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ME H-2 PROGRAM AND NONIMMIGRANTS

MONDAY, NOVEMBER 30, 1981

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON IMMIGRATION AND REFUGEE POLICY

OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10 a.rn., in room
2228, Dirksen Senate Office Building, the Honorable Alan K. Sirnp-
son (chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. ALAN K. SIMPSON, A U.S. SENA-
TOR FROM THE STATE OF WYOMING, CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMIT-
TEE ON IMMIGRATION AND REFUGEE POLICY
Senator SIMPSON. The hearing will come to order, as we proceed

with our efforts in this fascinating, arena of refugee and immigra-
tion policy reform. Well, today's hearing will focus on provisions of
the Immigration and Nationality Act which govern the entry and
the stay of certain classes of nonimmigrants, including temporary
or.II-2 workers and foreign students.

We will also review the proposal to amend the INA that visas
could be waived for nationals of certain countries which have a re-
ciprocal provision for visa waiver for citizens of the United States
entering their countries. And finally, we shall examine the most
recent efforts of' the INS in maintaining an adequate system for
immigrant document control.

Such control has been I think rather conspicuously lacking in
the past, with the result that nearly 50 percent of illegal immi-
grants now residing in the United States are visa abusers. That is a
rather significant statistic. So effective nonimmigrant document
control is crucial to us in the consideration of proposals which
might lessen Government restrictions or regulations governing
nonimmigrani admissions.

Therefore, in examining suggestions such as expanding the H-2
program or applying less restrictive regulations on employment
and transfer of foreign students or waiving the visa requirement
for nationals of perhaps some 30 countries, the subcommittee and
this Congress must be assured that whatever limitations are placed
upon these population groups can and will be enforced by the INS.
If we fail in that, we may well only be aggravating the already
monumental problems of illegal immigration.

So that should be an interesting one for us to gnaw on this morn-
ing. The issue as I have reflected it and the way we refer to it in
the West, it is very much like bear meat: the more you chew it, the
bigger it gets. [Laughter.]

(1)
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And so with that, we will proceed with the agenda and the ad-ministration panel. We feel pleased to have your participation andassistance. We have in that panel: Malcolm Lovell, Under Secre-tary of Labor of the Department of Labor; and Alan Nelson, theDeputy Commissioner of Immigration and Naturalization Serviceof the Department of Justice and our new nominee for the top slotin that agency; and Mr. James Barnes, A. James Barnes, GeneralCounsel of the Department of Agriculture.
I believe you have had expressed to you the time limitations, and

if you will proceed in that order we would be most appreciative.

STATEMENT OF MALCOLM LOVELL, UNDER SECRETARY, DE-
PARTMENT OF LABOR, ACCOMPANIED BY KEN BELL, EMPLOY-
MENT AND TRAINING ADMINISTRATION, DEPARTMENT OFLABOR .

Mr. LOVELL. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I welcome theopportunity to appear before you today to discuss the Department
of Labor's role in the 1-1-2 program.

The Immigra0on and Nationality Act directs the Attorney Gen-eral to consult wAh appropriate agencies of the Government priorto a determination on the petition of an employer for the importa-tion of temporary nonimmigrant alien, workers. The Attorney Gen-eral, through the Immigration and Naturalization Service, promul-gated regulations designating the Department of Labor as theagency of the Government to act in an advisory capacity to the INS
concerning petitions filed by employers for the entry of aliens who
may come temporarily to the United States to perform temporary
services or labor as an H-2 nonimmigrant if unemployed personscapable of performing those services cannot be found in this coun-try.

In accordance with Justice Department regulations, DOL issues
an advisory opinion on: One, the availability of U.S. workers for
temporary jobs offered to aliens; and two, whether the admission of
such aliens will adversely affect the wages and working conditions
of U.S. workers similarly employed.

This advisory opinion is commonly known as a labor certifica-
tion. The Department of Labor issues separate regulations concern-ing labor certifications for H-2 agricultural and nonagricultural
workers. Employers who anticipate a shortage of U.S. workers for
seasonal agricultural jobs are required to file a job order and anapplication for certification of temporary alien labor with the near-est local office of the State employment service 80 dayS prior to thedate of need.

The job order filed by the employer must offer prevailing wagesand working conditions, including housing that meets minimum
Federal health and safety standards, three meals per day, which
cannot exceed a specified cost, and transportation or reimburse-
ment for the cost of transportation to the worker after completion
of 50 percent of the period of employment.

If the worker stays for the entire harvest, the employer must paythe cost of return transportation.

7
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Certification requirements for nonagricultural employment are
less structured in order to take into consideration a spectrum of oc-
cupations ranging from entertainers to aerospace engineers.

The Department makes determinations on the availability of do-
mestic agricultural worker:, after extensive recruitment efforts
have been conducted by the State employment services for a period
of 60 days through the local and interstate recruitment system.
Employers are also required to recruit U.S. workers on their own,
including advertising in local newspapers.

The Department's Employment and Training Administration re-
gional offices have authority to design recruitment procedures for
determining availability of U.S. workers for temporary nonagricul-

e tural jobs, taking into account the occupation and local labor
market conditions.

In general, extensive recruitment is not required for most appli-
cations where local labor market information is available. Howev-
er, in occupations where there is a national labor market or where
the application is for multiple openings, the employer may be re-
quired to conduct extensive recruitment, including advertising, use
of the interstate clearance system, and contacts with appropriate
unions or associations.

The Department issues certifications for temporary alien employ-
ment if U.S. workers are unavailable and would not be adversely
affected. An employer whose application for temporary alien agri-
cultural workers is denied may request an expedited administra-
tive review'by a Department of Labor hearing officer.

Once having obtained a labor certification and an approved peti-
tion from INS, the employer decides from which country to recruit
foreign workers. Today Jamaica is the major supply country for H-
2 workers in agricUlture. About 8,700 Jamaicans and other British
West Indians are employed each year in the Florida sugar cane
harvest, and some 5,000 to 6,000 work in the East Coast apple har-
vest. About 1,000 Mexicans have been employed during the past
two seasons in the Virginia tobacco harvest, and nearly the same
number of aliens from Mexico, Spain and Peru are employed annu-
ally as sheepherders in the West. Another 1,000 aliens from
Canada work in the woods industry of New England. In 1980, a
total of 18,371 H-2 farm workers were.certified.

Nearly 25,000 temporary non-agricultural workers were certified
in 1980. More than half are employed in four major occupational
categories: entertainment, engineerin,g, sports, and construction.

While nt.merically unrestricted, the H-2 program has brought
an average of only some 30,000 foreign workers into the United
States in recent years. Nonetheless, this program has always been
a controversial one. It should be recognized, however, that the pro-
gram is controversial because the H-2 provision mandates the bal-
ancing of conflicting goals of assuring employers of short term
workers of an adequate labor force on the one hand, and protecting
the jobs ot citizens on the other.

As a recent court decision noted: "Any statutory scheme with
these two proposals must inevitably strike a balance between the
two goals. Clearly, citizen workers would best be protected and as-
sured high wages if no aliens were allowed to enter. Conversely,

.., o
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elimination of all restrictions upon entry would most effectively
provide employers with an ample labor force."

The regulations implementing the 11-2 provision, especially asthey pertain to farm workers, are therefore also inevitably trouble-
some and technically complex for both employer and worker
groups. The Department has therefore long been 'involved in at-
tempts to both streamline and to strengthen H-2 procedures, and
consults frequently with affected groups and scholars.

To assist us in our efforts to administe-Na more effective pro-
gram, the Department has recently establiShed an Anter-agency
working group with the Departments of Justice and Agriculture.
Administrative issues to be considered by' this working group in-
clude: A review of recent farm worker and grower concerns about
the impact on agriculture of employer sanctions and a legalization
program; the concerns of employer and worker groups with the re-
quirements for housing, transportation and the provision of daily
meals; and our method of calculating the adverse effect wage ratefor farm workers.

This concludes my prepared statement. I am accompanied here
by Ken Bell of the Department's Employment and Training Ad-
ministration if there are any questions.

Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Lovell.
[The prepared statement of Malcolm Lovell followsl

J
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF MALCOLM LOVELL

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I welcome the opportunity to appear before you

today to discuss the Department of Labor's role in

the 91-2" program, whereby employers may temporarily

import aliens to perform temporary services or labor

if unemployed persons capable of performing those

services cannot be found in this country. / am accompanied

by Ken Bell of the Department's Employment and Training

Administration.

Legislative Authority

The Immigration and Nationality Act (INA) conveys

reaponsibility for derisions on the numerically unrestricted

temporary admission of an alien for temporary employment

in the United States to the Attorney Gene.ral. The

INA directs the Attorney General to consult with appropriate

agencies of the Government prior to a determination

on the petition of an employer for the importation

of temporary nonimmigrant alien workers. The Attorney

General, through the Immigration and Naturalization

Service (INS) , promulgated regulations designating

the Department of Labor (DOL) as the agency of the

Government to act in an advisory capacity to the INS

concerning petitions filed by employers for the entry

of aliens who come temporarily to the U.S. to perform

temporary services or labor under the provisions of

section 101(a)(15)(H)(ii) of the INA. In accordance

with Justice Department regulations, DOLAssues an

advisory opinion on (1) the a7ailability of U.S. workers

for temporary jobs offered to aliens and (2) whether



6

the admission of such aliens will adversely affect

the wages and working conditions of U.S. workers similarly

employed. This advisory opinion is commonly known

as a labor certificatiOn. This Department administers

the H-2 labor certification program throu0 the regulatory

process.

pftpartsent of Labor ReguLacts.

The Department of Labor issues regulations concerning

labor certificacions for temporary nonimmigrant. agricul-

ture and non-agriculture, workers under the authority

of regulations issued by the Justice Department (8

CFR 214.2). Employers who anticipate a Shortage of

311.S. workers for seasonal agricultural jobs are required

by our regulations (20 CFR 655) to file a job order

and an appLication for certification of temporary

alien labor with the nearest local office of the State

employment service.80 days prior to the date of need.

This 80 day period includes 60 days for the employment

servici system to recruit U.S. workers and 20 days

for the employer to file a petition with /NS and to

arrange for the entry of alien workers or to appeal

a'denial of certification. The job order filed by

the employer must offer prevailing wages and working

conditions, including housing that meets minimum Federal

health and safety standards, thrie meals per day which

cannot exceed a specified cost, and transportation

or reimbursement for the cost of transportation to

the worker after completion of 50 percent of the period

of employment. If the worker stays for the entire

harvest, the employer must pay the cost of return

transportation. Certification requirements for non-



agricultural employment (20 CFR 621) are leas structured

in order to takesinto consideration a spectrum of

,ccupations ranging from entertainers to aerospace

engineers.

-- Availability of U.S. Workers

This Department makes determinations on the avail-
,

ability of domestic agricultural workers after

extensiTe recruitment efforts have been conducted

by the State employment services (SESAs) for

a period of 60 days through the loca4 State

and inter-State recruitment system. Employers

are also required to recruit U.S. workers on

their own, including advertising in local4newspapers.

The Department's Employment and Training

Administration regional offices have authority

to design recruitment procedures for determining

availability of U.S. workers for temporary non-

agricultural jobs, taking into acccuntthe occuption

and local labor market conditions. In general,

. extensive recruitment is not required for most

applications where local labor market information

is available. However, in occupations where

there is a national labor market or where the

application is for multiple openings, the employer

may be required to conduct extensive recruitment,

including advertising, use of the inter-State

clearance system, and contacts with appropriate

unions or associations.

-- Adverse Effect on Wages and Working Conditions

To assure that alien labor does not adversely

affect the wages of U.S. workers, agricultural

12
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iipioyers,are xequired to offer and to pay the

prevailing wage, the adverse effect wage,rate

or the Federal, State or local minimum wage,

whischever iqthigher. The adequacy of other aspects

of employment, such as the provision of family

housing and payment of transportation in advance,

is determined by prevailing practices in the

area of employment. The application of prevailing

wages And working conditions for temporary non-

agriCiatural workers has proven to be an adequate

method of protecting wages ahd-working_conditions

.of non-agricultural U.S. workers.

-- Issuance of Temporary Labor Certification

If the recruitment efforts conducted by SESAs

and employers fail to produce the number 'Of workers

needed, the Department issues certifications

for temporary alien employment. An employer

whose application for temporary alieki agricultural

workers is denied may request an expedited adminis-

trativt review by a Department of Labor hearing

officer (Administrative Law Judge). Also, all

employers, lwith agricultural and non-agricultural,

may appeal a denial of certification directly

to the INS.

Historical Petsoective

Prior to the passage of the INA in 1952, temporary

foreign workers were excluded from the U.S. Wartime

farm labor shortages led, however, to the creation

of foreign worker programs during World Wars I and 1

II primarily'Under the authority of bilater'al agreements.'

with foreign Nations. The principal origins of foreign

13
k
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workers were Mexico and the British West Indies.

During World War I/ British West Indians (BW/s) were

employed extensively-in harvesting sugar cane in Florida

and picking fruit and vegetables on the East Coasts

Under the much larger "bracero 'program", closetto

5 million Mexican workers entered the U.S. for employment,

principally in SoUthweSt agriculture. At the height

of the program in 1956, about 450,000 Mexicans were

working in agriculture in the U.S.

Emilloyers using BWI farmworkers switched to the

11-2 program when the /NA was enacted. The bracero

program, however, continued to operate under a bilateral

agreement with Mexico and under an amendment to the

Agricultural Act of 1949 (P.L. 81-78, July 12, 1951).

Thts-highly controversial program was terminated in,

1964.

Current Program

Once having obtained a labor certification and

an approved petition from INS, an employer decides

from which country to recruit foreigdiworkers. :Today,

Jamaica is the major supply country for 11-2 workers

in agriculture. About 8,700 Jamaicans and other British

West Indians are emproyed each year in the Florida

sugar cane harvest, and some 5,000 to 6,000 work in

the East Coast Apple harvest. About 1,000 Mexicans

have been employed during the past two seasons in

the Virginia tobacco harvest, and nearly the same

number of aliens from Mexico, Spain and Peru are employed

annually as sheepherders in the West. Another 1,000

aliens from Canada work in the woods industry of New

England.
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Over the period 1971-1980 the number of H-2 workers

certified in agriculture ranged from a high of 21,893

in 1971 to a low of 15,2_41 in 1976. In 1980, 18,371

workers were certified. While'firm data on 1981 are

not yet available, it is anticipated that tbe numbers

may be slightly lower than 1980 because of a decrease
,

in apple production by employers of H-2 workers along

the East Coast.

N'early 25,A00 temporary nonagricultural workers

were certified in 1980. More than half of the nonagricul-

tural H-i warkers are employed in four major occuptional

categories: entertainers (about 3,700), engineers

(about 1,800), sports (about 2,000) and construction

(about 6,200). Although the national origins of nonagri-

cultural 11-2 workers are extremely diverse and vary

,- from year to year, in 1978 most non-agricultural H-2

workers were citizens from Canada, Japan, Mexico and

the Philippines.

Current Concerns

While numerically unrestricted, the H-2 program

has recently brought an average of only some 30,000

foreign workers -into the U.S. at a time when we have

a total labor force of 105 million, inCluding a hired

farm labor force of 2.7 million. Nonetheless, this

program has always been a controversial one. It should

be recognized, however, that the program is necessarily

controversial because the H-2 provision mandates the

balancing of conflicting goals. 'That is, as a recent

Pederal circuit court decision stated: "The common

purposes are to assure (employers of short-term workers)

an adequate labor force on the one hand and to protect
q

.
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the jobs of citizens on the other. Any statutory

scheme with these too proposals must inevitably strike

a balance between the two goals. Clearly, citizen

workers would best be protected and assured high wages

if no aliens were allowed to enter. Conversely, elimina-

tion of all restrictions upon entry would most effectively

provide employers with an ample labor force." [Rogers

v. Larson, 563 F.2d 617, 626 (3rd Cir. 1977)]

The regulations implementing the H-2 provision,

especially as they pertain to farmworkers, are therefore

also inevitably troublesome and technically complex

for both employer and worker groups. The Department

has, therefore, long been involved in attempts to

both streamline and to strengthen 11-2 procedures,

and consults frequently with affected groups and interested

*scholars an such issues as 4eve1oping a better methodology

to establish the adverse effect wage rates (AEWR)

for H-2 farmworkers. To assist us in our efforts

to administer a more effective program, the Department

has recently established an inter-agency working group

with the Departments of Justice and Agriculture.

Administrative issues to be considered by this working

group include: a review of recent farmworker and grower

concerns about the impact on agriculture of employer

sanctions and a legalization program; the concerns

of employer and worker groups with the requirements

for housing, transportation and the provision of daily

meals; and the impact-on-the current AEWR methodology

of the reduction in the Agriculture Department's farm

labor statistical series.

This concludes my prepared statement. I will

now be pleased to answer any questions you may have.

113
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Senator SIMPSON. And 'now Mr. Nelson, please.

STATEMENT OF ALAN NELSON, DEPUTY COMMISSIONER, IMMI-
GRATION AND NATURALIZAYION SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF
JUSTICE

Mr. NELSON. Thank you; Mr. Chairman.
Likewise, I am pleased to join the committee again as we proceed

with the hearings. I will submit our written statement if I may,
also, which largely parallels the comments Mr. Leven made.

I might just read into the record the definition of the H-2 worker
as set forth in the Immigration and Nationality Act as being "an
alien having a residence in a foreign country which he has no in-
tention of abandoning, who is coming temporarily to the_ United
States to perform other temporary services or labor if unemployed
persons capable of performing such services or labor cannot be
found in this country.

As Mr. Lovell pointed out, the Attorney General is given basic
control, which has been largely delegated to the Department of
Labor, to set forth the appropriate procedures. We believe this co-

/operative system between the Department of Labor and the De-
partment of Justice is an effective system and one that should be
continued.

In fiscal year 1980, there were an estimated 30,000 individuals
who entered the United States as H-2 workers, and most of those
in agriculture. As we letow, there are no quantitative limits placed
upon H-2 admissions and the trend in recent years seems to indi-
cate a gradual rise in the numbers.

We have testified previously, of course, on the administration's
temporary Mexican worker program. I will note just a couple of
the basic differences Under the administration's new program the
State Governors have a key role in determining the shortages and
the application of the program, and also there is a greater freedom
of the workers under the administration program to change jobs.

The basic administration view as we have testified before, is that
we do not propose specific changes to the H-2 program, but that it
should continue. In addition, having it exist along with the new ex-
perimental program, having two paths, is an effective way to test
the new temporary worker program.

There has been questions as to abuses in the H-2 program, of
workers not leaving. We think the facts do not indicate that. There
have only been a few situations where that has been a problem,
and in a great majority the H-2 workers do return to their coun-
tries of origin.

And we do believe with passage of the employer sanctions legisla-
tion we.would even anticipate less H-2 visa abuse, since the oppor-
tunities for employment would be drastically reduced.

And in closing I would like to ratify Mr. Lovell's comments in
closing about the Depaetments of Labor, Justice, and Agriculture
joining together in this work group to discuss and analyze possible
modifications of the H-2 regulations and procedures that will in
fact strengthen and improve that program.

That concludes my remarks, Senator. I would be happy to
answer questions.

1 '1
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Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Nelson.
Now Mr. Barnes, please.

STATEMENT OF A. JAMES BARNES, GENERAL COUNSEL, U.S.
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

Mr. BARNES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We too appreciate the
opportunity to again participate, along with the other representa-
tives of the administration. And I will just briefly summarize some
of our main concerns about, the subject of the hearing this morn-
ing, the H-2 program, and then submit my testimony for the
record.

As you are aware, the primary interest of the Department of Ag-
riculture hi this issue is to assure that as an immigration control
program is implemented there not be a serious disruptive effect on
the agricultural sector, and we believe that, given the significant
number of aliens currently employed in agriculture and the season-
al use of those aliens, there is the potential for such disruption.

And I think that the H-2 program takes on particular signifi-
cance because it is difficult to say exactly how many of the current
alien work force would be eligible for and seek resident status
under the legalization program, and it is also difficult to project
the extent to which the proposed temporary worker program would
provide labor for agriculture's needs.

We believe that the H-2 program is well suited to serving as a
safety valve to meet the multi-seasonal agricultural labor demands
that cannot be met from the domestic labor supply. We see it as a
flexible system that allows the Government, working with employ-
ers, to bring specified numbers of foreign workers to the United
States, when needed, to perform specific Jobs, and then to return
them to their homes when the work is completed.

We think that the overall experience of our country with the
H-2 program shows that it can be successful in meeting agriculture's
specific needs, while not displacing domestic wcrkers or not under-
cutting domestic wages. At the same time the safeguards built into
the current H-2 program guarantees that the work force is treated
humanely. In addition the H-2 program has been successful,in gen-
erally having the workers return to their homes at the completion
of their employment.

We believe that it is critical that an H-2 program continue in
place. We are particularly pleased with the agreement that has
been worked out with the Departments of Labor and Justice to
have an interagency task force that we would supplement with rep-
resentatives of outside groups to step up to some of the questions
that are involved in having an H-2 program. The interagency task
force would try to determine whether there may be dislocations to
agriculture, how many H-2 workers might be needed, and what
changes in the H-2 program might be made.

I now would conclude my opening remarks, and of course would
be happpto respond to any questions you may have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Barnes follows:j

98-328 0 - 82 - 2



14

PREPARED STATEMENT OF A. JAMES BARNES'

I appreciate the opportunity to testify on behalf of the Department

of Agriculture concerning the H-2 program. In our earlier testimony before

this subcommittee we indicated that from the perspective of the U.S.D.A. and

agriculture producers, continuation of an H-2 Program is a critical component

of the Administration's immigration control package. The other components.

of the package that most directly affect agriculture are, of course, the

legalization provisions, the guestworker program and employer sanctions.

We strongly support the effort to gain control over our nation's

borders and our primary interest in participating in the Administration's

'Task Force on Immigration and in the series of hearings you have been

holding is to assure that as an immigration control program is implemented

there is not a serious disruptive effect on the agricultural sector.

Given the significant number of aliens currently employed in agriculture,

and the seasonal use of those aliens, there is the potential for such

disruption. However, we believe that the Administration's package,

particularly the continuation of an H-2 Program, offers a reasonable

assurance that adequate numbers of legal workers will be available.

The availability of the H-2 Program takes,on particular significance

because it is very difficult to determine exactly how many of the current

alien workforce will be eligible for, and seek resident status under, the

legalization prognm. It is also difficult to project the extent to which

the temporary worker program will actually provide workers for agriculture

at the time and place they are needed. Finally, over time there will be

changes in the nature and scope of the need for agricultural workers to

supplement the domestic workforce. Some of the current migrant workforce

will find full-time employment in agriculture, others may find employment

in other sectors. And, there will be changes in the mix of crops and the

seasonal workforce that is required to harvest them.

iJ



An H-2 Program is well suited to serving as a safety valve to multi-

seasonal agricultural labor demands that cannot be met from the domestic

labor supply. It is a flexible system that allows the government, working

with the employers, to bring a specified number of-foreign workers to the

United States when needed to perform specific jobs and to return them to

their homes when the work is completed. We believe that the experience

with the H-2 Program shows that it can be successful in satisfying a

labor need while not displacing domestic workers, in not undercutting domestic

wages, in having the workforce treated humanly, and in having the workers

return to their homes at the completion of their employment. In sum, it

is a program that is designed to address specific labor shortage situations

and to provide a solution no broader than that necessary to meet the specific

need.

Some questions have been raised about where the dislocations to

agriculture will occur, how many H-2 workers may be needed, and whether

changes in the H-2 Program are desirable. As my colleague from the

Labor Department has indicated, we have formed an interagency task

group to address these specific questions, using the resources of the

Department of labor, Justice and Agriculture. In addition, we intend

to involve representatives of agriculture producers, labor organizations,

and ethnic groups as appropriate.

The immigration control problem has almost an infinite number of

facets, thus making it particularly difficult to fashion an effective,

acceptable program to deal with it. We believe that the potential

problems posed to the agricultural sector by a control program can be

addressed and workable solutions arrived at within the confines of the

Administration's program--and that it is important that an H-2 type

program be left in place to help reach that solution.

I will be happy to respond to any questions you may have.

u
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Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Barnes.
It is good to hear the testimony of the three of you in this 11-2

issue The H-2 program and the streamlining of it was suggested
by the Select Commission. We did not, when I served on that Com-
mission, define what "streamlining" meant, and now that is what
we are probing here, is to what method to use.

And now of course, too, also considering it as part of, a very im-
portant part of the transition between the legalization effort and a
temporary worker program, and that is a very important role that
we want to pursue and see where it gets there.

So let me ask severaL questions. Mr. Lovell, in this issue of
streamlining, has the administration proposed any specific steps to
streamline the H-2 program certification requirements in order to
expedite needed workers during the period that the reforms
against illegal immigration are being instituted? c'

Mr. LOVELL We do not have recommendations at the moment.
Our interagency group is working on that and we hope to have
some recommendations by early spring.

Senator SIMPSON. By?
Mr. LOVELL. By early spring of 1982.
Senator SIMPSON. Does the administration believe that the regu-

lations that govern this current AEWR, the adverse effect wage
rate, which we are going to get into later in t he dayit is com-
mented on by several sources, that particular mode.

Does the administration believe that the regulations governing
the current adverse effect wage rates should be modified in any
way to protect U.S. workers? And if so, how would that be?

Mr. LOVELL. Well, it is going to have to be modified anyway, be-
cause the data we have been using will no longer be available, be-
cause the Department of Agriculture Farm Labor Surveys which
we have used to calculate the adverse effect wage rates are being
substantially cut back. But we will be looking at new methods
which hopefully will speed the process, as well as use a different
data base.

Senator SIMPSON. Is it true, as we pursue that issue of the ad-
verse effect wage rate, that that is calculated only for agriculture,
while the other industries may simply pay the "prevailing wage
rate"? And if so, what is that justification for that?

Mr. LOVELL. Well, the studies that we have made indicate where
H-2 agricultural workers have been employed on a regular basis, it
has had a depressing effect on wages, which is not true of the non-
agricultural workers; who have historically been very few in num-
bers and dispersed throughout the labor market in terms of both
occupation and geographical location. And therefore the adverse
effect wage rate is an effort to make sure that indeed these H-2
workers do not depress the wage rates for American workers in
those occupations. ,

Senator SIMPSON. We will be pursuing that to see whether that is
the case.

I will bounce around a little to the other members of the admin-
istration panel. I know that Mr. Nelson at the INS is really not as
deeply involved in this particular issue as perhaps other agencies
of the Federal Government. I know ehat might be a curious state-
ment for some to realize, but it is true.
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And yet, I was interested in your numbers. If you couldperhaps
the Department of Labor, perhaps Mr. -Lovell can answer better.
But there was a certification of about 43,000 and 66 separate posi-
tions were certified. And yet an estimated 30,000 individuals en-
tered as H-2 workers.

What is the reason for that discrepancy in numbers? Is it dupli-
cation or what is that?

Mr. NELSON. As I understand it, Mr. Chairmanand again, the
other members might know it betterit is that the discrepancy is
not really a true gap, in that there can be multiple engagements.
So that a person could be signed up for several jobs or whatever.

So I think the fact there are 43,000 certifications and 30,000 actu-
ally came did not mean that 13,000 applied and did not come; prob-
ably that there were duplicate jobs. That is our understanding, so
that there really in fact is not much of a gap between those certi-
fied and those who actually come.

Senator SIMPSON. SO it is in your mind a duplication?
Mr. NELSON. Yes, I believe that is basically correct.
Senator SIMPSON. We are advised that there are very few H-2

workers that slip into illegal status. What statistics do you have
that you could share witn us on that? What measures, then too, if I
might ask, does the INS have to record that H-2 workers have in
fact returned at the end of their work period?

Mr. NELSON. As I understand it, there have been a few examples,
I believe Guam is one and one other location, where there have
been some problems with some select workers from certain coun-
tries not returning. But other than that, most have.

As far as the control mechanism, I am not sure of the exact proc-
ess. We do keep an exit control record, and to the extent that We
are aware of the problems visa abusers, of course, will not be eligi-
ble for the program in the future. But I believe that as part of the
normal working relationship with the employers, they do depart
and don't drop out. I am sorry I do not have more specifics on that
and we can certainly provide it.

Senator SIMPSON. If you would, that would be helpful.
Mr. Barnes, do you feel that the legalization and the temporary

worker programs, which of course are things we have been discus-
sing throughout this review of this issue, especially those as proposed
by the administration, do you think that those, if enacted, those pro-
grams will provide a sufficient number of legal workers for agricul-
ture to replace the illegal aliens which are currently employed in
agriculture?

And what size labor shortfall might we expect there? And is that.
going to be of long term, or a long-term or short-term disruption of
our agricultural economic sector? What can you tell us about that
disruption?

Mr. BARNES. Mr. Chairman, I think there are in our minds some
questions as to whether the legalization and guest worker pro-
grams would provide the same number of legal workers for agricul-
ture to replace the number of illegals currently working there. As
we had discussed with the committee previously, it is our guess
that somewhere between 300,000 and 50,0,000 illegal aliens are cur-
rently employed on a seasonal basis in agriculture. So we see at
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least some potential for a shortfall in the number of workers avail-
able to the agricultural sector.

I think at this point it is extremely difficult to try to put an
exact figure on what that shortfall might be. We really do not
know how many of the current illegals in the country are going to
one, be eligible for legalization, and two, go forward and apply.

As was discussed in some of the previous hearings, while other
countries have had legalization programs, we have not been able to
acquire from those experiences any strong indication as to what
number of those eligible for legalization in this country will ulti-
mately seek legalization.

In our view, it is important to have a mechanism such as the H-
2 program that could step up and come into play and address a
short-term shortfall if it developed. I think if we do not have a
mechanism like H-2 available then what we face are gither em-
ployers shifting the kind of crops that they are producing, either
with the result that the production of those crops would go to other
countries or we might see a kind of a vacuum in this country,
where illegals would continue to be drawn into the country to fill
that unfulfilled labor need.

So again, we see the H-2 program as a critical kind of safety
, valve to address whatever shortfall might develop. We are some-

what reluctant to try to put a number on. it. I think numbers raise
red .flags and concern, and I think the approach that the adminis-
tration is suggesting of trying to work with Labor and Justice to
very carefully ascertain what that shortfall might be and target
relief is an appropriate way to go.

Senator SIMPSON. Let me ask you this. If the choice were be-
tween the temporary worker program or a H-2 program, a stream-
lined FI-2 program, which would be the better vehicle for meeting
the shortfall in the domestic supply of labor for agriculture?

Mr. BARNES. 1 think from Agriculture's perspective the H-2 pro-
gram is a much more desirable vehicle. We have got some experi-
ence with it. We know, in contrast to the proposed temporary
worker program, which would be under the control of the Gover-
nors, where the numbers are smaller, where there would be flexi-
bility to change employers, it really is not as well designed or ideal-
ly designed to provide specific workers for a specific time period to
fill a specific job need, as the H-2 program is.

Senator SIMPSON. And of course, the question often asked by the
layman that observes this program is, given the national- unem-
ployment rate, why do we need to even consider using foreign
workers in agriculture? That question, believe it or not, is still
asked. And of course, is the H-2 program simply a means for farm-
ers to obtain low-cost workers to work under conditions not accept-
able to the domestic labor force? And are there really economic
benefits derived from hiring H-2 workers as opposed to domestic
migrants for agriculture? .-

How do you address those?
Mr. BARNES. With respect to the first part of your question, Mr.

Chairman, I believe that the jobs that are available in the agricul-
tural sector that are currently being filled by aliens tend to be
short-term seasonal employment that involve different skills than
many of our unemployed in this country have. The jobs are fre-
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quently in parts of the country or places where people are not will-
ing to travel for short periods of time to pick up'thosejobs.

And I think when we see with the H-2 program, which looks
first to see whether there are domestic workers and only permits
the entrance of alien workers when you are satisfied that there are
not domestic workera that are going to be available to fill specific
jobs, I think that is an appropriate approach to the problem, to
make sure, as I think we all on this panel believe, that we ought to
be first trying to utilize the domestic workers.

With respect to the second huff of your question, as to whether
the H-2 program is simply a means of getting low cost workers,
our belief is that it is not; that the experience of the agricultural
producers is thEit in fact the H-2 workers cost the employer more
than domestic workers do.

And our economic research service, for example, recently did a
comparison between the cost to Virginia .tobacco farmers, who re-
cently have begun using H-2 workel-s, and North Carolina farmers,
who use domestic labor; and found that the Virginia farmers were
incurring a cost of about $6.31 an hour compared to about $3.68,
which is what the North Carolina farmers were incurring using do-
mestic labor.

So I think if anything there is probably a financial disincentive
against use of the H-2 workers, but that the real bottom line of the
agricultural sector is they need the labor there to do the job.

On the comparison I referenced from the economic research serv-
ice, we would be glad to provide the detail on that to the committee
if that would be helpful.

Senator SIMPSON. If you would.
[The material referred to followsl

\

,
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COst Differentials Between Doineltic Crop WOrkeri and

11-2 Workers in Virginia Working on Tobacco Farms

In 1981, about 345 tobacco growers in the Danville-South Hill area

of Virginia employed slightly over 1,000
workers from Mexico under the 11-2

Program. The total cost of employing 11-2
workers Include wage and non -wo.ie

benefits. The inimum wage rate paid the 11-2 workers in 1981 was the ad-

verse effect wage rate (AEWW) established by the U.S. Department of Labor

at $3.81 per hour. The workers worked an average of about 890 hours on the

tobacco farms anetheir total wages averaged $3,391.02.

Employers ot 11-2 workers are required to pay round-trip transportation

COSts for workers and provide
free housing for them while they are employed.

Employers must also provide employees 3 meals per
day, but they say charge

the workers up to $5.00per day for the seals. If the cost of providing meals

was greater than the amount the employer could charge, the employer had to

absorb the additional cost. The total non-wago costs of employing 11-2 workers

in
tobacco production In 1981 was $2,225 per worker. Spreading this

cost over the 890 hoors the workers
actually worked in 1981 yielded'a non-wage cost

of $2.50 per hour worked. The total wage and non-wage cost of employing 11-2

workers in 1981 was about $6.31 per hour.

These cost estimates are based on data provided the U.S. Department of

Agriculture by S. Steven Karalekas, Attorney,
on the behalf of the Virginia-

Carolina Agricultural Producers Association
of South Hill, Virginia and the

Virginia Agricultural Growers Association of Denville, Virginia.

Crop workers, in the State of Virginia were
paid the minimum wage of $3.35

.in 1981. Using the same data base used to estimate the wages for the H-2

workers in the Danville-South Hill area, a
domestic worker earning $3.35 an

hour and working the whole tobacco season
(890 hours) would earn a total of

$2,981.50. The domestic worker makes $.46 less per hour than an 11-2 worker on

wages alone. When this 5.46 an hour is added to the $2.50 hourly non-wage

costs associated with an 11-2 worker, an employer must spend $2.96 more per

hour for an 11-2 worker than for a domestic worker.

2 6



21

Senator SIMPSON. What you pointed out as the deficiencies, or at
least some of the drawbacks, with regard to the adverse effect wage
rate and how that works, actually we are gothg to pursue that at a
later time, too.

Mr. BARNES. That certainly is part of it, Senator, and then the
fact that the employer is required to pay transportation costs, hous-
ing and food costs; contribute to the differential:

Senator StmrsoN. Let me ask one other question that is rather
puzzling to me as I pursue this.. We find it rather remarkable that
illegal foreign workers are in many cases concentrated in the har-
vest of certain crops. And for example, we might find that the
same farmer in California might have a totally legal work fotze
working in lettuce and table grapes, while in the next field work-
ing for the same individual, working in raisins or olives, the har-
vest. force will be predominantly illegal.

Do you haye any insight as to why foreign workers are concen-
trated in the harvest of certain crops in this peculiar legality
versiis illegality issue of certain crops?

Mr. BARNES. I am not sure I have a full answer there, and cer-
tainly some of the producer groups who will be testifying later
might have same insight. But I do know there are differences be-
tween workers as to what crops they prefer to work and whether
they have the skills to do them. And I understand that the skills
that are involved in, say, picking fruit may differ significantly from
those that harvest tomatoes or lettuce or some of the other vegeta-
ble crops.

There may also be some inherent differences between which of'
those groups of people have tended to stay in the country and
which ones have, when they have come in, either gone back to
Mexico or perhaps migrated up the labor stream into full-time em-
ployment, perhaps in other sectors. .

But I do not have a real good explanation for that phenomenon. ,
Senator SIMPSON. Mr.. Lovell, I might ask, how many additional

workers would you believe or foresee being admitted to the United
States under any streamlined H-2 program if the employer
demand for alien workers were to remain the same as at the pres-
ent time?

Mr. LOVELL. I think it would be very difficult to estimate how
many additional workers would be required. I think in total there
would be fewer people coining in from foreign countries than are
coming in now. I think that the total would be reduced by restrict-
ing the number of illegals.

So I do not think under any circumstances, especially since the
illegals already here would betgranted amnesty, that you would be
increasing the total number of people coming in. I think yotiwould
be decreasing the total number coming in. But by what figure I4
just have no idea.

Senator SIMPSON. What is the administration's position on' re-
quiring the H-2 employer to pay social security and unemployment
compensation taxes? Would they be required to pay those, make
those payments for the 50,000 temporary workers under the admin-
istration's proposed pilot program?

Mr. LOVELL. Yes, they would. But`we are not in favor of changing
the present H-2 regulations which, as has been pointed out, are al-

,
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ready quite costly in their provisions for transportation and I;ous-
ing and food, and with a higher adverse.effect rate.

Senator SIMPSON. What do your Department's statistics show?
Some witnesses have alleged in testimony that areas where the H-
2 workers have been employed for some time consistently have
more depressed wages than areas within the same State and indus-
try, 1,yhere H-2 workers were not.hired.

Mr,LOvELL. That is why we do set a higher adverse effect +rate,
to deal with that phenomenon.

Senator SIMPSON. Have you had a lot,of controversy with regard
to that AEWR theory? We received testimony and evidence that it
is inequitably effected.

Mr. LOVELL. Well, as I indicated in my testimony, this is a con-
troversial program because it. has mixed objectives. The employei
obviously is interested in a reasonable supply of labor at reason-
able cost, and worker groups are interested in maintaining wage
rates as high as possible. So there are those conflicting demands.

I think what we have done is tc; try to deal equitably with the
concerns of both the growerS and the workers. That has certainly
been our objective. But it is really impossible to please both groups
completely because of the conflicting nature of their interests.

Senator SIMPSON. I would shaie in that view.
What is your comment on the proposal, which is being presented

with more vigor each time, to streamline the H-2 certification
process by limiting the domestic recruitment to the area of the in-
tended employment?

Mr. LOVELL. Well, I think that, depending upon what the crop is
in the agricultural fieldare you talking about the agricultural
field?

Senator SIMPSON. Yes.
Mr. LOVELL. As you know, part of the local recruitment really

deals with the migrant stream. The people who would be coming
from the domestic work force might not live in the local area. They
might come from the other areas of the country.

So those are some of the problems you have to balance in terms
of strictly local recruiting.

Senator SIMPSON. One other question. How do you respond to
those who state that the focal point of any H-2 reform should be to
encourage and insure that recruitment of U.S. workers begins at
an earlier time, while the U.S. migrant might even be reached at
his home base State?'How do you respond to that?

Mr. LOVELL. Well, there is an 80-day period, which is really quite
a long period. I am not really sure that increasing that period of
recruitment would be that valuable. But this is one of the issues
that we are looking at. If you make it too long a period, it really
becomes excessively burdensome and it is very hard for the em-
ployer ,to accurately forecast how many people he is going to need.
If you have to put the order in too early, you do not know what the
state of the crops are all going to be.

On t1 other hand, if the time is too short then you have ,unrea-
sonable .unstraints on the recruitment effort.

Senator SIMPSON. IS it 80 days for agriculture or 60 days right
now?
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Mr. LOyELL. It is 80. The first 60 days is in the domestic recruit-
ing and then 20 days for the recruiting of the foreign workers. So
the orders are placed 80 days before the workers arrive.

Senator SIMPSON. Mr. Nelson, just a couple more. What is the ad-
ministration s position on requiring the U.S. Government to
become involved, in the requitment of foreign workers, as they
were at one point in our history, at least? What are your thoughts
on that? Has there been ani comment on that?.

Mr. NEISON. I think, Mr. Chairman, that philosophically and I
would think also practically that the administration would not
favor significant Government involvement in recruiting, but prop-
erly leave that to the private sector to pursue.

If I might, Mr. Chairman, could I comment on an earlier ques-
tion that you had to Mr. Barnes, to maybe supplement that? And I
am sure I can speak for all of us on the administration. The ques-
tion basically comparing the H-2 and the temporary worker pro-
gram. "If you had to take one which would you take?' And I think
we ought to be clear on the record. Certainly the administration
does not feel it ought to be an either-or choice, but that both are
properly the subject of legislation or continued operation, H-2
being continued and streamlined as we are talking about through
regulatory and administrative action, and to implement the tempo-
rary Mexican worker program.

One of the key reasons that the H-2 program, for one reason or
another, has not really done much with respect to Mexican labor is
very few Mexicans have come in under that program, while the ad-
ministration's temporary worker program of course is specifically
geared to Mexicans only. And that is a need we think is important.

But beyond that, again it is an experimental program and it is a
minimally regulated program, as indicated, using the Governor in
that determitiation, and we think that is an important comparison
with the H-2, which has the problem maybe of being overregulat-
ed. And while we can improve that, this is good as an additional
approach, and we definitely feel as the administration position that
we need both the 13-2 and temporary Mexican worker programs.

Senator SIMPSON. Well,,since you favor both of those, how about
throwing the third one in and if, when we get to the'issue of legal-
ization, would not you think that would add to meeting the short-
fall?

Mr. NELSON. The legalization program, yes, we think it would.
Senator SIMPSON. So there are three methods there that might

help us over that shortfall.
Mr. NELsoN. That is correct, sir.
Senator SIMPSON. Just one other question, Mr. Nelson. As some-

one has suggested or others have suggested that the administra-
tionwell, I would ask, has the administration considered the rec-
ommendation by some agricultural employeesor employers,
ratherthat the labor market test be shifted from the Department
of Labor to the Department of Agriculture? And if so, what is the
administration's position on that?

Mr. NELSON. Since I am sandwiched between those two Depart-
ments, I had better not answer that or I will be in trouble. [Laugh-
ter.]
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I think I know that proposal has been made, Mr. Chairman, by
agricultural,interests. That is certainly hard to say. We would like
to think we are a cooperative and effective administration, and
there are probably pros and cons on many jurisdictional questions.
So I could not really render an opinion on it.

We do feel that the working relationship has been effective with
the Department of Labor, I think as both Mr. Lovell and Mr.
Barnes have mentioned, with this working group formed now on
the H-2 program; that we can see a very effective joint working re-
lationship.

So I am not sure that a jurisdictional switch would necessarily
solve the problem, to the extent there are problems in that area.

Senator SIMPSON. Well, I thank you all very much. And I com-
mend you, Mr. Nelson, as you hopefully embark on your new task.
And we look forward to you confirmation hearings as Commission-
er of the Immigration and Naturalization Service, which will be
the fullest plate of anyone here when you assume that activity.
And I thank you. You have been very helpful.

Thank you, Mr. Lovell and Mr. Barnes, all of you.
Now, the next panel is an employers panel on the H-2 program,

consisting of: Mr. Ashton Hart, president of the National Council of
Agricultural Employers; George F. Sorn of the Florida Fruit, and
Vegetable Association; and then my gockl colleague from Wyoming,
Don Etchepare, president of the Western Range Association; and
Russell Williams, president of the Agricultural Producers; and
Kenneth Rolston, president of the American Pulpwood Association.

We are very pleased to have you gentlemen here, and if you
would please proceed in the order listed on the agenda: Mr. Hart,
Sorn, Etchepare, Williams, and Rolston. And you do of course rec-
ognize the time limitations and this mysterious gadget in front of
me. Thank you. Please proceed, Mr. Hart.

STATEMENT OF ASHTON W. HART, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
COUNCIL OF AGRICULTURAL EMPLOYERS

Mr. HART. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The NCAE represents growers of food and fiber in 39 States

across America, most of which have excess areas of labor intensive
demand during harvest operations. Hand harvest labor is a fact of
agricultural life in those areas and will be for the foreseeable
future.

At least 21 States in America have required the services of 11-2
temporary foreign workers to fill a labor void. Some east coast
States have documented a need for H-2's on an annual basis for
almost 40 years. The H-2 program authorized by the Immigration
and Nationality Act provides an if-needed backup system whereby
ag employers can obtain needed workers when domestic sources
are insufficient to meet demand.

H-2 has no magnetic lure for American agricultural employers.
On the contrary, it is tightly regulated, it is time and paperwork
consuming and it is very expensive when compared to the domestic
labor market.

The H-2 program has not been utilized in excess. In 1979 H-2
worker positions certified by the DOL were less than 1 percent of



the total U.S: hired farm worker force: Although the numbers of
H-2 workers in agriculture may be small,,they represent a major
factbrin the areas and crops where they are utilized.

For their part, H-2 workers have free choice in accepting their
job responsibility and direct access to a liaison staff committed to
their welfare in matters of employment.

NCAE agrees with the recommendations of the Select Commis-
sion on Immigration and Refugee Policy that the H-2 program be
continued and improved by streamniing the application and certi-
fication process. NCAE recommendv the following changes in the
H-2 program:

First, change the Immigration and Nationality Act section
1101(aX15XhXii) to "at the time and place of need" for employment
for recruiting purposes.

Two, reduce the number of days a job Order is in the employment
service system to 30.

Three, abolish the adverse effect wage rate.
Four, abolish the requirements for free housing and a ceiling on

board charges.
Five, simplify the paperwork and delete the "assurances" re-

quired in 20 CFR part 655.203.
Six, make agricultural employer associations eligible for certifi-

cation in toto for their members.
Seven, extend the period of certification under certain circum-

stances.
Certain aspects of the Administration's Omnibus Immigration

Control Act are disturbing to NCAE. First, title I would grant am-
nesty to illegal aliens who entered the country prior to January
1980. Since agricultural employment is seasonal, many illegal
aliens doing farm work do not stay in the United States all year
and would not qualify for amnesty. Many who are and do qualify
will use amnesty as the vehicle to gravitate to yearround employ-
ment in nonagricultural sectors.

Second, title II sanctions against employers of illegals will obvi-
ously increase the agricultural demand for legal workGrs. With a
shortage of legal workers already a fact of life in agricultural areas
around the country, increased demand will leave a shortfall that
must be supported by a responsive II-2 safety net.

Third, NCAE fears that the pilot project for admission of up to
50,000 Mexican guest workers will not provide enough csgricultural
workers to fill the gap, especially true considering that once in the
country the guest worker can change jobs.

Last, NCAE is concerned that the agricultural labor shortage
will be further intensified in any State where the Governor chooses
not to Participate in the Mexican guest worker program.

Clearly, Mr. Chairman, the H-2 program must be in place to
take up the slack when the numbers of available domestic guest
workers are ,insufficient to Meet the potential demand. NCAE
urges the 'continuation and the expansion of the" H-2 program,
which is vital to agriculture. If enough U.S. and legal immigrant
workers are available, H-2 will not be needed. However, when the
H-2 program is needed its function is critical to the production of
America's food and fiber.

e



26

NCAtpOciates this.opportunity to, testify and stands ready to
mien-Vany qUeitionsihat you may wish to.direct. Thank you.

Senntor-Snoisoii. Thank you Very mueh, Mi. Hart.
[The PréPgired itateinentof Mr. Hart follows..]

1

41:
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ASHTON W. HART

I am Ashton W. Hart, the elected President of the National Council of

Agricattula Employers. I reside in New Paltz, NewYork, and am empioyed

as Secretary of Valley Growers Cooperative.

The,National Council of Agricultural Employers ia a voluntary membership

association. Its membtrship is comprised of individuals, companies and

other organizations that employ agricultural labor, plus local, atate and

national associations tli or some of whose mambere hire agricultural labor.

NCAE's office la located in thia city. It has members in 39 of the main...

land United States.

MAE is very cancerned over oertain topecta of the Administration's

Omnibus Immigration Control Act (aIcA) as set forth in 3.1785, and their

anticipated effect upon the nvailability of agricultural labor.

Title I of the Administration's bill, "Temporary Resident Status for

Illegal Annt'," provides, in Section 101(a)(1) that tomporary resident.

atatus may be accorded to any alien who entered tho United States prior

to January 1, 1980 and han continuously, reoided in thc United States since

that time. Agricultural employment is seasonal. Many workers come into

this country fromMexico, Canada or elsewhere, for seasonal employment,

then return home'. No ona knows how many workers illegally enter this

country for agricultural omPloymont but have not remained hero continuously

ainco January 1, 1980.

If we assume, for the sake of discussion only, that 500,000 undocumented

workera aro employed in agricultural labor each year and that just 10%'

can not meet the teat of continuous residence in-the United Statca oincc

January 1, 1980, that would aecount for a loso of 50,000 workers.

It is proba ly safe to say that many undocumented workers, even if they

could qualify for temporary resident status, will not apply if their

1_,
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opotweo and children are not permitted entry. It is,impossible to know

how many would be in that category, but there may bo more than imagined.

In addition, as expressed by NCAEls Executive Vice President PerrY R.

Elloworth in earlier testimony, agriculturalemployers are fearful that

many undocumonted agricultural workerte_whi qualify for amnooty and tempo-

rary rooident statu° will leave the agricultural work force to seek jobs

that provide year-1round employment, and that their doing no will produee

an agricultural labor shortage.

W. have conaidered only agriculture, but even there, it seems-apparent

that there is a defiriite possibility and a very strong prohability that

the agricultural labor "shortfall" will exceed the 50,000 guest workers

provided mi. by Title VI of the Administration's bill. Addiug to the con-

cerns of igricultural employers is the fear that very few of the 50,000

Mexican'guest workers will choose agricultural employment when higher-paying

yearoround jobs aro available.to them.

There ie ono additional :actor that must be considered. Under Zitle VI

of the Omnibus Immigration Control Act, the State Govenors have the option

of deciding whether their States will participate in the so-called Gueot

Worker Program.

Now, putting together all of the above factor°, lot us assume enactment

of Title I (Temporary Resident Status for Illegal Anew)), Title II (The

Unlawful Employment of Alieno Act of 1981) and Title VI (The Temporary

Mexican Workers Act). NCAE believes that an undetermined number of the

estimatts. 500,00 illegal aliens presently employed in agriculture will

not qualify for temporary resident status due to ladk of continuous resi-

dence. Others will return to their home country rather than aeek tempo-

rary resident status. Add to that a decision by the Governor of a large

agricultural otate to not participate in the gueot worker progrmn, and it

becomes apparent ttat agriicultural employers in that otate will find them-

selves facing a labor shortage that coulid be of major proportions.

3 3
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'here are '-qo who would argue that Agricultural employers fAced udth

such a labor shortage can hire all tho workers needed by paying higher

wa4os. Thin argument in good in theory, but fallo apart in practice

because not every unemplOyed person is willing to engage in agricultural

labor and many aro unable to meet the physical demands thereof. In

acidities:1, there is a degree of opecialization amang agricultural workers.

Por example, several years ago temperatures fell below freezing in Florida.

Vegetables were killed, and citrua on the trees suffered frost damage. To

help alleviate the impact on farm workers out of work due to the killing

of vegetables, the U.S. government setup field statimus to help those

workers sign up for unemployment compensation and relief to which thcy

were entitled. At the same time, citrus growera, needing to speed up

their harvest before damage occurred to their fruit, offered to hire thc

unemployed vegetable workers. The vegetable workers turned down the citrus

harveat joba because they conaidered themselves row crop workers, not tree

fruit workers.

All other factors &aids, there probably is a wage at WhiCh vegetable workers

would horvest citrus, unemployed autemobile workoro would accept agricul

tural employment, and workert would travel from their homes in Texas to

epand 30 to 60 days picking apples in upper Now York state, Volemmit or

New Hampshire. Unfortunately, agricultural employers can not pay those

higher wages and still atay in business.

I. George P. Sorn, Assistant General ftwager of Ille Florida Fruit and

Vegetable Association and Manager of its Labor Division, who is a witness

at these hearingo, can tell you about the extensive efforts made over the

year* to hire, train and retain U.S. citizens to cut sugar cane--and the

absolute fUtility of those efforts. The wages offered aro good. Haitian

workers were earning, it piece rate, $8.00 per hour just a few woeks ago,

and probably still aro.

51-318.0 - Cl - 3



Apple harvest bogina in earnest after most schoola save started. Workers

with children have returned home to enroll their cldldren =Bids

received numercua calls and letters from its members in northern states

across the country expreaoing concern and urging retention of the H-2

program.

Sew, maybe ill of the feara about labor shortages are false. On the

other hand, maybe they aren't. In either event, it would seem prudent

to keep the B-2 program on the books and the machinery in place just in

case (8 U.S.C. 1101(a)(15)(H)(ii)). The law is plainit permits the

temporary admission of an alien having a residence in a foreign country

which he haa no intention of abandoning, and who is =ling temporarily to

the United Statea to perform tempera:7 services or labor, if unecmdoyed

persona capable of performing sudh service or labor cannot be found in

this countrY.

The granting of a non-immigrant (114) vioa under the Immigration and

Nationality Act is the sole decioion of the DrMigration and Naturalization

Service. The INS has established as policy that before it will grant or

deny such visas, it will ask the Secretary of Labor to advise it with

respect to two matters: (1) Whether there are deficient qualified U.S.

workers available, and (2) Whether employment of H,-2 workers will adversely

affect wagon and working conditions of similarly employed U.S. workers.

The admission of temporary agricultural workers under tho H-2 program hao

occurred oince 1943. During the early yearb tho number admitted waa

large, but in about 1966 admiaaions arupped off to the *.cint :there, in

.1979, only 17,569 11,-2 workers were certified for admiesion. That figure

(171569) amounts to only 7/10% of the total US hired farraworking Soros

in the some year.

It is interesting to note that the reduotion in the number of H,-2 workers

since 1966 haa been accompanied by an increaae in tho number of deportable
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eliems apprehended in agriculture. This would aeon to indicate that

agricultural employers beceme "fed up" with tho rules, regulations and

requi.rementa of the 11-2 program. Incidentally, the cut-back in certifi-

cations did not result ingreaier envaoyment of U.S. uorkore in agricul-

tux*.

The charge haa been model that 11-2 workers are nothing othor than "inden-

tured" workers. On May 5, 1980, UR a prepared statement presented at a

hearing of the Select Cc:mission on Immigration and Refugee Policy in

Albany, Now York, I said:

"To categorize 11..2 workers as 'indentured' and 'docile' constantly

in 'fair of being deported by not pleasing tho 'Boss" as did David

North it his October 29, 1979 comments, displays either a profound

lack of knowledge of how the program operates or an unfortunate

choice of words to describe ambitious workers who dhooso to make

the most of a job opportunity. The 11,2 workers have free choice

to sign a work contract negotiated between their government and

their U.S. employer. Their stay in the U.S. is conitorod by a

staff of professional Liaison Officers Who represent their inter-

ests in all matters of employment. No 11-2 worker is tonminated

or repatriated without a consultation with and tho agreement of

his Liaison Officer. Workers are not reluctant to be vocal about

conditions of employment and to class them as 'docile' is to bo

unfamiliar with their chsracter and with the system within which

they work."

That statement holds true tnimy. A3 further evidence that the charges

are false, a paste-up of an articln frmm tho October 21, 1981 Los Angoloe

limes is attached to the end of this statement.

The Select Cemudasion on Immigration and Refugee Policy recommended tho

removal of "disincentives" to tho employment of 11-2 workers. It recom-

mended that employers bo required to pay FICA and unemploymemt insurance
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for H-.2 workers. NUE takes sTave exception to the concept, advanced by

certain witnsses, that Hm.2 workers are ocheap labor." Thore are no coat

incentives to anploying 11-2 worknro. This fact hat hoen docanonted many

times ovr, and W.AE will be happy

this Subcommittee 30 dchirno. The

compensation taxes on the earnings

Net a single H-2 worker is or will

ment or Social Security benefits.

to provide the statistics again if

imposition of PICA and unemployment

of 1-2 workers is wrong in Principlo.

bo oligible to rncoivo oither ununploy -

lb require an emploYer who can not

find enough U.S. workore to fill his needs, to pay FICA and FUrA taxon

on top of the incresaed costof employing H-2 workore lacks equity and

!mosso an unnecessary and excossive burden.

NUE ursos continuation of tho H-2 program, not so a primary oourco of

agricultural labor, but as a fall -baek source of labor, ao intended by

law. No agricultural employer eon cmpaoy II-2 workora until certified by

the Secretary of Labor. The Secretary of Labor must assure the Immigra-

tion and Naturalization Sorvico that qualified U.S. workors aro not

available. Employers must comply with Department of Labor regulations

which imoseimerous'and atrigent requirementa.

The aimpleat, oasiest and leant expenoivo way to otrtabi agricultural labor

is to work outside the H-2 program. There are aituations howevor, which

force employers into tho program.

WAS ursee the continuation of the 11-2 program becauno of tho massivo

uncertainties auaToumling tho Ctsnibus Immigration Control Act. If future

events come to paas as WAS aces them, Use 11-2 program will be tho only

alternative to failure for grower* who udll bo unablo to get workors any

other way. If NUE is in orror and thore are enough U.S. and legal

imnigrant workers to meet the demand, so be it. The 11-2 prognan udll not

have to be used.

be.
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The Select Commieeionlo report recommended streamlining the 11-2 applica-
.

tion process. Lasi Sopteeber NM,: prepared a list of recommended 1.1-2

prosTam clungas. That list is attached to this statement.

WAS appreciates the opportunity to mikp known to thio %committee !As

views regarding the 11-2 program, and stands ready to furnish anyrequested

additional information.

%."
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RECORMNDED H-2 PROCRAH CHANGES

Chimse in the ImmieratiOn and Rationality Act

Section l0l(a)(15)(H)(ii) should be amended to read as follows: a

"(ii) who is coming temporarily to the United States to perform temporary
services or labor, if unemployed persons capable of performing such ser-
vice or labor cannot be found in CMe emoary x the time wed place of ad."

Comment: Under the Act and regilations written by the U. S. Department of LWoor
both the Department's Employment Service and sericulture.i employers
hare, year after year, engaged In recruiting exercises nearly all of,
which have failed to produce needed workers. The farther away in both
time and distance workers are sought the lees likely the recruiter is
to hare success. The suggested change would not prohibit the.Employ-
cent Service from searching for workers anywhere tn the countrr, but it
would make the H-2 program more responsive at the time of need and will
eliminate many "exercises in futility" which occur yearly. Under non-
agricultural regulations "time and place" is defined to mean the Stand-
ard Yetropolitan Statistical Area (SMSa). For agriculture, it could be'
defined as being a radius, in miles, from the precise job site. . ,

Chanty, In Present Regulations (20 CFR Part 655. Subpart CI

1. Extend the period of certification under certain circumstances.

An employer wto has repeated/7 demonstrated a need fort! -2 workers Der a
specific crop and has been repeatedly certified therefor for throe years .

or more.should be certified for a period of 3 or 5 years (to a date certain)
and not have to go through an annual "exercise" to demonstrate need. At the
end of such period the full certification procedure may be required to
justify another "term certification" of 3 to 5 years.

11

If an employer, "term certified" for on. crop (apple pickers for instance)
needs H-2 workers for peach harvest, that grower would have to seek certi-
fication for A-2 peach pickers on a yearly basis for three years, then
would, assuming demonstrated need for each mf the thrte years be "term
certified" for a period of 3 to 5 years for peach pickers, toO.

An employer wto seeks certification for H-2 workers Dor the first time
would be processed on a yearly basis for three years Wfore being eligible
for "ter: certification."

Stith a change in the program would save the Department of Labor and State
and local employment services offices, much time and paper work. Employers
uho were "term certified" would still be required to abide by all other
requirements of the H-2 program regulations.

"Term certified" employers would pay travel at the end of the contract period
into which workers have entered.

'bite agricultural eaployer assoclations eligible for curtifiation for
H-2 uorkera en toto for their member*.

%hkinr atricultural employer associations elifible for certification en tote
for their members would then make t. usoiblo to move ouch workuru fret. es.-
ployer to employer as needed. This would provide mom steady employment for
eorkers and would probably result in a need fbr fewer total H-2 workers. The
question of wtether the association oi fanner members of the association are
the employer would have to be resolved and made a matter of law.

Such a prorision would be self-policing because the association would keep
its members in line for the general good and to maintain "term certification"
for all members.

3. Reduce the nuMber of days during which a job order must be in the Federal-State
employment syatem to thirty (30).

tio
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The present H-2 regulr,tions (20 CFR Nat 655, Subpart C) require that an em-
ployer eeeking Certification for 11-2 worker* must file a job Order with the
Employment Service arly unough that it i3 in the USES's Intentato Clearance
Syatea for at least 60 calendar days prior to a date 20 days prior to date of
need. The interval should be reduced to 30 days. The USES would 3till be re-
quired to make a certification deciaion at leaat 20 days prior to date of
need for H-2 worker3.

The USDLis computer job bank and the change to "at the time and place of need"
in tho Immigration and Nationality Act should enable the Department to conduct
a meaningful search"within 30 daya.

4, The Adverae effect wage rate ahould be abolished.

There Az mrsuch requirement for non-agricultural employera of H-2 workers.
Payment to'E -2 workers of the Federal minimum wage (now $3.35 per hour) or
thellrevailing wage rate in the area of employment at the time of employmont,
whichever i3 higher, will as3ure no adverse ffect On the wige3 of U. S.
workera Isimilarly employed.

5. The requirement for free howling and a ceiling on board charge3 3hould be
aboli3hed.

Employer* ahould be able to provide hou3ing at nO charge Or "it co3t." Em-
ployer* should be able to provide meal3 "at coat." The language of the Fair
Labor Standard* Act and appropriate FISA regulation3 should rovorn.

Ithouaing i3 not available, an eMployer should be allowed, during an in-
terim period while houaing 11 bttng constructed, to provide a housinr allow-
ance to workcre. No employer 3hould be required to provide hnusir.r for
worker3 able to corauto between hove and job on a daily ba313.

The cost of con3tructing housing for single H-2 workers and U. S. worker3
hired by an employer of H-2 workero i3 part of the price for receivinr
worker certification, but it should not be used 113 a deterrent or penalty.

6. Delete the "a3aurancee requiromont in (20 CFR Part 655.203).

The requirementa covered therein are already in law or regulation3. No
non-agricultural employer ia required to execute 3uch a document. It 13
a monatrou3 paper work creator.

7. Simplify paper work.

In 1977 three pages were required to filo a reque3t for certification and a
job order. In 1980 the ntr-ber had ri3en to 22. A3 a prime example of
paper work proliferation, Maryland peach growers had to file 48 pages to ob-
tain J =lean cook3 to cook for their Jamaitan H-2 worker3. At grower3,
in,13tence the number for 1981 U63 cut back to 3, but there 13 no a3surance
it will 3tay there.

e. Emplor.rs should not be required to pay Worker3 Compensation and Social
Security taxes on the earning3 of H-2 workers.

The propo3ed requiremsnt that emp1oyer3 pay unemployment compen3ation and
Social Security taxe3 On the Wage3 of guest worker3 and H-2 workera i3 in-
equitable. Firat, tho3e workers cannot receive the benefita of either program.
Second, 3001 erployero are contributing a percentage of wage3 earned by H-2
worker3 to be paid into the Briti3h We3t Indie3 8overrment3 that have a form
of social 3ecurity e3tabli3hed for their citizens.

Coptrary to allegations, exemption from paying such taxe3 to the Federal
government 1,3 not an inducement for U. S. agricultural emp1oyer3 to 3eek H-2'
horkers.

NCAE

9/8/81
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Sewtor SIMPSON. Mr. Sorn, please.

STAMENT OF GEORGE F. SORN, ASSISTANT GENERAL
MANAGER, FLORIDA FRUIT & VEGETABLE ASSOCIATION

Mr. SORN Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportuni-
ty to be hero.

The orgarization I work with, the FFVA, is a growers organiza-
tion with substantial membership in citrus, vegetable, sugar cane,
and tropical fruit in Florida. We have been involved with the H-2
program in Florida since 1947. This program in the past included
workers. in vegetables and in citrus, but since 1971 only includes
H-2 workers who cut sugar cane.

Although it is preferable for employers to utilize a work force of
legal U.S residents, it will continue-to be necessary and in the ne-
tional interest to import temporary seasonal workers in critical
labor intensive tasks in industries for which the only option would
be to limit production and thereby reduce the employment opportu-
nities for legal U.S. residents.

Admission of supplementary alien labor for these tasks in order
to facilitate higher levels of production and domestic employment
in other phases of production, processing, and distribution may be
desirable under circumstances that protect U.S. workers similarly
employed. This is particularly important in agriculture, where
availability of labor for a critical high labor task m the production
of a commodity in which labor demand is otherwise much lower
may effectively limit the volume of production that can be eco-
nomically undertaken.

We feel the continuation of an H-2 program with reasonable reg-
ulations, aimed at protecting U.S. workers similarly employed, is
imperative and the ability of U.S. employers to avail themselves of
this means of obtaining supplemental workers should be preserved
over and above any transitional period measures and solutions that
this Congress may consider on the illegal alien and refugee ques-
tion.

The experience in Florida with H-2 workers for almost four dec-
ades demonstrates how the H-2 program has been successfully
used to fill a severe seasonal shortage of American workers by pro-
viding legal H-2 workers to perform a particular function and
thereby eliminating the necessity of considering the use of illegal
aliens.

The use of H-2 workers in cutting sugar cane has also assured
continued employment for 7,000 American workers in all other
jobs, including many year-round jobs, directly connected with the
Florida sugar cane industry, and for many more workers indirectly
connected with the industry.

We feel strongly that the Department of Labor's position since
the early sixties has been to eliminate the use of H-2 workers. The
criteria regulations promulgated in the early sixties and since
amended were developed to this end and not to certify to genuine
labor shortages.

We do submit for your consideration that one of the ways to in-
hibit the employment of undocumented aliens in the United States
would be for Congress and the executive branch to direct that the
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use of legal temporary workers under the H-2 program is preferred
to the continued use of illegal aliens and that all administrative
policies should be directed toward this end.

We realize there are detractors to the use of the current H-2 pro-
gram as an "escape valve" where there is a genuine labor shortage.
However, there have also been many distinguished individuals and
groups who have backed the use of H-2 workers as an "escape
valve" and in particular the H-2 program as administered by the
British West Indies Central Labour Organisation.

From time to time, detractors of the H-2 program raise issues re-
garding the use of H-2 workers. I will briefly discuss three.

One of the issues of current concern to H-2 employers in Florida
is the attempt to force H-2 employers to give job preference to
workers who are coming into the United States illegally over those
who have come in legally- and have come in legally for decades.
Since the worker groups who have raised the issue have taken it to
Federal court, it would be inappropriate for me here to elaborate
greatly on the issue, except to express the opinion that the job of
controlling illegal immigration by this administration and this Con-
gress will be much more difficult should for some reason the court
determine that workers who have entered the United States ille-
gally have job preference over workers who are in the United
States legally.

Another issue regards the effect of 1-1-2 workers on the wages of
U.S. workers. Experience with the H-2 program in Florida shows
that it has not had a detrimental effect on the wages of U.S. farm-
workers in Florida.

An analysis of the U.S. Department of Agriculture statistics
shows that Florida, with the highest number of H-2 agricultural
workers of any State in the Nation, had the highest percentage in-
crease in average hourly farm wage rates between 1969 and 1977 of
any State in the Nation. The Florida increase was 127 percent, 63
percent above the 68 percent overall average increase for all States
for the same period.

The same analysis also indicates that for four of the H-2 user
States on the eastern seaboard for which specific State data was
available, both ir 1969 and 1977 three had an average increase
during that period above the national average, percentage increase.

Another claim is that H-2 workers are so-called cheap labor. We
agree with the principle that H-2 workers,should not be cheaper to
use than U.S. workers. However, because of the regulations im-
posed on potential farm employers of H-2 workers, the cost per H-
2 worker is already much greater than the cost per U.S. worker to
a farm employer who is fortunate enough to be able to utilize all
U.S. workers.

In Florida, it cpsts an H-2 employer $622 to use an H-2 worker
over a 20-week season in sugar cane. An employer who does not
have to comply with the H-2 regulations and can find enough
American w..' kers would only have the cost of providing unemploy-
ment insurance and social security at $474 per worker for a 20-
week season.

These costs do not irclude additional costs attributed to the ad-
verse effect wage rate, which in Florida for this season was $4.69

_ 4 3



39

an hour, 40 percent higher than the Fair Labor Standards Act's
minimum of $3.35 per hour.

Our written testimony, Mr. Chairman, also goes into other
.issues.

One of the questions I understand you wanted to be answered
was what can be done to improve the H-2 program and still protect
U.S. workers. No. 1, the farm labor placement system of the De-
partnient of Labor Employment Services must be strengthened; 20
years ago, farm employers had confidence in the ability of the De-4
partment of Labor's farm placement system to do all possible to
find qualified farm workers. The farm workers had confidence they
could find available jobs through this same system. That confidence
is not evident today for various reasons, and the U.S. Department
of Labor needs to strengthen the services they perform so they are
acceptable to both workers and employers.

The second necessity-- .

Senator SIMPSON. Could you please summarize?
Mr. SORN. The other major area that I think has been a boon to

the H-2 program is that the H-2 worker, particularly where there
are large numbers of H-2 workers in one area, must be represented
by individuals from the originating country, similar to what we call
the liaison officers in the existing BWI H-2 program, to insure
compliance to U.S. regulations and any negotiated wages or work-
ing conditions. This would also insure that employers are comply-
ing to all regulations on legal H-2 workers and thereby not under-
mining conditions for U.S. workers similarly employed.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
.

Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Som.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Sorn followsl

44
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF GEORGE F. SORN

My name is GEORGE F. SORN, Assistant,General

Manager and Manager of the Labor Divis;on of FLORIDA FRUIT

VEGETAR4 ASSOCIATION (FFVA), 4401,E. Colonial Drive, (P. 0.

lox 20150',-Orlando, Florida 32814, an organization withi

substantial meibership who grow citrus, vegetables, sugar

cane and tropical fruit in Florida.

FFVA hts a longstanding interest in and a program

for the legt1 importAtion of supplementary temporkry non-immigrant

alien workers for orida Agriculture. Some iugar cane employers

in Florida have utilized H-2 workers since their imPortation

during the early years of the'second World War. This H-2 Program

also included workers in vegetables through 1965 and in citrus

through 1971.

We realize the testimony this morning is directed

at the H-2 sections of the Administration's

Published Policy en Immigration & Refugees. However, before

addressing those particular issues, we would stress that FFVA's

Position is one involving several of the elements of the pub-

lished policy and our position on any one of the elements could

be different if that is the only element that will eventually

be considered by the Congress.

For instance, FFVA Policy dictates that we are for

the sanctions against employers BUT ONLY if there is an effective

but simple means for workers to demonstrate their eligibility to

work and there is a reasonable, "safety valve" program for use of

legal "guest workers" and H-2 worker's, which is in place and

can be used if employers cannot under reasonable

conditions obtain workers who can legally work in the United

States.



THE H-2 PROGRAM IN FLORIDA

Background and Perspective:

We are aware of many of the reports, papers and '

studies which have bean directed at various aspects of the H-2

Program during the last few years, including those presented

to the National Commission for Manpower Policy in 1979, the

National Council on Employment Policy in 1976, several Senate

"411
and House Committees and Subcommittees, the 1977 U. S. Depart-

ment of Labor hearings on changes in "eriteria" regulations and

the Select Commission on Immigration and Refugee Policy.

Needless to say, we do not agree with some of the statements,

opinions and conclusions presented in the various material.

We have not attempted to present a complete histori-

cal rev.iew of the use of temporary non-immigrant aliens in Agri-

culture in Florida or the United States.. We are aware of several

studies, which do trace the history of the H-2 Program, including:

1. The Administrative presentations by the

Department of Labor and the Department of Justice (Immigration

& Naturalization Service) on the ADMISSION OF ALIENS INTO THE U.S.

FOR TEMPORARY EMPLOYMENT and COMMUTECWORKERS to the Committee

on the Judiciary Subcommittee No. 1. House of Representatives

for its Study of Population & Immigration Problems on June 24,

1963, and,

2. A study prepared for the Subcommittee on Immi-

gration of the Committee on the Judiciary U. S. Senate on THE

WEST INDIES (DWI) TEMPORARY ALIEN LABOR PROGRAM 1943-1977 as

printed in 1978 by Joyce C. Vialet.

Based on our Florida H-2 experience, which spans

three and one-half decades and includes activities in citrus, sugar

cane, vegetables and tropical fruit, we feel strongly that a

properly administered H-2 Program is essential to finding a

solution to both short term labor shortages and at least a

reduction and possibly an elimination of the use of illegal aliens

in the United States. The H-2 Program must remain as a viable

r 4 6
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leans of supplying labor for a genuine lator Shortage, regardless

of the final deliberations of this.Congress on the "Guest Worker"

Program or the other solutions included in the final Immigration

and Refugee package.

The Administration and this Congress are to be

commended for considering ways to drastically reduce and, if at

all possible, eliminate the critical presence of millions of

illegal aliens and refugees ir the United States.

As a goal, we believe U. S. Employers should strive
4

to employ a legal work force.. The presence of vast numbers of

illegal. workers can only be detrimental to many American citizens

and to other workers who are legally able to work.

Although it is preferable for employers to utilize

a work force of legal U. S. residents, it will continue to be

necessary and in the national interest to impOrt temporary

seasonal workers in critical labor in'tensive tasks in industries

for which the only option would be to limit production and

thereby reduce employinent opportunities for legal U. S. residents.

Admission of supplementary alien labor for these tasks in order to

facilitate higher levels of production and domestic employment in

other phases of production, processing and distribution may be

desirable under circumstances that protect domestic workers similarly

employed. This is particularly important in Agriculture where

availability of labor for a critical high labOr task 'in the pro-

duction of a commodity in which labor demand is otherwise much

lower, may effectively limit the volume of production that can be

economically undertaken.

We feel the continuation of an H-4 Program with rea-

sonable regulations, aimed at protecting U. S. workers similarly

employed, is imperative and the ability of U. S. employers to

avail themselves of this means of obtaining supplemental workers

should be preserved over and above any transitlonal period

measures and solutions that the Congress may consider on the

illegal alien and refugee question.

There is no doubt in our minds that some sort of

program to allow foreign workers to legally immigrate to the

4 7

4



U. S. to perform temporary Jobs as non-immigrant aliens
f,

is . an

essential part of any solution to the illegal alien problem.

Immigration statistics reflect that the curtailment of the

Bracero'Program and the restrictive rerulations imposed on

the 9-2 employers in the early and mid-1960's was a Major

catalyst in thc tremendous increase h. the illegal alien

problem since that time.

The following statistics taken from various issues

of the Annual Reports of the Immigration i Naturalization Service

Pertain:
Table 1

Foreign Workers Admitted for Temporary Employment in U. S. Agriculture

by Year - 1958 - 1976 - Versus
Deportable Aliens Apprehended in Agriculture in U. S.

Year
lemporary workers /mitten
for Agricultural Employment

eporta. e ens 713pr.73dea
in Agriculture

1958 433.704 6,310

1959 464,128 4,935

1960 447,207 4,402

1961 1 312,991 5,162

1962 303,638 5,574

1963 243.120 9,143

1964 237,700 10,689

1965 155,671 14,248

1966 64,881 24,385

1967 57,720 27,830

1968 50,782 39,301

1969 43,527 50,881

1970 47,483 53,674

1971 42,142 74,423

1972 38,752 84,084

1973 37,294 101,220

1974 33,908 111,289

1975 25,434 116,250

1976 22,124 116,197

ource: arious issues o e nnua eport o the Imm grat on

8 Naturalization Service

The preceding table only indicates the number of

illegal aliens apprehended in U. S. Agriculture and not the total

number used by U. S. Agriculture. It is safe to assume, therefore,

-that most of the ii-2 and Public Law 78 temporary farm workers

of the 50's and 60's have of necessity been replaced by illeqal

aliens and not by American workers.

The transition from situations wherein illegal aliens

are utilized on an unregulated basis to a domestic work force

supplemented, where necessary, by limited numbers of temporary

legal alien workers admitted and employed under regulated con-

-

4 6.
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ditions and labor Standards will require substantial adjustments

for many employers. This will be Particularly true in certain

regions and commodities which are thought .to be heavily dependent

on illegal workers for hi9h labor-using seasonal tasks. While

it is necessary to quickly implement stricter'Border control and

prohibitions against alien employment, it Will be difficult for

some employers to rapidly adjust their hiring and laborlutilitation

practices without traumatic economic and human consequences.

Neither a small-scale guest worker program ri.,r amnesty for permanent

resident illegal aliens is likely to meet tne need created by the

reduction in illegal alien workers.

The experience in Florida with 11-2 workers for

almost four decades demon'strates how the H-2 Program has been

successfully used to fill a, severe seasonal shortage of American

workers by providing legal 11-2 workers to perform a particular

function and thereby eliminating the necessity of considering

the use of illegal aliens. The use of 11-2 workers in cutting

sugar cane has also assured continued employment for 7,000

American workers in all othee jobs (including many year-round

Jobs) directly connected with the Florida sugar cane industry,

and for many more workers indirectly connected with the sugar

industry.

The Florida sugar industry harvested 10.6 million

gross tons of cane from 320.700 acres in the 1980-81 season.

The harvest season usually starts about November 1 and ends about

April 1. The cane is all located in the Glades area of Florida

within a 30-mile radius of South Bay.

The estimated value of the crop was $600 million dollars. In

excess of $150 million of this amount is earned by sugar industry

employees in wages and benefits. This contribution to the

economy of Florida and the nation would not have been possible

without the contribution made by H-2 workers during each of the

last 37 years.

4
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A brief review of the history of the use of H-2 workers

in,WEGETABLESCITRUS AND TROPICAL FRUIT in Florida reveals that

H-2 workers were used in these crops from the mid-40's and until

1965 in vegetables and tropical fruit and until 1971 in citrus.

Since 1971, certification for use of 11-2 workers in Florida has

been restricted by the U. S. Department of Labor to sugar cane

cutting (Occupational Title S Code: Harvest Worker, Field Crop

(Agric.) 404.687.014) and the "supporting" occupations of Cooks

(CookS, Agric. 315.361.010), Camp Managers (Mapager, Agric.

Labor Camp 187.167.050) and GroUp Leaders (Group Leader (Agric.),

Crew Boss or Row Boss 180.167.022). Relatively few workers

are certified in the "supporting" occupations. All other work

in the 9rowing, harvesting and processing of sugar cane is per-

formed by American workers.

Under pressures from the U. S. Department of Labor

throughout the 1960's. Florida Agricofture conducted massive

recruitment efforts direct and through the Employment Services

System. The industry did find thousands of farm workers displaced

by mechanical cotton harvesters in the late 1950's and early

1960's in the southeastern United States. The imposition of the

minimum wage on Agriculture in 1967 resulted in many more farm

work'ers in the ;outheastern United States being displaced,

particularly when cotton growers found it cheaper to use herbi-

cides instead of human cotton choppers.

Some of the workersrecruited for Florida during

this period (13,000 per year at peak) arc still working in Florida

Agriculture. Most have gone on to other employment and were

gradually replaced by Spanish-speaking workers of Mexican descent.

In the early 1960's, less than 5% of the farm workers found in

Florida were Spanish-speakinu. They now.approach 35%. Fortunately,

or unfortunately, depending on how you look at it, recruitment

efforts by Florida gftwers durinf the 1960's and 1970's not

only found some American workers but also found illegal Mexican

workers. During the period of low unemployment in the United

States in the late 1960's and early 1970's and with the realize-

that U. S. Department of Labor policies were directed toward

94-370 0 - 112 - 4
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eliminating the uSe of 11-2workers and not at certifying to

genuine labor shortages, term emiloyers looked to the workers of

Mexican descent, including the illegals as the answer to their

labon probleals. in the 1970's, the use of illegal aliens in-

creased is more and more welfare, food stamp and educational

programs were directed at the farm labor force and growers found

themselves increasingly in competion with these programs and

non-farm employers for the same labor force.

We continue to feel strongly that the U. S. Depart-i

sent of Labor's position since the,early 1960's has been to

eliminate the use of 11-2 workers. The "Criteria" regulations

promulgated in the early 60's and since amended were developed

to this end and not to certify to genuine labor,shortages.

The labor utilization experience of the Florida

sugar cane industry with its ability to obtkin lega H-2 workers

and with no illegal aliens being used - versus the ex rience

in Florida's vegetable, citrus and tropica) fruit industries (wherein

the forced curtailment of the use of 11-2 workers led to the use

of illegal aliens) - dramatically illustrates to us the effect Con-

gressional and Executi$,Oirectives (to the U. S. Department of

Labor in the 1960's to eliminate the 11-2 Program) had on the in-

creased use of illegal aliens in Florida Agriculture in the

last 15 years. The formulators of the U.S. Department of Labor

policy in the 60's must take at least part of the blame for

contributing to the massive illegal alien problem now being

exeprienced in 61e United States.

We do sombit for your consideration that one of the

ways to inhibit the employmemt of undocumented aliens in the

United States would be for Congress and the Executive Branch
0

to direct that the use of legal temporary workers under Public

Law 414, Title I, Section 101 15 H (11) is' preferred to the

continued use of illegal aliens and that all administrative

policies should be directed toward this end. This directive

would not need a change in the law. It would take some changes

in the U. S. Department of Labor and possibly 'the Immigration &

Naturalization Service regu'lations.



At this point in timeowe are not prepared,to say

that the H-2 Program alone should be the only legal 'escape

valve' should an employer experience a genuine labor shortage.

It is possible a "guest worker" program would also be needed

if the "amnesty" provision of the final overall Immigra(ion

Refugee package creates massive labor shortages.

COMMENTS ON VARIOUS ISSUES RECIUM)ING THE USE OF H-2 WORKERS

We realize there are and have been detractors to

the use of the current H-2 Program as an "escape valve" for a

genuine labor shortage. However, there have also been through

the years many distinguished individuals and groups who have backed

the use of H-2 workers as an "escape valve" and in particular,

thc H-2 Program, as administered by the British West Indies

Central Labour Organisation.

For example:

1. In 1957, Subcommittee No. of the House

Judiciary Coamittee stated in its report that the OWI Program

in the United States "...does not affect adversely similar

categories of domestic workers." They further stated "The

British West Indies Program has been found to operate satisfacto-

rily in all other respects and has the additional merit of being

beneficial to the economy of the British West Indies, a neighour

of the United States."

2. In the 1961 Senate Committee on Agriculture

Forestry hearings concerned with the extension of the Mexican

Farm Labor Program, Secretary of Labor Goldberg stated "...I must

say that the Jamaican Government which does supervise the program

from their end has seen to it that the standards are much in

excess of what the Mexican labor standards are."

3. In 1962, AFL-CIO President George Meany wrote

to the Secretary of Labor strongly urging on behalf of the

AFL-CIO that BWI workers be allowed to remain on a year-round

basis. He also took the opportunity to praise the BWI Program,

noting for instance that "It is well known that the standards

of the BWI Program improve the lot of domestic workers in regard

a
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to housing, workers' compensation and racial matters." He ex-

Pressed the opinion that, through the program, "The United States

is,making a substantial aid contribution to the West Indies at no

cost to the American taxpayer, at no loss of self-respect to the

West Indians, but merely as'fair return for a fair day's work

on the part of law-abiding and ambitious West Indian workers."

4. On December 2. 1964, at a U. S. Department of

Labor hearing at Bay Front Auditorium in Miami, Mr. W. J. Usury,

at the time the business agent of the International Association

of Machinists (and subsequently U. S. Secretary of Labor). told

U. S. Department of Labor officials if the imr'.:ortation of foreign

workers should be sCooped, many domestic employees would be out

of a job, including several hundred employees of sugar mills in

Belle Glade and Clewiston, whom he represented.

6. In an opinion in the fall of 1972 in the U. S.

Court, Southern District.of Florida, in the case of the UNITED

FARM WORKERS' UNION, AFL-C10, et al, vs RICHARD G. KLEINDIENST.

et al, the court stated it found the evidence to be overwhelming

that the defendants were not failing to provide employment for

any qualified worker. Quite the contrary, the court added, the

(recruitment result) figures are shocking and the court can only

draw one of two conclusions: One, there either is not this great

mass of farm workers available for employment, or, secondly,

that they do not want to cut cane. In its decision. the Court

further stated "I am very favorably impressed with the efforts

that have been made by all involved here. I think the advertising

campaign and the other efforts that have been made are way above

any minimum standards that the Secretary of Labor or anyone else

could hope for."

From time to time, detractors of the H-2 Program

raise issues regarding the use of H-2 workers. The following

explores some of these issues from the standpoint of Florida's

farm employers.

53
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.6

The Efftct_of the Preilpis Of 11-2 Workers on Wiges of American

Farm Workers

Experience with the 11-2 Program in Florida shows

that it has not had a detrimental effect oh the wages of American

farm workers in Florida.

The following Table compares the all hired farm

worker average wage 'rate per year fer the 1974-1980 period with

the national average.
Table 2

ll Hired Farm Worker Average Earnings Prr Hour

Year
National
Average

Florida
Average

Ranking in
Nation

.

1974 $2.6 $2.63 2nd
1976 $2.43 $2.82 3rd
1976 $2.66 3rd
1977 $2.67 B..253 3rd
1976 $3.09 $3.52 3rd
1979 $3.39 $3.80 3rd
1960 $3.66 $4.19 3rd

STM^11, ?SITS

Source: Various issues of the U. S. Department
of Agriculture Publications "FARM LABOR"

Florida with the highest number of 11-2 workers

of anistate in the nation has for the past seven years been

one of the top three states in the nation based on the average

wage rate paid,per hour for all hired farm workers. It is

hard to see how the presence of 11-2 workers in Florida has

had a detrimental effect on the wages of American farm workers

when we are always ABOVE the national average and one of the

three top states in the nation.

The National Association of Farm Worker Organiza-

tions (NAFO) has presented several papers, which are critical

of the use of 11-2 workers in the United States. In one of

their recent papers, Assistant Professor James L. Medoff and

Katherine G. Abraham ofsliarvard University and the National

Bureau of Economic Research performed an analysis of the level

of growth of the average hourly earnings of hired farm workers

in the 48 continental United States, using various issues

of the U. S.Department of Agriculture's publication "FARM

LABOR.'

5 4
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Contrary to the conclusions by NAFO, the analysis

shows that Florida, with the highest number of H-2 workers

of any state in the nation, had,the highest percentage increase

in average hourly farm wage rate between 1969 - 1977 of Any,

state in the nation. The Florida Increase was 127% -- 63%

above the 741% overall average increase for Alf states for

the same period. The analysis also indicates that fore the

remaining four H-2 user states for which specific state data

was available both in 1969 and in 1977, three had an average

increase between 1969 - 1977. which was above the national

average percentage increase. It is difficult for us to conclude

from this analysis (as NAFO apparently has) that the preaence

of h.2 Kurkers has had a dvprotny effetl un Lim wages of

American farm workers.

The experience of our vegetable growers in the

Glades area of Florida indicates the presence of 11-2 workers

has been the major factor in annual demands by vegetable and

other workers for growers to increase their piece or hourly

rate in proportion to the increase in the annually r2vised

adverse effect rate applicable to 11-2 workers.

= The Glades area of Florida is one of the largest

farming are,is in Florida. In addition to the. 320,700 acres

of sugar cane within 30 miles of South Bay, the same area

produces some 20.000 to 30,000 acres of celery, corn, radishes,

lettuc.e, potatoes, cabbage and other leaf crops. On the

periphery of the ,30 miles and also drawing from the same labor

market area at times are extensive citrus, watermelon and

other vegetable producing areas.

The harvesting season for sugar coincides with

the harvesting season of most of the other crops and competition

for labor is always intense.

The statistics we have seen and our growers'

actual experience in the Glades area prove to us that 11-2

workers do not have a depressing effect on wages of American

farm workers in Florida. On the contrary, their presence

56
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exerts pressure on employers to raise wages and benefits to

meet the U. S. Department of Labor's adverse effect Minimum

and the guarantees contained in the *Criteria" -anulations

and the West Indies worker's contract.

The Cost of Us ia H-2 Workers

We agree with the principle that 14-2 workers

should not be *cheaper" to use than U. S. workers. However,

because oethe regulations imposed on potential farm employers

of H-2 workers. the cost per H-2 worker is already much greater

than the cost per U. S. workei to a farm employer who is fortu-

nate enough to be able to utilize all U. S. workers.

/he following COSTS pe 44-2 worker are calculated

only for Florida and are based on the 1980-81 sugar cane season

of 140 days (20 weeks) with workers averaging $200 per week

($4,000 for the season):

Pound trip transportation (plane and bus) $207.00
Free rent 9 minimisn of SI per day $140.00
Loss on Botrd (meals) (Average of 50t per day) S 70.00
Transportation to field e $1.00 per day $140.00
!migration 8 Naturalization Service's Bond

Costs per-aorker $ 20.00
Contribution to Social Security Scheme in

blcirker's Home Island $ 40.00
Losses on Domestic Worker's Transportation -

Cost of advertising, recruitment, et:. $ 5.00

TOTAL COST for EACH 11-2 Worker . $622.00

I . Sugar employers also guaranteed the "adverse

effect" wage rate minimum of $4.09 per hour, (74t over the

current $3.35 per hour Fair Labor Standards Act's minimum

wage). In the 1981-82 season, this "adverie effect" wage rate

is $4.69 per hour, or 40Z higher than the lair Labor Standards
Act ninimun wage for all other employees in the U. S. We

have NOT used tne differecce between the "adverse etfect"

wage rate and the F,:ir L,tor Standards Act's minimums as an

* added cost.

Farm employers, who :re lble to obtain enough labor without

the necessity of resorting to the use of 44-2 workers, need

not comply with the "CriLerie regulations. It is not the

5 6
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prevailing practice In Florida Agriculture to provide advance

or return transportrtion, free rent, meals or transportation

to the field to farm workers.

However, the employer who can obtain a sufficient

supply of workers in the U. S., would have to provide Unemploy-

ment Compensation and Simial Security insurance.

Unemployment Compensation (4.5% State .7% Federal
on $4,000) $208.00

Social Security (6.65% of $4,000) $266.00

TOTAL COST for Hon-Criteria American $474.00

The AODITIONAL COST to use H-2 workers iS $148 per worker

in Florida. (1)

Workers' compensation costs would be the same for both

H-2 and Anierican wurker4.

Contriry to allegations, exemption from paying Unemployment

Insurance and S.ial Security taxes on the wages of H-2 workers

does not make H-2 workers cheaper to use and is not an inducement

forU. S.agricultural employers to seek H-2 workr's.

Use of Gennral Unemployment Figures as an Indication that Workers

are Available for Agriculture

From time to t'-n. statements are made that H-2

certification is not needed becausu chere are unemployed people

in the U. S. who could do the work. Although this sounds

good "In theory" it does not provide a supply of farm workers

"in practice." In Florida, 70% of the hired farm jobs are

setsonal jobs. The s'easonality of the job deterrs many unem-

ployed people from working in Agriculture even on a temporary

basis.

Unemployed workers are not necessarily unemployed

agricultural workers. Unemployed agricultural workers in

(1) In northern states, where period of employment is shorter, and

transportation costs high Ne difference is even greater.
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one part of the cOuntry are not necessarily available for

employment in another area of the country. Even unemployed

agricultural workers in a given area are not necessarily avail-

able for other agricultural work in the same area. Unemployed

citrus pickers, for instance, will not necessarily pick straw-

berries and vice versa. Unemployed lettuce cutters will not

pull corn or cut cane. The workers themselves will not accept

jobs even though unemployed. The easy access to Food Stamp,

unemployment compensation and "upgrading" programs also tend

to induce workers not to seek farm employment. Many migratory

workers will not travel even at no cost to work four or six

weeks in a distant state, particularly when there is no hope

of intermediate or prolonged employment. The time of the

year also influences willinghess to travel. Parents of school

age children, particularly in the South, are not inclined

to go North with or without their families and particularly

not for short term employient after school starts in the fall.

---fire-u: S. Oe rtment-of Labor "Adverse Effect" Wa e Rate

and Piece Rate Incentive System

Under certification for use of 11-2 workers,

employers must guarantee an "adverse effect" minimum wage

determined by the U. S. Department of Labor each year.

The current "adverse effect" rate methodology

has come under much criticism from both worker and employer

groups. It is outdated and should be revised. Our recommen-

dations on changes in adverse effect methodology will continue

to be presented to the U. S. Department of Labor.

The 11-2 workers brought in to cut cane are paid

on a piece rate incentive system. The piece rate must be

And is increased from year to year so that the incentive for

the individual worker to earn more than the adverse effect

wage continues as a part of the piece rate system. Claims
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have been made that the piece rate is not increased and that

mployers force workers to increase productivity instead.

This claim is not true. For example, Table 3 illustrates

that over the past seventeen years, sugar cane cutter produc-

tivity ler hour has not increased appreciably. Rather, the

produktivity per hour varies from year to year depending on

the many factors involved in the growing and cutting of cane

and there is no trend toward either higher or lower productivity.

On the other hand, the average earnings per

hour have increased 273%; while for the same period of time,

the adverse effect wage only increased 256%.
Table 3

Comparison of Cane Cutter Productivity to Adverse Effect Wage and
Average Earnings Per Hour

Season
ro uction n,

Per Hour 1

ns verse Ltrect
Wage

verage
Earnings Per Hour(1)(2)

1964-65 1.446 $1.15 $1.37

1965-66 1.394 $1.25 $1.44
1966-67 1.452 $1.35 $1.64

1967-68 1.516 $1.45 $1.82

1968.69 1.408 $1.55 $1.93

1969 70 1.489 $1.65 $2.10
1970-71 1.485 $1.75 $2.23

1971-72 1.450 $1.85 $2.31
1972-73 1.486 $2.00 $2.54
1973-74 1.394 $2.15 $2.69
1974+25____ 1.303 $2.45 $3.03

1975-76 1.419 $2.84 $3.58

1976-77 1.512 $3.04 $4.03

1977-78 1.477 $3.23 $4.12

1978-79 1.386 $3.48 --$4.39-----
1979-80 1.417 $3.79 $4.55

1980-81 1.554 $4.09 $5.11

1981-82 n/a $4.69 n/a
+256% + 273%

----ST-urce: (11 Various records of sugar companies obtaining 11-2
workers through Florida Sugar Producers, U.S.Sugar Corp.

and Florida Fruit & Vegetable Association

(2) Without Bonus

The Role of the U. S. De artment of Labor Em lo ment Services
System n er cat on for Use o r ers

FIVA feels the U. S. Department of Labor should

retain the authority for certification of shortages of workers

through its Employment Services System even though we realize

the Farm Placement arm of the U. S. Department of Labor has

been virtually decimated over the last deCade.

5
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Two decades ago, the U. S. Department of Labor

had a strong and dedicated larm Labor Service within its EmPloy-

ment Services System. Over the years, and particularly since

the Judge Richey Court Order in the e'arly 1970's, the Farm

Labor Service has been reduced so that it is today virtually

non-existent.

This is extremely unfortunate. The Farm Labor

Service had formerly (1) the expertise to accurately predict

farm labor surpluses and shortages, (2) the personal knowledge

of the workers, farm employers and other pertinent labor-

related factors in the area, (3) the wherewithal to more quickly

fill shortages where possible, declare surpluses and to accurately

certify to the shortage where fat% workers could not be found,

and (4) the confidence of workers and employers so that it

could correct any problems tnat arose.

Although in our estimation, the U. S. Department

of Labor no longer has the capability to perform effectiv,

placement or other services for both farm employers and farm

employees, it could strengthen Its Farm Placement System so

-that it would develop individuals with farm labor expertise

^within the local State, Regional and Federal Employment Ser-
_

vices System. Further, these individuals should not be sub-

merged to the point their farm labor responsibilities and

expertise are rbst within the overall non-farm Employment

Services' responsibilities.

Twenty years ago, farm employers had confidence in the

ability of the Farm Labor System to do all possible to find

qualified farm wor.kers. The farm workers had confidence they

could find available jobs through the Farm Labor Placement

System. That confidence is not evident today and the U. S.

Department of Labor needs to strengthen the services they

perform so they are accer.able to both workers and employers.

An increase in the number of personnel with

farm labor expertise within the Employment Service System

would assist greatly in obtaining quicker response to real



56

farm labor surpluses or shortages in Any given area. An

evaluation of the local, area and nationai availability of

farm workers could be done quickly and accurately for purposes

of determining the validity of requests for supplemental H-2

workers and certification where necessary could be granted

with speed and with confidence that the shortage cannot be

reasonably filled by qualified American workers.

The certification for use of H-2 workers shc.ild

remain within the It. 4sdiction of the U. S. Department of

Labor as it is now with particular emphasis on the role which

the U. S. Department of Labor Regional offices play in the

Certification process. This would better assure coordination

of recruitment for U. S. workers where various states are

involved.

Workers' Representation under the H-2 Workers' Program

From time to time, claims are made that the

H-2 contract workers are not adequately represented while

they are in the U. S. Having had to personally cope with

the workers' representatives (liaison officers) in the U. S.

for the past 28 year,, nothing could be further from the truth.

In our estimation, one of the primary rea:ons

the BWI 11-2 Program hes persisted for nearly 40 year:, is the

character and capabilities of the liaison staff, who are

selected by the workers Island governments to represent the

workers and uphold the contract while the workers are in the

U. S.

While in Florida, the 11-2 sugar cane cutters. ,

all of whom come from islands in the West Indies'(Jamaica,

Barbados, St. Lucia, St. Vincent and Dominica) are represented

by eleven liaison officers, located in both South lay and

Clewiston. The liaison officers are natives of tne West Indies

islands from which the workers come. In addition, there is

6i
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a large office staff who monitor all payrolls submitted by

sugar employers. The Chief 'Liaison Offiser of the irttish

West Indies Central Labour Organisation is located in Washing-

ton, D. C., with an additional office staff.

Liaison officers constantly check compliance

to the annually negotiated contract, conduct payroll audits

and are in constant direct contact with workers in the fields

and in the 20 housing facilities located in the Glades area.

No worker is repatriated for any reason until he has had a

chance to consult with a liaison officer and for those few

workers who may violate their contracts, the liaison officer

must agree that the contract has been violated before the

worker is returned to his home island.

Employer Efforts to Obtain and Retain U. S. Workers

Florida's sugar cane employers feel they go

far beyond the requirements of the current regulations in

order to ensure " U.S. workers" are given every opportunity

to cut sugar cane in Florida. They comply with the "Criteria"

----1----regulations-found at-20 CFR-655.200. In recognition of their

responsibility to utilize available American workers to cut

sugar cane, employers will accept for employment as a cane

cutt,- qu it'lad American worker who c.,lies fur the

J44 a au-ing the harvesting period that H-2 workers

are cuttiag cane. This offer does go far beyond 20 CFR 655.

203 (e), which requires employers to provide employment only

until 50% of the contract period has elapsed.

Sugar cane amployers advance transportatiov

wu-<^-s who dicate a willingness La cut cann

Nvel unh the advanenment of 0.ansportation is nut the pre-

cti .e in Florida 'd at required oadlr 20 CFR

655.202 (,)) (5) (1). 4c f2,1 advancement of transporta-

. s.,u'' ha oe 211 ,1. 2
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of :o)loyment. Hotta J. .vher. rkrs ,r doui iate

14 activits,, such tqger rane cutting in the Glades

Area of Florida, we ball, .it.esSary to adve.A.e sqme trans-

poitation to fully ensure that tile lack of transportation

does not deter available Americans within a reasonable distance

from accepting the Job opPortunity.

We do not think it reasonable that potential

employers of H-2 workers be required to recruit and transport

workers to the area for employment from anywhere in the United

States. The requirement under Public Law 414, Title I. Section

101, 15, H (ii) that requires certification by the Secretary

of Labor that "...no unemployed workers can be found in the

country, should be amended so that it is more reasonable.

The section of the Immip.ation Act (Public Law

414, Title II, Section 212 (a) (14) dealing with the entrance

into the United States of aliens for permanent employment

only requires that the U. S. Department of Labor certify the

unavailability of "...able, willing, qualified and available...

workers ... at the place where the alien is to perform the

work...".

It seems to us the impact and potential adverse

effect of the presence of temporary workers in seasonal jobs

is much less than the impact of workers permitted to come

in permanently for permanent Jobs. The laws and pertinent

regulations governing the test for unavailability of workers

for temporary employment should not'be as stringent or cover

as great a geographic area as the laws and regulations governing

the unavailability of workers in Jobs where aliens will be

allowed to enter on a permanent basis. At the very best,

the laws and regulations should be the same.

Sugar cane employer do feel the test for avail-

ability of American workers needed in temporary Jobs should

be broader than the time and place where aliens are to perform

the work but not so broad as to include the entire United

States.

6 3
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Each setS0n, sugar employers AOVERTISE locally

and in each area where positive recruitment is conducted.

Radio, newtpaper and handbill advertising is paid for by the

sugar employers. .Public Service time provided to local

Employment Service offices is also utilized. Two positive

RECRUITMENTS are conducted each year in over 30 Employment

Service offices in Florida. Positive recruitment is also

conducted in out-of-State Employment Service offices whenever

a sufficient supply of workers justifies doing so.

In the advertising of the job offer and the

recruitment of American workers, sugal cane employers have

long exhibited a cooperative attitude toward reasonable re-

queits by Stite and Federal officials. Because H-2 workers

do predominate in the cutting of sugar cane, sugar employers

feel it necessary to expand the recruitment effort for cane

cutters beyond the immediate area of employment. However,

the concentrated efforts should be confined to our Region

IV States of Florida, Georgia, Alabama, Mississippi, South

Carolina, North Carolina, Tennessee and Kentucky. Recruttment

effort; outside of the region have been generally unsuccessful

for us.

As an example, in 1972, at the request of the

MT-S:-Irepartment a-Labor Regional Administrator (RA), the

sugar indistry sent recruiters to HcAllen, Texas, after the

United Farm Workers advised the RA they had 500 - 1,000 workers

in the Rio Grande area available as cane cutters. Our recruiter

spent two vleks in the McAllen - Brownsville area. The UFW

Director in the Rio Grande area could provide no workers for

us. However, while there, th,e Employment Service did advertise

the job offer through local media and worker service groups.

After two weeks of recruiting, only ..wo workers accepted

employment but neither showed up to accept transportation

tol Florida. We can cite many other such examples.

All workers accepted for employment through

the recruitment process are provided non-refundable bus tickets,
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up to a maximum of $75.00, to our receiving center at South

Bay, Florida. Workers are met by Monitor Advocates, employed

by the Florida Department of Labor 6 Employment Security,

and art given a free physical examination before being assigned

to one of the eight sugar cane employers in the Glades area.

Current Contractual Guarantees

Sample Oomestic and DWI worker contracts are

attachea al txhibits 1, 2, and 3. They include an 8-day train-

ing period, a minimum guarantee of $4.69 per hour (current

adverse effect wage rate), opportunity to work an average

of at least 36 hours per week over the contract period, free

rent, 3 meals daily at cost, round trip transportation if

the contract is completed and more.

The current adverse effect wage in Florida sugar

cane is $4.69 per hour, the highest of any state in the nation.

Sugar cane cutters are paid on a piece rate basis and it is

anticipated they will average over $5.70 per hour for this

season.

CURRENT U. S. OEPARTMENT OF LABOR REGULATIONS

ON USE OF 11-2 WORKERS

FFVA has concern if it is the intent of Congress

to use the 11-2 Program as the only "safety valve" should there

be a substantial shortage of U. S. workers. The 11-2 regulations

are now too cumbersome to certify to genuine seasonal and

short term labor shortages in Agriculture.
,

6 5
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Modification in H-2 regulations and procedures

are needed in order to make the program "workable" for growers

while at the same time protecting domestic workers against

foreign competition. The following recommendations are made:

1. The 11-2 regulations provide standards for

recruitment procedures which must be met before a shortage

of domestic labor is certified. At present, recruiting standards

for certification for temporary workers are more stringent

than tilos. entr-1 for permanent admission of alien w,kers.

Appropriate criteria should be specified for recruiting in

the local labor market, determined largely by distance or

population factors. This would require amendment to Section

101 (15) (A) (H) (II) of the Immigration & Nationality Alt

to change "In this country to more appropriate wording.

At the same time, both present and prospective

new domestic migratory labor sources must be assured access

to these jobs.

The certification for uso of H-2 workers

should remain within the jurisdiction of the U. S. Oepartment

of Labor as it is now with particular emphasis on the role

which the U. S. Department of Labor Regional offices play

in the Certification process. This would better assure coordination

of recruitment forU. S. workers where various states are involved

in the "Mileage or,population" factor recommended earlier.

3. The present H-2 regulations (20 CFR Part 655)

require that an employer seeking certification for H-2 workers

must file a job order with the Employment Service early enough

that it is in the U. S. Employment Service's Interstate Clearance

System for at least 60 days prior to a date 20 days prior

to date of need. This interval should be reduced to 30 days.

The USDL should still be required to make a certification

decision at least 20 days prior to date of need for H-2 workers.

There must also be a way for certification to be granted in

shorter periods of time under emergency.conditions.

96-3711 0 - $2 - S
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The USOL's computer job bank and the change

to recruitment based on a distance or population factor (see

1. above) should enable the Department of Labor to conduct

a meaningful search within 30 days.

4. The "Adverse Effect wage Rate" should be

abolished. There is no sudi requie. went fur auu-agriLuiturr.1

employers of H-2 worke'rs, Payment to H-2 workers of the Fair

Labor Standards Act minimon ....nn (or the State minimum, if

higher) or the prevailing wage rate (and prevailing piece

rate where appropriate) in the arca of employment at the time

of employment, whichever is higher, will assure no adverse

effect on the wages of U. S. workers similarly employed.

5. The present requirements for free housing

ano a ceiling on board charges should be amended. Employers

should be free to provide housing at no charge or "at cost."

Employers should be able to provide meals "at cbst." The

language of the Fair Labor Standards Act and appropriate Fair

Labor Standards Act regulations should govern.

If housing is not available, an employer should

be allowed, during an interim period while housing is being

constructed, to provide A housing allowance to non-local workers.

No employer should be required td provide housing for workers

able to commute between home ,And lob on a daily basis.
,)

The cost of constructing housing for single

H-2 workers ind U. S. oigraot workers hired by Ali employer

of 11-2 workers is part of the price for receiving certification

for 11-2 workers.

6. The "assurances" requirement in 20 CFR Part 655

should be reviewed and the requirements covered therein which

are already in law or regulation sliculd be deleted. No non-

agricultural employer is required to execute such a document.

7. Keep to a minimum and simplify the paperwork

required when filing a Job order with the Employment Service

and requesting certification for 11-2 workers. In 1977, three

pages were required. In 1980, the number in some areas had

6 'i
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risen to 22. At growers' insistence, the number for 1981

was cut back to 3. (As a prime example of paperwork prolifera-

tion, Maryland peach growers had to file 48 pages to obtain

Jamaican cooks to cook for their Jamaican 11-2 workers.)

8. The proposed requirement that employers

.4
pay unemployment compensation and social security taxes on

the wages of guest workers and 11-2 workers is inequitable.

First. the 11-2 and guest workers can not receive the benefits

of tither unemployment compensation or social security.

Secondly, employers of West Indian 11-2 workers are already

contributing a percentage of wages earned by 11-2 workers,

to the respective West Indian governments for use in social

security systems established for their citizens.

r

a

9. A"specific employer who has demonstrated

a need for H-2 workers for a specific crop activity and has

repeatedly been certified therefor for three years or more,

should be certified for a period of three or more years (to

a date certain) and not have to go through an annual "exercise'

to demonstrate need. At the end ot such period, the full

-certificatton procedure may-be required-to Justify another

"term certification" of three or more years.

lf, an employer, "term certified" for one crop

(apple pickers,for instance) needs 11-2 workers for peach harvest,

that grower would have to seek certification for 11-2 peach

pickers on a yearly basis for three years, then would, assuming

demonstrated need for 11-2 peach pickers each of the three

years, be "term certified" for a period of three or more years

for 11-2 peach pickers.

An employer who seeks certification for 11-2

workers for the first time, would be processed on a yearly

basis for three years before being eligible for "term certifi-

cation."

Such a change in the program would sive employers

and the Department of Labor and State and local Job Service

,

6 a



offices much time end paperwork. Employers who are "term

certified" would still bi required to abide by all other re-

quirements.

"Term certified" employees would pay travel

at the end of the contract period, whatever that may be.

10. Agricultural employer associations shouid

be eligible for and receive certification for H-2 workers

for their members. Workers could then be moved from employer-

to-employer as needed. This would provide more steady employ-

ment for workers and would probably result in a need for fewer

total workers. The question of whether the association or

a farmer member of the association is the employer would have

to be resolved and made a matter of law.

CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, FFVA feels a properly administered

legal supplementary labor pkogram of non-resident alien workers

is an essential part of any solution to the illegal alien

and refugee problem now being experienced in the United States.

Whether the supplementary program should be

accomplished tlrough the H-2 Program alone or whether it should

also include a separate "guest worker" program depends on

what this Congress decides on the amnesty question.

We are gratified that the cover letter from

the Attorney General to the leadership of both the Senate

and House concerning the Omnibus Immigration Control Act

states "The existing H-2 temporary worker program would con-

tinue to operate."

We strongly urge this Committee to back the

continuation of the H-2 Program as a part of the viable

overall Immigration and Refugee Policy.

Attachments:

EXHIBIT 1 - Domestic Worker Contract - English and French
EXHIBIT 2 - Domestic Worker Contract - English and Spanish
EXHIBIT 3 - DWI Worker Contract - English
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A0'EEMENT FOR THE EMPLOYMENT OF UNITED STATES AGRICULTURAL WORKERS
- -______ -
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Senator SIMPSON. John Etchepare, please.

STATEMENT OF JOHN ETCHEPARE, PRESIDENT. WESTERN
, RANGE ASSOCIATION

Mr ETCHEPARE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and we appreciate
getting another chance to work with you on this testimony.

Senator SIMPSON. Well, I appreciate the depth of background you
have in this area, and the subcommittee is happy to receive It.

Mr ETCHEPARE. I would ask that our written testimony be made
a part of the record, and I will just try to restrict my comments to
some personal comments with regard to our written testimny.

Senator SIMPSON. Without objection.
Mr ETCHEPARE. What we had proposed or put n our written tes-

timony are three things that we at the Western Range Association
feel would streamline and do the things that the committee is look-
ing for in the H-2 program.

The first of these is the term certification for date certain. What
this in essence would do is actually bring the H-2 program as it
relates to herders back to where we originally were under the
original Acts of Congress that actually started the sheepherder pro-
grams back in the fifties, at which timea sheepherder is not a
seasonal employee. It is a different type of a job, and the original
program recognized this and granted a 3-year certification with an
automatic 1-year extension. We falmost had a 4-year contract as
such.

Over the years, through regulations and rules through the differ-
ent Departments this has been cut down to where presently we are
now on an 11-month certification. We go through the process for a
herder that is here now for 3 years, we have to go through the pa-
perwork process four times.

And as an example, this is a copy of the administration's immi-
gration bill, which is 173 pages long. For one sheepherder for a 3-
3 ear period of time, it takes over 200 to 225 pages of Government
forms requiringthat is for the four times. It also includes about
30 to 40 individual signatures on those documents.

With date certain, we could bring this back to where we would
,mly take maybe the original 20 forms and could then bring the
man in and fulfil our obligations under the rules.

I think one of the questions that you brought up earlier, Senator,
and I could address here a little bit is that we do not feel that this
would in any way cause a loss of control or monitoring by either
Immigration or the Labor Department. With the sheepherders pro-
gram we are continually, because we have people leaving at the
end of the 3-year terms, so many every year, we would continually
be in front f the Labor Department requesting certifications,
clearances There would be adverse effect studies continually going
on because of our always being in that labor market.

As you know from past testimony, we have a standing open job
order 365 days a year that we will employ any herder, domestic
herder in the United States that does not have a job. So that at
least from the Department of Labor's end of it, it would be a con-
tinually yearly update of the program. And so it is our feeling that
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they would lose no control, no monitoring of the situation, because
we would always be there.

But yet, we could eliminate a tremendous amount of man-hours,
Department of Labor man-hours and cost to our employers, by
eliminating this actual duplication of the sameit is the same
man, the same job at the same place, and he is already here. And
instead of doing it four times, we could do it once.

With regard to the Immigration and Naturalization Service
again, it is the same thing, a constant duplication of the same
clearances for Immigration. With the Western Range and with our
sheepherder program as it stands now with our agreement, it is
handled by one INS office in California.

With regards to these people not leaving, with the Western
Range our working agreement with the INS, we have already
signed an agreement with INS where we are penalized. We are
under a penalty if one of our herders does not timely return to his
country of origin.

In other words, if we cannot prove by documentation that this
man has left the United States on the date he is to have left, then
there is a system in an agreement which has been reached as to
how we must, one, cooperate to help locate the man so that he can
be found to leave, and two, when that does happen, there is a pen-
alty and a fine that we must pay to defray whatever cost the Gov-
ernment might get into in locating this man and having him leave
the country.

It would be my guess that over the 30-some years the western
range has operated the figure of people who have not returned,
that we have not found, is probably less than one-half of 1 percent,
and it may not even be that high.

The other two areas to streamline that we would like is that we
are asking that blanket certifications also be granted to the sheep-
herder program. In most of the other agricultural requests under
H-2 they will grant a blanket certification. In other words, they
can bring in 1,000, 1,500, 2,000 men under 1 certification.

By regulation or however, the sheepherder program, they have
forced us to workevery man we bring, we must go through that
process. And we reach times where we may have 15 or 17 or 18 re-
quests for 18 different individuals and this huge pile of paperwork
all sitting at the Labor Department on any 1 given day, if it hap-
pens to be the day that we have sent in some requests or have
people needing herders.

And what we are asking is that the sheepherder portion also be
granted that privilege of asking for blanket certification.

And our last is just certification in accordance with the statute,
and there all we are asking is that, because of regulations, rules
and so forth, we think the original intent of the original H-2 pro-
gram has somewhat been lost and we would kind of like to see it go
back to where it started and let Congress control it.

Thank you.
Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much. That is very helpful.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Etchepare follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN ETCHEPARE

I. PREVIOUS TESTIMONY.

On Thursday, October 22, I had the privilege of appear-

ing before this Subcommittee to describe the reactions of the

Western Range Association (the "Association") to the immigration

proposals submitted by Attorney General William French Smith on

behalf of the President.

At that time I described the history of the western

range sheep industry and its long-standing and critical need for

temporary nonimmigrant aliens to fill the unique position of range

sheepherder. I also said that the new immigration law, as pro-

posed, would be tolerable to the Association and the industry if,

but only if, significant improvements were made in the H-2 tem-

porary nonimmigrant worker program.

I have returned today not to reiterate my prior testi-

mony, but rather to put befpre you specific proposals for

Improvement of the H-2 program. Those proposals are embodied in a

draft Bill which is attached to this written testimony.

II. EXPLANATION OF PROPOSED CHANGES.

The draft Bill, which consists of proposed amendments to

Sections 1101(a)(15)(H) and 1184(c) of Title 8, United States

Code, would make several changes in the present law governing the

H-2 program. Each change is badly needed by the range sheep

industry.
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A. Term Certification for Up to Pive Years.

Under the Immigration Act, every H-2 job is a temporary

job. The word "temporary" does not describe, or even imply, any

specified number of mon6s or years. All that "temporary" means

is that the parties, employer and employee, expressly intend that

the employee will not nmain in the country permanently and that

the employment relationship will end at a specified time.

In 11-2 agricultural employment, the length of time over

which the parties intend the relationship to last varies widely.

In certain East Coast farming operations, the employment relation-

ship extends thro..igh a harvest season, which may last only a few

months. In rang. sneepherding, the relationship is intended to

last for a minimum of three years.

There are several reasons for the longer term of the

temporary relationship in range sheepherding. Sheepherding is not

a harvest job. Indeed, the unique nature of the job is most pro-

mInent not during the busy times of lambing and shearing, but

durtng the long interim periods when the sheepherder is often

solely responsible for the safety, health, and growth of his

slowly maturing band of sheep. Also, sheepherding is not an occu-

pation which ts quickly learned. The Spaniards, Peruvians, and

Nexicans whom the Associnton brings to this country are all care-

fully screened to make certain that they are experienced and

skilled with sheep. Even so, newly arrived herders must go

through an extended period of acclimatization and orientation to

American terrain, flora, sheep types, diseases and related prob-

lems, an.1 to American methods of herding and feeding sheep on the

range.

In recent years, the U.S. Department of Labor, relying

on the statutory term "temporary" but interpreting it erroneously
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to mean 'short tern, has,attempted to reduce the length of the

sheepherder employment relationship. In 1978, the Department

reduced the labor certification period from one year to 11 months.

This meant that four separate and complete certification proce-

dures, requiring substantial paperwork by the Association's staff

and by state employmeat service staffs and resulting expenses,

have thereafter been required in order to cover each sheepherder's

standard three-year stay. Then, earlier this year, the Department

propbsed that the lengtn of the sheepherder's employment agreement

be effectively limited to 11 months. This proposed change, which

the Department has neither acted upon nor finally withdrawn, would

have a crushing effect on the Association's members. It would

drastically increase paperwork, recruitment, and transportation

costs, and it would ensure that the members' sheep will almost

constantly be under the care of herders who are still being orien-

ted to American sheepherding.

The Association's draft Bill would reverse the misinter-

oretations and restrictive practices of the Department. of Labor by

providing for admission and certification of 11-2 workers on a term

basis for up to five years. Short-term employment relationships,

such as those in the harvest industries, and longer though still

temporary relationships, such as those in sheepherding, would all

be accommodated. It would not be necessary to recertify each

sheepherder every 11 months. Substantial economies would be pro-

, duced in both the public and private sectors.

We anticipate that the Department of Labor may argue

that longer term certification under H-2 should be avaliane only

after an employer or an association has demonstrated a need for

ti2 workers by having sought short-term certifications for several

2rior years. At least with regard to sheepherders, such a

requirement is patently unnecessary. The nation's need for sheep-

herders has been demonstrated, year after year, for 30 years.

ut Su
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The Department ot Lmbor's,own records reveal this fact.

Term certification is the central aspect of our Associa-

tion's proposal. We strongly urge this Subcommittee to provide

term certification under the H-2 statute.

B. Blanket Certifications to an Association of

Employers.

Under existing Department of Labor regulations, the

Association is allowed to apply for labor certifications for H-2

sheepherders on behalf of its member-employers. This process has

benefitted employer and employee alike, since it has allowed the

Association to transfer herders to new employers on those occa-

sions when work becomes unavailable. In addition, the Association

has kept an open job order for domestic sheepherder candidates at

all state employment services in the Western range area and has

made ongoing recruiting efforts (including newspaper advertise-

ments) throughout the same area. The Association has thus been

able to serve as a national clearinghouse for the employment of

domestic sheepherders, assuring all qualified and available domes-

tic herders that they will have employment.

By stating in the Immigration Act that an association

may act as agent for its member-employers, the benefits of pre-

sent practices can be insulated against the vagaries of the

Department of Labor's regulation.

In addition, the Association's draft Bill provides that

several H-2 aliens may be covered by one employer (or Association)

petition. The Department of Labor has permitted this practice in

some industries, but not with regard to sheepherders. Again, by

incorporating a sound, economical, and efficient practice into the

statute, administrative vagaries will be avoided.
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C. Certification in Accordance With the Statute.

Over the years since the enactment of the 11-2 program

and the permanent immigrant worker programs such as sixth, prefer-

ence, many of the administrative practices of the Department of

Labor under the immigrant programs have been incorporated, without

statutory authority, into the 11-2 program. This has resulted in

the imposition of several additional restrictions upon 11-2 employ-

ers and the H-2 employment contract. The restrictions include

prescribed minimum charges for employer-supplied meals, housing

inspection requirements often duplicative of the Occupational

Safety and Health Act, and the provision by the employer oe a mul-

titude of "assurances," including statements that the alien's job

is not vacant due to a work stoppage, that the employer will

recruit American workers through the state employment services,

and that the employer will hire an American worker for the posi-

tion, even if the alien is already employed, as long as his work

contract is less than half completed. These restrictions have no

foundation in the 11-2 statute.

The Association's draft Bill requires the Department of

Labor, if it is the certifying agency consulted by the Attorney

General, to certify compliance only with statutory requirements.

This change will ensure that the basic structure of the 11-2 pro-

gram is the invention of the Congress and not of the Department of

Labor. It will prevent the use of the 11-2 program to serve poli-

cies which are unrelated to the legislative goals which the H-2

program is intended to meet.

The three changes in the Act which are made by the Asso-

ciation's draft Bill (term certification; blanket certification;

certification in accordance with the statute) will make the H-2

program an effective instrument for alleviation of the problems

which the Administration's immigration proposals will probably

cause.

963711 0 - 02 - 6
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III. RELATIONSHIP OF THE ASSOCIATION'S PROPOSAL TO OTHER

PROPOSALS.

The Association's draft Bill was written with the neett*

of the Association's members primarily in mind. Despite this

fact, the Association's Bill is intended to harmonize with propo-

sals put forth by other agricultural employers and employer

groups. Certification for a stated term, blanket and association

certifications, and certification in accordance with the statute

are goals which the Association shares with every other employer

and employer group with which it has had contact.

The Association's draft Bill does not include some pro-

posals of such other groups. This does not mean that the Associa-

tion does not enthusiastically support thoae proposals. For exam-

ple, one such proposal is that certification of the availability

of domestic workers be made with regard to the time and place of

the proposed employment, and not on a nationwide basis. Because

of the Association's open job.order and its widespread recruit-

ment, the Association has been able to find and place every quali-

fied and available domestic sheepherder, nationwide. The Associa-

tion has been able to do so, however, because of the demands of

the sheepherder job and the continual need for qualified sheep-

herders. Accordingly, it has not been an oppreSsive economic bur-

den to the Association to seek sheepherders all over the country.

On the other hand, in seasonal, less demanding occupations, a

requirement of nationw.de recruitment and transportation would be

senselessly oostly. Therefore, the Nssociation strongly sul..3orts

the proposal of certin other employers that the nationwide avail;.

ablity standard be revised. In so doing, the Association under-

takes to continue to employ, through its members, all qualified

domestic shegpherders whenever and wherever in the United States

they are found.

83 .
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IV. PROPOSED TITLE IX OF THE ADMINISTRATION BILL.

The Association's program is not a permanent employment

program. Nonetheless, we are gravely concerned about the amend-

ments to the sixth and third preference immigrant program which

are proposed in Title IX of the Administration's immigration bill,

which was submitted to the President of the Senate just two days

prior to my last testimony before this Subcommittee.

We are concerned because, as I stated before, the De-

partment of Labor's practices in the administration of the sixth

preference program have in the past been incorporated into the 11-2

program.

The proposed Title IX wou'A allow the Department of

Labor very broad administrative disceetion in determining whether,

and where, American workers are available. The concept that the

American workers must be able, and willing, to perform the job is

removed from the statute. The Department will be able to support

its decisions with very general labor market information. Final-

ly, the proposal would eliminate all meaningful court review of

the Department's actions.

We feel that this Subcommittee should examine the pro-

posed Title IX closely, paying parti..iar regard to the difference

between Title IX as it was finally proposed, and the Administra-

tion's original stLtet_ intentions with regard to existing immi-

grant employment programs. In Attorney General Smith's testimony

before this Subcommittee on July 30, 1981, he stated that the

Administration intended to "stream/ine" those programs and "sire.

plify the procedure for both employers and prospective immi-

grants::" What emerged on October 20 as Title IY was a much

tougher, more restrictive program obviously aimed at drastically

u 8 4
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limiting the .apportunities of prospective immigrants and their

petitioning employers. It will neither streamline nor simplify

the procedure, except insofar as it may discourage employers from

using the procedure at all. In short, since July the Administra-

tive appears to have made a total about-face on this issue.

What is being attempted through proposed Title IX with

regard to the immigrant worker programs must not be done, either

through legislation or administrative fiat, to the 13-2 program.

Such a result would work extreme hardship on many employers in

this country. Among those who would be damaged most would be the

members of our Association.

CONCLUSION.

The Association urges you to Incorporate its draft Bill

in the Immigration legislation which will be produced by this

Subcommittee.

Thank you for your time and attention. I will be glad

to answer questions.
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Attachment to Testimony of John Etchepare

(November 30, 1981),

BILL

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of

Representatives of the United States of America in Congress

assembled,

SECTION 1.

Amend 8 U.S.C. 5 1101(a)(15)(H) as follows:

(H) an alien having a residence in a foreign

country which he has no intention of abandoning (i) ho

is of distinguished merit and ability and who is.coming

temporarily to the United Statee to perform services of

an exceptional nature requiring such merit and ability,

and who, in the case of a graduate of a medical school

coming to t'e United States to perform services as a

member of the medical profession, is coming pursuant to

an invitation from a public or nonprofit private educa-

tional or research institution or agency in the United

States to tech or conduct research, ur both, at or for

such institution or agency; or (ii) who is coming tem-

porarily to the United States to perform temporary

services or labor for a period not to exceed five years,

if unemployed persons capable of performing such seivice

of labor cannot be found in this country, bUt this

clause shall not apply to graduates of medical schools

coming to the United States to perform services as mem-

bers of the medical profession; or (iii) who is coming
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temporarily to the United States ,as a trainee, other

than to receivo graduate medical education or training;

and the alien spouse and minor children of any such

alien specified in this paragraph if accompanying him or

following to join him.

SECTION 2.

Amend 8 U.S.C. S 1184(c) as follows:

(c) The question of importing any alien as a non-

immigrant under section 1101(a)(15)(H) or (L) of this

title in any specific case or specific cases shall be

determined by the Attorney General, upon petition by the

importing employer or his agent, which may be an associ-

ation uf employers, and after consultation with appro-

priate agencies of the Government to assure that the

proposed emploment oi the alien meets the requirements

of section 1101(a)(15:(8) or (L), as the case may be, of

this title. Visas for such aliens shall be granted and

shall be effective for the duration of the temporary

employment of the alien, which shall not exceed five

years. Such petition shall be made and approved before

the visa is granted. One petition may be filed on

behalf of several employers and may cover several

al-ens. The petition shall otherwise be in such form

and contain such information as the Attorney General

shall prescribe. The approval of such a petition shall

not, of itself, be construed as establishing that the

alien is a nonimmigrant.
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Senator SIMPSON. Mr. Williams, please.

STATEMENT OF RUSSELL L. WILLIAMS, PRESIDENT,
AGRICULTURAL PRODUCERS

Mr. RUSSELL WIWAM.S. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
My name is Russell Williams and I am president of Agricultural

Producers, an association whose membership consists of about 80
percent of the citrus and avocado industries of California and Ari-
zona.

We recognize this hearing is intended to receive testimony re-
garding the current H-2 program and how it might be modified to
better address any legitimate temporary labor shortage in this
coui.try, as well as protect the domestic labor market. While we
will outline our thoughts in this regard, it is our opinion the H-2
program should be viewed as only one component in any revision
of the U.S. immigration policy.

We are also of the belief that any effort to revise this country's
immigration policy, if it is to have any hope of success, must reduce
to the maximum degree possible the necessity for illegal entry as
the principal means for aliens :o gain access to the United States
and its labor market.

We would suggest the greatest obstacle to greater utilization of
the H-2 program is inherent in its political and philosophical un-
derpinning, manifested in administrative bairiers which, while not
posing insurmountable mechanical or operational difficulties, act to
frustrate, discourage and thwart an employer's efforts to legitimize
his work force through application of this section of the Immigra-
tion and Naturalization Act.

Mr. Chairman, it is not our intent to attack or vilify the Depart-
ments of Justice or Labor, who we feel are implementing what
they perceive to be a congressional directive. Generally, we believe
the existing statutory scheme far the administration of the pro-
gram is sound and should continue.

The Department of Justice, with its overall concern and responsi-
bility for immigration matters, is the appropriate controlling
agency. We also believe the utilization of the Department of Labor
for the certification process should continue. We do not believe it is
appropriate for the State Governors or another Federal agency to
be given such authority.

We are of the opinion the admiaistrction's proposed guest
worker program, allowing 50,000 aliens entry into the United
States, simply will not meet the need. Therefore, we recommend
that a totally separate and distinct H-2 program be continued.
However, the regulations of the H-2 program impose obligations on
agricultural employers that differ from those of nonagricultural
employers. We believe these obligations and differences serve only
to inhibit employer use of the program and not to protect domestic
workers and should be eliminated.

Specifically, we suggest a statutory change to provide that do-
mestic workers be available at the time and place of need versus
anywhere in the United States, and regulatory changes which
would:

8,,
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One, reduce the number of days during which a job offer must be
in the Federal and State employment system;

Two, modify the requirement for housing and board;
Three, discontinue the adverse effect wage rate, as this require-

ment is an anachronism which in application frequently works to
the prejudice of domestic workers;

And four, allow an association to seek certification on behalf of
those of its members desiring to participate in the program. We be-
lieve this final provision would help rationalize the need for foreign
labor.

In conclusion, we are of the opinion the H-2 program, as well as
a temporary worker type of program, should be available both to
the employer and to the worker. With this, the employer could
seek his required work force in a labor market composed of domes-
tic workers and a limited number of coreign workers. Likewise, he
could determine to operate under the contractual and regulatory
obligations of the H-2 program, with a greater certainty of labor
when and where needed.

This dual approach wo.,ld also allow the worker .te make a
choice, to enter the free market and offer his services to the em-
ployer providing him the best employment terms, with the freedom
to move on if he so desires, or he could decide to seek the contrac-
tual guarantees of the H-2 program, with the full knowledge he
would be assuming certain ob!igations and also restricting his abili-
ty to change employment.

Mr Chairman, this concludes our testimony. Thank you for this
opportunity to present our views.

Senator STNIPSON. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Williams foliowsl

k
«
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Summary of the Statement of
Russell L. Williams

Agricultural Producers
Before the

Senate Subcommittee on
Immigration and Refugee Policy

Washington, D.C.
November 30, 1981

o The main objective of U.S. policy regarding undocumented
entry should be to reduce the size of the illegal
component within the total migratory flow by reducing the
necessity for illegal entry.

o The H-2 Program should be viewed as only one component in
any revision of U.S. immigration pvAicy. Other components
would include, Adjustment of Status (Aanost Y)i Economic
Deterents (Sanctions); Employment Eligibility
Identification; and a separat and distinct Temporary
Worker Program.

o The principal obstacle to greater utilization of the H-2
Program is essentially based :fith the political and
philosophical underpinning of the program and not
mechanical or operational difficulties.

o An experimental °Guest Worker" program of 50,000 ia
numerically intufficient and, when coupled with the other
proposals of the Administration, may result in a labor
shortfall which necessitates the availability of a viable
respon8 ivv-H-2 ProgrAM.

o The administration of the H-2 Program ahould remain with
the Departments of Justice and Labor.

o Specific changes including a shortening of the
certification process from 80 to 50 days, the requirement
that workers be available at the time and place of need
rather than anywhere in the U.S. and the deletion of the
Adverse Effect Wage would serve to make the program more
responsive and effective.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RUSSELL L, WILLIAMS

'The U.S. is experiencing the world's largest temporary worker

program, larger even than the guest worker programs of

Switzerland, France, Holland and Germany. Only ours is

unrigulated . . . (resulting) in the Immigration Service having

to arrest over a million persons annually . . . whose crime is

that they want to work in this country.*

-Leonel J. Castillo, former Commissioner,
U.S. Immigration and Naturalization Service
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INTRODUCTION

,

Mr. Chairman, my name is Russell L. Williams. I am

President of A4ricultural Producers, an association of the

citrus and avocado industries of California and Arizona. The

Association membership consists of approximately 80% of these

industries.

The P4ove quotation succintly sets forth the issue before

the United States. It is our belief that any effort to reform

this country's immigration laws which fails to provide an

adequate number of legal-entry opportunities for migrant

workers is doomed to failure and mas any such effort a

meaningless exercise..

It is our opinion, the main objective of U.S. policy

regarding undocumented entry should be to reduce the size of

the illegal component within the total migratory flow: to

transform as many PS pe-ssible of today's and tomorrow's -

undocumented aliens into legal immigrants, whether they are

here as permanent settlers or as temporary workers by reducing

the necessity for illegal entry through rorovision of a

temporary work program.

We recognize the purpose of this hearing is to receive and

discuss the views of the participants as regards the possible

amendment of Section 101(a)(15)(H)(ii) of the Immigration and

Nationality Act (the H-2 Program). However, we are of the

belief this matter is being heard and considered as part of a

broader discussion involving reform of U.S. Immigration

policy. It is in that context and with the firm belief that

the H-2 Program may serve as one component of a comprehensive

approach involving four additional issues, (e.g. Adjustment of

Status (Amnesty); Economic Deterents (Sanctions) ; Employment

Eligibility Identification; and a separate, distinct Temporary

Work Program,) that this testimony is offered.
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Therefore, this statement will briefly invite your

attention to a series of proposals for U.S. Immigration policy
3

reform. It describes the role we believe the 11-2 Program might

play in such an effort and will offer our thoughts on the

modifications to that program which might make'it more

effective and responsive.

ADJUSTMENT OF STATUS _CAMNESTY)

We suggest ttot creation of three categories of adjusted

status: (1) To provide an amnesty eligibility for adjustment

to a Permanent Resident Alien Status to those who have

demonstated a desire and intent to permanently relocate in the

United States and'have met certain min k mum residency

requirements; (2) to allow for an Int?e im Temporary Resident

Alien Status category for those who have arrived more recently

or do not meet the amnesty eligibility requirements set forth

in (1), yet have demonstratel such an kntent and desire; and

(3) to make available (while the change from a system of

principally undocumented migration to a regulated method of

temporary entry occurs) a transitional category for such others

as may meet certain specified criteria.

ECONOMIC DETERENTS AND EMPLOYER SANCTIONS

Any such proposal should consider the establishment of a

seties of graduated penalties related to the severity

(frequency and magnitude) of the offense. Such sanctions

should begin only after an employer has received an informal,

but recorded notice that he is in violation by knowingly hiring

an undocumented worker (e.g. warning, civil fine, injunction,

revocation and/or denial of certification).

EMPLOYMENT ELIGIBILITY IDENTIFICATION

The imposition of sanctions for the hiring of an

individual ineligible for employment in the U.S., without

9
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correspondingly providing for a simple, practical and rational

system to identify those who are legally employable, places an

4 impossible burden upon the employer.

We suggest a phased program that would lead to a Social

Security Card that is, insofar as possible, counterfeit

resistant. We suggest beginning with the effective date of any

employer sanction statute and until a Social Security

verification system is available, that a slight modification of

th- Reagan Administration's proposal to provide for certain

additional specified documents, be accepted as satisfying an

employer's "inquiry° obligations.

TEMPORARY WORKER PROGRAM

Ne recommend a transitional program integrated during its

two-year life with a comprehensive adjusted status program.

During this first two-year transition, in addition to the

adjusted status categories, the Attorney General would be

authorized to admit up to an additional 50,000 temporary

workers for periods of up to twelve months to ease the

dislocation inherent in any change in immigration policy of

this magnitude. These workers could seek employment only with

designated categories of employers. Employers within these

categories desiring to use such labor would be required to

register with the State Employment Service. During this period

a determination would be made regarding an employer's base

labor need, and its then existing composition. This would

later be used as one factor in determining the total number of

temporary workers allowed entry.

0 Elements of the Proposed Temporary Worker Programs The

program would require an employer certification process. The

Attorney General would, in a timely manner, be obligated to

certLfe an employer for the utilization of alien labor, if

9 3,
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sufficiently able, willing and qualified domestic labor was not

available at the time and place needed to perform the work.

Normal (not adverse effect) wages and working conditions would

be applicable.

Only certified employers could utilize such workers and

such workers could seek mployment with only certified

employers although they would be free to change such employment

at will. U.S. Department of Labor and State Employment

Services offices would maintain listings of such employers for

use by temporary worker3 in search of employment.

The Attorney General would allow a numerically adequIte

supply of temporary worker entry. A numerically adequate

supply would be determined from the requests from employers

sa,eking "certification". Those numbers would be subject to

review by the Attorney General and justification by the

mployer based on his historical labor requirements - adjusted

for changes in business size, etc.

THE H-2 PROGRAM

An Overview

The H-2 Program derives its name from Section 101 (a)

(15)(H)(ii) of the Immigration and Nationality Act. This

section allows for the Immigration and Naturalization Service

and the U.S. Department of Labor (DOL) to permit foreign worker

entry into the United States. The program is subject to

'public" exposure and scutiny and is tightly controlled by the

DOL and the State Employment Service. It is structured to

ensure that employment of foreign workers will not adversely

affect the wages and working conditions of domestic workers.

The domestic worker and the foreign worker must each recei/i an

individual employment contract.
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To initiate the program, an employer submits an

application for foreign workers in anticipation of a worker

0 shortage. He is required to recruit domestic workers locally

and in any other state(s) the DOL designates. If it continues,

to appear there will be a shortage of qualified workers and the

employer meets all other requirements such as an "acceptable"

wage rate, housing, transportation and such, the employer ax

be authorized to import foreign workers. During the period he

employs fore'ign workers he may anticipate the constant

attention of the state and the U.S. Department of Labor. He

must accept domestic workers until at least one-half of the

work contract is completed, regardless of the number of 11-2

workers he may be employing.

The only inherent barrier to broader use of the 11-2

Program is that resulting from the political and philosophical

orientation of the program - perceived as a congressional

P
directive and then manifested in an apparently cavalier and

whimsical administration of the certification process by the

U.S. Department of Labor.

It has been our observation that the United States has

historically had a somewhat bifurcated approach to foreign

worker programs. One approach is characterized by the 11-2

Program, the other by the PL 54 & 78 Programs. As we have

noted, the underlying difference lies in the political and

philosophical atmosphere which engendered each. The PL 54.i 78

Programs were premised on the point that the tograms were

needed and were expected to be used: not crippled or

emasculated by bureaucratic red tape. The 11-2 Program is

embodied in the Immigration & Naturalization Act and is

intended as a relief valve to be used only in case of extreme

emergency. Congress, through the 11-2 provision of the I&NA

has, in efect, directed that this program be used infrequently

96
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and then only in thoee cases where all other courses have been

thoroughly and completely exhausted.

It is not our intent to attack or velify the Department of

Labor or the Department of Justice but rather to convey the

perception of many in the southwest - both those currently

involved in the program and those dependent upon the

pndocumented alien.

MODIFICATION OF THE 11-2 PROGRAM

Generally, we believe the existing statutory authority for

the administration of the program should continue. The

Department of Justice with its overall concern and responsibility

foi immigration matters is the appropriate agency for control oft.
this program. We likewise believe that the utilization of

Department of Labor and State Employment Services for the

certification process should continue. We do not believe it

appropriate for either the States' Governors or another Federal

agency - such as the U.S.D.A. - to be given such authority.

We believe.the Administration's proposed Guest Worker

Program.allowing 50,000 aliens entry into the United States

during a two year experiment simply will not meet the need.

Therefore, we strongly recommend the 11-2 Program be continued

as a totally separate and distinct program. Additionally, the

regulations of the 11-2 Program impose obligations on

agricultural employers that differ from those required of

non-agricultural employers. We believe thoae differences

should be eliminated.

Statutory Changes

Section 101(a)(15)(11)(ii) should be amended to read as

follows:

96
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"(11),who is coming temporarily to the United States to

perform temporary services of labor, if unemployed persond

capable of performing such service or labor cannot be found in

the country at the time and place of need."

Under the Act and regulations written by the U.S.

Departient-of,Labor both the Department's Employment Service

and Agricultural eMtiloyers hive, year after year, engagee in

recruiting efforts nearly all of which have failed to produce
A,

needed workers. The farther away, both chronOlogically and

geographically, workers are sought the less likely success.

The suggested change would not prohibit the Emptoyment Service

from searching for workers anywhere in the bountry, but it

would make the H-2 Program more responsive at the time of need

and would eliminate these annual exercises in futility. Under

non-agricultural regulations "time and place" is defined to

mean the Standard Metropolitan Statistical Area (SMSA). For

agriculturL, it could be defined as being a radius, in miles.

Regulatory Changes

1. Reduce the number of days during which a job order must be

in the Federal-State employment system to 30.

The present H-2 regulations (20 CFR Part 655, Subpart C)

require that an employer seeking certification must file a job

order with the Employment Service sufficiently early to be in

the USES's Interstate Clearance System for at least 60 calendar

days prior to a date 20 days prior to date of need. The

interval should be reduced to 50 days. The USDOL would continue

to make a certification decision at least 20 days prior to date,
0

of need. The USDOL's computer job bank and the statutory

amendment to "at the time and place of need" should enable a

meaningful search.

2. The regmirement for free housin and a ceilin on board

charges should be abolished.
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laployers should be free to provide housing at no charge`

or at coit. Employers sh9uld be able to provide meals at cost.

The language of the Pair Labor Standards Act and appropriate

VISA regulations should govern.

If housing is not available, an employer should be

allowed, during an interim period while housing is being

constructed, to provide a housing allowance to workers. No

employer should be required to provide housing for woikers able

to commute between home and job on a daily basis. In no case

should there be a requirement to provide family housing.

3. The adverse effect wage rate should be abolished.

There is no such requirement for non-agricultural

employers of 8-2 workers. Payment to N-2 workers of the

Federal or State minimum wage or the prevailing wage iate in

'the area at that time of employment, whichever is highest, will

assure no adverse effect on ihe wages of U.S. workers similarly

employed.

4. Allow agricultural employer associations to be eligible to

seek "blanket" certification for its members.

Allowing agricultural employer associations to be eligible

for certification for their members would allow workers mobility

from employer to employer within the certified association.

This would provide an opportunity for longer periods of

employment by workers and would probably rationalize the need

for such workers. The question of whether the association or

its members are the employer would have to be resolved and made

a matter of law. We believe such a provision would tend to be

self-policing as to individual members in order to maintain the

association's 'certification for all members.

Mr. C6irman, this concludes our statement. Thank you for

this opportunity co express our views.

88-378 0 - 82 - 7
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Senator Alan K. Simpson
Chaiiman
Senate Subcommittee on
Immigration and Refugee Policy

A-509 Old'Immigration Building
119 0 Street, N.E.
Washington, D.C. 20510

Attention: -Donna Alvarado

Dear Senator Simpson:

December 2, 1981

Thank you for granting me the opportunity to appear
before the Subcommittee on Immigration and Refugee Policy
last Monday on behalf of Agricultural Producers. We greatly
,appreciated the chance to share with the qubcommittee our
thoughts regarding immigration reform, in yeneral, and the
H-2 program in particular.

During the question-and-answer period following my
statement, you asked me to detail Agricultural Producers'
views regarding employment eligibility identification.
Recognizing the importance of this difficult issue and
feeling that my answer last Monday was somewhat incomplete,
I would like to take this opportunity to more fully present

our thoughts on the subject.

I have enclosed a brief position paper which we have
prepared on this issue and hope that it will prove useful
to you and the Subcommittee staff.

Again, thank,you fOr considering our views on these
matters. We look forward to working with you in the future
as the Subcommittee continues its efforts in this important

area of national policy.

RLW:kd
Enclosure

99

Si ely,

Russell L. Williams
President

4
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EMPLOYMENT ELIGIBILITY IDENTIFICATION

It is our belief that the imposition of sanctions for

the hiring of an individual ineligible for employment in the

U.S., without corresPnndingly providing for a simple, prac-

tical and rational system to identify those who are legally

employable, places an impossible burden upon the employer.

We are in agreement with those who feel we already have

in this country a document that could meet this requirement -

the Social Security Card. We suggest the establishment of

a phased program that would lead to a Social Security Card

that is,-insofar as possible, counterfeit resistant. We

suggest beginning with the effective date of any legislation

providing that it ", . . shall be unlawful for an employer

to knowingly employ . . ." and until the Social Security

verification system set forth below in Phase Two is available,

that_the following from,tne Reagan Administration's proposal,

be accepted 'as satisfying "inquiry"-obligations.

A. Phase One

1. Documentation issued by the Immigration and

Naturalization Service,

or any two of the following:

2. Birth certificate

3. Driver's license

4. Social Security card

5. Registration certificate issued by the

Selective Service System

During this initial phase we suggest that each applicant

for employment also submit a written statement to his

perspective employer certifying, under penalty of perjury,

that he is a citizen of the United States or an alien

authorized to accept employment. Such a statement would
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be retained by the employer and presented, Upon request,

to the Attorney General. Under this provision there

would.be a rebuttable presumption that any employer who

secured and retained such a statement was not in violation

of the "hiring with knowledge" prohibition. Additionally,

such a statement would be admissible in any proceedings

against such an employer.)

B. Phase Two

Beginning not later than two years after the date of

enactment of an "inquiry" requirement, the Attorney

General, acting in cooperatio.1 with the Department of

Labor and the Department of Health and Human Services,

would establish a system to verify the validity of the

Social Security account or Alien Identification Document

number of applicants for employment.

Beginning ninety days after-the establishment of such

a system and terminating upon the date on which the

examination of Socia: Security cards, etc. is required

as set forth in Phase Three each employer in the

United States would submit either the Social Security

account number or appropriate Alien Identification

Document number of each person thereafter applying for

employment and would record whether oi not the Attorney

General has verified the document's validity.

There would be a rebuttable presumption that any employer

who submits such'an appropriate document number for

verification as set forth above would not be in violation

of the "hiring with knowledge" prohibition, and evidence

of such submission would be adpissible in any proceedings

against such employer.

lUi
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C. Phase Three

Not later than five years after the date of enactoent

of this proposal, the Secretary of Labor and the Attorney

General, would issue to all ci -zens and aliens authorized

to accept employment, a Social Security card or Alien

Identification Document made with a unique identifier,

and these would supplant existing cards/documents.

Beginning not later than six months after the avail-

ability of these new documents, each employer, before.

hiring an applicant for employment, would examine the

appropriate document of such applicant and would submit

to the Attorney General, information concerning the

Unique identifier associated with each document,

together with the information required to be submitted

under Phase Two.

SoLtor SIMPSON. Now Mr. Rolston, please.

STATEMENT OF KENNETH S. ROLSTON, PRESIDENT, AMERICAN
PULPWOOD ASSOCIATICY

Mr. ROLSTON. I sin Ken Rolston of the American Pulpwood Asso-
ciation, and I would like to bring us from the fields of California
and Arizona to the north woods of Maine, up where the spruce and
fir are. I am here on behalf of some independent logging contrac-
tors in the northern part of Maine who stilr must employ some Ca-
nadian workers to fill out their crews.

Why are Canadians needed in these north woods? In Maine, the
forests are in the north and the people are in the south. In the
north woods, loggers must either live in camp most of the week or
commute long distances daily to their homes.

Second, the work is arduous, although the pay is high. Most of
the younger men in central and southern Maine prefer other jobs
at less pay closer to home.

And, third, the Canadian population is concentrated on the U.S.
border and there are Canadian woodsmen who live closer to the
northern Maine woods than U.S. citizens do.

Our industry in Maine is committed to reducing dependence on
Canadian woods workers. In 1959 there were 3,400 bonded workers
used. In 1972 this was reduced to 1,600, and on through to the cur-
rent season, 1981-82, only 520 bonded woodsmen were certified for
23 independent logging contractors.

There are about 1,700 logging operations in the State of Maine
and less than 2 percent of them employ bonded workers. We have

102
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no count on the visas, but guess that there are probably 1,000 to
2,000 visa Canadian woodsmen.

This reduction in bonded woods workers, dramatic reduction
from 1959 to the present, has been accompanied by a very dramatic
increase in the demand and production of forest products in Maine.
We feel that it shows our industry's commitment to mechanize, re-
cruit, and train and to continue to reduce our dependence on Cana-
dian workers.

The Government has largely been very helpful and understand-
ing in this situation, and in particular cooperation between Gov-
ernment, education, and industry. We have two excellent logger
training programs in northern Maine that are an example for the
entire country in the quality of their graduates.

Streamlining the regulations would be helpful, because these re-
maining 23 logging contractors are very small businessmen and do
have difficulty with the regulations. We have listed in our written
statement suggestions on some of the streamlining that we think
would be helpful, and we would work with appropriate agencies re-
ceptive to reducing the paperwork burden.

We have some opposition. There is a sniall but vocal group,
.largely independent logging contractors who are located in south-
ern and central Maine. The organization is the Maine Woodsmen's
Association, and these csmtractors operate in the part of Maine
where domestic workers can easily be recruited.

Now, the MWA complains that those independent contractors
who employ Canadians in northern Maine reduce their opportuni-
ties for profit in southern Maine. But the MWA members will not
shift their operations to remote forests of northern Maine. Actually
the Maine Woodsmen's Association wants control over the price of
pulpwood, and they have tried to do it through strikes and boy-
cotts, unsuccessfully. The Canadian issue is only an attempt to yin
public sympathy and support.

In summary, I am here to ask that the unique needs of the small
businessmen in the north woods of Maine not be completely sub-
merged in consideration of the larger agricultural issue. Logging
workers are highly paid. They work nearly year round and nigh
skills are required.

I want to reemphasize our commitment to the reduction and
eventual elimination of the use of bonded Canadian woods workers.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Rolston follows:]

1 03
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF KENNETH S. ROLSTON

rm Ken Rolston, President of the American Pulpwood Association headquartered here in

Washington. We're a nAtional trade association representing producers and consumers of

pulpwood, the raw material for pulp and paper. Today 1,will speak for the Association's

Northeastern Forest Employers Committee, which is composed of logging contractors and

consumer representatwes located primarily in northern Maine.

Background

Historically, forest employers in northwestern Maine have been unable to recruit enough

native American logging and forestry workers to fully man their crews, and the shortfall

has been taken up by Canadian workers. The Canadians so employed 4ire bonded

temporary workers certified under the H-2 program, residents with visas, and non-

residents with visas.

The eventual goal of forest employers in this north woods area is to be able to rely

ennrely on native woods wJrkers. Much progress has been made, but there arc still

Lonsiderable social, tccluth....11, and .1 U1101141, barriers L.) overt oinv. I Md ll ihisl

progress, I am confident that this goal will be reached.

In 1959 about 3,400 bonded woodsworkers v ere employed. This dropped to about 1,600 in

1972 and to about 800 in 1977. In the 1980-81 hiring season, 29 independent lagging

contractors emp;oyed only 642 bonded Woodsmen from Canada. This year (1981-84 the

numbers were reduced to 23 'mdependent logging contractors and 520 bonded .voodsinci .

There are at least 1,700 logging operations in Maine, most of which are small contractors.

Less than two percent employ bonded Canadian woodsworkers. Data on Canadians

working in the woods with visas today is diffi.zult to come by. We've tried. I've asked our

members to guess, and the range is from 1,000 to 2,000.

This dramatic drop in requirements for imported woodsworkers has occurred

siniunaneow,ly with mcreasing demand for pulpwood and logs dunng the last two (let ades.
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Cur Interests

Except for the opportunity of "streamlining' the certification process, the

administration's recent proposals, if enacted, thould have little effect on the bonded

woodworker program. There would bi no ef fect on Canadians with visas. We understand

that the major focus of these hearings is on other issues. We are here to be sure our

unique situation is not ignored, misplaced, or endangered by default.

We continue to need access to bonded Canadian woodsworkers, although fewer than in the

past. We see the end of our need for them in the; future, and are workmg toward that

goal. Fewer Imported workers are needed today because of logging mechanization and

manpower efficiency gains. Thus, reduced manpower requirement; make woodswork more

attractive. In addition, the industry's excelle tt efforts to recruit and train natives for

woodswork has become more effective. These factors will continue to influence the

declining demand for imported labor.

Barriers Remain

The major barrier to full use of native woodsworkers in Maine is geography. Northern and

northwestern Maine are forested areas, and the state's population hes almost completely

in southern Maine. There are few towns or small settlements with schools and other

expected modern amenities in the heavily forested areas. This means forest workers must

either live in a logging camp most of the week or daily commute long distances between

work and home. Thus, jobs in northern Maine are most unattractive for woodsworkers who

live further south. h is impossible today to hire enough Maine men willing to work in the

remote forests of northwet3ern Maine. In a federally funded report on this subject

Professor Robert Bond stated, "Even though the unemployment rate is high, not many of

the unemployed are capable or probably desirable of performing timber harvesting work."

Bond, Robert S., Bonded Canadian Labor in New England's Leming Industry,

Massachusetts Agricultural Experiment Station and USDA Forest Service, 4820-FS-NE-

4206-51.6, January 1977.
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Although pay is high by any standards, the work H arduous. Most young men who live in

the local small communities of the north prefer to work at other lobs for less pay closer

to home or to move further south for work in fact)ries, stores, shops, or service

occupations.

The bordering area in Canada is a well-populated region. Canadian woodsworkers who live

in the many towns and villages of Quebec and New Brunswick close to the U.S border

often find working in the U.S. desirafile in terms of distance between work and home.

These Canadian workers would be farther from their families if they were to work in

Canadian w rations on the north shore of the St. Lawrcnce River.'

Benefits Accrue

These Canadian woodsmen fill an important need for the Maine economy in real terms.

Without their employment, pulp mills and saw mills would have to curtail operations with

a subsequent loss of mill employment and loss to the government of taxes on production.

The productivity of these northern forests is alse; an important factor. The woodlands in

the North must be operated at their sustained yield potential, and some continued use of

Canadian workers will be necessary to sustain this level until domestic labor can be

recruited and trained.

'Role of Government

For the most part federal and state government has been understanding and helpful on this

issue. Most of the students learning logging at two excellent vocational technical schools

in northern Maine pay their own tuition, but all are supported to different degrees by

public funding, which has been very helpful. Employers ht,ve also supported these schools

by purchasing logging equipment and flit:rushing woods camp housing and forest tracts for

the practical teaching 1i:3nion of the courses.

Employers of temporary logging workers under the H-2 program have suffered under the

complex paperwork and regulatory system imposed, and this process could be streamlined.

1 u



102

The current 23 employers of bonded woodsworkers are very small businessmen by any

standards, and they frequently have problems understanding and fully Lomplying with H-2

regulations.

An examination of the bonded woodsworker program should reveal areas of regulation

which could be streamlined without adverse effect on anyone. Here are some examples:

I. Streamlining the process of developing prevailing wages.

2. Simplification of the application process.

3. Sunplification of equipment rental reimbursement rates to reduce inflationary

aspects.

4. Evaluation of the appeal process to be certain that adequate time for challenge

is permitted.

5. Reduction M the recruiting period from f0 to 30 days.

6. increases in meal charges to reflect inflation.

The Opposition

The Northeastern Forest Employers Committee (NFEC) of the American Pulpwood

Anociation is opposed by the Maine Woodsmens Association (MV/A). The members of both

organintions are small independent logging contractors who employ woodsworkers. Cur

NFEC members are primarily located in northern Maine, and most must continue to fin

gaps in their crews with Canadians. MWA members are primardy located in central and

southern Maine where native woodsworkers can be recruited. They view the NFEC as

competitors. The MWA is vocal in opposition to employment of Canadians an Maine,

claiming that their members opportunities for profit are adversely affected.

The point of law which applies is whether ampMyment of aliens adversely affects the

earnings and working conthtions of U.S. citizens, not whether some employers'
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opportunities for profit calrl be enhanced by forcing competitors to o:serate short-

handed. Cn this consideration the claims of the Maine Woodsmens Association fail to

show merit.

The true goal of the MWA a to gain control over the price of pulpwood. It has tried to do

so, without success, through strikes, boycotts, r.ncl the National Labor Relations Board.

The MWA wants the best of both worlds: the freedom to be independentbusinessmen and

the collective bargaining power granted bona fide employees represented by a union. The

* Canadian worker issue raised by MWA is without merit in law or regulation, and is an

effort to pin media attention and sympathy and support of elected officials.

The application process for bonds gives Maine workers full opportunity to apply for these

lobs. The lobs are advertised in Maine's larger newspapers, ano since 1980 job pool

interviews have been held through the Maine Job Service in appropriate Maine localities,

such as Presque Isle, Houlton, Skowhegan, and Rumford. Thus, 'if an iividual is

interested in a Job, he can attend the Job mart and speak directly to the logging

contractors. Logging contractors would muth prefer to employ Maine woodsmen if they

could tet them, rather than go through the hassle of applying for bonded Canadian

workers. Sufficient numbers of Maine woodsmen simply will not work for extended

periods of time in Maine's remote forest locations.

Final Word

The Northeastern Forest Employers Committee urges that its members' t.nmue needs IA)

supplementary Canadian workers be c.onsidered under its own set of circumstances.

Woodsworkers I r e highly paid, skill requirements are high, and employment a full tane.

There 13 no real comparaon to be madrah the requirements for seasonal agricultural

harvest workers. Vie are certainly not looking for an increase in Canadian woodsworker

emptyment. Cur history shows a commitment to reduce rehance on Canadians. We ask

for no special privilege, only for understanding of our worthy and legitimate needs.

November 30, 1981
Kenneth S. Rolston
President
American Pulpwood Association
1619 Massachusetts Ave. N.W.
Washington, DC 20036
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Senator SnwPsoN. Thank you very much. That is very helpful.
You do certainly have a unique situation there.

Mr. Hart, I might ask, you have indicated that the H-2 provision
should be amended to refer to U.S. workers being unavailable "at
the time and place of need." Let me ask you--I hate hypothetical
questions, thet is why I will ask thislet us say that under such a
new standard an unemployed person in a nearby State might be
very interested in picking citrus for a particular grower but he
does not know about the job because no effort has been made to
recruit U.S. workers oPtside of the local area. The result would be
then that the U.S. worker would remain unemployed and a foreign
worker may well have taken that U.S. job.

That does not seem too appropriate to me nor in our best nation-
al interest. For example, I would assume that the U.S. worker
m;ght be receiving various Government benefits. And I would ap-
preciate your commehts on that somario.

Mr. HART. Well, Mr. Chairman, i would have to agree with the
scenario as you described it. I do not think we are looking for a
tight definition of the word "local." I think we need to address it in
terms of an area or a radius around the job category. The U.S. Em-
ployment Service, through its job bank facilities, does haye the full
knowledge of the job orders that had been placed, and those are
circulated through the system. So any American workers who are
interested in any given job category have access to that informa-
tion.

What we are recommending is not requiring an east coast job
order to be circulated through the west coast or through the Texas
area, because of the distances involved. To say that the recruiting
has to be confined to just the State of Florida or just the county
within which the job originates, I do not agree that that is the way
to focus on it either.

Senator SIMPSON. You state, too, that one reason for an expanded
H-2 program is that agricultural employers fear that the legaliza-
tion program will result in many newly legalized farmworkers
moving into other job sectors. Do you really feel then that it is in-
evitable that this country will have a permanentif a rotating
class but a permanentclass of foreign workers in agriculture
doing jobs which U.S. workers will not do and permanent residents
will not do, because they would decline to take those jobs at pre-
vailing rates? Is that where we are?

Mr. HART. I think we have to be realistic in our assessment of
the fact that there are certain jobs in America that Americans do
not want to do. That is not only confined to the agricultural sector.
The access of employers to the illegal labor source currently fills
most of those jobs. Once the availability of illegal workers is regu-
lated. I think employers will have to revert to temporary foreign
workers if U.S. workers continue to be uninterested in coming into
agriculture from any other sector.

Senator SIMPSON. Well, that is going to be one that we will be
pursuing. I think that is the frustration of the issue, or one of the
frustrations, is that I think it is always going to be that case that
there will be this indeed a permanent class of foreign workers in
agriculture.
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Well, Mk. Sorn, you have testified La your association agrees
with the principle that H-2 workers should not be less costly than
U.S. workers. But you also state that the cost per H-2 worker is
already much greater than the cost per U.S. worker. And in your
written testimony you have provided us with figures. Then later in
your testimony you advocate abolishing certain of those require-
ments, such as housing and the ceiling on board charges and so on.

And another witness, who will testify later in the morning, in his
4 written testimony has advocated the abolition of nearly all of those

requirements.
The question then, I guess, is, Would the H-2 workers be more

costly even under your review if these various expenses were not
present? How is that for a whizzer?

Mr. SORN. It is quite a whizzer.
Senator SIMPSON. This is just a curious thing that comes to me.
Mr. SORN. I agree with the theory that the H-2 worker should

not be cheaper to use. We have several issues here right now, for
instance, in Florida. And I agree that as an H-2 employer we
should be required to do whatever the prevailing practice is in the
area. If the prevailing practice is to advance transportation, then
that is what we should be required to do in order to obtain H-2
workers. If the prevailing practice is to provide freerent, then that

,,is what we should do, too. .

Now, I am not advocating this for the Nation, because I think it
would vary from area to area. But if, for instance, it is not the pre-
vailing practice to provide this round-trip transportation, then I do
not think it should be required on our H-2 workers either.

Where there is not a predominance of H-2 workers in the local
labor market, the adverse-effect wage, I think, should be whatever
the prevailing rate is in that area.

But I would advocate in an industry such as sugar cane in Flor-
ida, the one I represent, where the H-2 workers do predominate,
then it is difficult to determine what would be the prevailing
wages, for instance, for an American worker. In that particular
case, the adverse-effect wage should be above the minimum wage
as dictated by the Fair Labor Standards Act.

It is difficultand I am not trying to run around your question,
Mr. Chairmanbut it is difficult to just carte blanche say what I
would recommend or not recommend. We agree with the theory
that it should not be cheaper to use the H-2 workers.

Senator SIMPSON. But, in essence, that there should be no special
requirement for H-2 that would not be required of a U.S. migrant?

Mr. SORN. That is correct, except where there is a predominance
of the interested workers in a particular area. Then I think there
should be.

'Senator SIMPSON. You state also that curtailment of the bracero
program and more restrictive H-2 regulations in the 1960's caused
a great increase in illegal immigration since that time. And as you
know, many persons and many witnesses before this subcommittee
in these months have argued that these programs in themselves
contributed toward illegal immigration by establishing the net-
works or the contacts or the appetite or however you would want
to state that. Do you have Any comment on that?
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Mr. SORN. I think, Mr. Chairmanand maybe Elorida is differ-
ent than other States because up until 1965 we did not use the bra-
cero program in the State of Floridaour experience is strictly
with the H-2 program and West Indies labor. Up until 1965 we had
no major use of illegal aliens in the State of Florida in agriculture.
I do not know about the other industries.

It was because of the curtailment and the reduction in the use of
the 11-2 program, the squeeze that was put on us, that the Florida
farmers found workers,.. including illegal workers, in the State of
Florida.

What you said about the network was not there in Florida be-
cause we just did not use the bracero program. And I really cannot
talk for California or the individuals that used the bracero pro-
gram. I know we did not use illegal workers in the State of Florida
in agriculture until the squeeze was put on us in the H-2 program.

Seaator SIMPSON. Well, certainly, it is interesting to me in the
hearings, whenever we discuss temporary workers or guest work-
ers, then someone within a very short time will interchange the
word "bracero" and that, as I stated many times, was an offensive
program to me. And I had personally observed it. And yet it is a
continual reference as we bring it back in the discussions on tem-
porary workers or guest workers. It is a very interesting and unfor-
tunate reference, in my mind.

One other question. You have stated that farm wages have risen
in Florida even though Florida has a significant number of H-2
workers. And I would ask you have those wages risen in the agri-
cultural sector and geographical areas where the H-2 are actually
employed?

Mr. SORN. Mr. Chairman, we do not have any official figures to
prove what we say. But I have been in Florida for 28 years and we
are going to contract, we hope, with an economist to come down
and see if we can prove what I am about to say.

We feeland this is the growers in the area, in the Glades area;
bear in mind that these 8,500 to 8,700 H-2 workers just cut sugar-
cane and it is all within a 25-mile radius of a little place called
Belle Glade, which also has an extensive amount of other agricul-
ture. It is a major labor market, the major labor market area in
the State of Florida.

We have felt, and the growers feel, that the adverse-effect provi-
sion on wages and the benefits through the criteria regulations and
through negotiations, the annual negotiations with the representa-
tives of the workers from the West Indies, have contributed greatly
to wages and benefits that are greater in the Glades area than they
are in other parts of the State.

We have the feeling that the further away you get from the con-
centration of H-2 workers the less the wage rates and the less the
perquisites that are available to workers. It is just the opposite
effect from what people say.

Senator SIMPSON. I want to relieve you and tell you that you cer-
tainly are not the first witness in or out of Government that has
ever presented unproved figures. [Laughter.]

Mr. Som. Maybe next year at this time we can prove it.
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Senator SIMPSON. And I would appreciate, if you are doing that,
your sharing that information with us as soon as you have it avail-
able.

Mr. SORN. It will be at least 6 to 9 months before that is availa-
ble.

Senator SIMPSON. I would appreciate that.
Mr. Etchepare, first of all, how do you think one might be as-

sured of the continued employment of H-2 workers in a particular
industry if one is using a term of up to 5 years, as you suggest?
What is the certainty there?

Mr. ETCHEPARE. The certainty that the employee will remain
with the job? I am not sure of the question, sir.

Senator SIMPSON. Well, others have suggested a 5-year certifica-
tion. Things can change in that period, many things can change in
the period between 1 and 5 years on certification. Do you think
that there would be a great certainty if we were just going to go
and use this term of up to 5 years, as you suggest, that it is going
to solve a lot of problems?

Mr. ETCHEPARE. It will solve the problem at least as it relates to
the sheepl\erding end of it. I can speak directly to that, because
that is where I am involved. In that just even within my own oper-
ation it will give more certainty to it. A sheepherder is a skilled
worker. And part of that skill, he can bring with him from the
country of origin, but a large portion of that skill he has to iearn
here because of terrain, temperatures, weather, the type of sheep,
the herding philosophy of the employer he is working for.

So you are almost into probably, in all fairness, into almost the
second year before that man is really to where you are really be-
ginning to benefit from his seevices. The employee himself, the
boys generally that we work with that come under our program
are here strictly for one purpose. They come from a countrymost
of these fellows are fairly highly educated, and they are here strict-
ly to build a base to go home and either buy farms, help their
family buy farming properties.

The boys we have all come from agricultural backgrounds; they
all have sheepherding experience before they get here. And their
goal is to earn the funds to go back into these things. And so their
interest is to stays within a reasonable length of time to earn
enough funds to accomplish what they want. And this seems to be,
this 4- to 5-year period, seems to fit their needs better than the
shorter 3-year period.

It is my feeling that both the employer and the employee as it
relates to sheepherding will benefit. And as I say, this was original-
ly how the original program was established years ago; it was actu-
ally a 4-year program, 3-year certification, with an almost automat-
ic 1-year extension that could be granted.

Senator SIMPSON. What do yuu think of the administration's pro-
posal of having the State rather than the employer initiating, that
they are then the certifying agency? Do you think that is a good
proposal, having the State do it rather than the employer? In other
words, the administration proposal is that the Governor of the
State will say, "These are the areas that are certified; and these
are not," and so on.
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Mr. ErCHEPARE. In my personal belief, it should remain with the
employer and not with-the State.

Senator .SimPsorr. What do you think the nuinber of persons
might be admitted under 1,he 11-2 program considering the econom-
ic needs of your industry?

Mr. ETCHEPARE. Presentlyand it has stayed pretty consistent
over the last 8 to 10 yearsit is approximately a turnover of about
300 people a year, which puts us up a little over 1,000, or 'approxi-
.mately 1,000 people in, totally in the country, at any one given
time.

But there is a turnover for the 3-year period of about 300 people,
and I do not see that changing. The only way I can see that chang-
ing is if we cannot get the price of a Iamb a little above 46 cents.
Now, that might cause us some problems.

Senator SIMPSON. Wen, that is interesting. Some things occur i
an induitry where you have a price of lamb at 46 cents and then a
leg of lamb is $30 in the market. It seems like you have some mid-
dleman factors or brokers or whatever. But that is an interesting
thing in itself.

Mr. ETCHEPARE. It is; and I would like to talk to you about it
sometime, Senator. [Laughter.]

Senator SiMPSON. Yes; that is the subject of another issue.
But let me ask a final question. Do you think a guest worker pro7

giam would be helpful in addition to an 11--2 program?
Mr. ETCHEPARE. I think we need both programs. I think it will be

filling two different needs. I do not feel as it relates just to agricul-
ture and pertaining even more specifically to the sheepherder pro-
gram, I do not think we will see any benefit with the guest worker
program as it relates to sheepherders.

But I think that as it relates to the total immigration problem
that you are looking at with our .problems with Mexico with our
borders, I. think there is a definite need for it. And I think that
some of the proposals can be controlled and will benefit both.

Senator SIMPSON. From your experience and long time with the
Western Range group and Western agriculture, do we perceive
many more illegal aliens in actual livestock ranching operations
than ever before?

Mr. ETCHEPARE. I would say over the last 5 to 10 years there has
been a steady increase in those numbers.

Senator SIMPSON. I thank you very much.
Now, Mr. Williams, how many temporary migrants do you think

we should begin with in our first efforts under a Nest worker pro-
gram?

Mr. WIWAMS. You are talking about an administration type of
proposal, I assume?

Senator SIMPSON. Yes. How many do you think we might initiate
the program with on guest workers? The administration has sug-
gested 50,000. Do you have any thoughts on that?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Well, if that is going to be the soie program avail-
able to an employer currently relying upon undocumented aliens,
then it is going to have to be substantially higher than that. It is
difficult to come up with an exact number. I can kind of lead yuu
through mental gymnastics I go through occasionally when some-

,
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one asks ine a specific question regarding what our need in Califor-
nia might be.

The State statistics indicate there are probably between 400,000
and 500,000 workers at peak in agriculture in California. Now, for
the purpose of just discussion or argument, if you assume that 25
percent of those are undocumented, which I think would be an ex-
tremely conservative figure, then you would be talking in the
neighborhood of 100,000 workers in California agriculture at peak.

If you then extrapolate and follow the estimates that the Attor-
ney General utilized in his testimony, saying there is something
like 15 percent are in agriculture, and let us just be very optimistic
and say that in California that is not the situation, that half are in
agriculture, then you are talking about a total need in California
alone of 200,000 workers.

So then if you go nationwide beyond that, you would begin to get
some sort of an idea of the impact. I am not sure that my statistics
are accurate, but it is the kind of a question that has gone through
my mind, too. The 50,000 would not do it.

Senator SIMPSON. You know, as I say, the administration has pro-
posed that the State under the guest worker program would be a
certifying agency. Do you think the employer should be that, or the
State?

Mr. WILLIAMS. We think, as we indicated in our testimony, that
the certifying agency should be with the U.S. Department of Labor
and not at the State level. The employer should seek certification
but not through the States' Governors but through the Department
of Labor.

Senator SIMPSON. Let me ask you a final question. Could you
elaborate, please, on the phase-in process that you envision for
social security card as a means of identification and that employer
sanctions program?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Our thoughts regarding this parallel the thoughts
of many in the Congress with regard to this system. My thoughts
would basically be to suggest a short transitional period, phasing
into a more secure social security card, over a 2- to 3-year span,
with a new card developed that is more counterfeit resistant.

We see the Reagan proposals as something that would be per-
haps adequate during an interim period, and then a transitional
phase requiring verification over maybe that period untilor
longer or shorteruntil a counterfeit-proof or counterfeit-resistant
social security card would be available.

Senator SIMPSON. Maybe you heard that rather long question
well, it was not a long question, but it was a curious one, for me,
because I wonder about it, where I stated that we have illegal for-
eign workers in many cases concentrated in the harvest of only cer-
tain crops. Legal we have a totally legal work force in, say, lettuce
and table grapes by the same employer. And in the field, as I say,
next to that raisins and olives with an entirely illegal work force.
Do you have any insight into why that is?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Well, I can only, of course, respond based upon
my perception and my knowledge. But that would not be my per-
ception. I think that it might vary from employer to employer and
crop by crop. But I do not think that necessarily any erop, with cer-
tain exceptions, would be totally free of undocumenteol NNurkers.

90-37$ 0 - 92 - 9
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I am not terribly familiar with the vegetable industry other than
just by peripheral knowledge. But my understanding is that they
have a problem similar to the rest of the agricultural industry in
California with regard to undocumented aliens.

Senator SIMPSON. Mr. Rolston, just a couple of questions. In your
testimony you state that in 1959 about 3,400 H-2 workers, woods
workers, were employed and that this year -only 520.

Mr. ROLSTON. Yes, sir.
Senator SIMPSON. Has that number of domestic woods workers

also been declining? And what are those figures on the domestic?
Mr. RoisroN. I am sorry I do not have that data. Instinctively, I

am sure that it has been increasing, the domestic workers have
been, because the production rate has Increased dramatically in
northern Maine during that period of time.

Senator SIMPSON Do you have any information on the amount of
wages paid to H-2 workers as compared to that paid to U.S. work-
ers?

Mr. ROLSTON. No.
Senator SIMPSON. Do you think you could gather that informa-

tion without going to a lot of hoorah?
Mr. ROLSTON. We will try and submit it.
[The information furnished follows:]

lli
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SUPPLEMENTAL SUBMISSION

Data on Piece Rates Paid to H-2 and U.S. Workers

The following piece rate information for nine logging contractors may shed some light on
the piece rate situation in the unorganized townships of Northwestern Maine where the
shortage of U.S. woodsworkers makes it necessary to employ H-2 workers. The piece
rates shown in the columns headed "Piece Rate Of fered were offered to both H-2 and
U.S. workers. The sources of the data are the Maine Sunday Telegram of May 3
and 10, 1911 and the Bangor Daily News of May 9 and 11, 1911. The piece rates shown in
the columns headed "Prevailing Piece Rates" are the published prevailing rates effective
May I, 1931 In Maine and are the result of the wage survey made by the Bureau of
Employment Security of the Maine Department of Manpower Affairs.

Rates paid now (December, 19$ 1) would, of course, be somewhat higher in many instances.

Lominirs Contractor lames Martin
(Operations locatedin T I6R6, TIIR 10, and TI4R3

Piece Rate Prevailing
Occupation Offered Piece Rate
Cut and Skid Treelength PulpwoOd $ 9.001cd. $ 9.15/ed.
Cut and Skid Softwood Sawlogs 23.65/mbf 23.65/mbf
Cut and Skid Hardwood Sawlogs 22.50/mbf 25.50/mbf

Loning, Contractor Pelletier and Pelletier
(Operations located in T9R10 and T9R11)

Piece Rate Prevailing
Occupation Offered Piece Rate
Cut and Skid Treelength Pulpwood 9.58/cd. $ 9.15/cd.
Cut and Skid Mixed Sawlog Species 24.42/mb! 19.55 to 26.55/mbl

Li Contractor Maibec Logging Inc.
(Opefitions located in TI4RI5)

Occupation
Cut and Skid Mixed Sawlog Species

Piece Rate Prevailing
Oi fered Piece Rate

$20.00 to $29.00/mbf 519.55 to 526.55/mbl

La Awc Contractor Wilfred Theriault
(. rations located in TIORti, TIIR3, TI3R5, TIOR6, and TI4R5)

Piece Rate Prevailing
Occupation Offered Piece Rate
Cut and Skid Treelmgth Pulpwood S 9.15/cd. $ 9.15/ed.
Cut, Skid, Buck, and Pile Four Foot Pulpwood 11.00/cd. I I.00/cd.
Cut, Skid. Buck, and Bunch Eight Foot Pulpwood 9.00/cd. 9.00/cd.
Cut and Skid Treelength Hardwood 7.50/cd. 7.50/cd.

Cut and Skid Mixed Sawlog Species 20.00/mbl 19.55 to 26.55/mM

Logang Contractor H. P. Vaillancourt, Inc.
(Operations located in Caswell, Hamlin, and Vail Buren township)

Piece Rate Prevailing

Occupation Offered Piece Rate

Cut and Skid Treelength Pulpwood $ 3.20/cd. $ 9.15/ed.

Cut, Skid, and Buck Four Foot Pulpwood II.20/cd. 1 I.00/cd.

Cut and Skid Mixed Sawlog Species 20.00/mbf 19.55 to 26.55/mbf

Loing Contractor Paradis Pulp and Logging
(Operation in T13R7)

Occupation
tut and Skid Tree Length Pulpwood

Piece Rate Prevailing'
Of fered Piece Rate

5 9.65/cd. $-9.15/cd.

11 6
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Logging,Contractor 04 brook Log Ling
(Operation in Asian& township)

Occupation
Cut and sod Tree length Pulpwood

Lming,Contractor Herve Blanchet
Operation in TI4R13)

Occupation
Cut and Skid Tieetength Pulpwood
Cut and Skid Mixed Saw log Species

Piece Rate Prevailing
Of fered Piece Rate

$ 8.90/ed. $ 9. Med.

Piece Rate Prevailing
Of fered Piece Rate

$ 9.13/cd. 9.15/cd.
20.00 to 21.00/mbf 19.33 to 26.55/rnbt

Loggins\ Contractc: Corrlveau Looting
(Operation!. in Parkertown, Adamstown, and Upper and Lower Cupsuptic townships)o

Of fered
PrevailingPiece Rate

Occupation
riPleocoeoiRcadt.e

Cut, Skid, buck, and Pile Four Foot Softwood $10.00/ed.

Pulpwood
Cut, Skid, buck Four Foot Hardwood Pulpwood 8.70/ed. 8.75/cd.

Cut and SkidMixed Sswlog Species 24.50/mbf 19.50 to 26.33/mbf

Conclusions - Pulpwood piece rates offered to all workers are generally lower or the same
aTfl&-Walling rates published for 11-2 workers. In two instances the offered pulpwood

rate was higher, but I suspect an error In my interpretation is more likely the cause.
Sawlog piece rates arcof ten expressed in ranges. The correlation is weak and could only

be improved by on site inspections of actual conditions.

In reality, the development of more reliable data on comparative pay scales between 11-2

and U.S. workers in northwestern Maine could only be through on slte visits to logging
jobs. On those jobs where both 11-2 and U.S. workers are employed, and this is the usual

situation, piece rates would be the same both for similar products cut and for similar

forest conditions. It is obvious that neither Canadian or U.S. workers would accept less

pay than the other nationality worker for the same type of work.

It is probably worthwhile to note that the prevailing wage set for any logging season
(May I to April 30) is of necessity based on past rates paid and has a tendency to set a
"floor" for future rates for all workers.

0
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Mr. Ro isroN. The State of Maine holds quite an extensive
annual survey, of wages which they base this on, and we can pro-

. vide you with that information.
Senator SIMPSON. You do state that without Canadian woodsmen,

that the pulpmills and sawmills in your area of the country would
have to curtail operations. Has any effort been made to raise wages
and improve the safety to attract U.S. workers from southern
Maine to take the jobs now held by the H-2 workers? And if you
could, describe those efforts.

And I know that you make a significant training effort. I think
that is very interesting, but I am also fascinated by I guess it is the
geography of Maine, where those who live in southern Maine just
do not care to come to northern Maine to do that and there are
only small population groupings up there in that area.

Mr. RoisroN. Well, it ia a little more complex than that. If you
go back in the history of logging, you have to go back to the small
family farm. Every youngster that was raised on that small family
farm picked up logging skills as a natural course and was available
to log. Well, it is not that way anymore.

So the skill requirements are high. You have to start somewhere.
And you just cannot walk right out of the small community and go
on up into northern Maine and start work. It would be very haz-
ardous for you to start vrrking in logging, and productivity would
be very poor.

Senator SIMPSON. Well, I thank you.
I guess there was one other question, and I will just take a

couple of minutes. That phrase, "adversely affect the wages and
working conditions of workers in the United States who are simi-
larly employed, 'I have always found that standard to be a bit puz-
zling.

It seems to me that it could be argued that a so-called shortage
of U.S. workers in certain occupations under "prevailing wages and
working conditions" would be eliminated if these conditions were
made more favorable, and that if instead foreign workers are
brought in, then the adverse effect would have indeed occurred;
namely, that a potential improvement in wages and working condi-
tions would have been prevented.

How is that for an early grabber? Do you haveany comment on
that, any one of you?

Mr. Som. Mr. Chairman, if I could lead it off, I think we have
heard that many times, and that would only come into being if
there were not other factors that would change also.

Let me give you an example in the sugar industry. If the H-2
workers were not available, the sugar industry would not be a3
viable as it is now and have the jobs available for all of the rest of
the American workers. If you brought in 100or let us say that
you were going to curtail the certification of H-2 workers, then the
employers would have a choice. They need not necessarily continue
to grow that crop. So your proposition would only be true if all of
the other factors affecting that particular grower and that oper-
ation in that area would not change.

But in my proposition, I would say that they would change, and
they could end up in a total less demand for workers and less
wages.
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Senator SIMPSON. Do you have any comment on that, very brief-
lY?

Mr. HART. I would say that in general the harvesting of a crop
produces three to four jobs from the fringe area of the productivity.
So that if the worker is not available to pick the crop, the trickle-
down process and the economic impact obviously is directly affect-
ed. And the mere fact that the apple is picked and the cane is cut
or the trees are harvested, you would cut off that whole chain if
the worker was not available initially to do the job. Many U.S.
workers would be adversely affected if the initial job function is
not preformed.

Senator SIMPSON. Any comment?
Mr. ETCHEPARE. The only comment I would make, at least with

Western range and the sheepherders, the adverse effect would ac-
tually be an inflationary item in the herding area, because the do-
mestic sheepherders in Wyoming and Utah and Idaho could be
hired at a lower rate,.much lower rate, than the H-2, and yet the
H-2 in the survey, the H-2's wages are included in that survey.

So the effect we have seen with it has just been an infle.tion
thing; it makes sure that the herder wages stay well ahead of the
inflation rate.

Mr. ROLSTON. I guess we are in a little different position, because
we are doing our best .to week our way out of this whole process.
And so it seems to me that the wage rate is attracting domestic
workers, and somewhere down the road we will not come testify at
one of these hearings.

Senator SIMPSON. Yes, I can see that with the figures you present
to us.

I thank you very much, all of you. You have been very helpful.
Next we have the legal advocates panel on 1-1-2: Steven Karate-

kas of Charles, Karalekas, Bacas & Mc Cahill; Margaret McCain of
the Farmworker Unit of Pine Tree Legal Assistance, Inc.; Rob Wil-
liams of Florida Rural Legal Services, Inc.; and H. Michael Semler,
executive director of the Migrant Legal Action, Inc.

And if you would, please proceed in that order of agenda, with
recognition of the 5-minute limitation. Mr. Karalekas.

STATEMENT OF S. STEVEN KARALEKAS; CIIARLES, KARALEKAS,
BACAS & McCAHILL

Mr. KARALEKAS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I apolo-
gize for the condition of my voice this morning, but I think I have
a Thanksgiving cold. I will try to speak as loudly and as clearly as
I can.

Senator SIMPSON. It was not from shouting at the referees during
the Redskins game, was it? [Laughter.]

Mr. KARALEKAS. No, it was not. 0
I am here to testify this morning about the H-2 program as

viewed from a law office as opposed to the farm. I think you have
heard ample testimony about the problems faced by agricultural
employers in the United States. The problems I see with the H-2
program are legal problems which I think Congress can address
and solve.
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I will summarize my statement by making three general observa-
tions about the 11-2 program and then three specific recommenda-
tions which I hope the subcommittee will take into consideration.

Preliminarily, I would like to say that our law firm provides
legal advice and assistance to agricultural employers who bring in
approximately 5,000 H-2 workers per year.

Basically, we represent the east coast apple growers which have
formed an organization known as the Farm Labor Executive Com-
mittee; the Virginia-Carolina Agricultural Producers Association,
the Presidio Valley, Texas Association; and other, smaller agricul-
tural groups around the country.

I would also like to point out that I have had personal experience
with the H-2 program from three different perspectives over the
past 11 years. In the early 1970's I was involved with the H-2 pro-
gramos a merriber of the White House staff.

Subsequt:ntly, I had involvements as an administrative assistant
to a Congressman from Massachusetts who had H-2 farmers in his
district.

And third,'I have worked on a daily basis with the H-2 program
as a lawyer for the growers I have just mentioned.

With respect to the three preliminary observations, I would like
to make: First my strong view is that the H-2 program should be
continued because threre is a labor shortage in American agricul-
ture today. We have heard that from the testimony of the prior
witnesses. The Reagan administration has come vat in favor of con-
tinuing the program, as has the Select Commission on Immigration
and Refugee Policy.

The shortage is shown by the fact that the Department of Labor
over approximately the past 20 years has certified its existence,
however reluctantly.

Finally, we point to the fact that there are countless thousands
of illegal, undocumented workers on American farms, filling jobs
that, if they are removed, would have to be filled by someone else.

The second observation is that the illegal alien problem in this
country will not be solved by Congress or anybody else unless there
is a practical alternative for agricultural employers to secure labor.
We believe that the practical alternative is the H-2 program. But
in order for it to remedy the shortfall in labor, it must be changed.

The third observation is that the H-2 program must be stream-
lined and expanded. At the present time it is virtually impossible
for a small farmer to follow the necessary paperwork steps to bring
in H-2 workers without hiring an attorney or joining an associ-
ation that has legal representation.

In other words, a farmer does not have access to the program by
himself. The reason basically is that the H-2 program, as currently
structured by the Labor Department, is complex and cumbersome.
It is really beyond the capability of the average citizen to fathom
from beginning to end.

Moreover, the Department of Labor has been very hostile to the
H-2 program and, as a consequence, employers who would consider
getting into the program have run into terrible resistance over the
years.

Last, the H-2 program as ,-urrently structured is a tremendous
burden on the Immigration Service and on the State Department.

1 2
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Unless these paperwork problems are solved the H-2 progrnm it is
not going to work on an expanded scale.

As far as our recommendations are concerned, we believe that,
No. 1, the program has too much paper. We have outlined and at-
tached to our statement all of the paperwork requirements one
must deal with at the Labor Department, the Immigration Service,
and the State Department. Our recommendation is that there be
one document for the employer to file to be used throughout the
whole system. Ultimately when that document comes out of the
system, the employer should be ready to bring in his workers.

The second recommendation is that the time period for the whole
process to work ought to be shortened to 30 days, that is, 30 days
from the time the employer files his request and the time he re-
ceives permission to bring the workers into the United States.

The final recommendation is that all discriminatory require-
ments in this program be eliminated so that H-2 workers be treat-
ed no differently in terms of wages, working conditions, and bene-
fits than anybody else.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much. That is very helpful.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Karalekas follows:]

4
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF S. STEVEN KARALEKAS

MR. CHAIRMAN:

I appreciate the opportunity to present my views on the

H-2 temporary worker program to the Subcommittee on Immigra-
.

tion and Refugee Policy. Whil,e our law firm erves as legal

counsel to a number of agricultural and non-agricultural em-

ployers participating in the program, my remarks today will

focus on its legal aspects--the view from the law office

rather than the farm.

As a lawyer, I have had the opportunity to work with the

H-2 program from three difi.rent perspectives; from 1971 to

1973. I first became involve,' with the I-2 program as a member

of the Preident's White House staff; from 1973 to-1974, my in-

volvement became more xtensive as an administrative asaistant

to a Member of Congress from Massachusetts who had H-2 apple

growers in his district; and for the past eight years, I have

worked with the H-2 program on a daily basis as a private at-

torney. With this executive and legislative branch and private

sector experience, I believe I can present positive suggestions

to the Subcommittee which, if iMPlemented, will benefit'all who

. Are a part of the H-2.program.

I should point out to the Subcommittee that our law firm

currently represents approximately 35Q last Coast apple growers

who have associated themselves in an organization known as the

Farm Libor txecutive Committee (FLEC). We also represent the

Virginia-Carolina Agricultural Producers Association, an organi-
.

lation of tobacco farmers in Southside, Virginia; the Presidio

Valley Farmers Association, Presidio, Texas, an organization of

vegetible and melon growers; and most recently, AAA Forestry

Services, Inc., the largest reforestation company in the United

States. Our firm has alio been consulted on legal matters re-

lating to the H-2 program by the National Council of Agricultur-

al Employers,gthe International Apple Institute, the American

12 2



P

Farm Bureau rederatfa7-thel/Rookefeller Foundation, and a host

of academicians and legal cholars.

While the views presented in this paper are those of a

Washington attorney, thei reflect the position of our clients

and shouldbs considered in that light.

THE H-2 PROGRAM SHOUID BE PRESERVED, STREAMLINED, AND EXPANDED.

It is my consrdered opihlon that the Congress will not,bA

able to solve the illegal alien' problem unless it provides a sim-

ple, efficient, and practical alternative for labor-starved agricul-

tural employe,:s. Other witnesses today have presented the grim

statistical picture facing American farmers. The fact of the

'matter ii that they are short of help. The presence,of large

numbers of illegal aliens on U.S. .farms is simplY the result of

insufficient numbers of U.S. workers ready, willing, end available

to do farm work. If Congress takes steps to impose employer sanc-

tions on U.S. farmers fOr knowingly hiring illegal aliens, those

sanctions will-not work unless there is somewhere the farmers can

turn for needed workers. The H-2 program should be that alter-

native. However, unless it is streamlined and expanded, it remains

an impractical one.

The Mexican guestworker program proposed by President Reagan

is not the answer. The 50,000 Mexican workers to be admitted

annually cannot even meet the labor needs of farmers in the

state of California, much less the rest of the United States.

And this presures that the 50,000 guestworkers will all elect

to work-in-agriculture. Surely they will not.. What is need-

d, in the final analysis, is an H-2 program that works. The

recommendations set forth below are designed to achieve this

objective.

The H-2 Program Should Be Streamlined. In order for the

program to work on a national scale, the 1-2 program must be

great]: streamlined. At the present time, it is impossible for

a small farmer to apply for a labor certification from the Labor

12J
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Department,'procsse-his'paporwork through 'the Immigration and

Raturalisation-Service,and the State Department, and bring workers

to-the farm without emploiing the services of an' attorney and/or

becoming a-part of an association which ii represented by an

attorney. 'This is ridiculousl There are thousands of sma:1

farmers who 'cannot afford the administrative and legal costs of

the 4=2 Program,-and coihtless others who do not have a labor-

oricittcrlarmars, association-available to them.

The 11.4 Program-Should Be Tailored to the Needs of the Indiv-

idual Employer. If a farmer anticipates-the need for supplemen-

tal foreign labor, he should be able to handle the entire process

himself. At the present-time, this is out of the realm of pos-

sibility. The R-2 system is complex and cusibersome. The Labor

Departme4 is,so hostile to the,program that small farmers are

usually discouraged from applying pr led into paperwork traps

that render'thom-ineligible for labor certification. Two recent

examples serve to highlight the problem.

In 1978, the Presidio Valley Farmer, Association sought

certification for the admission of 800 Mexican workers to har-

vest their me-on'and onion crops. The growers filed their

paperwork in January of 1978 in reliance on the advice of the

Texas Employment Commission and the Dallas Regional Office of

the U.S. Department of Labor. Their paperwork was rejected

and returned to the growers twelve times over a five-month

period. Each time the growers amended their paperwork in accor-

dance with the instructions of the two government agencies and

re-filed it. By May 15, 1978, fifteen days after the onion

harvest was due to begin, the Presidio growers were still nego-

tiating with the Labor Department about additional paperwork re-

quirements. The Department continued to frustrate their efforts,

notwithstanding the fact that fifty thousand dollars worth of

onions were rotting in the fields each day due to an acute labor

shortage. The growers finally had to seek relief from the U.S.

District Court for the Western District of Texas.

12
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Another, Mor gregious xample of Labor Department mal-

feasance occurred the same year. A small tomato grower from

Smithfild, Kentucky decided to rid himself of the illegal alien

habit by filling his harvest labor needs with H-2s. The grower

filed a labor certification application for 30 workers. He was

stunned by.the reaction from the Labor Department. The Depart-

ment ordered the Kentucky Employment Service to do verything in

its power to thwart the certification application. The grower

was eventually rferr d ?CI uninterested, unqualified workers to

harvest his crop and his labor certification application was

dnied. When his tomato harvest began, the workers disappeared.

Left with no other alternative, the grower was again forced tO

use illegal aliens. Someone in the Labor Department apparently

alerted INS authorities of this fact and his farm was raided

.midway through the harvest season. The grower was indicted and

subsequently convicted for harboring illegal aliensa federal

crime. In the process, he suffered the almost total loss of_
his crop. Apparently the strain was so great that he died sud-

.

denly of a heart attack shortly thereafter.

These examples are reflective of the relentleas opposition

farmers encounter from the vay government agency most respon-,

sible for the pperation of the H-2 program.

Too Much Paper. The H-2 program is adrift on a sea of paper-

work. The documents an applicant must deal. with in order to

bring temporary foreign workers into the United States are

listed.below and attached to this statement for the Subcommittee's

review.

At Department of Libor:

1. Labor certification application (Attachment 1).

2. Job order complying with the requirements of
20 C.P.A., Parts 653 and 655 (Attachment 2).

3. DOL Approval Notice (Attachment 3).
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At the Denigration end Naturalization Service:.

1. INS form 129-8, Petition to Classify Nonimmi-
grant as Temporary Worker or Trainee (Attach-
ment 4)'.

2. INS form I-32015. Bona Agreement (Attachmert 5).

3. Notice of Approval of Nonimmigrant Visa Peti-
tion (Attachment 6).

At the Depertment of State:

. 1. Visa,Application Form (Attachment 7).

2. 1-94 (Attachment 8).

7

This paperwork is required whether a grower seeks one

worker or 200. Even if a farmer is ambitious enough to do the

paperwork himielf, there are so many pitfalls, traps, and am-

biguities, that he facee the likelihood of repeated rejections

and repeated refilingi. This exercise occurs frequently, even

to those organizations represented by attorneys experienced with

the H-2 program. We strongly recommend that Congress mandate a

one-step application process. There should be only one application

form whidh, if approved, could be used by the three federal agen-

cies to discharge their responsibilities under the Immigration

and Nationality Act. Simplifying the paperwork will make the

program more accessible to a greater number of farmers and will

greatly lessen the load on the Departments of Labor, State and

Justice.

Shorten the Time Period. At the present time, the appli-

cation process takes much too long. Typically, an employer com-

mences the process by filing his paperwork with the Labor De-

partment approximately 90 - 100 days before the date he needs

the workers at the farm. While the Department imposes an 80-day

lead time, growers usually file 90 - 100 days beforehand to

allow time to amend or modify the paperwork if it is rejected.

Under its regulations, 20 C.F.R. S655.206, the Labor Depart-

ment cannot issue certification approval notices more than 20

days before the date of Heed. This allows a maximum of 20 days
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for the employer to proceed through the next several steps to

bring his workers in.2/ N. must next file a petition with the

Immigration and Naturalization Service District Office. His

petition, the I-l293, must be accompanied by duplicate copies of

thccertification approval nOtice and a bond docunent. After

INS approves the petition, the grower must then file for a visa

application with the consular office in the country of origin of

the workers. In the case of Jamaica, this last step is'not re-

quired because of U.S./Jamaica treaty arrangements. The INS

approval notice is communicated to the port of entry which issues

the 1-94 border Crossing card to the Jamaican workers.

It is virtually impossible for farmers to move the federal

establishment fast enough to accomplish these steps in the 20-day

period. In the first place, requiring the Immigration and Natur-

alization Service district officas to act almost immediately on an

H-2 petition imposes a tremendous burden. In many places, such

'as the Washington, D.C. district office, the growers must

literally overwhelm the district director with pbone calls, let-

ters, telegrams, etc., to get their petitions to the top of the

action pile. Oftentimes growers must seek the assistance of

their Senators and Congressmen. This creates havoc at the dis-

trict office, is unfair to other petitioners, and generates per-

vasive Ho4rever, if a grower simply mails his applica-

tion in, he has no hope of securing INS approval within the 20-day

period. In fact, in the Washington districi office, it takes

approximately three weeks for the mail room just to establish

a file fox a petition.

Even if the grower is able to get a quick turnaround at

the INS district office, he must still cope with the Department

of State. In the case of farmers using Mexicans, a visa appli-

e/ More often than not, the applicant loses three to five days
waiting for the certification approval notice to reach him

through the mail.'
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cation must be filed at the U.S. Embassy in Meixico City or one

of the outlying Consular offices.. In'a recent letter received

from the Mexican Embassy (Attachment 9) the Virginia tobacco

growers were advised that at least 30 days are required for pro-

cessing visa applications for large groups of Mexican w_orkerst

After the final piece of government paper has been received--

the I442-the farmer still must trensport his workers to the

farM and provide several days of training.

A small farmer ,has little hope of accomplishing the fore-

going within the 20-day timetable. If extraordinary measures

were not taken by growers currently,using the system, the workers

would not have arrived at the worksite until long after the

harvest had begun. The resulting crop losses would be incal-

culable.

Congress should remedy this situation by imposing a 30-day

requirement on federal agencies administering the H-2 system.

That is thirty days from the time the employer files his appli-

cation and the time. the application it approved, by all agencies.

The Departments of Labor, State and Justice would, if faced with

such a mandate, necessarily reduce the paperwork requirements and

processing time.

To further simplify things, Congress should provide for a

multi-year certification appioval for employers demonstrating a

perennial labor shortage. Under this system, an employer would

file a labor certification application each year for three years.

If the Department certified a worker shortfall in the first two

years, the Department would issue a certification approval in

the third year,...good for a period of three years. This would

drastically reduce the paperwork burdens on everyone concerned.

The H-2 Program is Too Expensive. The third major factor

precluding participation or large numbers of farmers in the H-2

program is its cost. In addition to the legal, administrative and

time costs described above, H-2 farmers face a panoply of expen-,
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sive requirements not imposed upon any other employers. Among

the more onerous requirements aro:

(a) .An artificially established wage rate well above the
federal minimum wage (adveise effect wage rate);

(4) Free housing;

(c) Free transportation;

(d) Subsidized meals;

(e) Three-quarter wage guarantee;

(f) Recruitment costs, including positive recruitment.

(See.20 C.F.R. Part 655).

Congress orght to eliminate these requirements. It is

the ultimate in unfairness for farmers unable to find ready,

willing, and abl U.S. workers.to harvest their crops, to be

penalized by the imposition of needlessly expensive wages and

benefits. This is a glaring disincentive for farmers to use the

program.

Illustrative of the cost of the H-2 program is the cost of

recruitment. This is because ezioloyers seeking temporary foreign

workers must recruit U.S. workers wherever they may be found in

the country. It is patently unfair to require i small farmer,

who may need several harvest workeri for,30 or 40 days to have to

conduct recruitment activities in all filty states. This prob-

lem could easily be corrected by addisg a requirement to the 5-2

provision in the Immigration and Nationality Act (Section 101(a)

(H)(ii)), to allow the admission of H-2's where domestic workers

are unavailable at the time and at the plate of need.

Congress should eliminate the economic discrimination of

the program by mandating that employers using 5-2's not be re-

quired to provide wages and benefits of employment different

from those required under applicable federal, state and local

employment laws.

Finally,'I wish to call the Subcommittee's attention to the

fact that the 5-2 program has been a legal battleground. Em-

ployers of,H-2's have been the,favorite t4rget of the Migrant
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sid no at this table today. Migrant Legal Action Program,

throu h its local affiliates, has filed major class action

lawsuits against growers to disrupt the certification process

and ultimately destroy the program. Many of the suits are brought

over such issues as the wage rates, fringe benefits, and working

conditions. One such example is the case of Rios v. Marshall

Civil Action No..5711 (1979) pending in the U.S. District

Court for the Southern District of New York. In that suit,

Migrant Legal Action attorneys have sued the following parties:

the Secretary of Labor, the Attorney General, the Commissioner

of INS, various New York State officials, the Florida Secretary

of Libor and Employment Security, the Secretary of Labor of

the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, 13 individual apple glowers,

3 apple grower associations, 3 officials of apple grower associ-

ations', the British West Indies Employers Association, Florida

Fruit and Vegetable Association, Florida Sugar Producers Associ-

ation, the Government of Jamaica, the Caribbean Regional Labour

Board, the British Nest Indies Central Labour Organization, and

4 other individuals. The allegations range from antitrust viola-

tions to grower discrimination against various categories of un-

identified workers.

While the Congress obviously is limited in its ability to

dissuade legal action attorneys from bringing these suits,

we believe streamlining and simplifying of the program will re-

duce the areas susceptible to such costly and burdensome liti-

gation.

It has been a privilege to testify for the Subcommittee

today. Our law firm stands ready to work with your staff to

provide any guidance, assistance, or data required to complete

your important task.

Thank you for your attention.

99-378 0 - 82 - 9
S. Steven Karalekas
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AP11.1CATUAl Fat ALUM MAIM tWAT1I (2ontinad)

13. Daleribe fully the Job to be Performed (vens) (Continued)

will be asquirod to keep the trees in the planting bag wet at
all times. Generally no sore than l'tree is to be removed from
the planting bag until the planting hole is properly prepared.
Ihe planting hole shall be completely broken out on three sides
arid dug to a depth capable of anmaaaisting the trre's root sys-
tem in a natunl 'arrangement. Halters will Le eweeted to 1.101k
iFeweather ranging &en to. 20°. Planters will provide thiir ovn
raiLgear, jaciat. hat. and toot$ and will be uprooted to won
in 1it rain. Planters will be evened to maintain a produc-
tint lerel of 2000 treee a day after a reasonable training period.

133
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ATTACHMENT 2

CtEARANCE ONOER

RugAL ?al:POWER JOE OFFEHO
I I %%%%% c111.7 t IOC 11(1,0V1k A DM1,11TRATIO11

1 114.,Ity
017

11.0.0.11
FARMWORXER, Eng Ugric.) II
403.6871010 -

LIARS OWN h.....

1.,1 ...... ..6 ... e.././... Sc.& Co, sow, ...4 or CNo1

I' .

b. 1.111 0.110,...1
A10AM'. Ittetzt t:fhAto

. (c/;*; Coe Iwo dm as C....e.lorsi...0*.
6/6/80

& T"............^."".. WILL NOT ACCEPT REFEPRALS OF
caummers CURRENTLY ACTING IN VIO}ATION OF FARM
LABOR CONTRACTORS REGISTRATION ACT. Crew leader must
furnish CCepillt IC roster of crew members and be re..

n.iv a....,, ".me "'"'",.'"*".v4....
II...0.m C'.2: 0

v.......A. or, rJ

111 1:1 P. 0
C3113

u..........

sponsible for stens in Attachments 1, 3, 5 and 7.

.104 11..3.44 r ....14. e4111.41.41.0.
Workers paid at the rate of $3.10 per hour. Current
Adverse Effect Rate or trevaling Wage Rate, if
higher, guaranteed in all cases. See Attachments

2 and 3 and Work Agreement.

IL Pod. Conhe Woo* .1
"... .

1./ 011 a
It. 110. TON/ 114.1.114

11.44
Tido ...Cc .3C.

N. 1.111.1401 .S6 ....

IN. 7.rolt nOr:!.......
... a..... -

v. vv.. /1 §...

Men141 won ow.1/a zuggp
11. Av. 1....to.o.s

Primary work functions will be pruning of fruit trees and cultivating of
ground around fruit trees, etc., all connected with the production of fruit. It is

expected that 80% of the time will be spent in pruning of fruit trees awl the balance

of the tine spent in cultivation of fruit trees and related items. These percentages

are predicated on seasonal fluctuations, such Ss temperature and other weather conditions

See Attachment t4 for job descriptions, work conditions; end physical demands. The

attached Work Agreement also provides more detailed descriptions of job and

rtPonsibilities.

b 1.w.. so 4.4
,Hancock. Maryland area, see attached ES-338 forms

fee location of labor camp,

A".^1."." Arrangements for
meals will be the responsibility
of the worker or crewleader. If

ni. d 0 pwer see Attachment

..... NIG.01z.a.1.1.1..... 0484.-4
DMp

1.80 I none I none

....v..... pow**. t., .4..1 Free housing Is rurnistm to
individual willing and qualified workeri requesting
and needing same for the period of employimnt. Set

Attachment in and Forms ES,338.
1461144 1.0.41061.01 WO. Mato s4ab4ar4s *MI I. syyte.ed fee by tbe solloaloy ambor .11

OP earybory

IL 441v0i ...ow. sEE No. 7 Awn, coornsnit,,d from

Applicant Holding Office to the Employer. See

Attachments 1 and S for complete details.

p.a.
as Cocoll CO. Nos411 1,111 .6

Dr Imeorbe 07 0
Ifro ON/ 1.4.11,84 10 0

". t...44".. A"."..."'" GroWer agrees to reimburse the
reasonable in-bound transportation expenses of the
worker fron place of recruitment only after worker
has completed 14 consecutive days fro, the commence -
mein of his employment'or 50% of contract period,

chever ls snorter. See Attachment IS for more
%%eq.. ertsua,

II c"'441411 .1t"4''''S '

'

1. Aloe.. V 004. b...., 011.4
P. O. box 1099, Hagerstown, Md. 21740

or
401 E. Antietam St.. Hagerstown, Md. 21740

N- DIPLOM ClaTInCATION na, 5 at. Ono
Mambos thr Hem brd vodka.* Id OB.JaMMS161/010,1
vv..
my...A

..---...
%ye. 0 a.,.cr melm...1411. . Ur

£5.5404 tete Signed and Submitted January 7. 1980
to Crder Holding Office

1 3
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Employer!

ISO

403.667.0 0
Occupational Title & Code: Parmeorker, Fruit (AGR:C.I II

CURS Order Number:

ATTACHMENT NUMBER 1
(pagea of 2 pages)

Vette

ITEM el, CREW LEADER'S NAME AND ADDRESS (AND OTHERIEGUIREMENTS)

' If crewleader applies under this job order, he must have valid and current
Registration Card as required by the Farm Leber Co:erectors Registration Act. In
addition, if Crewleader (or Crewleader'sEmployee) is to Drive, Transport, and/or
Nouse workers, he must have Driving Authorized, Trazeportation Authorized and
Housing Authorized Cards for labor camps to be used, ea required by the Farm Labor
Contractors Registration Act. -NO REFERRALS ACCEPTED OF CREWLEADERS CURRENTLY ACTING
IN VICLATION OF ME FARM LABOR CONTRACTORS REGLSTNITICN ACT.

Any and all Supervisors: or Drivers eoployed by the Crewleader must be pysperly
registered and,have current and valid Farm Labor Cestractor Cerificatt of Registration
or Employee Identification Cards.

All' workers hired under this job ceder will have to provide evidence or United
States Citizenship, or status as Allen legally admitted into the United States to work.
Acceptable evidence or United States Citizenship Nall include:

1. Birth Certificate
2. United States Passport
3. Certificate or Citizenship
4. Certificate of Natu.elization
5. U.S.,Identification Ct.rd (INS Form 1.179 or 1-197)
6. Consular Report of Birth (State Department Form FS-240)

Acceptable evidence of status es Allen legally admitted into the United States to work
shall include:

1. /NS Form 1-151, Alien Registration Receipt Card
2. INS Foes 1.94

Depending on the functiona he is to perform, Crewleader must be responsible for
the following services:

1. Recruitment of qualified workers.
2. Furnish grower with Names Addresses, and Social Security

Numbers offal nesters of the crew. The Social Security
Number 13 required to be furnished eseir authority of law.

3. Transportation of workers from point ef recruitment to job
site and return to point of recruitment at the end or the
employment period. Transportation et the workers from camp
to field Mich workday at no coat to the workers. This
transportation of workers by the OvNleader, or the Crew -
leaders properly registered.emplayee, to be done only in
properly licensed vehicles with ad:meats insurance coverages
as required by law, and properly mastered with the Departsent
or Labor and listed on a Transportation Authorized Card, as
required under tho Farm Labor Contractors Registration Act.



ATTACHMENT NUNIEll 1

(so .2 of 2 pages)

4,
Superviiion of the workers on the 4ob site to insure that

work is completedto,the specifications set by the Grower/EmplOyern

5. Supervision orthe workers in the camp area, and insure that

sanitary conditices are 'maintained. Housinewill be approved,by

the Washington County, (Maryland) Mialth Department price to the

arrival of the crew. It will be inspeEted on arrival of'the crew

by the Grower and Crewlamler. and again at.the time of.departure

of the crew. Crewlesde w4l1 be held responsible for any damages

attributable tn'the Crewledder sr.any member ofihe crew over and

above-mired usage depredation. Mousing will tkinspected

perioditaily.by the labor Department, Health Department,
and the

Cwner. .Crivleader will H. that the housing occupied by,his trey

is'kept in a reasonably clean and-sanitary condition,
that,e11

garbage; cans, bottles, etc.. are plated in "catainers supplied

for'that purpose. Thisiebris to bcresoved at least once a week

and properly disposed of according te arrangoments rde with grower.

Crewleader wiflbe respOnsible ftralliquipment, ladders. blankets.

pillows, bedding. etc:issued his vorkeri,by:the grower, and to be

accounted for beTore'finorpayment is madi'toAhe crewleader.

Crewleaders Payt -Crowimiader will bi paid on tha basis of $4.00 per hour for

perviaion of workers in the field.

Migotiabl. Items: Depending On the additional functions to be Performed by

the Crewleaderi and the extant to WW1 CrOolOOder will perform such functions,

ccepenastion to the Crewleader is negotiable
between grower and Crewlesder for the

following services:

.1. Who ii.sintnins
records and pays workers.

2. .Who withholds 'Employee's share of Social Security TAXes

3. Who pays'Employer's abaft of Social Security Taxes

4. Who is responsible to pay Federal end State Unemployment Insurance

Preeid.. and Taxes.

5. Who is to Transport workers,.
6. Who is to provide Workamin's Compensation

Insurance Coverages for.

workers.

Interstate transportation of Migrant Workers requires
compliance with Interstate

Commerce Commission aegulations. The State of Maryland requires a permit to operate

an out-of-state vehicle for over ninety (54) days.

el

Employer:
Date:

la



Employer: ESARS Order Nweber:

Occupational Title and Code: FAW:ORMER, FRUIT (AGRIC) II 403.687.010

ATTACHMENT NUMBER 2

ITEM il 8, WAGE RATES, SPECIAL PAT INFORMATION AND DEDUCTIONS

Applies to All Operations, Pruning, Cultivating_a etc.:

0
Workers are paid the guaranteed wage equal to the Federam required minimum

of $3.10 per hour. The current Adverse Effect Rate or ?reveling Wage Itate, if higher
Ithen the Federal minimum wage is guaranteed. Guaranteed %mos are based on the total
number of hours larked, averaged on a bi=weekly basis.

. Ft

Witheut prejudice Ls the eeploysent guarantee for opportunity of working not
leas than 251. of the work days during the total contract period, the 'employer stall provide
sufficient work to enable the worker, being willing out Ole to work, tn earn a sum not less
than the sum'or $70.00 (hereinafter referred to as the stipulated minimum earnings) in
respect of each bi.vmmekly payroll period, or pay the meeker an allowance of a sum which
togeather with the sLIM earned by the worker during such payroll period will equal the
stipulated minimum earnings, or if the worker has not earned any wages during sudfperiod,
theeaployer shall pay to the worker a sum in the &moult of the stipulated "animus earnings.

Only authorised or legal deductions will be taken from the worker's pay. Grower
rot ..na the option or paying workers by individual chedc or paying the crewleader for

' distribution to his workers.

0
1/7/80

Employer: tate Signed:

13'i

a



Enraoy iSkAS Order NumLer:

403.687.010
Cco.pativel'itleaqd We' 14- V, FRUIT 'Ririe) II Date:

ATTACHEEHT HUESCA 3

Payroll Inforustion when Crtwleader Negotiates to Eaintain Payroll Pecords:

1, Workers are to be paid $3.10 per hour in all operations. Worker's
art further guaranteed the current Adverse Effect ltate or the Prevailing Wage Pate, if

higher than the Federal ainimum wag*.

-

E. Crewleader must provide the grywer copies oeconplete, a!1.21224, and
accurate payroll records prior to any payments from Grower to Crewleader. Tate records

EriG1715iFlude at a minimum the following inforration:

a)
permanent home addr 4.

b) Copies of any work ermits required by Varyland laws.

c) For each workday, t number of hours of work offered,
the number of hours jctually worked, and the number
of units picked by e h worker. Any differences in
hours of work offered nd hours actually worked to be
fully explained and sir tten on daily time sheets.

d) Copy of payroll summary showing the unit rate (or
hourly rate) paid to the workers, the gross payment,
and all deductions made from each employee. -

3. When the Crewleader acts as the enployer, the Crewleader is responsible
for and required to remit to the appropriate Federal and State Agencies amounts due under
Federal and State Unemployment Compensation Insurance Laws for all members of the crew.

4. When the Creuleader acts a* the employer, the Crewleader is responsible
for deductions from worker's pay under the F.I.C.A. (Social Security) lawn and required to
remit same to the Opropriate taxing authority. Further, the Crewleader will be responsible

for the enployer's portion of the tax due under the F.I.C.A. (Soeial Security) laws, and
required to remit sane to the appropriate taxing authority.

Each worker's Name, Social Security Number, and

F-nployert.

1/7/80
Date Signed: .

1 3



Ersplopw: ' SSW Order Number:

Occupational Tit)e snO Code: FABWORKEA, FAUIT lAfric) II 403.687.010

ATTACHMENT NUMBER 4

EN f 11, JOB SPECIFICATIONS:

1. Working Conditions: This type of work is FerfOrred OUt Of doors where
the worker is generally exposed to both hot and cold (or cool) weather. Work week
consists of 6 days per week and el hours per day.

2. Physical Demands: Workers must be able to remain on feet for prolonged
periods, standing on grouno or ladders up to 24 feet in length. Workers should have
normal balance control and full Use of arms and legs with good eye-hand coordination.
Worker should not'be subject to dizzy spells, fainting, or rupture. Workers must be

free of communicable diseases.

3. Nature of Work: Wo-rker will cut away dead and excess branches fres fruit
trees, using handsaws, pruning hooks and shears, and long handled clippers. May USG
turck -mounted hydraulic lifts and pruzers and power pruners. Object is to cut limbs
that touch, grow at bad angles, or that are too thick, SO that air and sunlight may
enter Into the Interior of the tree during the growing season. Worker may also be

required to remove cut branches fres under the tree and place same in uhe rows.
Workers will also cultivate ground around trees and remove brush using hand hoes,
rakes, and eimilar equipment.

1/7/430
ployer:. Date Signed:

1 3
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r plsiers. 7SA%5 Order 1%.-ber:

,03,07.010
Ors.patio-x 7stle and CIfe oalt,A4WER, FAU17 Ugric.) IS

ATTACSIOENT NOSER 5

11_11, WAHD LAAAXGEMENTS:
Or-Murders :eve the option of providing meals to their crew, or if they 4o an so eats.,

-411 be provided by the enployer at a cost not to exceed 0.00 per dal'. Ir provieri 5y

emploter, three (3) seals per ety vill be !Unlashed: a hot bruakfatt amd supiar and a cold 1=ch.

177.M 4 LOAII= ARD DIS:2817110N a hOOSINO:

s:otAing with beds, ratresses, pillc,s, 1.rnen and blan.ets ,111 be available at -o cost

.0 to the

17EM 15, rt:tmYAL INSTRUCTICnS:

Referral of irdirld,a1 .or,ers cre4leaders can be made under this job orde-.
All referrals .sder this clearance order are to be made from the.applitant holding crfce,
to the Emploz.er. Rollo, contact by Applicant Holding Office to Ordeo nisldiLg C`f:ce

reypested.
The referral of cre.leaders nust be accoosaried by proof of ccnplete and

vaZte registration unser tie Taro Ltbor Contractor: Registration Act for :J:ztlors the
Cr,. toot- ,ill perform.

1/7/83

Employer:
Date Signed:

0
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7.5;ES,V,IS
Order

5Pl
Z.e.pational Title a

.1

nd :ode n
aCng

, eAUI7 Ugric.) 11 Date.

ATTAChNENT

_)
ITEM 17, VAXSPOAIA710N ARYAN:ES:NTS:

For each wor.er -he contimes Looter employment for a period of fourteen V.41 co,se:.:!se
calarder days from the commencement of his enploinent and/or 50% of the e^ployment period,
wnicnever is snorter, the Grouer agrees to reimburse those reasonable ir-bo4nd tra^sportatic-
and 3.:2:3;nell ehperses incurred by the worker from tnt point of recruitnent to the job s te
For any uorker ...ho is u-able to complete 14 days of emploiment for legitimate nedical reasz-s.

tne C-mker agrets.to reimburse in-bound transportation and subsistence expe-ses incurred by

the rorAer. In addition, those individuals paylns such in-bound transportation and S.A.siV.I..e

expenses who are terminated by the Grower as result of an act of God (an act of Coe shall
mean any tall, frost storm, flood, drought, earthquake, (orest fire, or other natural cslart:)

of a character to cake further fulfillment of this contract impossible), or es a result of a

mutual agreement of worker and gro.rr, those workers will also be reimbursed for t*eir expe-sen.
All payments afbresaid shall be due not later than the first workday subseq.ient to the com-

pletion of the &forts 4 fourteen (14) day period.

If the worl.er ?lets his contract, the groJer will provide or pay the cost of ret.irn

transportation one -sistence em-route from the place of emploinent to the place of recruit-
ment, except wigs tre korAer is not returning to the place of recru.t-ent and 'Is

e ounent uith an employer who will be bearing these trarsportation and suisiste-ce expe-ses.

All transportation provided by the grams- will be by common carrier or ener tre-spe-ta.o-
facilities wnich confer* to applicable regulations of the Interstate Commerce Con-ission.

TransPOrtstion from the worker's on-the-job site living quarters to the piece unere t'e

work is to be done will be provided without cost to the worker.

If the worker voluntarily abandons his employment, or is terminated for CA.Se, p-_or to
completion of his contract, the employer will not be responsible for providirg o- ra)ing for t,e

cost of return transportation and subsistence expenses enkroute froo the p1ace cf tr;loynent to

the place of recruitment.

Sots: The employer shall provide a suitable burial for the worker if he dies during the
continuance of his enployment hereunder, or in lieu thereof at the request of the next o kin,

pay the cost involved In the preparation anJ transportation of the deceased wo-ke- to the

place of origin: o..

Employer:.

k.)

1 4

Date Signed:

a.
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OcYer: 'ESAPS Crder Ounter:

9):41sPIO
mwPAti:-41 Title and Coil:

rAW.A.extn, FMIIT Agric.) II

ATTACHMENT ?MIER 7

LABOR CAM? IMES AND REGULATIONS

Violation of any of the following rules will result in immediate dismissal
of person or persons fro* the labor camp and employment.

Employer:

1. Selling of acholic beverages or tobacco products in the

canp. This is illegal by State of Maryland Law.

2. Using areas of camp other thsn rest room provided for

human waste disposel.

3. Fighting, larceny, dope addiction, drunkeness and un-
necessary noise making at night.

A. Unnecessary damage or destruction of camp property.

5 Failure to ripo'rt for work or work days.unleis siek.

6. Persona who have a known history of immoral or illegal
'behavior and/or who exhibit such behavior may be excluded

from the camp at the descretion of the grower.

7. Soo= must be kept clean, all trash and refUse be removed
from the roma and placed in proper containers before
reporting kr work. Grower supplies cleaning equipment and supplies.

8. Throving of paper, cans, bottles and other refuse in the

camp area is forbidden. Such refuse must be placed in the

receptacles provided.

1/7/ea
Date Signed:
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S. mOWSING 4414aNnfoN
Three (3) story frame structure remodeled
to conform to requirements of Federal
Segister 20 CFR 620, with a central
kitchen and dining area.
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1 -freezer
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4. CO01INTS
I. certify that I have reviewed the houaing reouiremenis of the U.S.
Department of Labor, Bureau of Employment Security, and that ow housing located in the
Hancock, Hd. area does meet these minimum acceptable standards, or will meet such
standards at least 45 days prior to the arrival of.any workers (see page 2).
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Slleyer: LEAPS Order runt4r:

A03457410
w.::.;a:itral Title and Cute* FAMINtAttP, FRUIT (Agric.) Il Date:

ATTACHMENT NUMBER 5

1 SELF CERTIFICATICN STATESENT:

I certify that the housing provided by ne meets, or vill meet prior to

occupancy, Federal or State standards, whichavir are higher.

Firm:

Signature

Title:

Date:
Janurry 1,1950

I.
certify that I have

reVieued the housing requIrenents of the U. S. Department Of Labor. Bureau or

r loyzent Security, and that our housing located in andaround the area of

Hancyck. Maryland
does meet these minimum

acceptable standards, or vill meet such standards at least 45 days prior to the

arrival of any workers recruited through the Employment Security Interstate

Clearance facilities.
I hereby authorize representatdvn of the local State

Employeint Service office and/or Regional orrice of the pareau of Employment

Security to inspect the housing I aa offering Such workers at any reasonable time

to verify its condition.

Firs:

Signature:

Title:

Date: January 1, 1980

143
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Srder Ih.nber:tiJ'S

L'71.1"t"--------------4141167;;TIZr7c.i II .74ts,;:r..tpt'a-st 7.t:s a:,d Cads: .4

ATTACHNENT NUMBER 9

In view of the statutorily established basic function of the
Erpltrant Service as a no foe labor exchange, that is, as a forum
for bringing togeather enployers and job seekers, neither the ETA
nor the State Agencies are auarantors of the accuracy or truthfull -
nets of infornation contained on job orders submitted by enployers.
gor does any job order accepted cc recruited upon by the ES constitute
a Contractual job offer to which tbe ETA.or a State Agency is in any
emy a party.

I hereby assure that the working conditions or my order,comply
with applicable Federal and State minimum sage, child labor, sotial
security, health and safety, fare labor contractors registration act,
and ether Enploynent related laws: and that I will provide a copy of
the work cottract to the worker is Englisn.or in Spanish if the worker
is not fluent or literate in English.

:his job offer describes the actual terns and conditions of the
emplcnent being offered by ne, end contains all the naterial terms
and conditions of the Job.

January 7, 1980

tate
Signed:

Title:

$8-3711 0 - 112 - 10

1
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TTACHMtNT 3

JUN 2 5 1911

WilolneAtimanot: III ?CRC

Dear

0* Juno 2. 1981. this ffice accepted a temporary labor -

certification application from you for 4 temporary alien
workers. Pursuant to the provisions of 20 CPR 655.206. It has
lees d Lned that there are sot sufficient U.S. workers
available to fill all of the jeb pportunities. Therefore. I
hereby certify that there are met sufficient U.S. workers
available and the amploynest f these aliens will not adversely -

effect the wages Gnd working conditions of U.S. workers alwilarl-.
eaployed.

Certification is granted as follow.:

01. Muster of workers 4

S. Crol Activity Tobecco

C. Area of Employment South Hill. VA

U. DurstiOn 41ily 15. 1361 October 1, 11111

Consistent with t10 Act and,Regulations. growers will consider for
' employs:sr all U.S. workers oho are referred and will net refusn

to hire asyssvallable worker for ther than job related reasons'
vatil sp percent ef the contract period is coapleted.

A. provided by 20 CPR 655.206(b), this certification is issued
subject to the conditions and assurancos sods during the
application process and the provisions of 655.206(d). Your
certified HA 2-50i is beteg returned to you.

Sincerely.

4i4g44g.
AlC$A10 Z. tANATI
Certifying Officer

Encl.:lore

1 .1:j
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ATTACHMENT S

tr.. TED STATES DEPARIMENTOFAnt..
Ineletenne ea ttttt tuella Service

AGREEMENT

hirweiru
Virginia-Carolina Agricultural
Producers AsSOCIation, Inc.

Employer ef teen Woe under We proveloira or
Stettin Wets of ten
1:tolerances lad Nationality Act

(SS Star. NV

tad

The Under States of America

.nu3 AgNgEmENT snide b, Va.-Carolina 4r. Prod A330C.Inçtoe Med at SOU th Hill

thereinto
betelnellet calitd "the employer". subject to approval aridacceptance on tie.

half ot the patted States et Amulet by a District Director of Immigtallon awl NatuealisatIon, witntss as folios's

elliEREAS the employee desires Roo time to new to obtain the streets of velemaliens. hereinafter tolled **Atli-

cultural aka are costing to ft remaining la ter tinted States temporarily to toffee lib?) for which on-

employed persons eepiele et performlai such labor tante be torrid I. the Unita States;

AND WHEREAS the Dietect Dtrecto bat Vented ot how floe to time out vast th. employer atnalsalaa ta Impart

azid/or eiteassion to contiaue employment ta tne United States of alich aviculture lodes, subject to revocation

n settee. sea the teas and conchtions bertitatter stt forte Sy the employer:

NOW THSREPORE, in coatidetatien ot nit fortgoing, the entile does hertby covenant and lett:

(t) Toet the el...leper shill het
employ any such %etcetera wo ttttt Is tha Unind States escept in strict
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dna. Pad ef telt. snd *nen la Is In the United States the
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boostatoly crea th ets 111 Ilia of kis Iletakel la ea aulealtural t.ot with suck utplayer et withla
arm opidaya alter (wilt Catita to tkil eeplerer by District Dimes t bullgratioa sad Natwallu
c,..c ...cuts* foe say maul et tka tetboally luta, which tha tampon' Illay at au suck Wad-
tuna ..00r is tbe trotted States was pormitted; sad tea employer witkla airway (PO) dsYs Melo.
after hosts/ to tke Dtsul et Dtrectoe of lamigtalloo ead Maktralitaties at

evidoects satisfactory to the Distlict Dictator
of the Mu sad plus el slick departure; prorldid tkat the aothectud truster of aa agricultural mocker
tram 114 toolerer le anothu employer la the trattact S101o5 $kall. whoa amend by District Director
of fasmistatios meg ttatatrallsatioa. 00 coasklartd foc the purposes of tkis sitroarnt 101 sans as Se
outato foe the United $tates.

) (VI That for sack and every vialatioa with teapot I. say xideumult welter of paragraphs (1) tEreup (5)
$hove. the employer $hall Pay to the grafted $tates et Asada as lirtsidated rIsmaSell lad aot as
intuit". tke somata. ($10.00) dollsra. lawful mosey ef Ike trailed Mates: sal that rot each sad every
sielatios gab mutt to say agricultural soder of paragraph (I) above. UN employer Axil Pay to the
trailed $tates of America. sa liquidated dumps nod aot as spatially. the sum of two kundred(S2e0)
dollars. lawM mew of tho Ualtad States:

IN That District Dtrector of tramluttion and Naturalisatioa shall totals authority for au nasal and
seen sotto to the employer revoke the authority osier which the leaporuy stay of gni agdcalloral
marker la tire tialted States vett hare bees permitted.

(11) That Isis *Mongol aball Castel and :opened* au rtot adieesest lotwees the parties bento with to-
sptst So the *abject matter liaraof (but not as to say rights aid Liabilities &heady acctued ruder any
prioe averment). lied shall take affect bamadlately upon its approval by a District Director of Me lar
migration aad ftaturallsatirm Surto*.

(10) -ors eueurest shall apply to oath petition !UN by the employer for lemporary stricuittnal swim
and sball ramais ta *Met )m1,51114 until cancelled by either patty sun tea days. gotta* 11 suiting to
the orbar party. but the cancellation shall aot terminate au tights or Ilabillties hetet:Wet already ac
mod. is which may thertrafter toms with regard to any utteuttutst valid, employed Sy the emPloytt
plot to suck eascellatlea.

114 11T5E13 WHeitEor. tkis .47810510 has boon storrd. sealed. and delivered this
Stilt at

Tido
Attest.

SW. Secretary

Executive Secretary

. roved sad accepted Oa behalf of tbo WOW States of Armadas.

(City aad Sate) District Director

ess
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VISE Ica.. asAS GO ur.rAN HUAI OF JUSTICE ATTACH:KENT 6

pifcirgitair 'sons
NOTICE OF APPROVAL OF NONIMMIGRANTVIS'A FETITION OR

OF EXTRNSION OF STAY OF NONIMMIGRANT 0 OR 1 ALIEN
O NbICIAISY IIENE0sCIANs

DAME #.0133 AIWA ISS Dr CMPLOTIS DR TOADIES

VtrgIcla-Carotins Aptculturs1 Producers Aso*.

P.O. Vox 16
*South ULU. Virginia 23110

70 Maker*

CLASSMICA T ION
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COAST WILL E TIOTITIED OF THE DECISION ON HIS APPLICATION
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ATTACHMENT 7

VISITOR VISA ITOORMATION
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ATTACHMENT 9

[MUSSY Of lea
UNI7CD 57a1ts Or s.r.:ERICI

Mexico,City, Mexico

5 August 1981

William R. Meyers, Executive Secretary
Virginia-Carolina Agricultural Producers Association, Inc.
P.O. Box 26
South Hill, Va. 23970

Dear Mr. Meyers:

This letter is to let you know ot our appreciation for the
Interest your organization has taken in the visas issued
to your Mexican workers, and to offer some suggestions for
improving the process neXt season. The personal interest
you have shown in the visa Issuing process has been helpful,
and we feel that with a few changes next season's visa is-
suance can be facilitated both for your organization and
for the Visa Section here at the Embassy. The following are
some procedures that will improve our service to your or-
ganization.

1. Nave the Immigration and Naturalization Service in Wash-
ington, D.C. approve several large petitions for the various
periods when you will need workers. Using this year's number.
of workers, have enough approvals on these large petitions
to cover all the workers you will need next season. There arc
no problems with unused numbers, but searching for a few more
numbers at the last minute from previous petitions is not
easy.

The reason that it is difficult for us to review past petitiors
for unused numbers is that most-of the petitions-were_relayed
telephonically by INS. Telephoning down the information is
meant to be used only in emergaency situations, and should be
follow...d by written copy of the petition. This summer we
have receIved virtually allyour petitions_loy_telephone_only,
and without the actual petition here in Mexico record keeping
becomes far more complicated.

2. This leads to a second point- please have INS forward the
copy of the petition to us as soon as it is approved. This
should be At least one month before the first group of workers
plahs to travel, to insure that the petition is received here
before Mr. Trujillo applies for the visas.

t)
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3. When the approval petitions are here at the Embassy, pleas.
allow a minimum of five working days for the processing of the
visas. The group visa procedure through the Office of Groups,
Agencies, and Investigations is a special process so that the
visa applicants are waived their personal appearance at the
Embassy. Otherwise they are expected to appear at the Embassy
and apply individ=lly, causing more inconvenience for your
organization and longer lines of applicants for the visa
Section. We assume that you would prefer to continue using
the facilities of the group visa process, but must ask your
cooperation with the five day rule.

Trujillochas been told that we require five working days
'to issue group visas each time he has represented you here for

at least the last eight., months, but has yet to comply with
this requirement. We have been able to make an exception for
your organization up until now, but with a continually rising
workload this will no longer be possible.

4. In the future we will also request a list of the passports
submitted in each group of visas that yOU request. We hope
to avoid frauds such as the case of Jose Reza Pedraza, who
apparently had two passports and was issued two H-2 visas.

If yOU have any questions about the visa issuing process,
please direct your inquiries to the Office of Groups, Agencies,
and Investigations, 553-3333, ext. 3356.

Thank you for your consideration. We in the Visa Section look

forward to continbing to work with your organization.

Gi

Sincerely,yours,

Gail A. Thompson
Groups, Agencies, and
Investigations UniC
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Senator SIMPSON. Now, Ms. McCain, please.

STATEMENT OF MARGARET 1). McCA1N, FARMWORKER UNIT,
PINE TREE LEGAL ASSISTANCE, INC.

Ms. McCAIN. Mr. Chairman, I speak to you on behalf of several
clients about a matter that is vital to their lives. That matter is the
need for jobs. Men Pursuing the logging business as choppers, log
tractorskidder operators, or log truck drivers enter a lifetime occu-
pation. They make major financial investments: Two or more
chainsaws a year at an average $500 apiece, log skidders or log
trucks at $30,000-$70,000, with payment schedules of 25 percent
down and $1,000 to $2,000 a month payments. And what has been
and continues to be the major problem: not enough work.

First, it is difficult getting a job, particularly if you do not supply
your own equipment. Sometimes you have to refuse a job, not to
avoid work, but because your cost will exceed the estimated
income. And, if you ask for more than the Department of Labor's
set wage, you are labeled "unavailable" and replaced by an H-2
worker.

Second, once you find a job, it is difficult to make ends meet. In-
flationary costs, low wages, and production quotas are imposed be-
cause of the yearly surplus of wood and labor. j nd you cannot com-
plain such as for having to repair the company's equipment for no
pay or the lack of first-aid supplies, because jobs are too scarce to
chance being labeled a "troublemaker."

Third, it is difficult to survive the long layoffs resulting not just
from weather but from the oversupply of wood and labor. It is not
just the worker but his family, his community, and the State that
suffers. For example, last June in the combined lumber and woods
products industry, over $600,000 was paid in unemployment bene-
fits, over one-third of which was sent to Canadian claimants.

The individuals who come to me for help are hardworking, enter-
prising individuals. They do not want unemployment benefits, wel-
fare, or food stamps. They want jobs: jobs that will allow them to
make equipment payments, put food on their table, have family
health insurance. They want job security, jobs that last the entire
cutting season, and not be laid off due to excess wood and labor.

USE OF IMPORTED LABOR IN LOGGING INDUSTRY

It is in this environment of high unemployment, abbreviated
work terms, and production quotas that ironically the II-2 system
flourishes. The H-2 employers prefer imported labor not because
they are anti-American or ,pro-Canadian but because it is the eco-
nomically rationale choice.

Workers residing in Canada can afford lower U.S.-dollar wages
because of such advantages as the 15-20 percent exchange rate,
government health insurance, tax advantages, eligibility for both
U.S. social security and Canadian pensions.

The problem is not one of availability. Rather, the problem is
opening the borders to imported workers who are governed by a
different economy, undermines the supply-demand principles of the
national marketplace. It is a border problem. In fact, the economic
advantage of the Canadian entering the U.S. market has now

9$-)78 0
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become so aggravated that it is starting to cause a displacement
not just of labor but of U.S. products: potatoes, fish, grain, lumber.
The very same woods industries that today asks you to continue
the imported labor subsidy last week asked the Senate Finance
Committee for protection from the adverse effect of Canadian
lumber imports.

PROPOSED CHANGES IN THE H-2 PROGRAM

For me, the question before us today should be: How do we wean
user industries of their dependency on this subsidy?

I offer a few suggestions: (1) restrict the use of imported labor to
short-term agricultural employment; (2) disallow the use of foreign
labor in jobs requiring the use of or maintenance of power-driven
machinery; (3) require individual employers to hire at least two
U.S. workers for each H-2 worker requested in a job category and
gradually increase the domestic-to-foreign worker ratio over several
years from 2 to 1 to 3 to 1 to 4 to 1 and so on; (4) require employers
to supply each job applicant with a current job order; (5) require
employers to hold welladvertised job marts in labor supply areas,
including refugee camps; (6) disallow production minimums that
are higher than the mikjority of domestic workers can achieve; (7)
disallow supplemental employer petitions once the harvest com-
mences; (8) require petitioning employers to pay a nonrefundable
imported labor recruitment fee, say, $200 for each requested H-2
worker; (9) add a family housing requirement except where the job
lasts less than 10 weeks; and (10) provide realistic administrative
remedies and meaningful express private right of action that in-
cludes attorney's fees and double damages for intentional viola-
tions.

Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much.
[The following was received for the recordt]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF MARGARET D. McCAIN

"

Mr. Chairman and Mtmhers of the Subcommitteo .

thank you for the opportunity to testify. / will focus

my remarks on changes,that should be made in the temporary

alien labor program (commonly referred to as the "H-2*

program). My written statement also includes examples of

problems our clients have faced under the current H-2

program. These comments are based on our office's

experiences representing several hundred woodsmen and apple

pickers.

1.

PROPOSED MODIFICATION OF THE H-2 PRoGRAM

A. Introduction 0

There can b. only two types of Temporary Labor
Programs. Either they encourage the U20 of domestic
labor or they encourage the U20 of temporary foreign
labor. The current H72 program encourages the use of
foreign labor, as does the proposed Ouestworker Plan.

/ oppose any Temporary Foreign Labor Program.
limwever, in the name of my clients, and the nine million
or more unemployed, I ask that if the use of imported
labor is continued, the program be structured to encour-
age rather than discourage the employment of domestic
labor.

What follows,is a modification of the H-2
Temporary Foreign Labor Program. It is based on the
principles that, temporary foreign labor:

X. supplement, not supplant, domestic
labor, and

2. be used only during short-term peri-
'Zs of high production in agricul-
tore.

/n this modified plan, provisions to deter the deplace-
' went of domestic workers are both tructural and en-
forcement based. For example: this plan limits the
length of time temporary foreign workers are present in
the United States, limits the category of eligible emr
ployment, and requires the hiring of domestic workers in
order for an'amployer to obtain supplementary foreign
labor.

This proposed modification of the H-2 program
addresses the concerns expressed by MaxiCO and other
supplier countries regarding general protyctions for
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workers: coverage under the Pair Labor Standards Act, x
required work contract, and an express private right of
action so as to encourage private sector monitoring of
the prOgram.

S. The Proposed Modification of the 5-2 Program

The following provivions should be added to

the existing temporary labor certification regulations:

1. A foreign worker would be eligible for
admission:

a. For * period not to exceed 24 weeks *
(or 168 calendar days) in any twel"e
month period: and

b. Upon his posting of an entry bond
($25.00) at the time of entry, which
shall be returned at the time of
exit.

2. An employer would be eligible for 5-2 certifi-
cation only upon sharing that:

a. he is engaged in "agricultural" em-
ployment as defined in the Fair
Labor Standards Act:

'b. the job offer is for short-term
employment, limited tO twenty-four 0
wee-, or less (168 calendar days or
less),

c. the job offer does not rsquire the
operation or maintenance of power
driven machinery:

d. he has already hired two (2) domes-
tic workers for each foreign worker
oughein that job category:

e. he agrees to be subject to the pro-
visions of the Pair Labor Standards
Act regardless of whether he would
be otherwise:

f. the wages offs:rad shall be no less
than the adverse effect wage rate.
The "adverse effect wag* rate" shall
be fixed based on the rang* of wages
paid in the prior year by determin-
ing (1) the seventy-fifth highest
percentile domestic wage rate Paid
for that activity, and (2) then as
adjusted for inflation.

The employer shall submit a signed copy of the

work contract stating the wages and material
terms of'employment. The employer shall agree
to provide job applicants with a copy of that
job offer. Por purposes of this provision,
the term "employer" is defined synonymously
with that definition set forth in the National
Labor Relationa Act.

3. The Department of Labor, In conjunction with
the state employment services, would continue
to administer the certification of employer
petitions:

4
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a. no suppleeental foreign worker pati-
tions will be processed for the dur-
ation of that harvest;

b. an imported worker recruitment fee
($25) is paid for each foreign
worker requested. That fee is not
refundable except to the extent the
rtquested,positions are deniedr

c. the employer has not been found in
violation of Cue, H-2 provisions, or
any other employment related laws,
within the proceeding three years.

4. The Department of Labor should be given any
additional authority required to implement
these new provisions.

5. Any person aggrieved, including a displaced or
otherwise adversely affected domestic worker,
should have an express right to sue the H-2
employer. As well, provide attorneys fees
and costs for successful claimants, and
double damages where an intentional viola-
tion is established.

C. 'The Concerns Addressed By These Proposed Modifications

1. Those of the Mexican Government and Otherv
Supplier Countries:

a. provides for the welfare of its*
workers;

b. discourages permanent immigration or
long term absence of its prime work-
force;

2. Those 6f Agriculture Employers:

a. provides employers with supplemental
labor in emergency situationsi

b. under straight-forward,conditions:
c. by allowing employers a relatively

equal percentage of foreign .yorkers,
the inequities of some receiving all
domestic versus foreign referials
will be alleviated. See, Elton
Orchards, Inc. v. Brennan, -04-F.2d
493, 499 (1st Cir. 1974).

Those of Domestic Labor:

a. reduces the short-term and long-term
disincentives to recruit and employ
domestic labor;

b. reduces tbe structural problem of two
groups with little or no political voice
(importedand domestic farmworkers) from
being placed in competition with one
another for the same jobs.

D. THE DEPARTMENT OP LABOR'S ENFORCEMENT EFFORTS
SHoULD BE INCREASED

The Administration has recognized thn need for
greater ni,rcement efforts by the Department of Labor,
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in particular those of the Employment Standards Adminis-

tration nd the Employment Training Administration.

These increaaed enforcement
efforts are recognized as

needed to stem the tido of
illegal immigration as veil

as detr the adverse ffect of temporary imported labor.

Despite the agreed upon need for stepped-up

enforcement measures,
funding for the Employment Train-

ing Administration has been sherply reduced. For ex-

ample, Region I Employment and Training Administration

Office was formally staffed by 150 persons, is now down

to 99, and is in.ths process of a further reduction of

approximately 23 positions.
Moreover, staff travel there

has been restricted to authorized "emergencies." These

budget cuts are contrary to the Administration's stated

intent to increase DOL compliance actions. For the

statutory provisions
designed to deter displacement of

domestic labor and curb the adverse effect on domestic

wages and working conditions to be meaningful, the staff

and general funding of the Employment Training Adminis-

tration must be increased.

EXAMPLES or PROBLEMS UNDER THE CURRENT r1-2 PROGRFM

A. General Problems Resulting From The U. Of Imported

Labor In The Logging Industry

1. In occupations using imported labor,
domestic workers have little or no bar-
gaining power. If workers request any
more than the set wages and conditions,
they are rejected as legally "unavail-
able" and a foreign worker is recruited
instead.

2. The number of H-2 visas present in an
oc upation is not a meaningful indication
of the extent of displacement and dverse
effect on similarly employed domestic
workers. So long as imported workers are
available to an employer -- regardless of
i;FiZactiTh hires any -- the domestic
worker must accept the employer's terms.

3. In rural areas of the nation, such as in
Maine, where there is not a diversid
economy, the ffect of an imported lshor
program is particularly devastating. The
worker has few options; either he accepts
the depressed wages and working condi-
tittle and competes with the imported
workers for jobs, or else, he must leave
his community in search of employMent
elsewhere. The nt result is that domes-
tic labor can be asked to pay a higher
and higher price to obtain mployment.
This is exemplified in th woods industry
where, for examples

a. the period of logging employment has
been reduced well below the period
during which operations are possible
(this facilitates the use of alien
labor and discourages domestic
employment):

167
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b. woodsworkers can be asked to ither
operate poor quality employer pro-
vided equipment (chainsaws and log

tractor skidders) or alternately
invest thousands of dollars in
equipment in order to obtain a
decent logging jobs

C. woodsworkers ars paid low piece
rates. For xample, since Spring
1980, the wage rate for tree tength
pulpwood has remained $9.15 per
cord; as divided among a 2 or 3 man
crew. (A "cord" is equal to 128
cubic feet of wood). For that sum,
the trees are felled, limbed, top-
ped, skidded to the loading yard,
and bunched. In additiog, the
worker may be required to repair
company equipment, or build a
culvert or a logging road, for no
additional pay. To boot, the
employer may require the worker to
cut all wood on a lot, yet compute
his wages only on that portion that
is deemed "merchantible.

d. despite the alleged'shortage of labor, domestic
workers are often put on production quotas because,
ironically, there is an oversupply of wood;

e. there is little or no job security,pensions, or
health benefits normally available to workers in
career occupations. In contrast, woodsworkers in
the Midwest and Northwestern states (where there is no
imported labor) receive union wages of $15,000 - $18,000
for starting salaries, pensions and other benefits.
This lack of job security and benefits is a disgrace
in one of the most dangerous occupations. (During
Maine's 1980-81 harvest season alone, at least
twelve men died in woods employment related
accidents.)

Whereas none of the above described poor working conditions
maybe the direct result of the use of Imported labor, they
are directly attributable to the lack of oargaining power re-
sulting from the expanded labor supply, and restrictions of
the H-2 prog--m.

4. The cost to the taxpayers where imported labor is used is
enormous. Wages and working conditions are depressed. The
cumulative impact of lost income on the state is substantial
not to mention unemployment insurance payments to the im-
ported workers. For example, in Maine a total of $4,020,185 was
paid for unemployment benefits in the Lumber and Woods Pro-
ducts /ndustry from April through September 1980. Out of that
sum, $1,419,5 was paid to Canadian claimants (temporary
H-2 workers and commuter visas).

5. The crux of the mr.ter J. that woodsworkers from Canada, as
with other 8-2 workers, can afford to work for lower U.S.
dollar wages. "..b.ewise, they have available greater govern-
ment benefits and subsidies than their U.S. counterparts;
s.c., government subsidized health insurance, tax advantages,
eligibility for both U.S. Social Security ana Canadian
pensions. These foreign workers however also find themr
selves in a double bind of desiring higher wages and decent
working conditions, yet being deterred from raising pro-
blems Out of fear of being firedt or in the long run, fear
of being displaced by domestic workers.who would be avail-
able,under less depressed conditions: /

6
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6. Many Maine busin ** omplain about competition from
Canadian producers, e.g. in the potato, fishing, and lumber

industries. ironically, some of the woods employers

who complain about this adverse effect on the domestic

lumber market are the same employers who are displacing

domestic labor with cheaper imported workers.

1. Conclusion: If immediate steps are not taken to end the

use of imported labor in the Northeastern woods industry,

it will not be long before the career woodsworker becomes

extinct, and exists only as an historical personality.

B. Specific Problems Under the Current H-2 Program

1. example of Hiring Problem (woods):

Prior to 1900, when a job applicant applied for logging

employment with an H-2 employer, the Maine State Job

Service referred him to the employer's business office

for an interview. Many B-2 woods employers working
in Maine are based in Canada. Hence, to secure the
job, applicants were often required to travel to Canada

to meet with the prospective,employer. Of-those who

did make this trek for the interview, many mrehlems
arose, such as no on, there spoke English oi the
Employer was not to be found at the designated business

officio.

In late April, 1,80, the Maine Woodsmen Assoclation met

with a member of Governor Joseph Brennan's staff to discuss

,
the use of imported labor in the logging industry. They

were concerned about the high unemployment rate among

domestic woodsworkers, the oversupply of harvested wood,

and low wages. They argued that supposedly imported labor

cannot be employed if qualified U.S. workers are available

or if there would be an 4dverse effect on domestic workers.

They explained that the wages are so low now compared to

work expenses, that many qualified workers are having to

leave their nommunities in search of other employment.

Others prese..t at that meeting included a member of then

Senator Edmund Muskie's staff, Regional Department of Labor

(DOL) officials, and Maine Job Service representatives.

One result of the neeting was that the Department of Labor

agreed to hold "job marts" or "pooled Anterviewsm at
several locations around the state prior ,o the cutting

season. All H-2 employers would be required to attend.

This process would avoid the probleMs encountered by

sending applicants individually to prospective employers.

The first such job mart was scheduled shortly after the

"Governor's meeting'. It was cancelled, however, a day

or two before the scheduled date, because the contacted
employers advised they still did not have final purchasing

arrangements with their paper companies, land management

companies, or mills. DOL responded by cancelling the job

mart since without definite jobs to offer, these employers

could not recruit, and therefore should not as yet be

requesting imported labor.

As of May 5, 1980, the date of the originally schedulei
job mart, one employer had commenced logging operati aS
tions and was employing several H-2 foreign workers.

Approximately twenty domestic workers were referred to
an interview with that employer to be held the following

&ty in Presque. Isle. )t the interview, the employer agreed

to hire those interested, some to start the next day, and

the remainder the following week. The employer said

he had housing, as the regulations require, but not meals.
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Ms regulations require meals to be provided, 20 C.F.R.
5555.202(b)(4), but DOL does not enforce that regulatieed
The workers arrived the following day, along with their
groceries, only to find uninhabitable housing (a boarded
building oceupied by birds, pipes unconnected, no heat and
filthy). In addition, the employer was not prepared for
them to start work. When the employer agreed to repair
the housing the workers agreed to return the following
Monday along with the other job applicants. These workers
returned hone, a round trip of about 240 miles. In the
meantime, I was informed by DOL that the workers had quit
on their first day and.that DOL was not going to listen to
the Maine Woodsmen's Association or Pine Tree Legal Assistance
if these actions continued. I responded that there was no
work, and no housing and to send an inspector to verify my
report. DOL argued that there must be adequate housing
because the housing was inspected and approved by the state.
I repeated my request for an investigation.

The following Monday I accompanied the prospective workers
to the job site. This tine a state police officer arrived
and ordered the workers off the property. The nen explained they
were hired to start work. The officer said there was no
work for them. A job service inspector was also present
to,witness this. The workers then returned home jobless.
It wss later determined that the employer did not have the
necessary housing. On his certification petition he had
described the boarded up building as well as his daughter's
home. DOL had approved the housing without the required
precertification inspection.

2. Example of Hiring Problem (apples):

Pursuant to DOL regulations, 20 C.F.R. 5655.202(b)(c), the
H-2 employer must provide worker housing. In August, 1981,
domesti,..." workers applied to an orchard and were told they
could work only if they arranged their own housing (the
.employees was reserved for H-2 workers). DOL agreed to
enforce the regulation but only so long as 11-2 workers
werelpt yet in transit to the place of employment.

3. Example of a Problem with the Department of Labor's
Minimum Conditions of Employment (woods and apples):

Department of Labor Regulation 20 C.F.R. S655.202(b)(4)
require that 11-2 employers provide the worker with three
meals a daY. The provision of meals is of great signifi-
cance to a woodsworker when the woods camp may be located
40 or more miles on logging roads from the nearest stove.
Theemployer is allowed to deduct a certain amount from the
workers wages to cover, or partially cover, the expense.
The Department of Labor does not enforce the meals require-
ment. In 1980, I wrote the Department of Labor inquiring
whether this regulation would be enforced for 11-2 logging
employers. I had no response. The next I heard was that
the Department of Labor had mat with several apple employers
or their representatives, and thereafter, had instituted
energency rulemaking to eliminate the meals requirement.
I subadtted comments that in effect would require meals
to be provided in long term H-2 employment (e.g. woods,
sugar cane) but exempt it for short-term employment (e.g.
apples). The Department of Labor never issued a final
regulation. The current rule remains, but continues to
be unenforced.
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4. Revision of tho Adverse Effect Wage Rate kethodology:

In January of 1981, the Department of Labor after

several years of extensive hearings,
revised the adverse

effect wage rate methodology. The revised methodology

better effectuated the statutory policy of curbing the

depressant effect on wages that naturally results by an

expansion of tha labor supply.
Subsequently, under the

Reagan administration,the
revised regulation was scrapped in

favor of the prior rule, which it was stated "impacts upon

agricultural employers, in general, less than the rule

being ifithdrawn". The justification given for this action

vas that DOL,was engaged in a broad review...of its policies

regarding immigration. In fact that review was not being

undertaken in light of existing law, but was based on

the President's proposed revision "of the immigration laws.

5. The Effect of DOL's Fixed Wage Rates:

Each year DOL publishes piece rate wages for woodswork

and apple picking in Maine. In apples hourly Adverse

Effect Wage Rates are also publish.d. On several occasions

during the past few years, these piece wage rates have

not been issued in time for domestic recruitment. Therefore

workers are recruited based on surveyed wages from two

years earlier. Because availability is determined based

on the DOL fixed criteria a domestic worker not willing

to accept the %ntiquated wages was deemed legally "un-

available", and replaced with an 11-2 worker.

The Department of Labor's fixed apple wage rates this year

for Maine are absurd. The apple wages are set for both a
legal bushel and an Eastern apple box (1 1/8 bushels). Yet.

the wage for the 1 1/8 bushel box is lower than the wage

for a 1 bushel box. For example, the spot picking rate

for 1981 was 47 cents per 1 1/8 bushel box (an Eaatern apple

box), and 55 cents per 1 bushel box. See also the attached

letter of August, 1979 frap the Maine Department of Manpcuer

Affairs describing the probable reatraint on free market

Principles resulting from the use of alien labor in the

apple industry. Exhibit O.

Moreover, by instituting high piece rate production mini-

mums, employers have been able to eliminate most domestic

workers who would otherwise be "available". These pro-

duction minimums are artifically based on the adverse

effect wage rate. By holding the piece rates low and

the production minimums high, employers can undermine the

Puxpose of the hourly Adverse Effect Wage Rates.

6. Examples of Enforcement Problems under the H-2 Program

a. The Employment and Training
Administration and the

State Employment Services receive insufficient funding

to provide the enforcement remedies promulcated by

the Department of Labor. In Maine, for example:

i. There are no available funds to pay someone to

investigate worker complaints under the Wagner

Peyser or 11-2 regulations. Therefore the housing

inspector is given this additional responsibility.

As a result of wearing these two conflicting "hats",

the inspector-investigator must
investigate housing

violations on housing he previously approved. /n

ono instance he testified at A job service hearing

that cortain housing conditions
wore proper as he

had approved them. The employer, on the other

hand, admitted the housing conditions were in

fact as stated by the complainant.

1 7
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ii. In Maine, there are no funds to hire state job
service hearing officers for Wagner Peyser and H-2

cases. Therefore the unemployment benefits
hearing cancers must take on this additional
responsibility. As a result, hearings may not be
held for many months after the complaint was
filed, and the decisions not issued unt.11 months
thereafter.

b. The state and,federal administrative remedies under the
H-2 program are convoluted and prolonged. It may be
several years before a complainant could reach the level
of review by a Department of Labor Hearing Officer.
Xn contrast, if an employer is denied any of his re-
quested H-2 foreign workers, he has the right to re-
quest an expedited appeal to a Department of Labor
Hearing Officer. The Hearing Officer then has five -

days in which to issue his written decision.

o. If DOL denies the H-2 petition of any employer, that
denial is not binding on the Immigration and Naturaliz-
ation Services. The Immigration and Naturalization
Services is authorized to accept additional counter-
vailing evidence from the employer and may decide to
allow the ntry of foreign workers despite the DOL
recommendation to the contrary.

d. The H-2 regulations (20 C.P.R. 5655.208) provide for
revocation of H-2 labor certifications which have bee& found
to contain willful misrepresentations. Thia is the
only basis upon which an H-2 labor certificationqonce
granted can bo revoked. INS however, has indicated an
unwillingness to invoke this remedy, even where
documentary evidence is provided.

C. Conclusion

In conclusion, tho temporary alien labor certification
program should be reviaed so as to provide incentives for
the exployment of domestic labor. Enforcement measures should not be
and cannot realistically be, relied on to deter the dis-
placement on domestic labor.

THE GUESTWORKER PLAN AND ITS
RELATIONSHIP TO THE H-2 PROGRAM

A. Th. Ouestworker Plan Should He Rejected

The guestworker plan is offered as a partial
antidote to Illegal immigration. In effect, it will be
another program to ensure a constant supply of cheap
docile foreign labor for agribusiness and other inter-
sted industries.

1. even if the numerical ceiling were as
MO as 500,000 Guestworkei slots, this
would absorb very little of the estimated
million plus annual illegal ntrants;

2. The Guestworker slots might be filled
with some who would otherwise be "ille-
gals". but not necessarily;



168

3. Guestworker programs as well as any other
legal immigration proposaVhave notori-
ously had the *magnet" ffect of,attract-
ing increasingly more legal and illegal

migrants.

4. The Guestworker Plan would not return
more control to the State in determining
the number of temporary worker slots
neededs

On. the justifications proferred for the
Guestworker Plan is that it gives the
states control over determining the num-
ber of foreign workers needed. However,
states now certify the number of Hz2
foreign workers to be alloted each peti-

tioning employnr. The number certified
by the state is forwarded to the Depart-
ment of Labor's Certifying Officer, who,
absent any error evident on the face of
petition, grants the number specified by
the state's Certifying Officer.

B. Simultaneous Operation Of A Temporary Labor Certification

Act And A Guestworker Act Is Fiscally Irresponsible:

A reason given for the simultaneous operation

°of the GuestwIrker and the Labor Certification Program

is that it would allow the Administration to compare and
contrast the economic impact of the Guestworker Plan, as .

well as assess its feasibility as a limited regulation

program. Simultaneously instituting these twa plans to

be run by separate agencies so 48 to have the luxury of
comparing the effect of different methods of operation
would be 4 slap in the face to the American public who

are at the same time facing 84 general unemployment,
16.61 farmworker unemployment, and cutbacks in all
social programs from school lunches to :social security.

C. The Co-existence Of The Two Programs Will Have
Questionable Benefit To Participating Employers.

Employers may very likely find themselves In
the vexing position of choosing which prugram might be

the most economical and most likely to :asure them a

supply of high quality dependable impor.ed waryer.
Likewise, employers participating in oust or the other

program may find themselves at odds w'cls those partici-

pating in the other plan.

IV.

THE COMMUTER VISA PRACTI:C:
ANOTHER IMPORTED LABOR PROG 'AM 414,

A. Background

ImpOrted labor is now usea in this c. tntry in the
form of temporary '11-2" workers and as commuter visas. .8-2*
workers are "non-immigrant* workers from foreign countries
who enter this country to perform temporary employment.
Commuter visas are immigrants from Mexico and Canada who
have U.S. permanent resident visas, but who reside in their
homeland and use the resident visa as a U.S. work permit.
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There are currently about 60,000 Mexican and 10,000
Canadian commuter visas. Commuter visas are in theory part
of the 'domestic' labor force because they hold permanent U.S.
resident visas. These border crossing workers can work
for lower U.S. dollar wages than domestic workers can
afford. Like the foreign workers who enter as temporary
labor under th H-2 program, the commuter visas benefit
from tho U.S.-dollar exchange rates and access to both
U.S. and foreign government benefits. The adverse effect
of the commuter visas labor pool on domestic workers is,
however, even more invidious than that of the 11-2 workers.
Under the current H-2 temporary worker program, criteria
employers (those requesting H-2 foreign lrbor) must, at
least in theory, recruit U.S. workers in preference to
non-resident workers. On the other hand, employers may
select commuter visas in preference to local resident
workers with impunity. That preferential selection of the
commuters is exactly what transpires.

The Immigration and Nationality Act, 8 U.S.C.
S1101 et seq., does not provide for this "one-foot-on-
either-side-of-the-border" 4:tett:a. Pursucnt to adminis-
trative artifice, commuters are classified as immigrants
"lawfully admitted for permanent residence", who are
"returning from a temporary visit abroad". Accordingly,
the commuter's place of employment in the U.S. rs treated
as if it were his residence, ari the commuter's return to
his home in Mexico or Canada is treated as "a temporary
visit abroad". In Saxbe v. Sustos, 419 U.S. 64 (1974),
the Supreme Court ul-NOTI the-igiaTimacy of the commuter
status, primarily on the ground that given that this
status was an administrative practice of long standing,
elimination thereof, is the responsibility of Congress,
not the Courts.

B. The "Commuter Visa" Status Should be Abolished

The Immigration and Nationality Act should be
amended as follows:

1. Lmmigrants entering this country as permanent
residents, shoull be required to take up
residence in the United states. Employment
in the United States would not be treated as
satisfying the residency requirement.

2. Persons who obtained "commuter visa status"
prior to January 1, 1980, would be permitted
to maintain that status on the condition that:

a. Every six months, the commuter visa sub-
mit,documentation to the Immigration and
Naturalization Service establishing that
he has maintained employment in the U.S.
for nine out of the past twelve months.

b. If an alien commuter has been out of
employment for three or more months
during the preceding year, he shall be
deemed to have lost his status as an
alien lawfully admitted for permanent
residence (unless, he in fact takes up
residence in the U.S. within the following
six month period).

c. An alien commuter cannot satisfy the
residence requirements of the naturali-
zation laws and cannot qualify for any

17-i
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benefits under the immigration laws on
his own behalf or on behalf of his rela-

tives. For example, the commuter cannot
petition for the entry of his relatives,

on cthu grounds of his having U.S. perma-

nent resident status.

d. When an alien commuter takes up residence
in_the United States, he shall no longer

be regarded as a commuter, and is no
longer eligible to renew that status.

3. Persons who obtained commuter visa status after

January 1. 1980, ba-,granted-12_mon1hsto establish

residence in the U.S. In the event that "permafient
residence status' is not perfected, tha visa of

an aaien lawfully admitted for permanent residence

would nut be renewed.

-17-
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EXHIBIT 91

N).411111 144 Vs Vs:

so,tIt'Im mum;

DIA 'AI 31I :Yr (n: 3 1.),N1'01THII . WR)iltS
;. %;./ .4 Yr; 1 OM( .1.1),X.5mo

j4) ItCHT
lIHNIA.ALMNiiacito

August 29, 1979

Timothi M. llarnicle, Regional Administrator
U.S. Department of Labor
Employment and Tmaining Administration
Room 1707, John V. Kennedy Federal (Wilding
Seaton, Massaehusetts 02201

Dear Mr. Darnicle:

Please find enclosed the 1978 apple picking wage survey responses outlined
by (1) establishaent, unit, and activity: (2) unit, activity, and type
of worker; and (3) by prevailing,rate referenced to the type of worker,
estabLishment hiring pattern, unit and activity. A list of establish-

ments employing 'only domestic pickers and refusing to participate in the

survey is also enclosed.

THe analyses listed above appear to identify a light representation of
domestic workers in responses reflecting certain activities and units.
Investigation of the universe list of employing establishments and the

comments on the survey documents reveals that orchards with only domestic
workers aro generally not as disposed to participating in the survey.
It has been alleged that eitablishments not using bonded apple pickers
have actually been discouraged from responding to the survey by other

interested parties. A requirement for a good Survey is the cooperation
of employers employing domestics, and thus a statistically valid sample of

domestic workers by unit and activity. this was not always the case in

1979 and we are concerned about the survey to start at the end of this
September.

Pamsther observation from the enclosed outline is the probable restraint
on the free market mechanism for domestic wages as a result of bonded
workers and/or non-representative U.S. Department of Labor wage settings.

When the wage rates of domestic workers (row orchiirds with no bonded workers
aro compired with the rates of those domestic workers in orchards where
there are bonds, higher rates favor workers in orchards without bonded

workers. The 'legal bushel-strip picking" for example was the unit and
activity in 1978 with the largest nueber of domestics and appears to be
the most representative of a free market equilibrium wage.

The problems highlighted above seem to call for the U.S. Department of
Labor to seriously review the methodologies and procedures prescribed
for the Domestic Agricultural In-Season wage report. We believe that
it would be extremely beneficial if a person from your office or the
national office could be fully dedicated to the 1979 apple picking wage
survey and work along with my staff and the enumerators assigned.

Other critical aspects relative to Ole survey are (1) the adverse employer
remctions to our involvement ind (2) tho inadequate funding of this
Agency by the U.S. Employment and Training Administiation for this activity.
There are no Lah-= e^rket Information funds allocated on the basis of this
ex%ra workload nor axe there sufficient funds available to Job Service
through alien labor certification. This situation requires a redirection
of line staff from regular Job Service and Labor Market Information program
budgeted plaqs.

May we hear from you on then, matters.

Very truly yours,

David W. Dustin
Commissioner
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Senator SIMPSON Mr. Williams.

STATEMENT OF ROB WILLIAMS, ATTORNEY. FLORIDA RURAL
LEGAL SERVICES, INC.

Mr. WILLIANis. Mr. Chairman, my name is Rob Williams. I am an
attorney with Florida Rural Legal Services, located in Immokalee,
Fla. I wash to address my remarks today to the question of whether
government super\ ision uf the II 2 program guarantees compliance
with the laws designed tu protect farniworkers' wages and working
conditions.

Proponents of. the H-2 program have frequently asserted that
the comersion of the present illegal immigration into an H-2 pro-
gram will assure the alien workers receive the protection of the
laws w hich Li presently denied them because of their illegal status.
The experience with H-2 workers in sugar cane shows othe.wrise.
The many regulations which in theory are supposed to protect both
the 11-2 workers and the domestic workers are disregarded in prac-
tice.

I have included with my testimony a picture of H-2 sugar cane
cutters being led away to jail after they protested their workiag,
conditions in 1968. Fifty-two were arrested. Another 100 ,:iere de
ported in one day. The protest grew out of a dispute over the row
price for cutting cane. I mention this incident because 13 ',ears
later the method by which the row price is set in sugar is still a
mystery to every;)ne except the sugar companies themselves.

[The photograph submitted by Mr. Williams follows:J
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Mr. WILLIAMS. Of course, the Department of Labor's regulations
are quite explicit, the piece rate must be disclosed; the unit of pro-
duction should be clearly defined by weight and/or size. The defini-
tion of the piece rate is important not just because workers are in-
terested in knowing how they are paid, but also because the piece
or task rate is part of a productivity standard which the employee
must meet,or face termination. ,

A.worker who cannot complete his assigned task in such time as
to allow him to earn the adverse-effect rate is terminated. Obvious-
ly, if the task rate is set low, it will be difficult to earn the adverse-
effect rate. Since hundr'61s of domestic workers were fired last yeai
because of their supposed failure to meet' productivity standards, it
is clearly important that the worker have some objective basis for
determining whether tl-e setting of the task rate is fair. ,

Even when paid on a piecework basis, workers are required to be
paid the adverse-effect wage for hours worked. However, that guar-
antee may be also illusory. In 1973 the Department of Labor con-
ducted a review of wages of H-2 workers at the four largest sugar
cane producers. At the largest producer, the U.S. Sugar Co., the
company's timekeeping practices resulted in an average underre-
porting of 1 V2 hours of working time per day.

The Secretary of Labor concluded in 1977 that no action was
warranted because it was too late to take any effective action re-
garding the 1973-74 season.

The secretary also noted that there were no complaints regard-
ing the 1973-74 harvest season. This also is not surprising, given
the sugar companies' policies designed to keep all complaints in-
house.

American workers may complain to U.S. Department of Labor
Monitor Advocates.

The FFVA urges its members to cooperate with the monitor ad-
vocate system as an alternative to the workers obtaining informa-
tion in some other way, such as from migrant legal services repre-
sentatives. Posted on bulletin bbards at all the barracks for H-2
workers are signs warning that Florida rural lege services is not
the friend of the West Indian worker.

The FFVA further advises that growers should nake use of the
DOL representatives when they have problems with workers the t"
same way they use the British West Indies liaison officers. When a
grower is having problems with nonproductivity or unruliness, they
cath request the monitor advocate assist in correcting the situation
and when ;rowers want to get rid of Americap workers so as to
replace them with H-2 workers they, are encouraged to make full
use of DOL personnel to document their case.

H-2 workers supposedly can take their complaints to a British
West Indies liaison officer. The British West Indies central labor
organization administers the H-2 program for the participating for-
eign governments, so it is not a true labor organization. It is an or
ganization with the representatives of the various governments. It
has such a vested interest in the 11-2 program that it cannot or
will not vigorously enforce the H-2 workers' rights. ,

Workers who persist in their complaints run the risk of being
barred from ever returning to the, United States by being blacklist-

p 1 8 i.
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ed. We have learned by sad experience that we cannot protect our
West Indian clients from such retaliation.

The problem of protecting H-2 workers from abuse is inherent in
the system. The Dcpartment of Labor does a very poor job of pro-
tecting American farrnworkers from exploitation and abuse. The
problem is compounded, not simplified, when the workers are
aliens or 'aliens are only present in our country for a short time
and are required to work for only one master.

Ab Justice Jackson said a long time ago, "In general, the defense
against oppressive bnurs, pay, poor working conditions, or treat-
ment is the right to change employers. When the master can
compel and the laborer cannot escape the obligations to go on,
there is no power below the redress and no incentive above to re-
lieve r harsh overlordship or unwholesome conditions of work."

Tfie H-2 worker is dependent upon his employer for hi's right to
remain in this country. I think the histor) of the sugar cane indus-
try shows that the right., of H-2 workers cannot be protected. If
our concern is for the worker, both foreign and domestic, the H-2
prograr a should be eliminated, not expanded.

Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much.
Mr. Semler, please.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL SEMLER, ATTORNEY, MIGRANT LEGAL
ACTION PROGRAM, INC.

Mr. SEMLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am Michael Semler. I
am an attorney with the migrant legal action program. Our organi-
zation has been representing farmworkers in connection with the
H-2 program for more than 6 years.

Because this program has never served its stated purpose much
less contributed to the control of illegal immigration, we believe
that the use of H-2 workers in agriculture should be terminated. If
the H-2 program is continued, major revision is required.

This morningt, would like to recommend five such revisions.
However, I 47oti_d first like to return to the question of the motiva-
tion of the agricultural employer seeking H-2 workers. This subject
has recently been clouded by a number of employer claims.

Two tax provisions provide financial incentives in the use of H-2
workers: The agricultural H-2 user is nct subject to the 6.65 per-
cent social security tax. In at least 30 States, the H-2 employers
can also avoid the 3 to 5 percent unemployment insurance tax.
Thus, some farm employers can receive a tax windfall of over 10
percent of the wages by using alien workers.

The Florida° sugar cane producers acknowledge a tax savings of
$474 per worker, which amounts to over $4 million for their H-2
workforce. I estimate that the applegrowers in the Northeast real-
ize a savings of over $750,000 each year in social security taxes
alone.

Growers have argued that these tax srings are offSet by special
costs associated with the H-2 program. However, the real issue is
whether the benefits required under the H-2 program are above
those required by the market. What would these employers be re-
quired to pay if they did nOt use H-2 workers?
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I have attempted to answer this question for the Hudson Valley
in New York, where just over 50 percent of the apple producers use
II 2's. Data generated by the New York State Employment Service
shows the following:

First, during the last four seasons, H-2 users in the Hudson
Valley have paid lower wages than their neighbors who did not use

Second, H-2 employers in the Hudson Valley incurred no greater
housing costs than they would if recruiting outside the H-2 pro-
gram ninety-seven percent of the Hudson Valley employers who
recruited domestic interstate workers provided free housing.

Third, the Hudson Valley EI-2 growers incurred no special meal
Lusts Even,if the grower provides meals, which he is not required
to do. he may charge the actual cost of the meal up to $4 per day.
Non-H-2 growers in this area provide meals on similar terms.

Finally, the contracts signed by the Hudson Valley empluyers
with the Jamaican Government make no provision for employer
payment into a foreign social security fund. However, under this
contract, 3 percent of the worker's wages is deCincted for insurance.
An additional 23 percent is held by the Jamaican Government to
cover certain Lusts, including certain costs incurred by the employ-
er

Thus, the social security savings realized by the Hudson Valley
growers ar .! not offset by any special cost. To the contrary, H-2
users in this area pay lower wages than nonusers and realize addi-
tional financial benefits.

If the H-2 program is continued, these incentives must be eiimi-
noted and the Department of Labor Lertification process strength-
ened.

I urge this subcommittee to support the following five changes in
the 11-2 program:

First, the social security tax provision should be amended to
delete the exemption for wages paid foreign workers. These pay-
ments should be gathered in a special fund and paid to the workers
as they return to their homeland.

Second, Congress should eliminate the H-2 exemption from the
unemployment insurance tax. The Select Commission, the National
Commission on Unemployment Compensation, and the Reagan ad-
ministration have all recommended that this exemption not be con-
tinued.

Third, the II 2 program should provide for Federal control of the
recraitme;it, hiring, and transportation of foreign workers. This
rhould be done pursuant to formal government-to-government
agreements, with the H-2 employer pay;.ng the cost.

Fourth, the Department of Labor should retain and improve the
adverse-effect wage rate. To dramatically expand the labor supply
in the local market obviously depresses wages. The Department of
Labor's adverse-effect wage rate attempts to prevent this depres-
sion. and it is absolutely essential. However, the adverse-effect
wage rate should be based on wages paid in the area by those em-
ployers at the top of the local wage scale. These Figures can then be
adjusted upward in relation to the degree of H-2 penetration.

F'inally, the regulations should be revised to provide that domes-
tic recruitment begins earlier. To streamline the certification prot

.1.63
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ess by limiting interstate r r u itment is exactly the wrong solution
to the current delays The job orders should be submitted at least 6
months in advance, with the Department of La'uor insuring that
these orders are available in Ow local employment service offices
while U.S. migrants can still be reached.

I believe that thes:. five changes would significantly improve the
protection provided U.S. workers under the H-2 program.

Thank you, M. Chairman.
Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Semler.
[The prepared statement of Mr Semler follows:I
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF MICHAEL SEMLER

Mr. Chairman:I am Michael Semler, an attorney with the

Migrant Legal Action Program. W. are a non-profit law firm

representing indigent migrant and seasonal farmworkers. Our

fundamental goal is improement of the employment conditions

-af one of our nation's most abused working groups.

I have been representing migrant workers in connection

with the H-2 program for four years. This experience has

convinced me that the H-2 program is one of the major obstacles

to improving the wages and working conditions for /armworkers

in those areas where it is used.

In testimony before this subcommittee on Hay 6, 1981, I

outlined several major problems with the oper&tion of the H-2

program in agricultece. This morning I would like to comment

on possible revisions in the H-2 program. However, before

discussing these revisions I would like to return to the funda-

mental question of the motivation of the agricultural employer

in seeking H-2 workers. No revision of the 11-2 program can be

effective unless it is based in an understanding of the exist-

ing financial incentives encouraging the use of H-2's and

the failure of DOE's certification system, including the

"Adverse effect wage rate', to offset these incentives. This

subject has recently been clouded by a number of employer

claims, especially concerning the tax savings available to

H-2 users and special "offsetting* costs, which must be

considered in some detail.

I. Financial Incentives

h. Estimated FICA and FETA Savings

There are a number oi reasons why certain agricultural employers

prefer foreign workers and several of tnese reasons are wnolly un-

related to t' tax system, e.g., the ease with which tne foreign

worker. can be recruited, the homogeneity of the H-2 workforce, the

employer's control over tne selection process, the visa provisions

binding the 11-2 worker to the employer, and the exclusion of foreign

163
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recruitment from the ?aim Labor Contractor Registration Act. howeveF:

two special exemptions in the tax code provide,the starkest rewards

for using 11-2 rather than U.S. workers in agriculture.

The rederal Insurance Contributions Act (PICA) excludes labor

performed by 'foreign agricultural workers' from the applicable

4 definition of 'employment'. As a result, the,agricu1tura1 employer

4 of H-2's is not subject to the 1.688 social security tax.

The Unemployment Compensation Amendments of 1976 extended

unemoloyment coverage to large agricultural employers.

However, a temporary exclusion was provided for wages paid to

alien workers admitted under the 8-2 program. In 1979 this

exclusion was extended until the and oi 1981. Because of

this xclusion agricultural employers in at least thirty

states, including the major 11-2 states of Virginia, West

Virginia, and Florida, can avoid the unemployment insurance

(FUTA) tai altogether, saving approximately 3 to 5 percent

of their field labor payroll.

Some employers can thus receive a joint FICA and FUTA

windfall of over 10% of their payroll by switching to alien

workers.

One of the important flaws of the H-2 program is that

the employers are not required to show any financial need in

order to obtain an H-2 worker "subsidy.' This means that no

one but.the employers know the exact size of their payroll and

of the PICA and FUTA savings. However, it is clear that these

exemptions can Proeuce large tax "minuses'. The following

chart provides a rough stimate of the FICA and FUTA

savings in three crops:

FICA:

Uortheast Apples

$125 per worker, assuming an 8 week
season at $4.89 per hour, 48
hours per week.

$763,330 total ?ICA savings for H-2 apple
growers based on 6,113 11-2's

certified for 10 states in 1980.
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$56 The FUTA rate varies by state
and employer, but a savings of
556 per worker...would be realized
at a 3 percent tax rate (assuming
the wage rate and season noted
above) in those states which
exclude H-2 wages.

Virginia Tobacco

Assuming a 3 percent FUTA tax rate, the Virginia

tobacco growers each year realize an estimated total

FICA and FUTA savings of:

$260

.$182,000

per worker, assuming a four-
month season at $3.51 per hour,
48 hours per leak.

total savings, based on 700 H-2
workers in 190.

Florida Sugarcane

In written testimony submitted to the House immigration

subcommittee on October 14, 1981, George Sorn of the Florida

Fruit and Vegetable Association stated that the Florida

sugarcane companies -ealized FICA/FUTA savings of 5474 Eer

worker during the 1980-81 season. This amounts to an annual

tax savings of:

$4,029,000

Tax savings

their industries

total FICA and FUTA savings
based on 8,500 H-2,workers.

of this magnitude give individual growers and/

a tremendous incentive to uaeloreign labor.

B. Grower Claims of 'Of4letting Costs"

Growers using H-2 woykers often argue that these tax

savings do not cause employers to favor 11-2 workers becauao

the savings are offset Li "special costs" associated with the

H-2 program. An employer seeking H-2 certification is required

by law to provide certain benefits (to both U.S. and

foreign workers) not usually required by law of those not sieking

11-2'certification. However, the only question of economic

significance is whether the benefits required under the H-2

1,8
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program are above those required of non-H-2 employers by the forces

of the market. The real issue here is: What would these employers

be required to pay for labor if they did not use the H-2 program?

This question can only be answered by a detailed analysis

of the wages and working conditions offered by other employers in

the same market. I have attempted to make this analysis for a

single apple growing area, the Hudson Valley in eastern New York,

where approximately one-half of the workforce (56 percent) is

composed of H-2 workers. As shown below, use of the H-2 program

by Hudson Valley growers rarely imposes transportation, housing,

food, or other costs which these growers would not otherwise be

- required to pay. Moreover, rather than paying higher wages,

the H-2 users consistently offer lower wages than their immediate

neighbors who do not use 11-2 workers.

1. ass.14.1.9

a. H-2 Users Pay Lower Wages Than Non-Users: The

Department of Labor is authorized to certify the need for foreign

labor only where the admission of H-2 workers 'will not adversely

Affect the wages and wor:ing conditions of workers in the United

States similarly employed. 8C.F.R. 5214.2(11)(3). This seems

to require that the H-2 employers offer wages at least as high

as are being offered by non-H-2 users in the same area. Never-

theless, the employment service's own wage surveys show that

just the opposite is.true in the Hudson Valley.

Each fall the Job Services Division of the New York State

Department of Labor conducts a survey to determine the actual ,

piece rate wages being paid in the apple growing regions of the

state. This information is compiled, analyzed, and reported to

DOL in the Domestic Agricultural In-Season Wage Report. The

primary puspose of this report is to determLne the 'prevailing

wage rate' among domestic apple workers in the various regions.

The Wage Report for the Hudson Valley breaks this information

dovn further, comparing the piece rates paid to U.S. workers

employed by growers also using H-2 workers (*Users') with the
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piece rates peid to U.S. workers employed hy growers not using

11-2 voilkers ("Non-users"). The following chart Olows the pre-

vailing wage paid by these two groups for the period 1977 through

1910:

1977 1971 1979 19$0

Users of 11-2 workers $.38 $.38 $.43

Non-users: $.40 $.42 $.45 $.46

For at least the last four yeare the prevailing wage among

11-2 users in the Hudson Volley has been below that paid by

growers in the same area who do not use 11-2 workers. During this

period 11-2 users have paid fror ol (1977) to 111 (1979) less

than their non-user neighbors. Por these 11-2 employers, the

11-2 wage provisions do mut offset the FICA tax savings (New

York State requires payment of PUTA taxes on 11-2 wages), :-tt

add another major incentive to use 11-2 workers.

b. Wages in the Hudson Velley_als _Ismer Than Is

Other Parts of New York Where Fewer H-2's Are Used: 11-2 users

dominate the Hudson Valley upple msrket in term, of both

emr.loyers (51 percent of the employers use H-,.'s) and the

number of workeri employed to7 percent of the domestic workers

are employed by growers ,:no also use R-2's). As a result, the

wage paid by these grewers deteruines the overall "prevailing

wage". Because the wage paid by the 11-2 urers is below that

paid by the nos-users, the overall prevailing wagn is depressed

For examplu, 1,0L's official overall prevailing wage rate for

this area in 1980 vas $0.0, although rates among non-users were

often much hiqner (in ossma Ow443, $1.60 r box).

Thio utgo ,_,eeree!:1L. ean be further illustrated by compari-

con of thc overall prevailing wage rates in the Hudson Valley

with those in the two otLer areas in New York where 11-2's are

mood. In both of these areas - the Cham,dain Valley Al upstate

Nev York snd in a five-county region in western New York - the

11-2 uotkers constitute a small percentage of the workforce. As

shown below, the overall prsvailing wage rate is consistently

higher in these two areas:
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1977 1978 1979 1980

Hudson Valley 0.38 0.38 0.40 0.43

Champlain Valley 0.46 0.46 0.46 0.60

Western Hew York 0.43 0.46 0.46 0.60

Thus, the overall prevailing rate in the Hvdson Valley is

significantly lower than in areas where fewer H-2's are used.

c.r Wages Paid by H-2 Users Do Not Increase at the

. Hama Rate as the AEWB: Because H-2 users dominate the Hudson

Valley market, absent further intervention by DOD they could

block any increase in the prevailing wage from year to year by

agreeing among themselves not to offer any more than was offered

the preceding season. DOL's "adverse effect wage rat" (AEWR) is

intended torprevent this by each year increasing the minimum

wage which H-2 users can ofIer. However, the AEWR is snt on an

hourly basis, while apple pickers are paid on a piece-rate basis.

AlthoUgh regulations provide that increases in the AEWR must he

translated into corresponding increases in niece rates, this has

not hem enforced. As a result, H-2 users have increased their

piece rates much more slowly than the AEWR has increased,

depressing the wages even further.

The following chart show the change in the AEWR's for

New York and the prev;iling nie2e rates in the Hudson Valley

from 1977 to 1990:

1977 -980 % Increase

AEWR 62.70 63.18 17%

Piece Rate $0.36 60.43 13%

During this four-year period, the ABWR increased 17%, but the

piece me paid by the Hudson Valley H-2 users increased only

13%. Clearly, DOL is doing very little to ensure that the

AM has a real impact on the actual wage rate.

Even more telling is the disparity between the.incroase

in the AEWR and the actual earning of U.S. workers in the

Hudson Valley during this period. The average hourly earnings

of U.S. workers surveyed during the peak week of the harvest

°were as follows:
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1977 1980 Increase

Average Hourly Earniaqs1 $4.76 $4.69 2%

Thus, the 17 percent increase in the AEWR for Now York between

1977 and 1960 meant only a 2 porcent increase in the actual

earnings of U.S. workers in thse Hudson Valley.

2. Housang:

--The H-2 users often argue also ',Nat tho FICA and

FUTA tax savings are offset by the fact that the 11-2 regulations

require that free housing be oroviding. This claim is similarly

without substance for the Hudson Valley emploYers, for the

growers would incur this cost even if recruiting outside the

11-2 program. The abovementioned Wage Report for 1980 states

that "97 percent of those employers who employed interstate

workers" (11-2 workers are not counted as interstate workers) in

tho Hudson Valley provided "free housing." Moreover, regulations

of the U.S. Employment Service now provide that growers using the

employment service must assure that "no coat or public housing"

will be provided by the employer. 20 C.F.R. $663.501 (3)(2)(xv)

And (3). Thus, the 11-2 growers experience no increased cost in

this area because of the 11-2 regulations, for they would have

to provide free housing even if they did not use the 11-2 program.

3. Transportation

Defenders of the 11-2 program also argue that their

tax savings are offset by the requirement that they pay for

transportation to tho worksite (payment must be made after 50

percent of the contract has been completed). Here too, however.

the 11-2 regulations only incorporate the existing practice oven

Among most non-users. The 1980 Wage Report for the Hudson Valley

indicates that SS percent of the apple growers surveyed:paid

for the workers' transportation. Moreover, it is certainly the

case that other workers recoi,ltd trankpertation costs indirectly,

i.e. through the crewleader. /f the 11-2 users abandoned the 11-2

program, they would in most cases be required by econoMic

1 9
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reality to continue paying transportation costs, either directly

or indirectly.

Moreover, the transportation costs for H-2 workers do

not necesssarilyexceed the transportation costs associated with

U.S. workers. The Jamaican workers are flown to Florida on

late-night chartered flights, and then carried by chartered bus

from Florid& to the Northeast apple orchards, covering a total

distance of 1,500 to 2,000 miles. These group transportation

Arrangements probably cost the employer less per worker than

would be required to bring individuals and small crews of U.S.

workers en equal distance, i.e. from Texas, Arizona or other

areas in the Nest. Moreover, since many Jamaicans work in both

the apple and sugarcane harvest, the apple employer must pay

only one-half of the roundtrip transportation cost for the

Jamaican worker.

4. Meals

The H-2 employers also claim the tax savings aro

offset by the requirement they must provide meals to workers

recruited under the H-2 program. This is misleading on threo

grounds. First, the-growers are not required to provide meals,

but may instead provide kitchen facilities and allow the

workers to purchase and prepare their own food. Many H-2 growers

in the Hudson Valley area follow this practice as to the U.S.

worker!! they employ, which is exactly what they would be doing

if they were not also using H-2 workers. Second, even if the

grower provides the meals, he may charge the workers the actual

coat, up to $5.00 per day. Given the low quality of meals and

the economies of scale involved, the meal requirement ordinarily

costs the growers very little. Third, other growers in the

area provide meals, either directli or through crewleadere, on

similar terms. Thus these growers would' again encounter the

same costs outside the H-2 system.

5. 'Social Security Tax Paid to the Jamaican Government

Certain H-2 employers have recently claimed that their

FICA and NITA savings are offset by contributions to a 'social

1 9
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security sche4e in the worker's home isiand." However, it is

far from clear that such a contribution, if any is made, comes

from the employer rather than the worker. The contract -

negotiated between the NEN York apple producexs and the Govern-

ment of Jamaica for the 1981 season, a copy of which is attached

as Exhibit A, authorizes two major deductions from the wa es of

the workers (in addition to deductions for meals and any

transportation advance):

3% Three percent of a wOrker's earriings is trans-
ferred to the representative of the Jamaican
government, to be used (i)for "premiums of life
and other insurance" and (ii) to compensate the
.overnyent-rariiPinses incurred on behalf of
ihe workiri in an emergency.

23% An additional twenty-three percent of worker's
earnings is transferred to the representative
of the government of Jamaiba and 6250 thereof
is held by the.government for up to six months,
for the purpose of compensating the government
and the employer for costs.incurred in connec-
tion with the recruitment and emplOyment of the
worker. Costs recoverable by thz employer from
this fund include:

a. any transportation advance paid the

worker but not otherwise recovered
through deductions by the employer;
and

b. any suns the employer most pay to the
Immigration and Naturalization Service
because of the employees "zbeenting
himself without leave from his
employment."

Thus the farm employer using 5-2 workers deducts 26% of

the worker's wages above and beyond deductions for meals and transpor-

tation advance. The worker immediately loses all right to the

3% deduction, while he is entitled ultimately to recover that

portion of the 23% deduction which has not been Withdrawn to

pay special expenses incurred by the government or the employer.

The contract between the apple growers and the government

of Jamaica contains no provision requiring the employer to pay

into a.social security eystem. It seems likely that H-2

employers who claim 't.o be paying into a social security

schema on behalf of 5-2 workers are referring to funds deducted

frcaa the wages of the worker,
probably from the 3%.paid by the

workers to the Jamaican government for the purchase of "life

or other insurance". Clearly this subcommittee cannot accept

193
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ths employer's vague claims concerning contributions to a

foreign social security fund without some minimal showing that

it is the employer, not the worker, who 'is making any such

payments.

Even if the growers are themmelves paying into a social

security fund in aamaica, these payments are significantly

less.than would be required under FICA. The Florida Fruit ar!d

Vegetable Association has indicated to the House inunigyaa<

subcommittee that the sugar companies would make a contribution

of $40 to the foreign social security scheme on behalf of a

worker who earned $4,000, a taxation rate of 1%. Thus, the H-2

employees are saving 5.65% in F/CA payments even if the claimed

contributions come from the employers.

6. ms Bond Costs

Farm employers have also claimed that the H-2 workers

are more expensive because an H-2 employer must "post a bond".

However, DOL and INS officials familiar with the H-2 program

report that they know of no cost to the employer in obtaining

these. bonds, either because no money is posted or because the

entire sum is returned to the employer at the end of the season.

At least in some cases the H-2 employers do not even post a

bond, but execute an agreement with the INS calling for

liquidated damages for Violations of the viSa petition. A copy

of such an agreement is attzwhed as Exhibit B. As long as

there are no violations of the visa petition, the employer

incurs no cost under this agreement.

Further, the standard contract with Jamaica provides

that the employer may recover from a worker's wages being held

by the government (i.e., from the 23% deduction) for any

payments made to the /NS for that worker's failure to adhere

to the terms of his visa.

7. ,TranIportation Between Camp and Field

H-2 emplcyers have also claimed that a special cost

associated with the H-2 program is payment of the,workers'

transportation to (the] field" (Statement of the Florida Fruit

98-378 0 - 82 - 13
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and Vegetable Growers Association to House immigration sub--

committee, October 14, 1901, p. 14). However, it has long

been a normal and routine aspect of farm labor that migrant

workers living in the employers' housing would be transported

to the employers' fields at the employers' cost, either by the

employer or by a crewleader paid by the employer. rndeed, since

this transportation is primarily for the benefit of the employer,

to deduct for this transportation would violate the Fair Labor

Standards Act if the net wage.fell below the minimum wage, 29

C.F.R. 5531.3(d)(1). Regardless of whether they use the H-2

program or not, most apple, tobacco, and sugarcane producers;

wou2d be required to pay for this transportation.

It is indisputable that agricultural employers reap a

major tax windfall whenever they employ H-2's rather than U.S.

workers. The foregoing demonstrates,at least for the Hudson

Valley,that the tax windfall (in New York tte 6.65% FICA savings)

is not offset by "special costs" incurred by the growers

solely because of their use of the H-2 program. To the

contrary, H-2 users in this area pay lower wages than non-users,

thus realizing additional financial benefits.

II. Revision of the H-2 Program

Although the H-2 provisions were intended to ensure

that U.S. workers receive priority in U.S. employment, the

program is so deeply flawed that foreign workers are being

admitted each year without any meaningful determination of

whether U.S. workers are available. The H-2 program has

consequently never served even its stated purpose of meeting

local labor shortages, much less contributing to the control

of illegal immigration, the advancement of U.S. foreign.policy

goals, or any other major national interest. Most importantly,

there is no justification for repeated supplementation of the

U.S. agricultural labor market. Agricultural employers seeking

harvast workers could satisfy their labor needs with U.S. workers

if wages and working conditions were brought up to 20th century

1 95



1.1

191

.standards. Consequently, use of the 0-2 program in agriculture

should be terninated.

If the 0-2 program is continued, major revision is

required. Several necessary changes are briefly outlined below.

1. Social Security Tax

The Federal Insurance Contributions Act should be

amended to delete the exemption for wages paid foreign workers.

FICA taxes should be paid by the employer and deducted 2rom the

wages of the contract workers just as in the case of U.S.

employees. This money should be gathered by the federal govern-

ment in a special fund and paid to the workers upon their

return to their homeland.

2. Unemployment Insurance Tax

Congress should also eliminate the exemption from the

unemployment insurance tax for 0-2 wages. Unemployment insurance

is a "risk-sharing" system, in which all employers share in both

the cost of supporting the temporarily unemployed and the

benefits of stable consumer purchasing power. Moreover, since

'the H-2 growers directly contribute to unemployment in their own

area by hiring foreign workers rather than local workers, it

is unfair that these growers are the only employers exempted

4rom the resultant increase in unemployment insurance payments.

c, The unemployment insurance exemption-will expire by

its own terms on December 31, 1981. Congress should refuse to

extend thia exemption. The Select Commission, the National

Commission on Unemployment Compensation, and the Reagan

Administration have all expressly recommended that this

exemption be deleted.

3. Government Control of Foreign Recruitment

The 0-2 provisions regulate only domestic recruitmont.

There is no shuilar control over the other half of thc 0-2

proram, i.e. the recruitment of foreign workers. Employers

will have an incentive to hire foreign workers, regardless of

the tax aspects, as long as tho employer can hand-pick an

homogeneoue, hardworking, and uncomplaining foreign workforce.
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During World War II and the Bracero Program, the

federal governFent was a principal actor in foreign recruit-

ment. These programa had many.failings, but they at least

addressed the fact that direct selection of contract workers

by the employers dooms a program from the outset.

The H-2 program should be supplemented to provide for

federal government control of the recruitment, hiring, and

transportation of the foreign contract workers. This should

be done in cooperation with the sending countries, pursuant to

formal government-to-government agreement. Employers using

H-2 workers should pay for the cost of this program.

4. Retention of th! AEWR

The H-2 provisions were intended to allow the admission

of foreign workers only where there would be no harm to U.S. workers.

Consequently the INS regulations provide that foreign workers may
/ -

ordinarily be admitted only if the Secretary of Labor determined

that such admissions would not "adversely effect the wages and

working conditions of workers in the United States similarly em-

ployed". 8 C.F.R. Sec. 214.2(h) (3)(i), To dramatically expand the

labor supply in a local market would obviously depress the wages

in that market, absent some effort to offset this impact. As

noted, DOL's "adverse effect wage rate"(hDiR) attempts to prevent

this wage depression in H-2 areas by requiring employers to guarantee

a minimum hourly income above the wage which would otherwise pre-

vail. A provision of this type is absolutely essential to the

protection of U.S. workers and must be retained. If employers

are given access to the unlimited supply of foreign workers whila

being governed only by the minimum wage, farm wages in these workers

would never increase, and would probably decline sharply.

As illustrated above for the Hudson Valley, the present 'MIR

methodology does not serve its purpose very well. The AEWR should

be amended to (i) ensure that no employer obtains H-2 workers with-

out offering a wage equal to the highest wage offered by a signif-
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Icant number of his neighbors, and (ii) to correct for the depressant

effect on local wages of the presence of H-2 workers. I believe that

these goals could best be achieved by calculating the AEWR on U.'

basis of the wages act4ally being paid in the specific area and crop

by those employers at the top of the pay s e, and then adjusting

this figure upward in relationship to the degree,of H-2 use in

this market.

5. Early Recruitment

Agricultural employers have suggested that the certification

process be "streamlined" by limiting domestic recruitment to the

area,of intended employment. Th.is type of amendment would "solve"

the problem of delay in the H-2 program by ending all recruitment

of U.S. migrant workers for farm labor. /t is difficult to under-

stand why apple jobs in New York or tobacco work in Virginia should

be offered to foreign migrant workers in Jamaica and Mexico but not

to domestic migrant workers in Texas and Florida.

The timeliness of certification decisions has been a real problem

in the H-2 progr.m, seriously limiting the opportunity for U.S.

workers to get these jobs. However, "streamlining" the recruitment

process is exactly the wrong solution, for there is already very

little time for recruitment of domestic workers. The focal point

of reform should be to ensure that recruitment begins earlier, while

U.S. migrants can ntill be reached in the homebase states, and that

the various determinations in the certification process are made

without delay.

M. Chairman, that concludes my prepared remarks.
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UNITED STATES DEPWITNIENTOF JUSTICE
lamigresies and'h derail:m[0o Service

AGREE N T

be:Ater:

. .

. . . Employet of alien labor ander the Movisions of
, Section 101(a)(.13XHXU) of the

immigration ano Nationality Act
(66 Stet. 161)

: . 1' +.1% ,
. ani

1 The United States of America-- : savn .

EXHIB/T B

*nal icutExidirr ibis, §), ''" '41 'v.' '. ' , located at
,hertinafter ealled"the employer", subject to approvaland acceptance on be-

halt of the.t3s1pniStateg. of Amato! h):,hyletrick Directot of laud station and Naturalization. witness as follows;
. .

SlititEAX the employm desires hom time to Use to ohtals the services of certain aliens, hereinafter called "earl-

a
lbaal workers", who me coulee to or restalniag In the United Mates temporarily to perform labor for which un-
ployed persons capable ot performing such lOcr canrot be found in the United States; .

D IrlitgleASI Dietrict Din'ctr;'brui Minted a iron tine to time will 'Mut 11 employer PerMinsio'n M-ImPort
ud/or pemaisslon to coatinue employment in the United Mates of such agricultural workers, subject to revocation
on notice, epon the terms and conditions hereinafter set forth ity the emilleYer:

41OR IIIEREFORE, in convideration ot the foregoing, the employer does hereby covenant and agree:

- (1)- Tbatthe omega:Fez shall not.enPloy any such +Dictatorial workers in the United States except In strict
compliance with the terms of a visa petition, hereinafter called the "petition", tiled by the employer
wider the goelslorthet Sectioa 214(0 of the Motivation and Plationallb Actand apmoved by Ms.

___t_rict Director ot the Immigratioa ji#,, tratufalltation Service.
(2) That the employer shall not employ iny such agricultural workers In excess of Um number ce beyond the

period of thee authorized in the Petition es approved and as hereinabove set forth:
.---...13)-That.the.englohwt shell employ.such agricultval makers only in the occupations and only in the '

plus. stated in the pethion as approved andu herelnabove set forth;,
(t) That ihe employer shall employ only such agricultural cotter, as have been duly admitted to the United

States as nonimmimante within Section 101(1)(15XI1)01) of the Inualgradon andNadonality Act or who
by proper authority have hal their status cheated to such nonimmigrant claseitication;

(2)(a) That the employer sill! furnish fith the petition an elphibeUcal lift la depllesteet the emicultural

, workers to be employed, showing same, date, Port at ratty, and when he is in the United States the
agricultural wakes copy ot his Arrival-Deperhum Recoed (Form I-94); but it the identityotthe agricul-
tural worker is oot known at the time the petition is filed, such lists shall be flled with the Immigration
officer with whom the petition is filed within twenty-toorhows after such agriculturalworker com

0,04Ctil emPloYment with the moialoYet:

(b) Than, in the event any agricultural worker absconds, the employer shall notify the Immigration officer
with whom the petition was tiled within twerrytour hours ot the name of suchagricultural worker and

the known facts concerning the violation:
(c) That within twenty-four hours atter terminatioa of employment, the employer shall submit to the Immi-

gration officer with whom the petition was tiled an alphabetical list. In duplicate, of the agricultural

workers leaving hls place ot employment and theft destination;

(f) That each such agricultural winker emitted to the United States or permitted to remain therein tempo-
rarily end* the: ternindohin ameement elan depart from the United Stiteswithout exPense thereto

P.to 1.3305
Itt... t 14m re
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thirty (30) dais after notdic aw thn to e employer by a District Director of Immigration and Nahuatl
Immediately upon toe rozol.slan of his services as an agricultural worker with such employer or will'

rrorr Or rtvoCorlOO !Or WV reason of the authority under which the temporary stay of any such Ivied-
Lad %raker in the Umiel Sivas was permitted; and the employer shall within ninety (30) days there-
after furstsh to :he Di stilt: Ditto:or of icusivation and Naturalization at

evidence satisfactory to the District Director
of. the Use sal ga:e :: s.::: trzartoe, provided Mt the authorized transfer of an agricultural worker
Nora .tre +melon to lac se: e'n.o>er la the United States stall. a hen saproved by a District Director
of le,.gration and Na.ort'...1:.on, be considered for the purposes of this agreement the sarne as 4 de-
parture from the United Sta- s:. .

(0) That for etch and *eery vt...at4n with respect to any agricultural worker of paragrsdia (I) thfoUth (3)
above, the employer shell nay to the United States of America as liquidated damages, and not as a
penalty, tite sum of ten (110.00) dollars, lawful money of the United States; ud that for each and ever,'
violation withlospect to guy agricultural Warier of paremsph (e) above, the employer Shall Pay to the
Untied Suites of America. as lieuld ed dsmagts and oot os %realty. the sum of two hundred(3200)
dollars, lawful luOsaY of the Ur.ted es; .

(1) That a District Director et Ine4grat n and Naturalization shall retain authority for any tenon and
upon notice to the employer to revoke the authority under which the temporary stay of onY agricultural
worker la the United States may have been permitted.

(0, That this agreement shall cance) and almetietle any mior agreement between the perties hereto with re-
spent to the sibject matter hereof (but not as to any rights and liabilities already accrued undar any
prior ameernect). tad shall take effect larseulately upor. Its teetotal by a District Dilutor of the Im-
migration and Nahuallzation Service.

(10/ This agreement shall aptly to etch petition filed by the employer for Grammy amidulttsal workers.
and shall remain i effect unless and until cancelled by either party upon ten days. notice in writing to
the ether Party, but the mediation shall tot terminate IV rights or llObilltilla hereunder alreadiae.
cue& or which DOI thereafter scan with maind to any agricultural worker employed by the employer
prior to suck cancellation.

. ..
. . _

.1'IN IIITNI:SS WNERSOF. this agreeaent Ion been signed, sealed, and delivered this
dal of at -

"
I '

title
Attest:

SEAL

Title

Approved anti accepted on behalf ol the United States ot Anoka.

(City and State) District Director

2w2
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Senator SIMPSON. Let me ask several questions here and kind of
skip around a bit.

Mr. Karalekas, }our request is that we must do something about
the paperwork and streamlining that is so necessary. I think I
would ask you how you respond to Mr. Semler's assertion that
streamlining the 1-1-2 certification process by limiting domestic re-
cruitment to the area of intended employment would really effec-
tively end all recruitment of U.S. migrant workers for farm labor,

Mr. KARALEKAS. Well, Mr. Chairman, I think you posed the same
question to Mr. Hart, earlier this morning. The proposal by the ag-
ricultural employers that domestic recruitment be limited in time
and scope is not a propopsal which would bar any U.S, citizen from
having preference in filling the job, a

Our proposal focuses on the employer's recruitment responsibil-
ities. In our view, to compel a small farmer from Wyoming, Massa-
chusetts or Maine to recruit workers in New Mexico, Florida,
Texas, and California makes no sense from an economic stand-
point. If those States are labor-short, for example, Florida which
currently imports the largest number of 11-2's. What sense does it
nmke to force an employer tp recruit there?

The second point is that under the current immigration law, if
you want to +ring a alien into the United States to work perma-
nently under the sixth preference, you have to go through a labor
certification process. The process for permanent aliens, those who
are going to stay in this country for the rest of' their lives, merely
requires the employer to test the local marketplace. He is not re-
quired to go tO Alaska or Hawaii or California.

So we think and also in liMiting the scope and cost of recruit-
ment, this would be a wild-goose chase, if you will. We think that
at the time and place is of significance to the employer. Again, that
does not restrict a worker in New Mexico or Florida or wherever
from coming and taking the job. It just limits the burden imposed
upon the employer to chase people around in 50 States.

Senator SIMPSON. To what extent, in your experience, do growers
actually come to prefer the H-2 wor-kers? Among your clients,
what percentage employ principally H-2 workers, and what per-
centage are recurrent users of the program?

Mr. KARALERAS. Well, all of the employers that we represent
who employ both 11-2 workers and U.S. workers. For example, in
the east coast apple harvest, the growers employ from 12,000 to
15,000 U.S. citizens and approximately 30,000 to 4,000 H-2 workers.

Our growers w:-.,uld nmch,prefer to hire local U.S. workers from
down the street than to .,o through the complicated, expensive, liti-
gious, bureaucratic process. Unfortunately, as the Department of
Labor ?ias certified and as the growers experience has shown,
American workers are becoming less and less available.

And there are really only two alternatives available to employers
now, Mr. Chairman. One is the H-2 program, which for many em-
ployers is almost impossible because of the reasons I have men-
tioned; two, is to use illegal aliens. Those are the only two options

I have made propostils for improving the mechanism for using
the legal workers. And 'Would just like to point out that the tobac-
co growers in Virginia wt..oni we represent, began using in 1,000 H-
2 workers each year in 1979, previously used 1,009 illegal Mexicans
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year after year Because of raids and other factors they tried to get
into the I-1-2 program. They finally did it successfully, but it re-
quired a tremendous effort.

Senator SIMPSON. Do you bAieve any program that we come up
with is going to be successfully adapted in order to meet the legiti-
mate labor needs of employers in the Southwest who are going to
lose large numbers of illegal workers as a result of the tightened
immigration policy?

Mr. KARALEKAS. I do, Mr. Chairman. What has to be anticipated
by the Congress is that when you legalize the 'status of the illegals
currently in the country and if you at 'he same time impose sanc-
tions on employers, there is going to be very large shortfall of
farmworkers.

Unless the system is modified before this happens, the whole
thing is going* to break down. The H-2 program is largely u navail-
able to thousands of growers simply because it cannot handle the
paper, and the time constraints. The various agencies are already
under tremendous paperwork burdens from other types ,of alien
programs.

So it has to be simplified. Otherwise, you are going to have ille-
gals here until into the next century.

Senator SIMPSON. Let me ask Mr. Semler, the Department of Ag-
ricu I t u re has testified that the numbers of domestic migrant farm-
workers has decreased significantly in recent years, I think from
400,000 down to 200,000 in 10 years.

What is your estimate of the current population of U.S. migrant
workers? And is that number, in, your mind, sufficient to rreet the
needs of agriculture without the importation of foreign iaLr?

Mr. SEMLER. I think, as we all know, the estimated number of
workers is very difficult, and I have no particular expertise in this
area other than to refer to the Government studies that I am fa-
miliar with The figure I find comfortable is 250,000 U.S. migrant
workers with another 750,000 family members and persons who
travel with them, constituting slightly under 1 million U.S. mi-
grants. Seasonal is in another category altogether.

I think it is probably true also that the number of farmworkers
has declined. I think we also need to keep in mind the number of
farm jobs has declined correspondingly or even in greater number.

The answer to the final question is, Yes, I think U.S. workers
could be found for these jobs under Lhe right conditions. No one
would argue but that there are a variety of jobs in the economy
that are difficult, that because they are difficult, in order to attract
workers to those industries employers offer high wages and good
working conditions.

The same market operation would work in agriculture, and all
that we are asking is that it be allowed to operate, rather than
giving these employers a particular subsidy at the cost of the U.S.
farmworker.

4
THE TIME FRAME FOR RECRUITMENT OF DOMESTIC WORKERS

Senator SIMPSON. I might ask, Ms. McCain, there has been a dis-
cussion of the need for early recruitment of domestic migrants.
What time frame would be adequate? How could these employers

r t
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be insured that these workers would actually show up? I would be
interested in your views on- that.

Ms. McCAIN. First let me explain that the 80-day recruitment
period that is now required in fact boils down to very close to 20
days. First you must deduct the time period after the employer in-
forms the Job Service of the number of U.S. workers he has hired
or had contact with. That is done approximately 30 days before the
employer's date of need, and thereafter the regional Department of
Labor issues the certilmtion approximately 25 days before the
date of need. You have now reduced an 80-day recruitment period
to 50 days. Likewise, at least the first 20 of the remaining 50 days
is used for the initial processing of the application. So, the current
period recruitment in terms of how much time is actually spent
looking for workers or sending jobs orders to other States or local
job offices, is much shorter than what it might seem in theory.

It might be sufficient if there were a requirement of 30 days for
actual recruiting by the Job Service Offices. This should, be the
actual period of U.S. recruitment, not taking into account whatever
administrative periods that are needed. Whatever time period is,
should include some kind of "job mart". This has been going on
now in Maine, that is, job marts held around the State and in New
England in the supply areas so that the recruitment period is a re-
ality. Rather than someone going off for an interview 400 miles
away, the employer not being there, and the worker not wanting to
go back again.

THE DECREASE IN H-2 USAGE IN THE LOGGING INDUSTRY

Senator SIMPSON. You heard the testimony of the American pulp-
wood people, testifying that actually the number of H-2 loggers has
decreased from 3,459 to 520 in present times and that less than 2
percent of the Maine logging operations employ Canadian vioods-,

workers.
Do you believe those figures are accurate? And if so, has the em-

ployment of U.S. loggers increased correspondingly?
Ms. MCCAIN. The figures are not meaningful figures in that the

number of U.S. workers has not been increasing proportionately to
the decrease in H-2 workers. At the same time when there has
been a great deal of pressure from the domestic or New England
work population against this program, logging employers have used
another method of obtaining imported labor. "Commuter visas" re-
placed some of the H-2 workers when the public spoke out against
the use of H-2's.

Right now most of my clients are in northern Maine, in the most
distant outreach points proximate to woods jobs. Yet, they cannot
get a job and they just watch the cars of Canadians driving by
their houses.

Senator SIMPSON. What portion of your clients are from southern
Maine who would be willing to take jobs in the north, any of those?

Ms. MCCAIN. Probably I have represented 100 or 200 woods-
workers in the past year. I would say if you were to split the State
in half, it would probably be one-third or maybe one-quarter from
the southern half of the State.

21K;
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Senator SIMPSON. Mr. Williams, you indeed have had long experi-
ence in representing clients in this area, much of it in pro bono
work, I believe. And I commend you for that. Indeed, it is a most
important role for an attorneyas long as you get to eat in be-
tween those experiences.

Mr. WILLIAMS. I am doing well.
Senator SIMPSON. Good. If the decision is made to continue the

H-2 program or to institute a transitional temporary worker pro-
gram, what steps do you think we should take to improve the in-
centive to employers to hire U.S. workers first?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Well, I think the key thing here is recruitment,
and I would agree with Mr. Sorn that one of the major stumbling
blocks is the operation of the Employment Service offices. We have
heard a lot of talk today about recruiting. What actually takes
place in recruiting is one day in the town where I am, the repre-
sentatives of the sugar cane industry show up, there is no advance
word in the community, no place that farmworkers are likely to
find out about the presence of these people or is it known that
there are going to be people hiring for sugarcane jobs that day.

At all the other times of the year, if a worker wants to go in to
get a job picking apples, just as Mr. Karalekas says, a farmer needs
a lawyer to get H-2 workers. An American worker at this point in
time needs a lawyer to get a job picking apples in Northern States.

For one thing, they will not even tell you the name of the em-
ployer you are going to work for or the place of employment until
ru agree to accept the job. They will not show you the job offers
in the Employment Service. They will not even tell you the name
of the employer.

How many people in this country would accept a job not knowing
who they are going to work for? But as a condition of just even
seeing the clearance order, you have to first agree to take the job.
Then the workers are often sent back and forth in tbe Employment
Office this year to get a job in sugar cane, and to come to the Em-
ployment Office as many as four times in a 2- or 3-week period.

So I think the first step is to focus on the recruitment aspect. I
do not think it is necessaryit might not be necessary to lengthen
the period of time, but we ought to allow workers to preregister for
jobs.

I have many clients who would like to work in tobacco in Virgin-
ia. They ought to be able to go into the Employment Service in
January and say, "I would like to work in tobacco this slimmer.
When the tobacco clearance orders, job offers from these 8-2 em-
rloyers in Virginia come into your office, would you please advise
me so that I can go down and apply?"

I think if we just instituted a process as simple as that, we could
improve recruitment.

Senator SIMPSON. But you all indeed concur that we have
reached some sort of point where the employer really has to hire a
lawyer to obtain an H-2 employment?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Well, I agree. And I agree that they do hire very
good counsel.

Senator SIMPSON. Plainly. [Laughter.]
Well, the Commission certainly felt that the streamlining of H-2

was a critical point, and I think that the legislation will reflect
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that. And you yourself have testified that the Department of Labor
does a poor job of protecting American farmworkers from exploita-
tion and abuse.

What is your position, if I might ask, on the administration's
temporary worker program proposal, a pilot program?

Mr. WIWAMS. Well, at this point, any of these programs seems
to me to be an absurdity. We have 50,000 Haitian refugees in %south
Florida who are legally authorized to work and who are in th&ja
market. There is no labor shortage at all. People are desperate for
employment in the town where I am.

As a practical matter, I think that, for the reasons I stated in my
testimony, a guest worker 1)11)gram is the lesser of two evils as be-
tween a guest worker program and an H-2 program, because in the
guest worker program, as I understand the concept, the employee
is not bound to one master and at least has some chance of being
able to escape bad working conditions and go elsewhere and that
that market effect would keep employers more honest than under
the present H-2 system.

Senator SIMPSON. Just a couple of more questions. I would ask
Mr. Semler, do you have any data on the tendency, if any, of east-
ern growers to use the H-2 workers season after season? What im-
provements in recruitment efforts on the part of the growers and
the Department of Labor could insure that the H-2 program does
not become a self-perpetuating program in certain sectors of the
economy?

Mr. SEMLER. It is certainly true that an identifiable number of
growers in apples and tobacco and sugar cane do use these H-2
workers year after year. Meanwhile, their neighbors in many cases
do not. And I think that what we must do at the outset is look at
their neighbors and see what those people are doing. Why can
these people recruit U.S. workers and the others cannot? And I
think one thing we find is that,they are paying higher piece-rate
wages, and that is a start, certainly.

Next, I talked earlier about earlier recruitment. I would like to
explain that a little more. Right now we have this 80-day or 60-day
recruitment period. But, as was mentioned, the job order does not
really get down to the Employment Service office in North Caroli-
na or Florida until at least a month after it is filed, and often
much later. And then it is not distributed in the local offices in
Florida until even after that.

So the recruitment period really amounts to about 3 weeks, in
the middle of July for the apple harvest. By that time the migrant
workers in Florida have already long gone. They leave in April or
May. So almost regardless of what is in the job order, the workers
do not learn of it.

So what you have got to do is to get a notice to them earlier. And
the argument of the employers is often that, "We do not know our
work needs. 'That is not true entirely, in that they have used ap-
proximately the same number of workers for many years, and they
could make a rough estimate. I would say have them file the job
orders sooner but allow them to amend them within a month
before the harvest, if necessary, 25 percent up or down. Give it
some flexibility.
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Also, introduce some system of partial certification so that deci-
sions are made piecemeal as you go along through the months
rather than coming to one climactic overall decision where the cer-
tifications are up or down. Introduce more flexibility.

And certainly, the workers do not benefit in any way by the pa-
perwork that is involved at this point. I certainly can agree with
that. Job orders are much too long. They should be much simpler
and gotten out more quickly.

Senator SIMPSON. Just finally, what is your perspective about the
fairness of U.S. workers of the H-2 program as it operates in non-
agricultural sectors which comprise, of course, the majority of H-2
admissions?

Mr. SEMLER. I cannot speak to that, Mr. Chairman, because I do
not have any experience in that area.

Senator SIMPSON. Would anyone care to address that?
Mr. KARALEKAS. We also have dealt in that area, Mr. Chairman,

and I think by and large the nonagricultural H-2 program works
considerably better than the H-2 program for two basic reasons.
Number one, you do not have this massive complex of regulations
that applyin other words, the 20 C.F.R. part 655 regulations
which impose the adverse rate, housing, and all the rest of the bur-
dens.

The second reason the 11-2 program works better in nonagricul-
ture is basically that the workers are not as time-critical. To bring
in an H-2, let us say, to work for an oil company or as a domestic
is not really time-critical as compared to agriculture where you are
faced with the need to pick an apple within 6 or 7 days of the time
it ripens.

So that nonagricultural H-2 program has not had the problems
the agricultural program has.

Senator SIMPSON. You all are active and you all are advocates.
What has been the role of the courts in the H-2 program as you
perceive it? And that will be just a brief response, and that will be
the concluding question. Ms. McCain?

THE IMPOTENCE OF 0-2 ADMINISTRATIVE AND JUDICIAL REMEDIES

MS. MCCAIN. On the whole, both the administrative and judicial
systems have not been able to address the problems that arise. I
will give just one example: It is when workers who go and apply for
jobs are refused the job. The worker can put in a complaint to the
job service, or he can file a complaint in the courts. Then, 3 years
later you are arguing over whether the woilker reported to the
right., person when he went to meet with the employer. The time
peAods and. timefrume involved do not relate to the issues that
arise.

The other problem is in terms of retaliation. I am finding more
and more people just call me and tell me what is happening but
then will say, "I do not want to do anything about it. So-and-so
spoke out, and now he cannot get a job and he is going to Califor-
nia." It is very difficult to work in a system,when, whether it is
agriculture or sheepherding or logging, it is really one large indus-
try that is operating.

2 u
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Mr. WILLIAMS. I think one of the difficulties has been that many
of the court contests cqme down to the situation where labor certi-
fication has been granted and the H-2 workers are about to arrive
and the apples are on the tree and in that situation it is very diffi-
cult for a Federal judge to say, "No, go back. We will try to find
Americans."

The problem has been in structuring cases which address the
problem. That problem developed 8 months prior in the whole cer-
tification and recruitment process, and it has been very difficult to
haVe that ,process reviewed rather than the ultimate decision to
certify or not to certify workers.

Mr. KARALEXAS. Mr. Chair Man, one of the reasons we have
strongly urged the Congress to simplify this program is the fact
that it has been replete with litigation. Virtually no grower group
that has tried to get into the H-2 program in the last 5 or 6 years
has been able to do so without suing.

The Presidio Valley vegetable growers had to sue. The tobacco
growers of Virginia had to sue. The apple growers have had to sue
time and again. And in addition, because of its complexity, tlie H-2
program has been a special target of the Legal Services attorneys
sitting at the table with me today. We have had litigation in Feder-
al courts up and down the East C,oast.

In faci in one case which I cited In my prepared statement,
"Rios v. Marshall," Legal Services attorneys filed suit in the south-
ern district of New York against the Attorney General of the
United States, Secretary of Labor, the Commissioner of INS, a host
of apple growers, the State of Florida, and Jamaica. It is a massive
action.

You are not going to solve the illegal alien problem if growers
who are now using illegals want to get in the H-2 program if they
are going to be faced with this kind of continuing litigation. We
think simplifying the program will lessen the prospects for litiga-
tion.

Mr. SENtua. Mr. Chairman, I think-one problem that the courts
have had is that there has often been no administrative record.
The purpose of the certification requirement is to give DOL, the
agency with the most expertise, the opportunity to make the first
judgment on whether U.S. workers are available.

They say they can do that only if the job order is distributed.
And the litigation has often come to the courts before the job order
has even been distributed because the litigation concerns the terms
of the job order. Because the recruitment process is nqw so com-
pacted and delayed, the litigation comes before -the court 2 or 3
weeks before the harvest begins.

The judge is faced with making the decision not only as to who is
correct as to what must be included in the job order, but then he
must immediately turn around and make the decision on whether
U.S. workers are available or not without any record whatsoever of
any administrative determination.

So you can only improve the litigation and the judges' posture,
which is very difficult, if the Department of Labor or the INS
builds a record. And they have to have the time to do that.

Senator SIMPSON. Well, I did practice law for 20 years, and I was
one of you at one time. And brothers and sisters of the bar, I see
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you would all like to have a spirited go at some of those questions.
I see your eyeballs fire up. So we will end right there. [Laughter]

I thank you very much and appreciate your being here. And
thank you for your very helpful testimony. And thank you so
much, all of you.

The next panel is a labor panel, consisting of Stephanie Bower of
the United Farrnworkers; Richard J. Gowen, vice president of the
Institute of Electronics Engineers; and Jesus Rorno, director of the
Farmworker Rights Organization.

I see unannounced on the agenda but a very fine attorney and
counselor, David Carliner. Are you here assisting?

Mr. CARLINER. I am here assisting Mr. Gowen.
Senator SIMPSON. I certainly will accept that. It is nice to have

you here, David.
So, if you would proceed in the order that is listed.

STATEMENT OF STEPHANIE BOWER, UNITED FARMWORKERS

MS. BOWER. Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you on behalf
of the United Farmworkers of America, AFL-CIO, for the opportu-
nity to inform the subcommittee that to approve any temporary
worker program of any kind, including the H-2 program as it now
exists in practice, would according to our President Cesar Chavez
harm all workers, documented and undocumented, because such a
plan mould be, used to delay and defeat organizing efforts among
the workers, and without organizational strength workers have no
defnse against mistreatment.

Now, I am not going to ge into the bracero program because I
know that it has been brought up both at the guest worker hear-
ings and at the sanction hearings; only to say that the use of bra-
ceros as strikebieakers was a very big problem to us. And it was
not until after the bracero program ended that we were able to or-
ganize workers in California.

H-2 PROGRAM

We have had many experiences involving union busting and
hiring undecumented workers when domestic workers were clearly
available. hi the interest of time, I will just talk about the H-2's.

I submitted for the record newspaper articles and work contracts
signed by the Department of Labor in 1978 in Presidio, Tex. Unem-
ployment in this part of Texas at the time in the Rio Grande
Valley was at that time the highest in the State. The United Farm-
workers submitted 1,700 names, addresses, and telephone numbers
of domestic farmworkers who were ready to pick crops in the Presi-
dio area. None of these workers were contacted and those who
showed up on their own were denied work.

Instead, Mexican H-2 workers were hired. The H-2 workers
were hired by the Griffin and Brand Co. Subsequently the H-2
workers went on strike because the company refused to pay them
$2.97 an hour, refused to pay their transportation costs of 5-cents
per mile, and refused to give the workers their $5 housing allot-
ments. No toilet facilities were provided and they had no cold
drinking water in 100' heat.
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There are a couple of other cases in California, in San Diego
County, where domestic workers were actually fired in favor of il-
legal workers. But they were not specifically H-2 workers. But I
have also submitted that for the testimony.

On the east coast we have had many instances where domestic
workers, as Mr. Semler and the others have testified, being fired in
favor of Caribbean workers during the apple harvest. In 1975 the
UFW ,here housed Puerto Rican farmworkers who were denied
work and could not get home to Puerto Rico. -

Within the past nionth, the United Farmworkers received a
letter from the Philippines from a priest there informing us that
Filipinos are being recruited right now to go to the Salinas Valley
area of California. Attempts like this have been made in the past,
and we are very concerned .that this is again an attempt to hurt
our union. And we know that in the Salinas Valley area we can
find domestic workers.

EMPLOYERS RESIST PROTECTIVE LEGISLATION

Senator Humphrey in 1.976 told the Senate:
Organized labor in this country has stood for defense of this nation, a strong de-

fense. Organized labor has stood for the health care of the American people. It stood
for workman's compensation. It has stood for unemployment compensation, and it
fought for social security. The standard of living in this country for the unorganized
worker is due in large measure because of the efforts of organized labor.

All of the things that our beloved Senator spoke of are the thijigs
which the agricultural employers have destroyed for the American
farmworkers. U.S. agribusiness, which is increasingly dominated by
large corporations and conglomerates, is ever resisting the right of
farmwcrkers to be covered, by unemployment benefits, workman's
compensation, social legislation and the right of farmworker chil-
dren to iet a decent education.

We believe that the American farmworker should be hired and
should be allowed to benefit from the rights and protections of the
laws of this country.

Since I last testified before this subcommittee on September 30,
unemployment has risen a whole percentage point. Unemployment
is now up, to 8 percent, with 81/2 million Americans unemployed,
the largest number since 1939. This number has increased by 1 mil-
lion in the past 3 months alone.

Unemployment among the minorities has reached 15V2 percent,
and our experience has been that it is about 50 percent among the
Nation's minority youths in rural areas. These teenagers should be
able to be put to work in their own surroundings at a decent wage
and not have to migrate to the cities, where there are already too
many unemployed workers. If they could get jobs, there would be
less of them in trouble for lack of better things to do.

We feel that the U.S. Government should have an incentive pro-
gram, spending its resources to recruit nationwide domestic work-
ers at the prevailing wage that exists in that area. The United
Farmworkers would concur with the Select Commission on Immi-
gration and Refugee Policy that the application process should be
streamlined, meaning that there should be more of an effort made
to recruit nationwide and it should be done, as the people before
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me have gone into. Remove incentives to employers, require em-
ployers to pay FICA and unemployment insurance to H-2's, main-
tain certification by the Department of Labor. The Government,
employers, and unions should cooperate to end dependence of any
industry on H-2.

And I would like the subcommittee to keep in mind our union's
history. We believe that domestic farmworkers are ready to work
and that unscrupulous agribusiness employers should not be al-
lowed to recruit foreign workers as rented slaves. Domestic work-"
ers meaningfully engaged in farm labor, earning a decent wage
and living a fruitful life, will benefit the whole of American soci-
ety.

Thank you.
Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much. We appreciate that.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Bower followsd
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF STEPHANIE BOWER

Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you on behalf of the United

Farm Workers of Asutrica, AFL-CIO for the opportunity to inform

this subcommittee that to approve any temporary worker program

of any kind, including the existing H 2 program would, according

to bur President Cesar Chavez, "... harm all workers, documented

an.dundocumented; because such a plan will be used to delay and

defeat organizing efforts among th- workers - and without organi-

zational strength, workers have no defense against mistreatment."

I would also like to state that our union does not necessarily share

the views of others on this panel.

BRACER() PROGRAM

In ord:r to paint for you a total picture of how an expanded H 2

program would at this time harm .domesti r. workers and Beverly damage

the oraanizing efforts of our Union, we need to look at the Bracero

Program (Public Law 78), from which growers in the touthwest benefitted -

from the Second World War until 1964. The tracero Program had the

following four effects:

(1) the decline of farm labor Wages, as grower
associations set rates in advance, then announced

a "labor ,ortage" when domestic workers refused

to work for these low wages;

(2) the displacement of domestic workers because
growers preferred foreign workers - who would

be legally and automatically deported at the
end of the season;

(1) the virtual enslavement of breceros who seldom
received the promised wages or conditions, who
were dependeht upon the company for food and
transportation, and who often were forced to
buy from company stores or labor contractors
who ran the labor camps;

(4) the use of braceros as strikebreakers:

In 1947-49 - Government officials escort Mexican
contract laborers through picket lines at the
DiGiorgio Fruit Corp., thus breaking a strike by

domestic farm workers.

In 1948 - Use of traceros to break a strike in the
Asparagus fields in Stockton, Ca.

In 1950 - 2,000 Braceros are brought to work by Highway
Patrolmen and security guards in a successful effort to
break the strike of 3,400 San Joaquin Valley tomato workers.

In 1951-52 - Melon strikes by Imperial Valley, Ca. fsrm A

workers are broken by the importation of braceros.

In 1954 - The National Agricultural Workers Union collapses
as guest workers are used repeatedly to break the strikes

of tomato, asparagua and carrot workers.
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In 1959 - Braceros are used ss strikebreakers in the

peach fields in Stockton, California. 1

In 1960 - The Agricultural Workers Organizing Committee loses
a strike at the Cochran Tomato Company when braceros are brought
in.

In 1961 - A strike by Imperial Valley lettuce workers is
broken by braceros.

UFW EXPERIENCE SINCE THE END OF THE BRACERO PROGRAM
UNDOCUMENTED WORKERS AND H 2's

It was only after the Bracero Program ended in 1964 that farm workers

were able to.organize their own union and sign' contracts. Now that

unionization is more widespread, growers are more intent than ever on

finding a docile, controllable workforce.

We have had many experiences involving Union Busting and hiring

H 2's or undocumented workers when domestic workers were clearly

available.

I would like to submit for the record newspaper articles and work

contracts signed by the Depa: Anent of Labor, 1978 in Presidio, Texas.

Unemployment in this part of Texas, the Rio Grande Valley, was at

that time the highest in the State. The United Farm Workers submitted

1700 names, addresses and telephone numbers of domestic farm workers

who were ready to pick crops in the Presidio area. None of these

workers were contacted and those who showed up on their own were

denied work. Instead Mexican H 2 workers were hired.

The H 2 workers were hired by the Griffin and Brand Company. Sub-

sequently the H 2 workers went on strike because the Company refused

to pay them $2.97 per hour; refused to pay their transportation costs

(5 cents per mile) and refused to give the workers their $5 housing

allotments. No toilet facilities were provided and they had no

cold drinking water in the 100 degree heat.

Two other cases involved the firing of legal workers in favor of

undocumented workers in San Diego County:

Kaumno vs. UFW - The United Farm Workers held an organizing

campaign and had also held an election whlzh we had won.

The workers were all fired. The UFW proceded to file suit

and win the case. The Company appealed to the Supreme Court

and lost. The California ALRB is presently trying to determine

the aiount of back wages owed the farm workers. I have requested

the ALRB decision on this-case.
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Ukegawa vs. UFW - In this instance the workers were fired

before the union had 4 chance to hold an election. This

travesty of justice h...s been aired on National PublieTelevision.

On the East Coast we have had many instances of domestic workers

being fired in favor of Caribbean workers during the apple harvests.

Ih 1975, the UFW housed Puerto Rican farm workers in Washingt'on D.C.

who were denied work and could not get home.

Within the past month the United Farm Workers received a letter from the

Philippines informing us that Filipinos are being recruited to go to

the Salinas Valley area of California. Attempts like this have been

made in the past to destroy our organizing efforts in the Salinas valley.

UNSCRUPULOUS RACIST EMPLOYERS

The United Farm Workers of America believes that the ame growers who

exploited workers during the days of the Bracero Program have since

become very wealthy. These same growers would age their wealth and

power to attempt to have the President do their bidding by reinstituting

slavery. While they were trying to prevent unionization in previous

years, we believe these growers are now trying to bust the Union.

In 1976, Senator Hubert Humphrey told the U.S. Senate, "Orgznized

labor in this country has stood for defense of this nation, a strong

defense. Organized labor has stood for the health care of the American

people. It stood for Workman's Compensation. It stood for Unemployment

Compensation. It fought for Social Security. The standard of living

in this country for the unorganized worker is due in a large measure

becauae of the efforts of organized labor."

All these things that the beloved Senator spoke of are those things

which the agricultural employers would destroy for the American

farm worker. U.S. agribusiness which is increasingly dominated by

large corporations and conglomerates is ever resisting the right

of farm workers to be covered by unnployment benefits, workman's

compensation, social legislation, and the right of farm worker

children to get a decent education.

The United Farm Workers Union believes that the American farm worker

should be hired and should be allowed to benefit from the rights and

protections of the laws of this country.
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UNEMPLOYMENT

Sinee I last testified before this Subcommittee on September 30, 1981,

unemployment has risen a percentage point. Unemployment is non/up to

8% with eight and one-half million.Americans unemployed, the largest

number since 1939. This number has.increased by one million in the

past three months alone.

Unemployment among minorities has reached fifteen and one-half percent

and our experience has been that it IA about 50% among the nations

Minority youths in rural areas. These teenagers should be

able to be put to work in their own surroundings at a decent

wage and not have to migrate to the cities where there are already

too many unemployed workers. If they could get jobs, there would

be less of thms in trouble for lack of better things to do.

In 1893, Samuel Gompera, known as the father of organized labor

said, "What does labor want? We want more school houses and less

jails, more books and less guns, more learning and less vice,

more justice and less revenge. ---We want more---epportunities

to cultivate our better nature.':

In other words, today we might coin a very similar phrase ---

WEWANT JOBS --- NOT JAILS.

The United Farm Workers of America pays decent wages, has

Cost of Living Allowances, the Robert F. Kennedy Medical

Plan, pension plan and pesticide protection. Where there

is no union we know tha domestic farm workers would work

for minimum wage.

WHAT DOES THE UFW of AMERICA, AFL-CIO SUGGEST THAT THE
GOVERNMENT DO

The U.S. Govenment should have an intensive program -

spending it's resources to recruit domestic workers

at the prevailing wage that exists in that'area.

The United Farm Workers would concur with the Select

Commission on Immigration and Refugee Policy that:

1) The application process should be treamlined.

2) Remove incentives to employerr. - Require employers
to pay FICA and unemployment insurance to Ws.
Maintain certification by DOL

2
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3) Government, omployers and Unidiss should cooperate to end

dependence of any industry on H2.

lbe Subcommittee ought to keep in mind, however, our Union's

history and believe that domestic farm workers are ready to

work, and that unscrupulous agribusiness employers should not

be allowed to recruit foreign slaves. Domestic workers meaning

fully engaged in farm labor, earning a decent wage; and living

a fruitful life will benefit the whole of American Society.
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Atattt:AWAL JOB OEM ATTACTIMENT

A Copy ol pas Statement In to he Attached to 'Each
Attletatotal totersaute and Intrastate Job Offer

In vtow of the statutorily established bash: function of the EmploymentService a: a no fee ialt,r exchange. that Is. ts furum for bringing
together employer:: .hp1 ib seekers. neither the efit'ner the State
ag,uneies are paraotors of ahe accuracy or truthfulness of 'informationcootained on Joh order.: atituatted by employera. Any job order accepted
or reeruited upon Ity the ES does; not en naltute a contractual job offorto which the ETA or a State agency Is lo any way a party.

I hereby assurtrlhat working contlittmo: of my order Comply with
applicable Federal and State to' a yap:. child labor, social Recur lty,
health and safety. fans !atom citntraetor . t.uation And other employmentrelated lava: and 011'1 vUl ptovide a copy of -iii-C-Verk-contract tothe worker Irt int ish or In Spaoish, if the worker Is not fluent uliterate In English.

liatt lob of ter deserthe. the actual tots% and condi t ions of the employmentbeing offered by me .md ...villains all the material terns and conditionsof the job. i ' .r. ';12:/.:. '.,/ ..:-....e.c..../..sta,c,,,,t.tt; /..Z.7...-1... '(-
/it......c)..-a...c-. 1.14''''-' 2-15-78

tItyloyer SItjoatt!re Date
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Maim
PRESS RELEASE

UNTIED FARM WORKERS of AMERICA AFL-CIO_
TEXAS PROJECT

RO. Bos 1493 Son Juin, Mos 78589 512.787-2233

TOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE TOR FURTHER INFORMATION

TONE 2t, ISM CONTACT: PETER ELIKANN

FIRED FARM WORRIER STRIKERS TO JOIN FEDERAL LABOR DEPT.
III CONTEMPT ACT/ON AGAINST GRIFFIN AND BRAND:-
Aneder Massive Sitdown Strike To I. Reid Today

Two fare workers who led a sit down strike in the Griffin

end Brand fields in Presidio, Texas ee'ilier this week were fired

Wednesday and they plan to join the federal Department of Justice

in a costompt action against Griffin and grand.

Another missive sit down arike Is expected today,

The U.S. Attorney from El Paso Reusch filed the conteept

motion Itecauso Griffin and Brand broke a contract with the Mexican

fare workers they hired te week in Presidio.

Last onth, Griffin and 'Brand i4itioned the U.S. Department
,R 1

of Labor and the office of Issigratizin and Naturalization Services

for persission to hire Mexicans. Griffin 4nd trend cleised that.they

could set no American workers to pick melons in their fields.

' But ISO Mexican workers hired by the company conducted a

sit down strike Monday because Griffin 411i Brand failed to pay then

en hour, refused to pay their five cents a mile transportation

stipend and refused to give them their $S housing allotments, al/

items which vete guaranteed in their contract. No toilet facilities

or cold drinking water wore provided for thew either.

Thee tvo fired workers sre Melnuiades Lars and Jose tuniga of

Ojinaga, Mexico.

Five United Farm Worker Union members were arrested Monday.

-30-,
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PRESS RELEASE

UNITED FARM WORKERS of AMERICA AMATO_
TEXASPROJECr

P.O. Box 1493 San Julm Una 759 512:787.2233

TOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE
ALT 1, 11711

FoR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:
PETE1 ELIKM01

PRESIDIO GROWERS GEL TEMPORARY RantAIIINC
ACAINst =Inn FARM WORKERS

A temporary restraining order requested by the Presidio Valley

Association me* greeted Friday restraining striking melon pickers from

committing any illegal acts.

"We haven't done anything illegal nor do we plan to so I don't see why

they're bothering the courts with this type ororder," United Fare Workers

Union organiser Jost Saldana said. "It's Yost more harassment.

The order signed hy Yam Association.Vice President Vernon Hill

a Mission attorney, wee granted by Judge George M. Thurmond after a week of

strike activity by the melon pickers. The hearing will be July 10%

Will said the growers in Presidio were losing $1,000 a day, but earlier

Othal Irand said the strike activity had no effect whetaoever on his melon

fields in Presidio.

The strike activity began last Menday when 150 Mexican workers hired by

Griffin 4nd Brand conducted a sit down strike because Griffin and Brand refused to

PaY thee $247 an hour, refused to pay their five cents a sile transportation

stipend and refused to give them their $5 daily housing allotments. all items

which were guaranteed in their contract. No toilet facilitits or cold drinking.

wIter *MC orovtded for them either.

Five United Fara Worker union organisers d that Monday fee

alleged treffic obstruction and later released on $1,000 bond each.UFW attorney

Antonio comet said the $1,000 bond reavested was extreme and exorbitant.
MORE.
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Senator SIMPSON. Ms. Bower, please.

STATEMENT'OF RICHARD J. GOWEN, VICE PRESIDENT FOR PRO-
FESSIONAL ACTIVITIES, INSTITUTE OF ELECTRICAL AND
ELECTRONICS ENGINEERS
Dr. GOWIEN. Thank you, Mr. &airman. I appreciate the opportu-

nity to discuss with you the, proposed changes in the Labor Ciertifi-
cation Act. I am vice president for professional activities of the In-
stitiite of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, .a transnational or-
ganization which is the world's largeit technical, professional engi-
neering society. I am also the vice president of the South Dakota
School of Mines andlechnology.

In my position with the IEEE,'I represent the professional inter-
ests of some 215,000 members of our organization, 165,000 of whom
reside in the United States, the remainder reside throughout the
world. We are proud to number among our membership, the
world's leading engineers and scientists, in the broad fields of
modern electrotechnology and associated basic sciences.

In the United States, our profession has been subject to peaks
and valleys, as shown in figure 1. My concern today is to focus on
some of those fluctuations and the concern that the Certification
Act has on such changes in employment. In particular, these fluc-
tuations are, dominated by defense and research and development
spending changes.

While we fully endorse the concept of employing the best quali-
fied person for any position, we cannot support practices, however,
which allow perhaps less scrupulous employers to hire alien engi-
neers at lower salaries than paid to similarly qualified U.S. engi-
neers.

Irt my appearance today, I wish to bring this problem to yOur at-
tention and present the view of my colleague professionals regard-
ing a desirable approach to the problems we see in providing the
United States with the most qualified engineering professionals
possible.

We are concerned because we are becoming increasingly aware
of the perhaps unnecessary and improper use of the H-2 category
for professional engineers. We are deeply concerned that the re-
moval of any existing controls on the entry of foreign engineers
will increilse the career instability of our citizen engineer work
force. We also feel that engineers coming to this country temporar-
ily, to smooth high peaks in demand, should be accorded compensa-
tion equal to that received by U.S. citizens for equal work being
done.

We acknowledge that our Nation's industries Must have the
manpower needed to increase productivity and to maintain a
strong technological lead. At this time, there is a growing aware-
ness throughout our profession of the need to assist in retraining,
educating, and improving our quality of engineering professionals
throughout the United States and throughout the world.

We are also concerned that the loss of controls will undermine
this program very severely. We favor retention of the present
system requiring individual labor certification for aliens seeking
approval of third and sixth preference immigration benefits. We

Q
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share the view of those who feel that the labor certification process
often is excessively slow, but that is a problem which can be re-
solved by changes I would like to suggest a little bit later.

We oppose the change which would anthorize the Secretary of
Labor to use labor market information without reference to the
specific job opportunity for which certification is requebted.

There are many classifications of engineerg and each of these
broad fields contains subspecialties. For example, IEEE member-
ship is divided into 34 technical specialties, each of which contains
subspecialties. The engineers skills are in some cases transferable
from one specialty to another. Therefore, to make any blanket de-
termination that there is a shortage in electrical engineering could
easily be erroneous in specific categories.

Certification for specific job opportunities minimizes errors in
labor market determinations. We have provided a table which iden-
tifies the changes in our profession over the last 2 years. This table
shows that there has been a marked variability within the needs of
engineers in various subspecialties. We find that there is a transfer
back and forth between those subspecialties. We would like to see
that encouraged.

We oppose the proposal that the Secretary of Labor may waive
tkeTequireinent of a specific job offer in the case of an alien of ex-
ceptional ability. As previously indicated,- we regard the require-
ment of individual job offers and individual certifications as a nec-
essary attribute of the labor certification process. We ask that this
be maintained for alien engineers being admitted as immigrants
and as temporary workers.

Under no circumstances would it be appropriate to put determi-
nations of alien certifications under the control of each State with-
out reference to the national manpower supply. Engineers are a
national resource and an individual State search would fail to keep
up with the level of our opportunities.

We feel that creative solutions can be found to expedite certifica-
tion processes within the IEEE, as well as within other organiza-
tions. Them are salary surveys. The salary surveys provide a great
deal of detailed information concerning geographic locations, the
various types of engineers that are available.

We propose that guidelines be prepared both by INS and for the
Department of Labor that would authorize immediate certification
if the normal processes were followed, with advertisements and the
position request, that would show that the person that would be
hired for a position would receive salaries at the 75th percentile as
reported in engineering salary surveys for a similar position. This
is a significant commitment in salaries and would show that the
person would be hired at an adequate level commensurate with
qualifications. We also would recommend that there be an immedi-
ate disapproval of any certification for a person who is to be hired
at less than the 25th percentile.

We wish to see that the best qualified persons are available, and
thank you, sir, for allowing us to be with you.

Senator SIMPSON. Thank you, Dr. Gowen.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Gowen follows:]
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-PRipixtp STATENDWOF DR..kiONARD J. GOWEN

Mt. Chairman and.mwhibere of thiSubcommIttee, I appreciate

tht s. opportunity to discuss with you the proposed changes in the

Laeor'Cartification Act. I am Vice-President for trofessiral

Activities, of,the Institute of Elictrical and'Electronics Engineers.

(IEEE), a transnational organizatiori which is ibe world's largest

teebnieel, professional engideering.society. Our members are

expertellm the.research..design, development, and application of

'ticgiology in the areas of energy..communications. transportation,

and biomedicine. as well as numerous other fields. 0

In my posim on. I represent the professional interests of the'

21:000 members f the IEEE. One hundred and sixty-five thousena of

'our members a e- in the United States . and the remaining members are

located lsewhere throughotlt the world. We are proud to number among

our membership the world's leseing engineers.and scientists in the
c

broad fields of modern electrotechnology and associated basic ±ciences.

In the United States, the profession we represent experieAces

chronic hills and valleys of eaployment opportunities as shown In

figure I. These fluctuations are predominantly tied to government

spending in defense and ;esearch and dovelopmeft. While we fully

endorse the concept of employing tho best qualified peeson for a

position. we cannot support practices which allow less reputable

employers to hire alien engineers at lower salaries then that paid

to similarly qualifi..4 U.S. ngineers. We find that during periods of

increasing demand for engineers and scienti;ts, there is a tendency

to increase the hiring of aliens which can decrease employment

opportunities for the older U.S. engineer.

In my appearance today. I wish to bring this problem to the

attention of'the Subcommittee and to present the view of my colleague

professionals regardkng 4 desirable approach to the problems of

providing the United States with the opt quelified engineering

professionals.

!le are deeply concerhed that the removal of any existing

controls on the entry of foreign engineers will increase the career

instability oi 'our citizen engineer workforce. We also feel that

engineers coming to this country temporarily . to smooth high peaks

in demand . should be accorded compensation equal to that received

,by U. S. citliens for equal work being done. witYbut controls,

conditions will lead to the discdaragement and disillusionment

.
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among our U.S engineering ptofessionals and alien engineering

professionals.

We acknowledge that our nation's industries must have the

manpower needed to increase productivity and to maintain a

strong technological lead internationally. At this time, there is

a growing awareness that our technically-trained manpower is a

valuable resource deserving greater attention. Programs are being*

conducted to,determine more efficient ways to utilize, educate,

retain, and retrain engineers for industry. rhe loss of controls

on foreign entry will undermine ehese yeti, deliberate efforts to

improve the manner in which our critical human resources are -

managed.

I will address myself today to aspects of suggested changes in

the labor certification process proposed in the Administration Bill,

S.1765, and propose changes in the certification process of tempor-

ary workers.

We favor retention of the present fysten requiring individual

labor,certificacions for aliens seeking approval of third and

sixth prefeFence immigration benefits. We share the view of those

who feel dist the labor certification process often is excessively

slow, but that is a problam welch can be resolved by changes in the

processing of certifications which we will discuss later. .4e oppose

ehe change which would authorize the Secretary of Labor to "use labor

market information without reference to dhe specific job opportunity

for which certification is requested." This proposed change, in

regard to the admission, whether temporary or permanent, of alien

engineers, is a matter of deep concern to the IEEE, and we oppose it

as detrimental to the job security, cormensation levels, and career

stability of U.S. engineers.

There are many classifications'of engineers (e.g. petroleum,

industrial. mechanical, et% c.) and each of these broad fields contain

specialties. For example, IEEE membership is divided into thi-ty-

four technical specialties, 'each of which contains suisoecialties

The engineCrs skills are, in some cases, transferable from one

specialty to another. ' Therefore, to make any blanket determination

that there is a shortage in "electrical engineering" could easily

be erroneous in specific categories. Certification fbr specific job

opPortunities min'imizes errois in labor market determinations.. The

.attached table (Figure 2) illustrates the differences in demand

among electrical and eleetroniessspecialties as mmasured by the

differences in salary increases over a two year period.
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The tabfs shows salary differences between 1979 and l931 for

twenty-two specialties. The ialary increases rang! frOm 27.6% for

computer hardware engineers to 7.1% for power generation engineers,

tui increase that fails to even keep pace with inflation. Thus.
..-

.whils it is clear tha"vsome specialties have increased

their salaries to compete for qualified engineers, others can be

in a state orlessening demand.

U. oppose.the proposal the; the Secretary of Labor may

waive the requirement of a specific job offer "in the case of an

alien of exceptional ability." As previously indicated, we regard

the requirement of individnal.job offers and individual certifications

as a necessary attribute of the labor certification process. We

ask tnat this be meinrained for alien engineers being admltted as

it:migrants and as temporary workers under H-1 visas.

Under no circumstances would it be appropriate to put determin-

ations of alien certifications under the control of each state

without refeyence to the national manpower supply. Conditions of

`4.

the engineering job market are such that one state may temnorarily

be experiencing a severe shortage of engineers while another state

has an oversupply due to local economic conditions. Recently. for

ems:mole. engineers in the'Detroit automotive industry were laid off

whereas areas in Texas experienced a steep increase in demand. If

foreign temporary workers were allowed to fill Texas jobs before

Michigan engineers could relocate. hardships'on U.S.workers would

have continued for a much greater time. Our manpower supply must

be xamined 13 a valued national resource.

We feel that creative solutions can be found to expedite certi-

ficatiort processes. Cuidelines*can be made which allow the certify-

ing officer to more quickly make a determination. In the case of

engineer;. for example, salary surveys are conducted by several

organizations such as the IEEE. Salary ranges are given for numer-

4ous job classifications in various geographic areas.

The salary surveys provide a current resource of information'

that could help to speed up the process of certification of

need for a particular employment position. We recommend that

con;ideration be given to providing a guideline tha; immediate

certificatIn be made for positions that are supported by

vidence that the alien is a qUalified applicant under existing

procedures, and if employed, would receive a salary higher than

,23



the 75th percentile reportr.j io engineering salary surveys for

a similar position. Similarly, we ask that a guideline be

established that provides for the immediate denial of certification

if the salary being offered the alien is less than the 25th

percent:le of that being paid for similar positions.' These

guidelines would provide one way to expedite the ceriif !cation

process while ensuring that a qualified engineer will be selected

We would welcome the opportunity to work with the Department of

Labor to determine acceptable and more efficient ways to process

certification applicat ions.
4

I thank the Subcommittee for the opportunity to present

our views.

4.0 ENGINEERING UNEMPLOYMENT, 11164-1180

SOURCE: BLS, NSF
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rxcure 2

SALARY GROWTH vs PRIMARY TECHNICAL

COMPETENCE FOR EE's

CATEGORY 1981 MEAN 1479 MEAN % INCR

MINI-COMPUTERS $35,376 529,952 18.1

MICRO-COMPUTERS 35,954 28,384 26.7

COMPUTER PERIPHERALS 36,076 30,616 17.8

DP SYSTEMS INTEGRATION 38,074 32,069 18.7

HARDWARE (COMPUTERS) 34,755 27,237 27.6

SOFTWARE (COMPUTERS) 33,343 28,529 16.9

TEST, MEASUEEWNT, INSTR. 34,786' 30,088 15.6

COMMUNICATI5' . SYS g EQUIP 38,638 32,468 19.0

NAV/GUIDANC SYS g EQUIP 37,780 32,708 15.5

ELECTRONIC WARFARE '37,152 31,094 19.5

INDUSTRIAL CONTROLS 34,822 29,831 16.7

COMPONENTS g sta-Assrs 39,569 34,205 15.7

AIRCRAFT, MISSILES, SPACE 36,759 32,869 11.8

MEDICAL ELECTRONICS 38,589 30,417 26.9

INDEPENDENT RID, TEST 37,414 34,534 8.3

GOVT AGENCY g MILITARY 34,837 32,435 7.4

INDUSTRIAL COMPANIES USING

ELEC PRODS IN MFG, RgD 39,439 32,991 19.5

POWER GENERATION 35,868 33,479 7.1

POWER TRANSMISSION 33,990 29,337 15.9

POWER DISTRIBUTION 32,214 29,626 8.7

POMO PRODUCTION 37,561 32,117 17.0

UTILITIES EXCEPT POWER 38,852 35,223 10.3

AVERAGES 36,659 31,680 15.7

SOURCE: IEEE
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Foreign Engineers Coming; Pay Scale Questioned
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Senator SIMPSON. Mr. Romo.

STATEMENT OF JESUS ROMO, DIRECTOR, FARMWORKER RIGHTS
ORGANIZATION

Mr. Romo. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am here representing
the Farmworker Rights Organization in Florida and the Arizona
Farrnworkers Union.

At the outset I would like to state that we do not favor either the
H-2 program or the guest workers program as proposed by Presi-
dent Reagan, and we feel that both programs are but a subsidy for
American agribusiness at the expense of the farmworkers of this
country. Our testimony will focus on two questions: Why does agri-
business prefer legal temporary foreign workers to domestic work-
ers; and the second one, What effect would the temporary foreign
workers have in our economic and social-political structure?

Agribusiness prefers temporary foreign workers because with
them it receives a greater economic return by using congressional
exemptions, exchanging with the sending nation's workers who
become injured or otherwise not productive, and keeping wages
and working conditions down on the threat of deportation.

To illustrate, we shall point out to you an agribusiness document
and several instances where the companies have exercised their
power and political leverage to control and use the H-2 work force.
In December of 1979, the Florida Fruit and Vegetable Association
presented a statement to the Select Commission on Immigration
and Refugee Policy in support of its H-2 program in Florida. The
document revealed the following cost figures for an H-2 worker,
which were calculated only for Florida and were based on a sugar
cane season of .140 days, with workers averaging $150 per week or
$3,000 for the season.

The FFVA calculated a total cost per H-2 worker of $551. The
document then proceeded to point out the cost of providing the
same employment to domestic American workers. The document,
however, provided only the unemployment compensation and social
security costs. We added the free rent for the local workers, the
loss of board and meals, transportation to the fields, and the loss of
domestic workers transportation costs and advertisement, and we
came up with $694.90.

According to these figures, the Florida agribusiness saves ap-
proximately $143.90 for each H-2 worker. These figures reflect only
the initial savings in the maintenance of a captive work force that
oftentimes does. not even know how much it is being paid.

Some of the workers th..,t we have sent into sugar cane have told
us of how the companies make them work for seven to 9 hours per
day and then would pay them with checks that reflect only 4 hours
of work, in order to keep the wages down and still maintain compa-
ny records that showed the minimum adverse effect wages mandat-
ed by law.

Additionally, you might have noticed that the sugar industry has
not included, in these cost figures the unemployment compensation
insurance. The companies do not pay insurance for disabled work-
ers, deporting them instead. And all of the on job-related injuries
are treated by company doctors.

2.i J
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Besides the disabled workers, the companies also deport any non-
top productive worker, and any potential dissenters, exchanging
them for new workers from the sending countries. In its efforts to
take advantage of the &Wings afforded by the importation of for-
eign workers, the companies engage in open discrimination in re-
cruitment and employment of local workers, alleging that the local
workers are either not experienced or do not wish to engage in
sugar cane harvesting.

In 1980, we had more than 4,400 wOrkers who applied in the city
of Miami in a high school stadium for jobs with the sugar industry.
Only 1,700 of these workers were accepted. The rest were either re-
jected outright or not notified of employment.

Of the 1,700 workers who were accepted, only 98 finished the
season. We spoke with the workers to find out why they had not
finished the season. We were told that they had either become in-
jured on the job and had been told, after visiting the company
doctor, that they no longer had a job, or were simply told that
there were no more Haitians allowed to work for ihe company.

This year the industry refused employment to anyone who had
either interviewed and had not been hired by the industry or who
had been hired but had not finished the season. The result is that
none of the 4,400 workers, with the exception of the 98 who fin-
ished the season, will ever be eligible to work for the sugar indus-
try.

The same is true of the workers who actually engaged in employ-
ment with the industry. We had 38 of them this year who started
working and actually had to go on strike, protesting bad working
conditions, bad living conditions and the discrimination against the
recruitment and actual employment of local workers.

In 1968 152 workers protested against the company for the condi-
tions in the industry and 100 of them were deported immediately
or jailed that day and 52 of them were jailed and bonded at $11,500
each.

I would just like to finish, Mr. Chairman, by saying that the H-2
program, like the bracero program before it, is a growers' solution,
an attempt to freeze the process of change either before it starts or
before it gets too far along. It is the perfect picture of the charac-
teristically conservative free enterprise businessman, using U.S.
Government intervention to regulate their labor supply in prefer-
ence to having to compete in an organized free labor market.

Thank you.
Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Romo.
I have some questions of Ms. Bower. The Department of Agricul-

ture has testified that the number of domestic migrant farm work-
ers has decreased significantly in recent years, from around 400,000
in 1960 to 200,000 in 1970. What is your estimate of the current
population of U.S. migrant workers, and do you think thai number
is sufficient to meet the needs of agriculture without the importa-
tion of foreign labor?

Ms. BOWER. As to, Mr. Chairman, the number of actual workers
that migrate, has gone down. And at one point it went down very
much due to the energy crisis and the increased cost of gasoline to
migrate.
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But my feeling is and the feeling of our union is that there are
enough workers to do the agricultural work, and we see workers
now who are unemployed even from other jobs that would be will-
ing to go into farm labor. There are a lot of cases of this happening
already, with unemployment as high as it is.

Senator SIMPSON. Those in agriculture have also testified that
they estimate there are some 300,000 to 500,000 illegal migrants id
agriculture. If it is true that illegal migrants 'outnumber U.S. mi-
grants, then what steps could be taken to avoid disruption of a i-
cultural prod tion in areas that are dependent upon illegal labor
once these enf ement reforms are instituted?

Ms. BOWER. 11, I feel that there are, as I raid before, the legal
workers available. the e were more resources allocated by the
Department of Labor to find the workers, we are really convinced
that that could be done, to find the legal workers.

We have cases where legal workers who have green cards in
California, and r cite the case .that I have in my testimony of
Kawano versus the UFW, which is a case which we just won, the
back wages. The California Agricultural Labor Relations Board has
determined that back wages be paid to all the workers who were
fired who were legal green card workers from Mexico, who were
fired in favor of illegal workers.

Senator SIMPSON. What was the amount of that and what was
the impact of that judgment?

Ms. BOWER. It was different for each worker that is involved and
the amounts have not been yet determined.

Senator SIMPSON. You stress this need for early recruitment of
domestic migrants. And what time in your mind would be ade-
quate, and how could employers be assured that these persons
would show up? Have you thought on that?

Ms. BOWER. I have not thought of an exact time.
Senator SIMPSON. Well, it is a problem and I just wondered if you

had anything to add to it, on the early recruitment issue.
Ms. BOWER. I think if they would anticipate ahead of time when

they know what their needs are going to be, if they would antici,
pate this, ahead of time and give themselves enough time. If people
can be recruited from another country it stands to reason to me
that they could be found within this country itself.

Senator SIMPSON. That is one of the issues that we are trying to
focus on. And then we come to the point that if the domestic mi-
grant farmworker force is in fact decreasing, which it in fact is,
what steps should we be taking to encourage rural minority youth,
who have unemployment rates of some 50 percent, to take this type
of job.

'Ms. BOWER. Well, the wages will determine this. I think that is
kind of clear. Where we do have union hiring halls, there is no
problem getting workers. They are lined up at the hiring halls all
of the time. And our wage, average wage under the 1980 contracts
was $4.51 an hour. So that we feel that even'at minimum wage you
would get the youth to take these jobs. *

Senator SIMPSON. Dr. Gowen, we have heard testimony from in-
ternational personnel groups who state that, although unemploy-
ment rates may be high for civil engineers, for exaMple, that the
kinds of engineers being imported are those with advanced degrees.

2.1
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We had this testimony a couple of weeks ago, I think, that those
being imported were those with advanced degrees in highly special-
ized areas where the United States may not have the same technol-
ogy.

What is your perspective on that assertion?
Dr. GOWEN. Mr. Chairman, we have looked into the question of

the shortage of engineers. In segments of our population, in areas
of particular specialties, there are shortages. But across the board
it is our decision that there is not a severe' shortage of all types of
engineers.

For instance, I have with me an article which I would like to pro-
vide to you and your committee to look at, and it relates to the
hiring of engineers, electrical engineers in California, for the com-
puter industries. And it claims that it is easier to hire Filipino en-
gineers at salaries which are far below that which are provided to
even graduates of U.S. institutions.

My particular concern is that article appeared in one of our leadi-ng industry-oriented newspapers, relating to the particular area of
computer personnell needs. This article entitled "Foreign Groups of
EE's Bookee "or U.S. Jobs" appears to report a direct attempt to
try to bring engineering related people into the United States
under the guise of bringing them in a particular critical specialty.

So yes, sir, there are some areas where there are needs. We need
Ph. D.'s in our colleges, and we need them severely. We also need
engineers in our computer areas. But to make a blanket statement
concerning a grave shortage is not warranted at this time.

Senator SIMPSON. You state that foreign engineers often take
jobs at lower salaries than US. engineers. If the requirement to
pay the prevailing wage rate is not sufficient protection for U.S.
workers in nonagricultural fields, what suggestions would you have
to improve that protection?

Dr. GowEN. Mr. Chairmal., I offer the salary surveys which are
available. We have tried to work with the Department of Labor
and we have had good relationships with them. We would like to
continue our assistance and offer any assistance we could provide

The IEEE is one engineering organization. We are not unique.
Many of the engineering organizations have similar salary surveys
and can provide str.:11 information. That information is also specific
by degree categories, by job specialties, by manapment categories,
by technical training and by geographic areas. That lets us sharpen
up much,better than the prevailing wage rate.

Senator SIMPSON. The Department of Labor testified that I think
1,800 foreign engineers were admitted in H-2 status in 1980. And
approximately how many engineers were unemployed in the
United States at that time?

Dr. GOWEN. If you consider the unemployment rate for engi-
neers, it has ranged around 11/2 percent. Another way of looking at
that number is to consider, for instance, if we take in the electrical
engineering area specifically, in 1980 there were 1,106 third and
sixth preference engineers entering into the United States. There
were something like 846 temporary electrical engineering classifi-
cations given.

When you put that all together, that represents about 10 percent
of about 20,000 new starts that are graduates and others entering
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the profession. The number of people entering as aliens tends to be
a relatively large percentage.

That has led us to ask 'the question of what are the major short-
ages. Considering that 11/2 percent, seems to be a very low unem-
ployment rate, yet the engineering profession, has been at that
level.

When we saw the massive layoffs in the aerospace industry in
the seventies we found that at that time unemployment peaked up
in California up to about 8 percent, and frankly that was viewed as
an absolute disaster within specialty areas in our industry,

Senator SIMPSON. Is it your view that the H-2 engineers are
being admitted for jobs that are in fact temporary? And if not, do
you have any information, in that book or elsewhere

Dr. GOWEN. I will provide this to you, sir.
Senator SIMPSON [continuing). About the number who adjust

status, who remain as immigrants?
Dr. GOWEN. It has been difficult for us to find that information,

as I am sure you can appreciate. We have a group of alien tempo-
rary engineers in the Boston area who have spoken out with great
fear and trepidation. Other members of the panel were speaking of
farinworkers living under conditions of fear, while I speak of engi-
neers who like the farmworkers also are being forced to exist in
conditions unacceptable to the engineering professionengineers
who are living in a state of fear.

We have such conditions in our United States today, and I think
that is the type of activity that we ought to avoid.

Senator SIMPSON. Do you have any cOinpetition, significant iden-
tified competition from F-1 foreign engineering students?

Dr. GOWEN. There are students who will follow their education
with the opportunity for employment experience. In many in-
stances the employment experience will be extended over an appro.
priate status to become, if possible, a third or sixth preference, or
to be categoried over to one of the H categories and ultimately
working the process through to change status.

It is hard for us to give you specific numbers, because those num-
bers are very hard to find. Our feeling is that such changes do
occur within our profession and within our industrial plants. I re-
ceive correspondence from our people who are vbry concerned
about those kinds of isiues.

Senator SIMPSON. Thank you.
Mr. Romo, I wish I could express some more probative questions

for you, but I really am unable to do that because I did not have
the Eenefit of your testimony before just a few minutes before you
did testify. And for whatever reason that is, I do not know. But I
would just comment on it, that it would be helpful to us to help
you if we could have that testimony in a little swifter fashion. And
no lectures, but it would be very helpful.

But I do hear what you are saying, and I have reviewed it as best
I could while you were testifying. And you are saying that you ex-
press opposition to both the 1-1-2 program and the temporary
worker program or the guest worker program or the pilot project,
regardless of size; is that not correct?

Mr. Romo. That is correct.

24 4
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Senator SIMPSON Any type of pilot, whether it is 50,000 or 10,000
or 100, or whatever?

Mr. Robto. Y , sir. We feel that any kind of temporary worker
program would have an adverse effect on the farmworkers of this
Nation.

Senator SIMPSON. One of the things I think that surprised me as
I first came into it is that more than half of these H-2 workers are
not employed in agriculture. And I think our figure is that, as Mr.
Lovell testified, that about 25,000 temporary nonagricultural work-
ers were certified out of a number of about 43,000, I think.

And the four major occupational categories of those nonagricul-
tural are: Entertainers, about 3,700 in entertainment; engineers,
about 1,800; sports figures, about 2,000that is America s soccer
players and othersand construction, about 6,200.

And an interesting part to me was that the national origins of,
those nonagricultural li-2 workers are mostly occupations filled by
citizens from Canada, Great Britain, Mexico, and West Germany.

But if we were to terminate or get rid of the H-2 program, do
you think that others in those categories could be replaced by
American workers, as you suggest that the agricultural workers
can and should be replaced by American citizens, or workers,
rather?

Mr. Roma Well, we feel that if there is indeed a need for any
kind of worker in the United States, that that worker should be
allowed to come in and should have the same rights and the same
protections afforded to every other worker. And this is what hap-
pens with workers like H-2 workers or guest workers who come in
and are really not protected by the laws of this country, and so you
create a subclass and that is really our opposition.

With regard to the people that are coming in, if there is a need,
why not issue green cards for them? For instance, just a comment.
I am very familiar with the sheepherders and I know that there is
a great need for those skilled workers in this country. But why
bring them in as H-2 workers? Why not just give them green
cards, and that way we do not have to import them every year, es-
pecially when we are only talking about 1,000 workers?

Senator SIMPSON. If we are going to, during this interim while we
are nearlyor while we are working on the legislation and going
into markup on it next year, if we are going to continue to have an
I1-2 program, do you have any specific reform proposals for us
while we are marking up and preparing that legislation for
markup? If you could just briefly give them.

Mr. Romo. Yes, sir. We feel that the H-2 program as it is right
now, with the present regulations that govern it, that there is not
sufficient enforcement of the regulation) by the Department of
Labor; and also that the growers really take too much of an advan-
tage of the cooperation that they get from the Department of
Labor.

For instance, this summer we had more than 1,000 unemployed
Haitian workers in Florida, and when the apple growers came over
to recruit for the harvest we sent 200 workers in and only two of
those workers were even actually interviewed and neither one of
those two were hired because they did not want to pay for the
transportation.

2 .1
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With the sugar industry it is the same thing. We have a great
deal of problem with recruitment and vie had many problems with
the Department of Labor actually enforcing ,the regulations that
are already on the books.'

So if you are going to have an H-2 program, I think the sugges-
tions that were made by.Mr. Semler and Mr. Williams and the rest
of die panel should .be looked into, because we:do have a -great
number of farmworkers who are presently unemployed and who
are suffering from hunger and bad working and living conditions
and who could be employed in these apple jobs, tobacco jobs, and
the sugar, canojobs.

Senator BuesoN. I thank yob very much, 'Mr. Romo. And I
thank the members of the panel.

And we will now recess until 2 o'clock, when the Governor of
Texas will testify. Thank you very much.

(Whereupon, at 1:10 p.m., the subconimittee was recessed, to re-
convene at 2 p.m. the same day.) g

gFTERNOON SESSION

Senator SIMPSON. The hearing will come to order again.
At this time it is a distinct personal pleasure to have with us to

hear his remarks the Governor of Texas, Hon. William Clements.
Bill Clements, I think, among all of the Governors of the United
States, is a person that knows firsthand the deep nature of the
problems with regard to legal and illegal immigration, and has a
vital interest in it, and also carries the standard of the fellow Gov-

' ernors in that area of the United States who have studied it and
Observed it and lived with the problems, long efforts.

And I am deeply appreciative of your coming here and it is a
pleasure to welcome you to the subcommittee, Governor Clements.

STATEMENT OF HON. WILLIAM P. CLEMENTS, JR., GOVERNOR OF
THE STATE OF TEXAS

Governor Clements. I have a rather short formal statement to
read into the record, and there are copies available. I do not know
whether they have been passed out at this point or not.

Senator SIMPSON. They have.
,Governor Clements. Then after I have made the statement, if

you have questions, why, I would be happy to respond in whatever
areas you would like to talk about.

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee; I am pleased to be
here today to testify on the vital issue of immigration.
" The United States can no longer condone the shameful exploita-

tion of the illegal aliens through lack of attention to this issue. The
illegal alien falls victim to his own lack of legal status, which pro-
hibits the protection of his basic human rights. He is vulnerable in
areas of housing, wages, acceptable working conditions, health care
and other services. The constant threat of deportation hangs over
his head.

The current situation is wrong, and I trust you will enact legisla-
tion to correct it.

Since becoming Governor of Texas in January 1979, I have had
the opportunity to discuss this issue with Mexican President Lopez
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Portillo twice. Additionally, I have met several times with the gov-
ernors of the Mexican states of Tamaulipas, Nuevo Leon, Coahuifii
and Chihuahua, which share a common border with %Texas, to
pursue possible solutions to this complex question.

As a result of those meetings, the first historic conference of the
United States-Mexico border Governors was held in Juarez,
Mexico, in June 1980. Representing the U.S. side of the border °
States were the governors from Texas, New Mexico, Arizona, and
California. The United States-Mexico border Governors met again
at the second annual United States-Mexico border Governors Con-
ference in El Paso, Tex., on October 5 and 6, 1981. No other topic
was given as much attention as the perplexing problem of what to
do about the illegal alien.

I believe the Reagan administration's proposed immigration and
refugee legislation is correct and is a vital first step. I commend
the President for his courage in addressing one of the major issues
of our time, rather than sweeping it under the rug as has ben the
case for years.

THE TEMPORARY MEXICAN WORKER ACT

The guest worker provision of the immigration policy is the key-
stone of the proposed legislation. There is no question in my mind
that the Mexican wcrkers make an important contribution to the
economy of the United States.

The estimates of the number of Mexican workers in Texas range
from a conservative figure of 500,000 to as many as 3 million.

I do not believe that the Mexican worker takes a significant
number of jobs away from Americans, bu t. rather that he or she
augments the. labbr force by taking those jobs that go unfilled be-
cause of the lack of interest on the part of the American worker.

Since there is no reliable statistical information available to ade-
quately substantiate this point, the administration's proposal to
structure this provision as a 2-year pilot program limited to 50,000
Mexican guest workers per year is a reasonable approach, though I
would have proposed more workers.

Because of the lack of a factual data base reflecting the number
of illegal Mexican aliens in this country and specifics as to his or
her characteristics, I 11,,ve established a task force in Texas to de-
termine the following, the number of illegal Mexican aliens in
Texas, marital status, age, country of origin; length of stay; wheth-
er they seek U.S. citizenship; income wages; is money sent home
and how much, maltreatment they might have experienced; do
they come in yearly cycles, and then their preference relating to a
fast track to citizenship or guest worker status.

The findings of this task force will then be used by Texas to de-
termine the dimension of this problem and the requirements for
guest workers.

With each State having different requirements for guest workers,
it is appropriate to have the Governor wishing to participate to cer-

. tify those jobs that would be used in this program.
The Texas Employment Commission and other states 'employ-

ment offices are currently programed to cenify job vacancies, not
jobs filled. Section 601 subsection (bX1) of the act proposed, that the:



Governor of each of the states of the Grated States wishing to participate in the
program establish . . a list of industries , and/or a List of occupations containing
the industries and/or occupiitions . having an adequate supply of qualified work-
ers within such state.

This provision should be changed to coincide with the existing
programs of the State employment commissions. Then they would
not have to reprogram their data gathering to indicate job catego-
ries that are Tilled and therefore not available to the guest worker
seeking a job. The result would be more cost effective and would fit
current employment commission capability.

Furthermore, a list of occupational vacancies can be shared with
the Mexican Government so that they in turn can advise their citi-
zens of the job opportunities that, are available under the tempo-- rary worker provision.

To allow for seasonal employment needs, it is desirable to contin-
ue the 11-2 temporary worker provision as an adjunct to the pro-
posed temporary worker program. I would recommend that the ad-
ministration of the 11-2 program be transferred from the Labor De .
partment to the Department of Agriculture. It is anticipated that
the majority of the requests for the H-2 seasonal employees will be
from the agricultural sectoi. Therefore, placement of this program
within USDA would seem logical. The Secretary of Agriculture
would be more knowledgeable as to the needs of agriculture,, and
would be in a better position to assess those needs and evahiate
them for the Attorney General, who would then retain final au-
thority regarding the admission of H-2 workers.

'EMPLOYER SANCTION

An employer sanction is essential to the success of this immigra-
tion policy. IDuring the development of my position paper on immi-
gration I recommended a $1,000 relocation fee that would be
charged as a civil penalty to the employer per illegal alien em-
ployed. ThiS fee would then be used to defray the costs 'nvolved in
sending the illegal worker back to Mexico.

Once a source of legal workers is available, prospective employ-
ers should be deterred from hiring illegal aliens.

Employers must realize that the failure to comply with the.pro-
po'sed new law will be costly. Sanctions would also tend to restrict
employment opportunities to those that are essential.

In order for any immigration program to work, Mexico must be
involved through full consultation and the program must address
our mutuality of interests.

During the Second United States-Mexico Border Governors Con-
ference held in El Paso, Tex., on October 5 and 6, 1981, the Mexi-
can Governors recognized that immigration. policy was rightfully
the responsibility of the Federal Government of the United States.
However, they confided that any policy affecting their citizens was
of great interest to them.

The lack of jobs in Mexico was cited as the root of the problem
that has drained the talented and aggressive work force away from
Mexico. They voiced concern for the lack of basic human rights
protection that is denied the undocumented worker. The perception
by the Mexican governors is that these workers provide a much
needed labor force to the United States, and I agree.
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The Reagan administration immigration initiative is seen as a
welcomed first step in addressing the problem. Again, their main
concern is to cease the exploitation of these workers.

I recommend that Mexico be requested to provide exit visas to
those workers that will be entering the United States under the
Temporary Mexican Workers Act.

Furthermore, I recommend that once the worker has reached his
job site, Mexico continue to monitor the whereabouts of these guest
workers and the Immigration and Naturalization Service share ap-
propriate information with the Mexicans. The ideal situation would
.be for full computerized data to be shared on these workers and
that assistance be sought from the Mexican Government to stop
Mexican workers from crossing the border into the United States
unless they comply with the law and the mutually agreed princi-
ples.

TEMPORARY RESIDENT STATUS FOR ILLEGAL ALIENS

This title of the immigration proposal is essential to address the
estimated 3 to 6 million illegal aliens that are now in the country.
However, it is recommended that the suggested date of January 1,
1980, be adjusted to provide for the gap that would exist between
this date and the enactment of the legislation.

For this immigration and refugee policy to succeed, it must' be
viewed as a full partnership involving the U.S. Government,
Mexico, the employer and the temporary guest worker.

There is no easy solution to the immigration problem,' but the
time has come to act. This problem does have solutions.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator SIMPSON. Thtink you very much, Governor, for very help-

ful testimuny. And indeed, there is no easy solution to this .prob-
lem. But the solutions we are certainly pursuing i'n this rather ex-
tensive series of hearings. And your support and assistance is very
apprbpriate and very helpful.

You stated that estimate of Mexican workers in Texas to be be-
tween 300,000 to 3 million. That is an extraordinary figure. Do you
have any idea as to how many of those might be engaged in agri-
culture?

Governor CLEMENTS. Senator, I have just recently been asked
that same question, and we do not have any definitive numbers
that would be reliable that would enable me to respond. All I could
give you would be a guess estimate, and if you would accept that I
would not mind doing it, as long as you know what you are getting.

. It is only a guess.
Senator SIMPSON. Well, we get that and do not even know it up

here sometimes. So give it to me. I would love to hear it. [Laugh-
ter.]

Governor CLEMENTS. I suspect that we probably have about one-
third, from 30 to 33V3 percent. That is a rather narrow guess, but I
say that because in my judgment most of these undocumented

(, workers are in construction, first of all, and they are in service in-
dustries, like hotels and restaurants and things of that kind.

And contrary to what was true in the pastand I am going back
now 10, 15, and 20 yearswhen the concentration then was in agri-
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culture, but today, because of the tremendous population explosion
that we are having in Texas, along with attendant growth in our
metropolitan areas, the building industries, the construction indus-
tries, the service industries are employing most of these people at
,the present time.

There has been a decided shift, in other words, from the agricul-
tural sector 15 or 20 vears ago now into the metropolitan areas,
and they are employed'in a different endeaiior now.

Senator SIMPSON. That is an interesting theme that we are find-
ing,throughout the country, that one of the other figures is that
only 15 percent ,are involved in agriculture of all illegal undocu-
merted workers.

G4vernor CLEMENTS. I could accept that. I am not familiar with
the rest of the country, of course. But in Texas, because of our
highly irrigated area along the valley and the fact that Texas
ranks No. 3 as an agricultural State, we would have more than
would normally be true in the rest of the country.

Senator SIMPSON. I. recall I had the pleasure of discussing this
with you many weeks ago on this undocumented alien and the gen-
eral area of reform in Immigration policy. And I was fascinated
and remain so about the Texas task force. And you have indicated
to us what the facts are and what the information you are seeking
with that task force.

When does the timetable call for that task force to report in, be-
cause that will be of very great interest to us here?

Governor CLEMENTS. Unfortunately, Senator, I cannot give you a
soon to be date. My best estimate on this would be that we would
not have any kind of definitive report from this task force before
April. And as I have just discussed with you your timetable, I am
fearful that we will not get these numbers back to you in time for

-it-to-influence-or to be used in your legislative suggestions.
Senator SIMPSON. I think that that might well fit as we go into

markup proceedings early in the year. It just seemsand I think
the thing that would be of interest, if you might just state it briefly
for the record, is to how those interviews are being made and who
is making them, who is taking the inteiyiews. I think that is a very
important thing.

vernor CLEMENTS. I could not agree more. We discussed this at
some great length as to how we should approach the problem, be-
cause in the first instance these people are not bilingual. They will
only be speaking Spanish. They will also be illegal So far as their
present status is concerned, and therefore you have to approach
this with some caution or you are not going to get proper re-
sponses.

So we put the task force together based upon our academic re-
sources. The President of Texas Tech University is the chairman,
Dr. Cavazos. We then had four other institutions who are partici-
pating: the University of Texas at El Paso, Texas A&M at College
Station, our University of Texas at Austin, and Pan-American Uni-
versity at Harlingen.

-

And their staffs are fully participating in this, as well as profes-
sionals in the field of demographics. And in this instance we are
planning to use Lance'Tarrance to put the formulas together on a
basis, so that, assume .that we take 2,000 interviews and then we go

t3
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down through the construction industry and they poll their con-
tractors and we go through the hotel association and they poll
their hotel membership, and the same way with restaurants. ,

Between these industries we have a very broad, big cross-sample
or profile of these illegal aliens. We are satisfied, after much dis-
cussion, that 'we can come within plus or minus 5 percent of an ac-
curate number.

This will be handled in a highly professional manner. Only Mexi-
can-Americans who are in Texas and who are comAetely bilingual
will do the interviews. No Anglos will do the interviews. And these
will be personal interviews and not telephone interviews. And so it
is going to be a tedious, costly procedure.

But frankly, Senator, these numbers have skipped all over the
lot, as you can imagine, and we in Texas consider that this is a se-
rious problem for us and we had no factual data base from which
to move. And the Attorney General's office, the State Department,
the Department of Labor, the Department of Commerce, there was
no Federal agency that could really give us some hard numbers.

So we decided that we would try to determine this for ourselves,
and therefore we have undertaken this study.

Senator SIMPSON. I think it will be a very important contribution
to the issue, I really do.

Governor CLEMENTS. We will keep you and your staff fully in-
formed.

Senator SIMPSON. I deeeply appreciate that.
You do advocate, of course, that Mexico be included in negotia-

tions relating to temporary workers. Do you favor any kind of a bi-
lateral agreement with Mexico for the H-2 program?

Governor CLErsturrs. I would let Mexico determine this, frankly.
I would personally have nothing btit a favorable inclination in this
regard. Butl am not sure that Mexico would formally -want to have
a bilateral agreement, and I would approach this with them and
find out what their wishes might be in this regard. And if they
wished to participate in such ,a program, which I think would be
most helpful, then I wculd certainly do it. But they may not want
to.

From our standpoint, I do not see why we would have any objec-
tion at all As a matter of fact, we should welcome their participa-
tion.

I would only add, Senator, that not only in that particular pro-
gram, but also with respect to whatever comes out of your commit-
tee here so far as legislation is concerned, as I say in my formal
presentation, I think it is terribly important that Mexico be in-
formed, that they be consulted, and that their mutuality of inter-
ests be recognized. Because they are terribly concerned about this
same issue.

Senator SIMPSON. Well, you certainly indicate to us that the non-
agricultural need is there in Texas, heavily so, with your growth
and urban development. And that is helpful.

Some of the studies that have been done in Texas disclose to us
that illegal workers are sometimes disproportionately concentrated
in the same sectors of the labor market and the same areas of geo-
graphicalnote as the most disadvantaged U.S. worker, the minor-
ity or women or youth.
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How might the wages or working conditions of those persons be
best protected within the scope of any temporary worker program?
We find the same thing throughout the United States. It is not just
Texas, I might add. But how might the wages and working condi-
tions of those persons be protected as we look at a temporary
worker or a guest worker program? Do you have anything you
could share with us on that? I just would be interested, because of
your depth of grappling with this.

Governor CLEMENTS. Unfortunately, those are hard and most dif-
ficult numbers to come 4, and we findand I guess I should say
we think, because we have not confirmed this yet. But we think
that our greatest concentration of the undocumented Mexican
worker is in those areas that are now considered metropolitan
areas and are the fastest growing. That is where we have the great-
est in-migration that is coming into Texas that is so increasing our
population.

Unemployment in those particular metropolitan areas, such as
Houston, the Dallas-Fort Worth area, San Antonio, the unemploy-
ment there is very low, and primarily this is of course due to the
enormous amount of construction that is taking place in those met-
ropolitan areas.

I really doubt that there is much competition between these il-
legal aliens that we are talking about from Mexico and the lower
economic scale represented in the minority groups. I doubt that
there is very much competition there.

Senator SIMP3ON. That .is most helpful and I appreciate very
much your coming. I think the work of the task force and whac I
believe it is going to show us is exciting, and we look forward to it
and appreciate the way you have put that one tokether.

Even though the subcommittee has not held-any field hearings,
so to speak, and really will not, because the Select Commission
held more than several and I participated in some of those, never-
theless, I am going to make an effort prior to taking this up again
in January to come to some border points in Texas to visit with the
Mexican officials. And I will assure you that I will contact you and
come to visit with you further.

Governor CLEMENTS. You will be most welcome. And if you will
just let yourself be exposed to Texas, you may change your resi-
dence. [Laughter.]

Senator SIMPSON. Well, I do not know about that. I want to tell
ydu that I was exposed to Texas in 1952 when I played football. I
weighed 250 and had hair, and we played Houston at Rice Stadium
in 1952 in December, and got beat, too. [Laughter.]

Governor CLEMENTS. We, will give you a better experience this
time. [Laughter.]

4 Senator SIMPSON. Thank you, Governor, very much.
Governor CLEMENTS. Thank you, Senator, very much.
Senator SIMPSON. Our next witness before the subcommittee is

my good colleague and seat mate in this body, both of us coming
here at the same particular time. It is a pleasure always to wel-

e come you, Senator Warner. I am most intrigued at the issue that
you will discuss today, because I think that in all of our hearings
and so on never have we really confronted the issue you have par-
ticularly in your State, with not only the law as it is but the labor
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group that you are attracting and the crop to be handled. It has
been most intriguing ta read your testimony, and we appreciate
your sharing it with us. It is good to have you here.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN W. WARNER, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF VIRGINIA, ACCOMPANIED BY TRAVEL HOREL

Senator WARNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am joined this
morning by Ms. Horel, who is a professional on my staff and has
spent a good deal of time on this issue.

S. 1076, which is a bill I introduced on April 30 of this year,
would amend the Immigration and Nationality Act to exempt non-
immigrant aliens entering the United States for the purpose of ag-
ricultural labor from the provisions of sections 212 and 214 of that
act, relating specifically to the establishment of the adverse effect
wage rates for nonimmigrant labor.

Should thi bill be enacted into law, it would effectively repeal
Federal regulations for adverse effect wage rates Which require
American farmers to paying higher wagesand that is the point,
Mr. Chairman, pay higher wagesto temporary foreign agricultur-
al workers than they do to their own local folks; namely, the do-
mestic farm labor. In my judgment the authority for this action
clearly, belongs to the Congress and in my judgment not the Feder-
al regulators.

Similar legislation, H.R. 2984, has been introduced in the House
of Representatives by my good friend and colleague, Congressman
Dan Daniel of Virginia. His bill is currently pending before the
Subcommittee on Immigration, Refugees and International Law of
the House Judiciary Committee.

In years past, many American farmers, including those in Vit..
ginitt, have hired foreign national's at required Federal wage rates
to harvest crops. They have taken this action because many domes-
tic farraworkers.do not desire- to _wark_in_certainjobs._ _

Virginia farmers have spent hundreds of thousands of dollars in
the last few years in the process of securing the employment of
qualified and able temporary foreign workers. The Department of
Labor requires farmers to nationally recruit domestic farmworkers
who are willing, ready, and able to do the often arduous and stren-
uous farm tasks required on the farm.

Only after the Department dejdes that domestic workers are
unable and unavailable for this work will it certify to the Immigra-
tion and Naturalization Service that domestic workers are not
available, thus authorizing the employment of temporary foreign
nationals.

The adverse effeat wage rate imposed by the Department of
Labor on our farmers is not achieving the Department's stated pur-
pose of "preventing the employment of these aliens from adversely
affr.cting the wages of similarly employed U.S. workers," since the
Department certifies that domestic workers are rot available.

As I have implied, the Labor Department establishes the adverse
effect wage rate for foreign farm labor through regulation rather
than through legislation, a fact which I find very trouoling.

In 1968, under the authority of section 214 of the Immigration
and Naturalization Act, the Department of Labor first began using
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the current methodology in determining the adverse effect wage
rate. The formula which the Department of Labor devised for es-
tablishing the adverse effect wage rate involves the averaging of all
earnings of all agricultural field hands and livestock workers in
each State in which foreign supplementary seasonal workers are
used. By this methodology, the Department of Labor establishes in
eachAState, on a State-by-State basis, a seasonal hourly wage rate
as the adverse effect wage rate.

On March 27, this year's 1981 adverse effect wage rate was calcu-
lated in such a way as to result in a $3.81 rate, which is a hefty 30
cents more than the wage last year and 46 cents higher than the
national minimum wage rate of $3.35, set as such in January of
this year. In other woruls, this is an 8.6-percent increase.

The intent of the regulations evidently is to induce the American
farmer to hire domestic agricultural labor at the standard mini-
mum wage rather than to import farm workers. This inducement is
the requirement under the Federal regulations that the farmer
must pay the alien workers more.

It is easy to see that the adverse effect is creating a devastating
effect on several important segments of the agricultural production
in Virginia, particularly those of tobacco and apple harvesting.
Many small growers may be drivn out of business by this illogical
and inequitable situation, which requires that the average hourly
wage rate for piece-rate-hired agricultural workers become the
minimum wage for users of temporary foreign workers.

That the adverse-effect wage rate sets an artificial wage rate
only for users of temporary foreign farmworkers is a point worth

'noting. No such rate is required to be paid by users of any other
temporary or permanent alien workers, with respect to which
noups the Department requires only that the prevailing wage rate
be paid.

The real irony is that temporary foreign farmworkers are the
only class of imported labor for any job that must, under Federal
regulations, be paid higher wages than domestic workers. In addi-
tion, any farmer who employs temporary foreign nationals must
pay all other employeeseven part-time domestic workersthe
same wage. This creates an inequitable situation of varying wages
paid to employees who may work on adjoining farms.

In other words, the farmer must pay a penalty in higher wages
for hiring foreign workers. That puts the farmer in a no-win situa-
tiol.. Because he cannot get enough domestic farm laborers to har-
vest his crops, he iS forced to use foreign agricultural workelt
the higher pay rate, creating a serious economic hardship in his ef-
forts to produce the highest quality and quantity of commodities at
reasonable prices for the consumer.

4 These regulations are a problem not only for the American
farmer, but for everyone, for they are artificially driving up the
cost of food at the supermarket in every American household. They
also create a certain disadvantage for the United States in interne-

e tional markets because of higher food prices.
Mr. Chairman, the regulations estoblishing these adverse effect

wage rates are unconscionable and must be abolished. Clearly,
other alternatives that this very committee is examining are pref-
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erable to the current status quo. I urge you and the members of
. this committee to seriously consider the merits of S. 1076.

And I thank you, Mr. Chairman.
' Senator SIMPSON. I thank you, Senator, and you may be assured
that we will be considering the aspects of your proposal.

'Do you have any figures, or if your staff could present us and we
could obtain that, too. There must have been a significant increase
in the numbers of H-2 workers brought into Virginia in the last 5
years. Would that be correct? That would likely be so.

Senator WARNER. I will get that figure. I
[The material referred to follows:]
Mr. Chairman, the Increase in H-2 workers has increased significantly in the past

live years. However, the total amount of H-2 workers in the Commonwealth of Vir-
ginia directly corresponds to the quality of tobacco and apple harvests Pach year, as v

well as to the availability of domestic workers (as previously discussed).
Only one county, Frederick County, retains H-2 workers for the purposes of apple

harvesting. In 197E1, the first year they retained the workers, there were 514; in
1977, 584, in 1978, 824, in 1979, 978 (a particularly good year for the apple crop); in
1980, 785; and in 1981, 808.

The tobacco Industry in Virginia is concentrated in southside, where a variety of
counties employ H-2 workers for tobacco picking. Since 19'19, the first year Virginia
retained H-2 workers, there have been a little more than 1,000 foreign nationals
working in the tobacco industry in Virginia.

I hopeothat these additional facts and figures adequately address your question

Senator SIMPSON. Are they mostly in tobacco?
Senator WARNER. Tobacco and apples.
Senator SIMPSON. The apple crop?
Senator WARNER. Yes, sir.
Mr. Chairman, I own an apple farm. As a matter of fact, I picked

apples on that farm 35 years ago as a boy for 8 cents a bushel. And
I know how hard it is to do that job. And regrettably, a lot of the
local folks just do not want to do it any more. So I can speak from
some firsthand knowledge.

Senator SIMPSON. That is a large cash crop in Virginia, is it not?
Senator WARNER. Very substantial.
Senator SIMPSON. Tobacco and apples?
Senator WARNER. Those are the principal areas.
Senator SIMPSON. Where the H-2 program has been used.
Well, that is very helpful to have that information, and that ad-

verse effect wage rate is a complex issue. And of all the States in
the Union of which it obviously has an impact, certainly it is
having the most bizarre impact in the State of Virginia. So we will
pursue it.

And I appreciate very much your testimony and we will be look-
ing forward to working with you as we form up the legislation.

nator WARNER. Mr. Chairman, I want to correct the record. I
said 30 and it was 43 years acro.

Senator SIMPSON. Well, the record will be so corrected. [Laugh- ,.

ter.] ,

Thank you, John.
Senator WARNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator SIMPSON. Let me make a suggestion. We are a little bit

ahead of schedule and there is a rollcall vote there. I may go take
that now and then we will come right back and take you, Dr.
Martin.
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Let me make sure that there is such a vote, so we will not inter-
rupt your testimony. And then we will go right on into our regular
time, and even accelerate our schedule a bit. So I would state that
the next witness on the H-2 program is Dr. Philip Martin of the,
University of California at Davis. And we will take a brief 10-
minute recess, and I will cast my vote and return and be back on
schedule. Thank you.

[Recess.]
Senator SIMPSON. The committee will come to order, and we look

forward to the testimony of Dr. Philip Martin. It is nice to see you,
sir.

STATEMENT OF DR. PHILIP MARTN, ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR OF
AGRICULTURAL ECONOMICS, UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA AT
DAVIS

Mr. MARTIN. I am Philip Martin, associate professor of agricul-
tural economics at the University of California at Davis.

I have one main point to make today. That main point is that
agriculture is at a crossroads. The farm-labor market is being
tugged in opposite directions. Some farmers across the country
have reformed their labor management systems to offer better jobs
to smaller numbers of Americans and legally present aliens. Other
farmers are relying on an increasingly illegal and therefore uncer-
tain labor supply, hired directly and through farm-labor contrac-
tors.

If public policy does not give a clear signal that the cheap alien
labor era is coming to an end, the farm-labor market will be tugged
downward, at least in specific areas, and the farm-labor problem
will continue to fester.

I want to stress the heterogeneity of American agriculture.
There are many agricultures and most have no farm-labor prob-
lem. Almost half the Nation's farm work involves tending livestock
and doing maintenance and repair work. Most of the hired farm
workers doing these jobs are white Americans. Alien workers, legal
and illegal, are concentrated in the seasonal harvesting of fruits
and vegetables.

There is no general shortage of labor in fruit and vegetable agri-
culture. Instead, there are specific shortages of labor. California
has microclimates that produce dramatic weather changes in areas
that are only 30 miles apart. Similarly, the State's agriculture has
a series of microlabor markets. Some crops and areas have ample
supplies of mostly legal harvest workers, Or example, lettuce and
grapes use mostly legal harvest workers.

Other crops, like citrus, have legal and illegal workers working
side by side or on adjoining farms. Some crops, for example raisins
and olives, rely mostly on illegal workers. Reasons for this crop by
crop variance in dependence on illegal aliens are going to get closer
scrutiny in a proposed University of California research project.

.It appears that growers who would face massive losses if their
labor supplies were interrupted, perhaps because the crop cannot
be stored in the field, can and will change their labor management
systems to maintain a legal work force.
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The existence of farmers who express no need for alien workers
and who privately oppose a large-scale guest worker program
shows that there is an alternative to alien labor in agriculture. The
policy questions facing the Congress are whether to end depend-
ence on alien labor in agriculture and how to phase out or improve
the-administration of the temporary worker programs that might
remain.

The written testimony briefly farmwork force and outlines the
farm labor problem. I will summarize it and then answer questions
on the situation in California.

Most of the Nation's formwork is done by the Nation's 2.5 mil-
lion farmers and their families. During an average week, there are
about 1.3 million jobs for hired farmworkers. Some jobs are filled
by one person all year, for example, people who work on dairies
and feedlots. But many harvest jobs are filled by several persons
within just several months.

The average job slot on a farm is filled by two people, and that
gives a total annual hired farmwork force of about 2.6 million r-
sons. That 2.6 million has not changed much since the late 19 O's.

There are three important concepts in farm labor statistics. The
first is how many hours of work are done; second, how many job
slots are available to hired farmwotkers; and third, how many
people fill those job slots.

Most hours of formwork are done by farmers. If the 4.6 billion
hours of work that are needed on farms each year were done by
full-time people, the total number of people in agriculture would be
about 2.3 million. But the total number of people doing farmwork,
farmers and hired workers, is more than twice that full-time equiv-
alent, because many farmers and farmworkers do nonfarmwork
and because many farmworkers do not work year round.

If we make some estimates about how long the average farmer
works, we would find that about 60 percent of all the Nation's
farmwork is probably done by farmers, the picture goes something
like this. Just as about 10 percent of all farms account for about 69
percent of all farm sales, so a minority of all farmers do most of
the Nation's formwork.

The farmworker story is similar. The picture that emerges from
farm labor statistics indicates that a great variety of people share
the "farmworker" label. The often white, year-round segment con-
tributes most of the total hours done by hired farmworkers.

The more ethnic seasonal work force is hard to summarize. Some
seasonal workers are usually employed in nonfarm jobs. b do sea-
sonal formwork because they like to work outdoors, '..y are on
temporary or seasonal layoffs from their regular job ,. because
they earn high wages for doing farmwork. Some se inal farm-
workers want to work only 6 or 8 months each yea,. However,
other seasonal workers strugyle to maintain themselves with a
series of farm and nonfarm Jobs and would welcome year-round
farm or nonfarm jobs. The casual work force that works less than 3
months during the year includes a variety of people, including stu-
dents, housewives, retired persons, and a variety of other persons.

The major farm labor problem is the need for a large number of
short-term workers. Most farmers need large seasonal work crews
and never considered seasonality an insurmountable problem be.
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cause they assumed that a labor force able to accommodate itself to
seasonal labor requirements would always exist.

However, society has come to the conclusion that a farm work-
force of such dimensions or such magnitude cannot earn incomes
that meet or exceed minimal standards. The American dilemma is
whether and how to assure farmers enough labor to produce their
crops cheaply and to enable farm workers to earn incomes high
enough to satisfy minimal living standards.

Most farmers want a reserve army of workers because most
farmers simply discharge their workers when the harvest is com-
pleted. The next season, workers must search anew for a series pf
jobs while farmers worry if harvest workers will be available. Since
workers sometimes live in another State, distance compounds the
matching problem. Traditional labor-management practices in-
crease uncertainties for both fatimers and workers.

These statistics paint a picture which shows that the farm labor
market is now more heterogeneous than ever before Some farmers
have adopted labor-management systems that encourage workers
to stay with them, things like written personnel policies, training
and advancement opportunities, and high wages and fringe bene-
fits.

However, many farmers still continue to expect a crew of un-
skilled workers to appear at harvest time. These farmers cannot or
will not revise their labor systems to attract and keep qualified
American workers. These farmers argue the alien labor is the
only way to assure Americans a steady supply of low-cost food.

The basic problem with making legal and illegal alien farm
workers available is that aliens permit farmers to expand produc-
tion beyond levels that can be staffed with American workers will-
ing_ to work at prevailing wages. The H-2 program for apple har-
vesters illustrates the general- aliefi -15b-or-problbiiiMusta-pple
growers have no system to recruit farm workers. All harvesters are
paid piece rates and those workers who are unable to pick fast
enough to earn at least the minimum wage are terminated.

The H-2 program is a labor recruitment system that guarantees
qualified harvesters to apple growers. Without alien workers, apple
production would decline for at least a few years until farmers re-
cruited and trained other workers or switched to mechanical har-
vesting. However, the availability of alien workers encourages
farmers to plant more apple trees and not really worry about get-
ting harvest workers.

The apple story illustrates the main problem with all guest
worker programs. the alien workers are a subsidy to their employ-
ers. Farmers would have to pry more to Americans if they wanted
to continue growing crops that now require alien workers. If the
Government guarantees farmers an alien labor supply, the farm

4 labor market is distorted, making it difficult to end dependence on
alien workers.

For example, the continued availability of legal and illegal alien
apple harvest workers has slowed the switch to dwarf apple trees,
whose fruit can be picked without ladders, insuring a future need
for alien apple pickers.

It is always easy to find an emergency harvest justification to
admit alien workers, but it is very hard to terminate an alien
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worker program after aliens become the main source of ..)or for
selected farmers. ,

Farmers now get a variety of subsidies in the form of tax conces-
sions, interest concessions, some direct cash payments and some
import protection The alien labor issue raises the question as to
whether or not farmers should also get the wage subsidy that
comes with alien workers.

I think that the longrun cost of a large-scale alien labor program
to farm workers, to farmers, to agriculture, and society at large
outweighs the shortrun benefits such a program promises. Instead
of a large-scale progrr m, I recommend that the H-2 program be
modified to admit limited numbers of aliens on a crop and area
basis The problem, of course, is still going to be to figure out how
to make H-2 program transitional.

The 1950's witnessed a decade of migration from the farm to the
city The 1960's began the process of including farm labor in social
welfare legislation, eroding the differences between farm and non-
farm labor markets. The 1970's saw the beginnings of government
sanctioned union activity and public and private efforts to upgrade
farm jobs.

The central question in the 1980s is what role alien labor is
going to play in agriculture If we continue to employ legal and tol-
erate illegal alien workers in agriculture, we will enlarge the
wedge which is now separating farm and nonfarm labor markets.

Thank you.
(The prepared statement of Dr. Martin follows1

0 ~
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF DR. PHILIP MARTIN

421 Philip Martin, Associate Professor of Agricultural Economics at

University of California, Davis. My mein point today is that agriculture is

at a crossroads. The farm labor market is being tugged in opposite

directions. Some farmers have reforsed their labor management systems to

offer better jobe to *mailer numbers of Americans and legally present aliens.

Other farmers are relying aft an increasingly illegal and therefore uncertain

lsbor supply, hired directly and through farm labor contractors. If public

policy does not give a clear signal that 'the cheap alien labor era is mains

to an end, the fare labor market will be tugged downward, and the farm labor

problem will continue to fester.

I want to streso the heterogeneity of American agriculture. There are

many agriculture., and most have no farm labor problem. Almost half of the

nation's farmwork in;olvp tending livestock and doing maintenance and repair

work. Most of the hired farmworkers doing these jobs are white Americans.

Alien workerslegal and illegal--are concentrated in the seasonal harvesting

of fruits and vegetables.

There is no general shortage of labor in fruit and vegetable agriculture.

insisal, there Art specific shortages. Caliiornia his mIcroclimates that

produce dramatic weather changes in aaaaa only 30 miles apart. Sieilarly, the

state's agriculture has a series of micrOlabor markets. Some crops and areas

have ample supplies of mostly legal harvest worker., e.g., lettuce and grapes.

In other crops like citrus, legal and illegal workers work side-by-side

or on adjoinink farms. Some crope--raisins and olivesrely on illegal

workers. Reasons for this crop-by-crop variance in dependence on illegal

aliens will get closer scrutiny in a proposed University of California, Davis

research project. However, It appears that growers who face massive losses if

their labor supplies are interrupted (becXuse the crop cannot be stored in the

field) can and will change thqir labor aanagement systems to maintain a legal

workforce.

4 The existence of farmers who express no need for alien workers and who

privately oppose a large-scale gueatworkar program shows that there is an

alternative to alien labor in agriculture. The policy questions facing the



Contrails are whether to end dependence on alien labor in agriculture and how

to phese-out or'imprever the adainistration of temporary worker programs. This

estilony briefly surveys the farm workforce, outlines the farm labor problem,

discusies alien labor issues, and concludes that an explicitly transitional

guestworker program is the most that can be justified if the nation is ever

gding to end its dependence on alien labor.

Who Doss Farmworkt

Host of the nation's formwork is done by the nation's 2.5 million fervors

andotheir families. During an "average" week, there sre about 1.3 uillion

jobs for hired faruworkers. Some farm jobe are filled by one person all year

long--e.g.., dairy and feedlot workersbut many harvest jobs are filled by

several persons within just two months. The average "job slot" on a farm is

filled by two workers, for a total annual hired farm workforce of about

2.6 million persons. The total number of hired farnworkers has been stable

since the late 1960's.

TO understand the div.rv.ty of people in agriculture, it is important to

distinguish three concept.: hours workod,, job slots available to hired

farmworkers, and the number of persons actually hired to fill these job slot..

About 4.6 billion hours of work are performed on America's farms each year.

If that work tore done by full-time people working 2,000 hours each, a total

of 2.3 million people would be employed in agriculture. But the total nunber

of people doing faral4ork (farmers and hired workers) is more than twice this

full-tims equivalent because many farmers and farmworkers also take nonfarm

jobs and because uany faraworkers do not work year-round.

If we assume that only half the 2.5 aillion farmers average 2,000 hours'

of formwork *itch, then about 60 percent of all the nation's formwork is done

by farmers. Just as 10 percent of allfarma account for 69 percent of all

fare sales, so a ainority of the nation's faruers do soot of the nation's

farmwork.

The same story of a uinority of workers doing nost of the work emerges if

we examine the hired fare workforce. ?fatly hired labor needs are seasonal.

During peak harvest periods, the hired farm workforce doubles or triples in

farm areas. Turnoved is enoruous. One farmer report.d that he hired 200

individuals in one uonth to keep A 25-person Work crew staffed. This ratio of

2 6 ,
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eight workers to keep one job filled during Ode month is an extreme

illustration of the large number of persons who do son* farawork. If the

U. S. Aray experienced the same turnover, the entire population would have to

serve at soma ties during the year to keep the Army's strength at about

2.3 million.

The picture that ;merges from foam labor statistics indicates that

greet variety of people share the "faraworker label. The often white,

year-round segment contributes most of the total hours done by hired

farmworkers. The more ethnic seasonal workforce is hard to summarise. Some

seasonal workers are usually esployed in nonfarm jobs but do seasonal fatm

Jobe because they like to work outdoors, they are on tesporary or seasonal

layoffs from their "regular jobs, or because they earn high wages for doing

farework. Some seasonal farmworkers want to work only six to eight months

each year. However, other seasonal workers struggle to maintain thesselves

with a series of fare and nonfars job and would welcome year-round farm or

nonfarm jobs. The casual workforce that works less than three months during

the year includes students, housewives, retired persons, and a variety of

other persons.

The Farm Labor Problem

The farm labor problem arises from the need for a large number of

short-ters workers. The farmers that need large seasonal work crews never

considered seasonality an insurmountable probles because they assumed that a

labor force able to accoamodate itself to seamonal labor requirements would

always exist. However, society has come to the conclusion that a farm

workforce of such dimensions cannot earn incomes that meet or exceed minimal

standards. The American dilemma is whether and how to assure farmers enough

labor to produce their crops cheaply and to enable fareworkers to earn incomes

high enough to satisfy minimum living standards.

Many Careers would like to hire only professional faraworkers. However,

most farmers are "too small" or offer jobs "too seasonal" to raise wages and

improve working conditions enough to attract and keep farmworkers.

Feramrs' associations, thm Employment Service, and farm labor contraCtors

still fail to match workers and farm jobs quickly. Since sany harvest jobs

26 .3
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require few skills, formats try to employ everyone who wants to work,

including workers with few other employment opportunities. lAw fareworker

incomes are the result of many people working part-year at low wages.

The vicious circle of easooplity, competitive markets, and low wages

perpetuates itself. farmers must cops with the uncertainties of nature and

markets for their crop.. farmers appeal to government and the public for more

workers by arguing that they can loss an entire year's income if their crops

are not harvested, a loss that raises their costs and possibly food prices.

If the farm labor pool is not replenished with American or foreign workers,

these farmers argue, some profitable crops will migrate to Mexico and other

developing nations, eliminating both harvest jobs and well-paid food

processing jobs in the United States.

farmers want reserve army of workers because most farmers simply

discharge their worker, when :he harvest is completed. The next season,

workers must search anew for series of jobs while farmers worry if harvest

workers will be available. Since workers sometimes live in another state,

distance compounds the uncertainty of farmer. and workers. Traditional

labor-management practices mean uncertainty for both farmers and workers.

Soma farmers have restructured their labor management systems to assure

corps of returning farmworkers each year. These farmers believe that farm

labor is often wasted today because it is "too cheap." An employer

association in California discovered that professionsl lemon harvesters were

threo times more efficient than workers drawn randomly from the reserve labor

pool. In 15 years, it reduced the total number of pickers hired from 8,000 to

900 and increased the earnings of the remaining farmworkel

Reforming agriculture's labor management system will require wage

increases. However, reform will also require the development of labor

management practices that provide farmers with an assured labor supply and job

security for workers. Large commercial farmers can most easily offer the

wages and job security that professional farmworkers want.

The nation's food system is at a crossroads. Several parts of the food

system were built on a chsap labor supply that is becoming more illegal and

less certain. Host farmers are buffeted by so many uncertainties that they

refuse to consider a new labor supply uncertainty. These farmers urge

2 6
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reliance on alien workers to meet seasonal labor needs, a policy that will

drive an even larger wedge between fans and nonfarm jobs.

Conclusions

The farm labor merket is more heterogeneous than ever before. Some

farmers have adopted labor management systesa thst encourage workers to stay

with them: written personnel policies, training ad advancement

opportunities, and high wages and fringe benefits. However, many farmers

continue to expect a crew of unskilled workers to appear at harvest time.

These farmers cannot or will not revise their labor management systems to

attract and keep qualified American workers. These farmers argue that alien

workers are the only way to assure Americans a steady supply of low-cost food.

The availability of legal and illegal alien faraworkers has encouraged

farmers to xpand production beyond levels that can be stelffed with American

workers willing to vork at prevailing wages. The 9-2 program for apple

harvesters illustrates the general alien labor problem. Most apple growers

have no system to recruit farmvorkers. All harvesters are paid piecerates,

and workers unable to pick fast enough to earn at least the ainimum wage are

terminated.

The 9-2 program is a labor recruitment system that guarantees qualified

harvesters to apple growers. Without alien workers, apple production would

decline for at least a few years until farmer, recruited and trained other

workers or switched to mechanical harvesting. However, the_availability of

alien workers encourages farmers to plant more apple trees and not worry about

jetting the harvest workers.

Alien labor is a substitute for an'effective Employment Service to ritch

workers end jobs. The availability of aliens also slows the diffusion of the

labor management systems needed to attract and keep good workers the
a

development and diffusion of labor-saving innovations in agriculture.

The aain problem with all guestworker programs is that alien workers are

a wage subsidy to their employers--farsers would have to pay Americans more if

they wanted to continue growing crops that now require alien workers, if the

U. S. government guarantees farsers an alien labor iupply, the farm labor

market is distorted, asking it difficult to end dependence on alien workers.

For example, the continued availability of legal and illegal alien apple

2 6
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harvest workers has slowed the switch to dwarf apple trees (whose fruit can be

picked without ladders) end sechanical apple harvesters, ensuring a future

used for alien apple pickers. It is easy to find an esergency harvest

justification to admit alien workers, but it is vary bard to terminate an

alien worker program after aliens become the main source of labor for selected

farmers.

Farmers now get a variety of tax and interest subsidies, soot direct cash

payments, and sale import protection. The policy question is whether farmers

should also get the wage subsidy that comes with alien workers. I believe the

long-run costs of a large...scale alien labor prograa to farmworkers,

agriculture, and society outweigh the short-term benefits alien workers

provide. Instead of a large-scale guestworker program, I recommend that the

II-2 program be streamlined to admit limited numbers of aliens on a crop and

area basis.

locals* labor needs differ froe crop to crop and each crop has its own

harvest piecerate system, the 11-2 labor program should be sensiive to

differences between crops. ?or example, Instead of setting a single statewide

adverse effect wage rate, these crop differences would suggest that regulation

focus on each crop's piecerates. Instead of certifying the labor needs of

individual farmers, it may be more efficient to examine labor needs on a crop

and arta basis and th,n encourage alien worker recruitment through an employer

association. The employer association is more likely to hire professional

personnel manager and could be denied access to alien vorkers if its farmer

members violated labor and immigration laws. I recognize that some of the

'bad apples" will violate these laws, but public And private enforcement

promises to reduce violations.

The 1950's witnessed a decade of migration from the fare to the city.

The 1960's began the process of including fare labor In social welfare

legislation, eroding the differences between farm and nonfare labor markets.

The 1970's saw the beginnings of government sanctioned union activity ead

public and private efforts to upgrade farm joba. The central question facing

the nation in the 1980s is whether illegal immigration should be stopped and

the alien reserve army reduced. If we antinue to employ legal and tolerate

illegal alien workers in agriculture, we will enlarge Che wedge that now

separates farm and nonfarm labor markets.

2 6 j
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Appendix

I would like to offer KIM general impressions of the farm labor market:

- There are mia agricultures, and most have no labor problems.

- There ere many people who share the label farmwrrker--just as a minority

of farmers sell most farm products, so minority of hired farmworkers

de most of the hours of hired farmwoik done.

- 'Personnel administration is complex.

There is enormous turnover in the farm labor force. Host farmers hire

everyone who shows up at harvest time and let workers supervise

themselves with piecerates.

- Wages are coaplex. Host workers are guaranteed the minimum wage, but

workers know that th;ir efforts end piecerates determine daily

earnings. In citrus, these piecerates depend on the height of the

tree. tha Average yield, and the size of the fruit.

Harvest uorkers are often idle, waiting for trees and fruii to dry

or waiting between picks or until the processor can handle the crop.

Some harvest workers are housed by growers. Because workers average

neven or eight hours per day, the labor camps have all the

problems essociated with high-density housing for ycung single

males.

- The old myth was that a hired farmworker could save enough money to

become a farmer. Today, some hired farmvorkers leave the harvest

after 15 to 20 years. The ambitious ones become farm labor

contractors or foremen. Others take nonharvest jobs in agriculture

or nonfarm jobs. The important point is that virtually no farmworker

sees harvest work as lifetime career.
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Senator SIMPSON. Thank you veiy much, Dr. Martin. That is very
provocative material there that you shared with us. And you state
that alien labor is a substitute for an effective employment service
to match workers and jobs.

Do you have any recommendations for us as to how to improve
the effectiveness of the employment service in recruiting U.S.
workers?

Mr. MARTIN. I wish I did. The main problem now seems to be
that there was in 1973 a consent decree signed by the Department
of Labor, and Judge Ritchiethe Judge Ritchie court order, which
requires the employment service to tell farmworkers about non-
farm opportunities. Because of that there is an awful lot of suspi-
cion, both by farmworkers and farmers, of the employment service.
In other words, few people consider it a legitimate matching device
any more.

There are two or three problems. First of all, farmers must really
want farmworkers of the type that the employment service can de-
liver, and oftentimes those workers do not work out. Of every 10
who are referred, maybe only 2 or 3 stay, and they may not stay a
whole season. So one problem has to be recognition of the fact that
the employment service is not going to produce the same quality of
workers as an alien labor program.

The second may be to try to separate within the Department of
Labor the employment and training services from the matching
service, because it is clear that a lot of the suspicion of the employ-
ment service comes from farmers who think that the employment
service will wind up taking their workers away. Both training and
information are legitimate functions. But mixing the two has not
really worked to anyone's benefit, or at least not so far. It has
caused as many problems as it has solved.

Senator SIMPSON. You state in your view that the alien labor
constitutes a subsidy to employers who hire foreign workers. And
we know that there are other Government subsidies to agriculture,
certainly. Those have become roller clear to us, if they were not
before, in our struggle with regard to the budget and various pro-
grams within the agriculture sector. So they are certainly there,
and you do describe it as a subsidy.

Are you saying that it should remain in there, or that we should
refer to it as a subsidy so that we at least are honestly addressing
it? Or should we continue to have it and define it as such al;c1
define it with regard to the H-2 program? A little bit more infor-
mation there, please, would be of help.

Mr. MARTIN. My main point is just to recognize that it is a subsi-
dy. Farmers would have to pay more if aliens were not available.

The main policy question is, should you treat agriculture differ-
ently from other industries. For example, if General Motors built
an assembly plant, let us say in Wyoming, and advertised for work-
ers at the UAW wage of $11.50 or at the minimum wage and not
enough people showed up, and then it came to the Department of
Labor and said: Well, we have advertised, we have tried, and not
enough people showed up. We need 1,000 and we only have 100
workers. The question would be, would we let General Motors
admit aliens to fill those jobs because it may be they would have to '
pay $15 to induce people to move to Wyoming.

A
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In that case, we would say no, because capital is mobile. Capital
can go anywhere and build a plant. And so we would tell GM it
made a planning error.

Land is not mobile, but it does have alternative uses. So the
main point I am making about the alien labor subsidy is that farm-
ers who grow apples in remote areas make more money per acre
growing apples than they would if they grew something else, but
their land does have an alternative use.

I think that the main problem in agriculture is to figure out how
to target selective subsidies, and so I could see a role for an alien
labor program. I think the H-2 program should remain and be
streamlined, but that it should be recognized that any large-scale
program is going to introducing another large-scale subsidy. As it
now stands, the H-2 program is not a large subsidy.

And if one had to rank the uses of H-2's now on a kind of prior-
ity basis, it would seem to me that you could rank the woods people
and the sheep slightly higherthey are small programs that may
eventually terminate. You can rank sugar as something that even-
tually will be terminated when wages get high enough to encour-
age a switch to mechanical harvesting.

But the II-2 apple program is one that I think illustrates what
can happen when you guarantee a labor supply over time, because
engineers tell me that if there were no alien workers there would
be much more mechanical picking. But it would r_iquire farmers to
coordinate harvesting very closely with the processing plants,
something that fariners do not have to do when applies are picked
by hand.

So the point is, that land has alternative uses. H-2 workers are a
wage subsidy. The question is how big a subsidy to make this, and
my preference would be to keep it small and selectiv e, as opposed
to large and general.

Senator SIMPSON. So if you were to design a transitional guest
worker program which would gradually hope to end dependence on
alien labor during the period when the new enforcement measures
are being put in place with regard to illegal immigration, how
might you advise us to structure it so that in fact it would be self-
term inat ing?

Mr. MARTIN. The transitional guest worker program that I think
would work best for agriculture is transitional amnesty, in other
words, give visas that allow people to enter and leave the country,
and at the end of 2 or 3 years permit those people to convert to
permanent resident alien status. That would ease the shock of a
quick cutoff of alien workers.

On the H-2 program, what I would do is get rid of the State by
State adverse effect wage rate and instead set sort of an adverse
effect piece rate, which would be more sensitive to local conditions
because things vary so much crop by crop and because most people
are paid piece rates, I would try to tailor the AEWR to each crop
and area.

Th, second thing I would do is reduce the lengthy certification
procedure and substitute for it either a fee that is linked to the du-
ration of the work visa or a payroll tax.

I would encourage employer associations to do the recruitment,
to get the association to help enforce labor standards and immigra-
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turn laws. In other words, if you talk to the growers in California,
they recognize that there are going to be some bad apples, as it
were, among their tnembers, and they know who they are and they
can enforce the rules better than any amount of regulation can,

If you would run certification through those associations and
then, with the threat of taking away all alien workers if more than
5 or 10 percent of the members were found to violate labor laws,
you may have a more efficient way of enforcing standards than
what we now have.

Senator SIMPSON. Certainly I think you might agree, and indicate
if you do or do not, that we have the testimony from the Depart-
ment of Agriculture that the U.S. migrant farmworker population
has come down from 400,000 to 200,000 in 10 years, and that there
are 300,000 to 500,000 illegal migrant' farmworkers.

And certainly the assessment is then clear, is it not, that we
have a labor market or a labor market sector which is predomi-
nantly illegal? Do you think that is a true statement? :

Mr. MARTIN. In agriculture?
Senator SIMPSON. That we have a labor market sector which is

predominantly illegal; would that be so?
Mr. MARTIN. There are some crops in some areas where the work

force is predominantly illegal. But remember that most farmers
and most farmworkers put in most hours of work tending livestock

. or doing the repair and maintenance and these people are by and
large legal.

What I am trying to say is that there is no general illegal alien
problem in agriculture. There are specific illegal alien problems in
agriculture, even within fruit and vegetable agriculture, where
most of the illegals in agriculture are concentrated some crops use
them and some do not.

The best example I have is the lettuce farmer who told me he
uses no illegals to harvest lettuce but`does use illegals to harvest
other vegetables. The profits are high enough in lettuce to justify
using an all-legal work force, and average harvest wages on his
farm were $15 an hour.

Those kinds of differences are hard to capture in a uniform
hourly AEWR. That is my main point. Agriculture is heteroge-
neous. You of course do not hear from the side of agriculture that
does not need alien labor. They are not really worried about it. You
hear from the side that does.

It strikes me that the overwhelming silent majority is getting
along without alien labor, and it would be interesting to know why
some farmers need aliens and some do not, even when the work
seems very similar.

Senator SIMPSON. I think the clear distinction would be is that,
what I am saying is that the migrant farmworker population I
think is an illegal, predominantly illegal, the migrant farmworker.

Mr. MARTIN. You have to interpret all of these statistics with an
awful lot of caution. In California we had the State read all the
social security numbers on which farmers paid unemployment in-
surance taxes and they came up with 600,000 separate workers, in-
stead of roughly 220,000 which the State has been reporting.

So there are a lot more individuals out there doing farmwork
than what we thought. Migrancy is defined as just having resi-
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dence in one county and working and staying overnight in another.
There is a lot of artificial migrancy in California, because a fair
number of workers zross county lines in order to live in public mi-
grant housing, where they pay very low rents. So there is a lot of
migrancy among legal domestic workers.

No one can make an accurate assessment as to whether or not
most of there migrants are legal or illegal The point is they are
very heterogeneous. They have many motives for migrating, and so
far as I know there is not enough information to make a judgment
one way or the other.

Senator SIMPSON. Well, I thank you very much for your ver,
helpful linaterial which you have given us to process Thank you,
doctor.

The next panel has to do with nonimmigrants and is an adminis-
tration panel which consists of. Doris Meissnerand I believe she
has been detained. But we do have Diego Asencio, the Assistant
Secretary for Consular Affairs of the Department of State. And if it
is appropriate with'you, sir, we will proceed to hear your testimo-
ny. And when Ms. Meissner comes we will just haVe her come right
to the table and join you.

It is always good to see you, and it is always even more appropri-
ate to hear the things that you share with us with your back-
ground, and I appreciate it.

STATEMENT OF DIEGO ASENCIO, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR
CONSULAR AFFAIRS, DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Mr. ASENCIO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And again, with your
permission I would submit my prepared statement for the record
and give you a quick summary.

Senator SIMPSON. Without objection.
Mr. AsENclo. Of course, what I am selling today is the nonimmi-

grant visa waiver bill. I am advocating this from various points of
view. One, this bill is a means of relieving the enormous pressures
that arise on the visa line where, as a result of an ever-increasing
spiral of workload, people wanting to come te ,he United States,
people from countries where we have traditional:-- not hal a prob-
lem either of visa issuance or visa abuse, nevertheies require sub-
stantial resources to process.

The waiver bill would also bring great advantages in facilitating
legitimate legal travel, and it would contribute quite beneficially to
our travel and tourism industry and would have a good effect on
our balance of payments, and would have a very good effect on our
relationships with a number of countries where we already have
these privileges going the other way.

We consider this, that is the nonimmigrant visa for certain se-
lected countries, an unnecessary barrier to travel. I am convinced
that if we do go for a visa waiver that we would have enormous
savings, not only the initial savings which amounts to 121 posi-
tions, which is not inconsiderable, but also the increasing savings
year by year as the visa demand increases.

And we consider that in effect this is not only an important ap-
proachthe waiver billbut also a necessary one.
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I would also like to just momentarily touch on another aspect,
that is problems having to do with fraud in our consular function.
To put the thing in perspective, in our fiscal year 1980 we proc-
essed 455,355 immigrant visas and 7,776,000 nonimmigrant visas.
This was at a resource cost of some 484 man-years of consular offi-
cer time and 1,274 man-years of foreign service national employee
time.

I have gone in my prepared statement in some detail concerning
the adjudication process in the event there might be some question
on how we go about this.

I want to emphasize our commitment to eliminating fraud and
recognizing our continuing obligation, particularly from the De-
partmental point of view, to assist consular officers in combating
fraud. But if I could just review the adjudication process.

The decision tc issue or refuse a visa is based on a consular offi-
cer's reasoned assessment of an applicant's intentions. Consular of-
ficers spend hours every day interviewing applinants, not only to
analyze their situation but also to consider it within its applicable
cultural, economic and political setting, which plays a major role in
the adjudicative process.

We undertake a number of measures to try to limit the aspect of
fraud. Training of course is one of the most essential of these. In
addition to the regular courses, we also have instituted a system of
antifraud workshops, in effect traveling antifraud experts who go
around to specific,areas where this sort of technical ability is neces-
sary and training people.

We have also made our visa as tamper-proof as possible. We are
in the process of instituting a counterfoil system. We have devel-
oped a consular antifraud handbook. We are doing everything we
possibly can in this area, most recently with the establishment of a
specific five-man office in our visa office to work on this particular
problem.

Having said all of this and recognizing the arrival of Ms.
Meissner, I thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator SIMPSON. If you have any desire to summarize that any
further, please do so.

Mr. ASENCIO. No, Mr. Chairman. I just would like to make the
point that we believe that we are doing a good job in the antifraud
area under very difficult circumstances, and that we are not only
doing a good job, we are getting better at it. And I think this is an
area of which we can be reasonably proud.

Senator SIMPSON. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Asencio follows:]

27A
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. DIEGO C. ASENCIO

Mr. Chairman:

I am pleased to appear before this body today to discuss

matters related to the entry of nog:immigrants into the United

States. My presentation will be in two interrelated parts.

First, I will briefly discuss our proposal to waive the nonimmi-

grant visa (NIV) requirement for nationals of certain countries.

Secondly, I will discuss ways in which we deal with the problem of

fraud in nonimmigrant visa applications.

Proposed NIV Waiver

Our proposed Nonimmigrant Visa Waiver bill would amend the

Immigration and Nationality Act (INA) to authorize the Attorney

General and the Secretary of State to waive the nonimmigrant visa

i
requirement on a reciprocal basis for short-term business and

tourist visitors who are citizens of countries with the best

record of compliance with our immigration laws. The rise in

standards of living in Western Europe and certain other countries

such as Japan, the comparative reduction of international air

fares, and (until recently) the decline of the dollar relative to

other hard currencies, have all contributed to a phenomenal In-

crease in tourist travel to the United States. Experience has

shown that risitors from many of these countries have posed the

fewest enf6tement problems in terms of our immigration laws. As

a result, we are in the position of devoting an ever-increasing

effort to processing growing numbers of visitor visa applications

by applicants whose qualifications are rarely in doubt.

Eliminating the visa requirement for a large number of legiti-

mate travellers would enable us to make more rational use of our

trained and experienced personnel. It would also promote better

9 7
.c., 44
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relations with some of our closest allies and other friendly

nations around the world. Many countries, including those in

Western Europe which benefit most from tourism, have no tourist

visa requirements for Americans and many other nationals.

By eliminating this unnecessary barrier to travel, and the

least essential nonimmigrant visa issuance work by consular per-

sonnel abroad, we would be able to assign our.consular officers

more efficiently and rationally to highest priority tasks, thus

promoting economy and efficiency in a period of severe budget and

personnel constraints. By making travel to the United States

simpler and easier, we would increase its volume and contribute to

improving out balance of payments. /By maintaining appropriate

safeguards, we would continue to scceen those persons posing

security or other concerns to the U.S.

I want to make a special point of the fact that our NIV waiver

proposal would not alter essential statutory and other safeguards

relating to entry of foreigners into the United States. It limits

the waiver to nationals of countries that have not posed a

nificant enforcement problem, requires an annual review to ensure

their continuing eligibility, and would be supported by procedures

to refuse entry to undesirable persons. The ineligibility re-

quirements of the INA would remain in foice, and the Department of

Justice has informed us there is no objection to the proposal from

the appropriate domestic security agencies.

Successful implementation of an NIV Waiver Bill pivots on the

existence of a mechanism for determining the continued eligibility

of qualifying countries. The Department of State has developed a

proposed system concept for this purpose, which has been presented

to the Immigration and Natuialization Service (INS) for evaluation.

2 7 J
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The proposed NIV Waiver System Concept relies mainly on a

machine-readable INS arrival/departure form to be completed by the

traveling alien and collected by the airlines. This computer-

supported system would enable /NS to quickly and automatically

match departure forms with previously submitted arrival forms in

an economical manner. The system would thus provide tO efficient

and cost-effective way to verify if visitors from eligible coun-

tries have overstayed the 90-day period during which they had been

authorized to be in the United States. However, it is not de-

signed to track aliens as they travel within the United States.

The principal elements of the proposed concept are: it can be

implemented with existing technology; it can be operational within

a reasonable time frame; and it can potentially be expanded for

the purpose of monitoring the arrival and departure of all aliens

entering the United States by air. This could serve a variety of

enforcement as well as tourism market analysis and development

purposes.

Fraud Problems

While many consular officers at smaller Foreign Service posts

must perform several or all consular functions, many of our con-

sular personnel are primarily engaged in visa work. Under the

Immigration and Nationality Act, as amended, Foreign Service per-

sonnel holding consular commissions are responsible for granting

or refusing both immigrant and nonimmigrant visas to foreigners

seeking entry into the United States. This responsibility is of

great importance, both in terMs of both national Interests and

allocation of resources. In FY 1980, for example, approximately

455,355 immigrant and 7,777,000 nonimmigraGt visa caSes were

processed, at a resource cost of some 484 man-years of consular

officer time and 1,274 man-years of Foreign Service natiOnal

employee time.

2 7
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In recent years, visa work has become more diffitult because

of three factors; first, the United States is a nation of well-

known freedom and opportunity. Political volatility and economic

disruption elsewhere inevitably lead millions to seek entry4060.the

U.S. for temporary or permanent residence; second, the rapidly

expanding and highly seasonal number of,nonimmigrant visa applica-

tions! and third, the increasing prevalence of fraudulent prac-

tices and documents. I would like to expand on the last factor.

The typical alien discovered wqrking illegally in the United

States normally comes from a country that is experiencing' serious

economic difficulties. In general, the prevalence of visa fraud

is tueled by the same political, social, and economic factors that

motivate the entry of undocumented aliens to the United States,

with the added dimension of geography and distance. The alien

fr n a country which is contiguous (or rearly so) with the United

States usually finds it easier to enter the United States illegal-

ly than to obtain an expensive travel document and begin an un-

familiar and uncertain visa process. Our major nonimmigrant visa

fraud areas, however, are those in which the visa is an essential

element to the entry

Many Caribbean nations, dome Central and South American coun-

tries, and several countries in the Far East account for'the great

majority of nonimmigrant visa fraud cases. However, many visa

fraud problems are also surfacing in the Indian subcontinent and

in Africa. 0

Visa fraud associated with immigrant visas yaws from that of

%
nonimmigrant visas in that it concentrates on establishing en-

titlement to status through documentaryeviAence. Tlie problem of

fraudulent documents in most high-fiaud areas is two-fold; the

absence of reliablercivil documents on a national or state level,

27j
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and the easy availability of spurious "authenticated" documents at

lower echelons of local bureaucracies. Immigrant visa fraud is a

general problem with occurrences on every continent.

Department's Anti-Fraud Program

The principal elements of the Department's anti-fraud program ,

involve officer training, support of anti-fraud operations at

overseas posts, and an active liaison process 0 the Departpent to

coordinate our activities with other U.S. government agencies,

foreign governments, and interested parties in,the.private sector.

During their initial consular training at the Foreign Service
0

Institute, consular officers are made aware of ways in which visa

applicants will attempt to misrepresent or conceal facts relating

to their qualification for vi:a status or their possible excluda-

bility. In the consular training exercises, trainers play the

roles of visa applicants who act suspiciously and present fraudu-

lent documents, as well as the roles of bona-fide applicants.

After this initial introduction to the nature of fraud, consular

officers are, briefed in the Visa Office concerning the special

problems they may encounter at their posts.

Consular sections themselves have assembled a variety of

material to instruct newly ar.:ved a:ricers in the types of fraua

most often encountered locally. This material is usually col-

lected in a coun;ry Fraud Summary which might also contain case

studies of typical frauds, samples of documents, and an analysis

z.f fraud patterns.

In addition to training of new officers and post orientation,

the Department has undertaken a series of An-I-fraud Workshops to

bring together consular officers from a specific geographic

region, experts from the Department, and representatives of other

2,7 6
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government agencies. The first workshop fOr officers from the

Caribbean and Central America was held in Santo Domingo in May

1980. Other workshops took place in January 1981 in Athens for

Near Eastern posts and Manila for the East Asian region, and in

September 1981 in San Jose for Canada ana Central America.

A variety of anti-fraud proqrams, tailorea to individual cir-

cumstances, are in place on the firing line at visa units abroad.

Posts have designated fraud officers to coordir.ate these programs.

At larger posts in high fraud areas, the fra A officer's position

is a full time job with responsibility for tilt. activities of

foreign Service National Investigators, liaison with host govern-

ment authorities, maintaining the Country Fraud Summary, and ana-

lyzing and reporting specific and general intelligence to the

Department and the Immigration and Naturalization Service. °Many

posts maintain files of authentic civil documents, official seals

and 4.tenatures, as well as of forgeries, to alert officers and

Foreign Service National staff to alterations and suspicious docu-

ments. In some countries where almost an: document is available

for a price, the face-to-face vtsa inteiview provides clues needed

to determine visa ineligibility. For example, the application of

a person claiming to be an accountant, who appears nervous, has no

knowledge of his professi9n, and a bank account opened the day

before, can usually be de,ided on in a brief interview in many

instances. Finally, counterforls ace used at high fraud posts to

ensure the integrity of the visa process aria make page substitu-
':

tion and counterfeiting difficult.

At most posts, fraud orientation briefings are given to all

officers new tO the consular section. Officers are encourag.-j, as

time permits, to sit in on Interviews conducted by the fraud in-.

vestigators of suspected applicants. "Cases sent to the fraud unit

for investigation are returned to the referring consular officer

for adjudication as an additional means of feedback.

2 7
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In the process of screening of visa applicants, every nonimmi-

grant must present a valid travel document, a completed applica-

tion and a photograph. Some nonimmigrant visa classifications,

such as student, temporary worker, exchange visitor ana intra-

company transferee, require a certain approved form or petition.

Sw,aporting documentation is often required by consular officers,

such as financial evidence, an employment letter or other evidence

of the applicant's ties to his or her place of residence. A con-

sear officer caref6lly reviews the completed nonimmigrant visa

application and any supporting documentation to ensure that the

applicant is qualift(4 for the visa clas lication sought, and

thac the applicant is not ineligible or excludable from the United

Statts urder section 212(a) of the Immigration and Nationality

Act. To the extent necessary, the applicant is interviewed by a

consular officer to obtain any additional information necessary

for adjudication. The applicant's name is also run through the

Visa Lookout System before a visa is issued to ensurc there is no

derogatory information concerning tne applicant.

The adjudication process and decision to issue or refuse a

visa is based on a consular officer's reasoned assessment of an

applicant's intentions. Consular officers spend hours every day

interviewing applicants not only to analyze their situation, but

also to consider it within its applicable cultural, economic, and

political setting, which plays a major role in the adjudicative

process. Through these interviews profiles are developed to de-

termine which applicants are to be carefully screened. The gdal

is not to discriminate against any one group, but rather to con-

sider the trends that have clearly been developing at each post

with respect to fraud, overstays, and adjustments. During the

adjudicative process, consular officers look for indicators on the

nonimmigrant visa application form which may signal the possible

misrepresentation of informetion; they examine the reliability of

any suppOrting documents; and they often engage in a personal in-

2
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terview tor an in-depth analysis of an individual's eligibility

for a viaa as well as tot signs of possible fraud or misrepresen-

tation. Throughout the process, the consular officer factors in

an alien's family, social, cultural, business, financial, and

economic interests abroad in making a determination as to eligi-

bility for a visa and/or possible fraud.

while the decision-making process is judgmental, it has proven

to be equitable and accurate. However, allegations have arisen

that poor screening of visa applicants is a major component of

illegal immigration. To ineestigate this allegation, the Depart-

ment early this year conducted a scientifically constructed survey

of returned B visa recipients. The posts chosen to participate

represented a diversity geographically, in types of applicants,

refusal rates, fraud patterns, etc. An objective was to ensure

the random selection of nationals of each country who had received

visas during a specified period in 1980. The Department found the

results encouraging: they showed a median overstay rate of 2

percent, thus supporting the view that previous allegations of

overstays had been exaggeratedly high.

The role of the Department of State in the visa anti-fraud

effort is focussed on backstopping the efforts of posts abroad and

coordinating our activities with those of the Immigration and

Naturalization Service, other government agencies, and private

industry, particularly the airlines. In these efforts we are par-

ticularly mindful of the need to ensure a constant flow of infor-

mation both to and from INS and the Department. We note several

recent instances where timely intelligence from posts abroad re-

sulted in the apprehensii,n of aliens attempting entry into the

United States. In February 1981, fox example, two alien smugglers

from a Central American country were apprehended in Tucson, only

hours after an alert had been received from our Embassy. In these

and other efforts, the Department has received the fullest

cooperation from INS.

2 'P
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The Department is rota 1} committed to eliminating fraud, and

it recognizes its continuing obligation to assist consular offi-

cers in combatting fraud. To be sure, a secure work environment,

adequate staffing and appropriate training can go a long way to-

ward reducing fraud perpetrated against the U.S. Government. But

more ts needed. Consequently, a Consular Anti-Fraud handbook was

recently published to give each inoiviaual engaged in consular

work another tool for attacking fraud. The Handbook provides con-

sular off:cers with insights into interviewing techniques, which

are so vital to the successful execution of consular work. It

also addresses the complementary roles of those engaged in anti-

fraud work. Finally , the Handbook is intended to be a repository

of post materials related to fraud.

The Dep:rtment recognizes the continuing need to devote

greater resources to counter fraud. As a result, the Visa Office

established a Fraud Division (four officers, one secretary) as a

separate entit} in t:le Office of Field Support and Liaison this

summer. This Division will have more resources to focus attention

on the Importance of tais work, to develop the necessary exr.ertise

and to provide field support in this critical area.

Tnank you for the opportunity to present the Department of

State's views on Ihese subjects. I woula be pleased to respond

now or later to any questions by the Committee.
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Senator StzdPsoN. I would now welcome to the panel Doris
Meissner, Acting Commissioner of the INS of the Department of
Justice. And we arc always appreciative of your taking time to
share with us the administration's position on these various issues
we address on immigration and refuge policy reform. And I will be
very interested in your comments today. Please proceed.

STATEMENT OF DORIS MEISSNER, ACTING COMMISSIONER, IM-
MIGRATION AND NATURALIZATION SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF
JUSTICE
MS. MEISSNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Excuse my tardiness.

You are so on time on this committee, it is absolutely startling
Senator SIMPSON. Yes. I was only 20 minutes late this morning

when I came in. If the Governor of Texas had not been here, I
probably would not have been here then. [Laughter.]

MS. MEISSNER. With your permission, we will introduce our state-
ment into the record and I will make a few summary remarks.

Our testimony on nonimmigrant issues covers three areas. The
first is the question of nonimmigrant document control; the second
is the matter of foreign student policy; and the third is the issue of
the pending visa waiver legislation.

With regard to .zonimmigrant document control, this is an area
that has admittedly been a very difficult one for the Immigration
Service and continues to be one where we are dealing with signifi-
cant backlogs and with the development of a new system which is
not yet on line.

We are, however, placing our highest priority at the present time
on automation efforts. We expect to have a functioning and effec-
tive nonimmigrant document control program which is automated
by January 1983.

Between now and January 1983, we will use under our present
system, which admittedly is an antequated one. The purpose for
processing the backlogged arrival and departure documents, the
document which we refer to as the 1-94, is to prepare for introduc-
tion of a new system which we believe will be much more effective.
However, the new system requires that the data we have on hand
now be systematically processed so that we have a continuous
record on people coming into the United States.

The area of foreign student policy is also one which, as you
know, comes up from time to time as a particularly contentious
issue. Specifically, of course, the Iranian student situation that we
faced in the last 2 years has been a difficult one, not only for INS
but for our Nation. We hear continued calls for effective enforce-
ment against foreign students who violate the terms of their visas
and the need for increased control of foreign students.

I would like to say that I think it is very, very important that we
keep the matter of foreign students and foreign student admissions
into the United States in perspective. In the Immigration Service
we are operating under the basic premise that it is strongly in the
interests of this Nation to have foreign students in the United
States, as it is important economically as far as our universities are
concerned, and it is also important as a matter of overall world un-
derstanding and foreign policy.
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Therefore, we believe that the important thing for us to do with
regard to foreign student control is to be certain that we have ac-
countability among the schools themselves which register foreign
students. We m'ast have a close working relationship with regard
to their admissions criteria and the ways in which they recruit for-
eign students tb come into the United States. And second, we must
have accurate and timely information on foreign students them-
selves.

Only a very small percentage of foreigh students actually violate
their status, and so our basic ihterest is that they maintain their
status as full-time students in the United States.

We are presently considering a new series of foreign student reg-
ulations. We have some pretty specific proposals in mind, and they
are being circulated within our own agency, among our district di-
rectors and other interested individuals at INS for comment. We
believe that in about 30 to 45 days we will be issuing some fairly
thorough revisions to the present foreign student regulations for
public comment . .

As I understand it, you have Dr. Bayard Catron un your schedule
for this afternoon. He has done most of the work for us that result-
ed in these changes, so I am sure you will be going into that with
him in some detail.

Basically, the proposed changes call for relying more heavily on
the institutions of higher education for themselves for assistance in
maintaining information on students as a way of bringing about
more effective control of Joreign students who are in the United
States.

With regard to the visa waiver legislation, we are working very
closely with the State Department in planning for its implementa-
tion. For example, the automation of the nonimmigrant document
control program is based on the premise that the visa waiver legis-
lation will pass and that we will be in a position to support that
legislation with the information required to make judgments on
visa waiver countries and the individuals who come in without
visas under the proposed legislation.

Thank you. I would be glad to answer any questions you may
have.

[The prepared statement of Doris Meissner followsl
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF DORIS M. MEISSNER

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I am pleased to have the opportunity to testify concerning

Immigration and Naturalization Service (INS) programs for

non-Lmmigrsnt information control and the admission oZ foreign

students, is well as the proposed legislation that would establish

the waiver of the visa requirement for some non-Lmmigrants from

certain countries.

NON-IMMIGRANT INFORMATION SYSTEM

Non-immigrant information control is among the Service's

highest priority automation development fforts. Following

receipt of the Price-Waterhouse StAtiy on non-immigrant information

requirements, completed last June, Service activity is proceeding

on three fronts: (1) bringing the current Non-immigrant Document

Control System up-to-date; (2) investigating alternative

non-Immigrant data capture techniques; and (3) developing an

improved non-immigrant information system. These efforts are

expected to greatly improve the Service's ability to meet its

mission needs with respect to information on the non-immigrant

population.

TEE CURRENT SYSTEM

Efforts to bring the current system up-to-date are well

underway. Multiple contracts have been awarded to process the

backlog of form 1-94 arrival/departure documents accumulated prior

to the end of FY 1981. These documents will be processed by the

end of 1982. ms plans to award another set of multiple contracts

to process newly arriving data during FY 1982. These contracts

will provide for capturing all data on the current

arrival/departure document (as opposed to previous methods of

partial data capture) and will allow the elimination of the hard

copy form. This new FY 1982 data is expectd to be processed
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within sixty days of the and of FY 1982. These efforts to bring

the currnt system up-to-date are being closely coordinated with

the development and implementation of an improved system which

will replace our current Non-immigrant Document Control System.

Alternative Data Capture Techniques

Recognizing that one of the larger problems in maintaining an

effective non-immigrant information system is capturing the data

on more than 10 million arr,ving and departing non-immigrants, the

Service has initiated activity to investigate alternative

approaches to data capture as they compare to the more traditional

key ntry of non-immigrant arrival/departure data. Alternatives

will be evaluated in terms of the time required totranscribe the

data into a form acceptable by computer, error rates, and the

resolution of arrival data with corresponding departuro

informati,,n. The results will then be incorporated into the

design of the improved non-immigrant information system.

DIMELOPMENT 0? AN IMPROVED NON-IMMIGRANT SYSTEM

The Price-Naterhouse Study, completed last June, identified a

variety of informational needs which extend beyond the capability

of the existing system. In addition, the study recommended that

INS proceed with the development of a nw non-immigrant

information system and posed three alternative system concepts for

INS consideration. These alternatives are viewed as a continuum

of increasingly sophisticated systems development and raage from a

primarily manual system to a fully automated system employing

technology to machine-read information fro* non-immigrant visas.

The Sevin. has accepted the Price-Waterhouse study and reviewed it

in terms of precise os system needs. As a result, tir) Service

has set system objectives and initiated the project to develop an

improved non-immigrant information system. The new system will be

a fully automated system which will incorporate the results of the

alternative data capture aethods analysis mentioned above. The

long-term solution to data capture problems associated with

non-immigrant entry.

2 6.
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?DESIGN STUDENTS

The statutory authority for our foreign student program is in

section 101Ca)(15)(P) of the Immigration and Nationality Act which

relates to bona fide ?-1 non-immigrant
students who seek to enter

the United States solely for the purpose of pursuing a full course

of study for which they are qualified. That section of the Act

also provides for approval of schools by the Attorney General for

admission of non-immigrant students.

The student program serves United States foreign policy

oblectives by exposing citizens of other countries to the

institutions and culture of the United States, by helping to

cement alliances with other countries, and by transferring

'kno41edge and skills to other countries,
particularly those in the

Third World. The student program also benefits the American

economy and those academic and vocational schools which depend on

foreign student enrollments as a moor source of tu :. on revenue.

This source becomes increasingly
important to those institutions

as the domestic student population shrinks.

Adverse public attention was focused on the foreign student

program in 1979 and 1980 when American hosteeles were held by

"students" in Iran and political demonstrations were conducted by

a small number of Iranian students in this country. There is

e evidence, however, that students violate the conditions of

their entry and stay to a greater extent than other

non-immaarants. To put the student program into perspective, it

is important to note that students comprise a very small friction

of the non-immigrants admitted to the country each year. It. 1978,

for example, students represented
only 2.3 percent of the

non-immigrants admitted or 187,000 out of more than 8.2 million.

In 1979-1980, there were roughly 350,000 non-immigrant P-1

students attending United States colleges and universities,

vocational schools, primary and secondary school:, and English

language schools.
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ACCOUNTABILITY

The Service's objective with respect to foreign students, in

accordance with the intent of the statute, is to ensdre that they

are and remain bona fide full-time students. The key to increased

accountability over both non-immigrant students and the schools

enrolling them is to achieve and maintain accurate and meaningful

information on both the students and the institutions, and to keep

the acquired information current and accessible nationwide.

Reductions in the backlogs in the Non-immigrant Document Control

System and proposed enhancements of the system should bring the

Service to the position where it will be able to state with

accuxacy where an Individual student or where groups of students

are authorized to be. The Iranian Project demonstrated some of

the difficulties and impracticalities of large-scale monitoring of

individuals without such a comprehensive system in place.

SCHOOL INvESTIG;TIONS AND PROSECUTIONS

The increased proportion of foreign students among the

anrol:ments of some United States educational institutions has led

to questionable practices by some schools to recruit and enroll

non-immigrant students. Investigative attention has produced

prosecutions as well as changes in the way schools are being

monitored.

This year, the Service withdrew the authority of one

California trade school to enroll non-immigrant students. The

decision :s currently being appealed in the Ninth Circuit Court of

Appeals.

During FY 1981, forty-five schools and five student

recruitets were placed under investigation following allegations

of administrative and criminal violations of Service regulations.

This group conss of 23 universities, colleges, and junior

colleges, five academic high schools, and seventeen language and

trade schools in seventeen states and the District of ltlumbia.

No derogatory activities were disclosed at eight of these schools.
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In nine of the completed cases, where isolated instances of

administrative violations were disclosed, the institutions were

warned, or are in the process of being warned, to cease the

deficient practice.

Grand juries were convened in March 1981 in three judicial

districts to hear testimony concerning the activities of one major

student recruiter and officials it 3ix of the 45 schools.

In Kay 1911, a professor of criminal justice at a four-year

college, who was also the president of an English language school,

was convicted. In July 1981, indictments were returned in

Pennsylvania charging the professional student recruiter and five

officials and former officials of five of the schools and colleges

with conspiracy to defraud the United States, concealment of

material facts and false'statements to American consuls, and mail

fraud. One foreign student advisor associated with a four-year

college pleaded guilty; the trial of the remaining five

individuals is expected to occur in January 1982.

Grand juries commencing November 30, 1981, in two judicial

districts will examine th criminal involvement of recruiters and

officials of 12 additional schools. InvestigatiOn is continuing

in the remaining cases.

ACTION AGAINST STUDENT VIOLATORS

In FY 1980, the Service apprehended a total of 13,235

deportable aliens who were students. In the first three quarters

of FY 1981, th Service apprehended a total of 4,859 deportable

aliens who were students. (Projected FY 1981 total -- 7,700

students.) These figlres may be compared with the apprehension of

6,110 students in FY 1979, and 6,813 in FY 1978. It should be

noted that most of these students were apprehended ln the course

of rNS visits to places of employment, although some were

identified and removed as the result of Ehe review of the status

of Iranian students.
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Investigations are continuing into a scheme used by foreign

students who are ineligible, and who applied for and obtain d

guaranteed student loans and Basic Education Opportunity Grants.

The aliens circumvented the law by falsely claiding to be United

States citizens and by avoiding contact with any school officials

who might detect their alienago. In September 1981, 27 students

were indicted in Rhode Island for defrauding the United States

Government of nearly $93,000 in connection with the scheme.

In these ways the Service is maintaining vigilance over

foreign students and United States education institutions which

abuse the current requirements of the F-1 Student Program.

NEW PROPOSALS FOR STUDENT REGULATIONS

The proposed regulations concerning students and school

approvals which we intend to draft will take into consideration

that we are operating ln an environment of steady or declining

resources and that our workload will continue to grow. To that

end. we plan to adopt those policies consistent with the goals and

responsibilities of the Service which are the least burdensome in

terms of paperwork for both the Service and the students, while

making more effective use of institutional sponsorship of the

students by the schools.

One of the main revisions in our foreign student program

would be to return to the policy of admitting students for the

duration of their status in the United States. Service

regulations require that, upon acceptance of a non-immigrant P-1

student for a full course of study, an approved school issue to

the student a Form 1-20, Certificate of Eligibility for

Non-immigrant.(F-1) Student Status. Under current regulations,

students are admitted for the period of time necessary to complete

the course of study indicated on Form 1-20. The control resulting

from this procedure. however, is more apparent than real. In

reality, a return to duration of status would not enable foreign

students to stay in the United States for longer periods of time
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than ander the current regulations. The vast majority of

applications for extension of stay for students are approved.

Furthermore, under our proposed regulations, the schools would

still have to report to us when students terminate their

attendance.

Another major revision in our student regulations would

require students to provide evidence of admission to another

school (with an approved Form 1-20) to the school from which they

are transferring prior to making the transfer. The schools would

maintain the information and provide it to the Service as part of

the regular reporting process required by regulation. This would

eliminate the necessity of the students' applying to the Service

for permission to transfer schools. It would also alleviate the

hardship now imposed on bona fide students who currently may lose

time from school while waiting for pirmission to transfer.

A third major revision would prohibit off-campus employment

for students whose programs are less than one year in duration and

would prohibit employment during the first year.for all students

admitted for multi-year programs. Students in programs longer

than one year would be authorized to work without applying to the

Service for permission to do so when certain conditions are

satisfied hey would have to demonstrate to school authorities

that the ducation would not be adversely affected. The Ruth-

orizatio wou low a maximum of 20hrs/week during the year.

Altho gh we cannot tell precisely how many foreign students would

work under this provision, most vocation and English language

students would not be permitted to work, most primary and

secondary students are already ineligible to work because of their

age, and newly admitted undergraduate and graduate students would

also not be permitted to work. We therefore estimate that half of

the foreign student population would be ineligible to work under

this proposal.

It seems likely that it would be as restrictive as the

current policy of granting employment autnorization only to

289
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students who file applications based upon economic necessity due
to unforeseen changes in circumstances. An informal survey has

revealed that applications
from,those who had been in student

status for less than six months were virtually all denied, while

applications from those who,had completed at least one year of
school were virtually all approved.

The.implementation of the above provisions would eliminate

the requirement that foreign students file applications for

extensions of stay, school transfers and permission to accept or
continue employment. Needless to say, this would make it much
less complicated and time-consuming for the students to obtain the
benefir's to which they are legally entitled.

Furthermore, our not
having to adjUdicata any applications by students for these

benefits would reduce the
Adjudications workload by approximately

4 percent, or 22 workyears.
This estimate is based on FY 1981

receipts.

While eliminating as much paperwork as possible in our
foreign student program, we intend to 'publish stricter

regulations
relating to schools approved for attendance by non-immigrant

students. These regulations would enable us to control foreign
students much more effectively. One of the revisions would

provide for a one-time
recertification process in which all

schools seeking to continue
their approval to admit foreign

students would reapply for approval and reaffirm their intent to
adhere to Service regulations.

This procedure would enable us to
determine exactly how many schools are actually admitting

non-immigrant students, to update our information on approved
schools, and to ensure that all approved schools are aware of

Service requirements.

In addition, implementation of a new centralized
automated

non-immigrant information control system which would include a
student information system would assist us in preventing abuses by
mala fide students. We hope to implement

such asystem by January
1983.

99-378 0 - 92 - 19
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I will be happy to answer any questions about the proposed

revisions in the student program. It should be kept in mind,

however, that many of the details of our revisions are still under

study.

Finally, I will discuss the Department of Justice support of

the legislation to authorize a waiver of the non-immigrant visa

requirement for short-term tourist and bue'ness visitors from

designated "low risk" countries.

The requirement to present a non-immigrant visa for admission

to the United States as a viSitor for business or pleasure would

be waived for nationals from certain designated low-risk

countries. In order to qualify, the country must extend

reciprocal privileges to United States citizens and have a

non-immigrant visa refusal rate of less than 2 percent. The bill

includes a special provision primarily for national security

reasons, authorizing the Attorney General and the Secretary of

State acting jointly, to refrain from extending the waiver to any

country or to withdraw it at any time from a country to which it

has been extended. Apprcximately 30 countries could presently

qualify under these criteria as applied by the Department of

State.

The bill further provides for annual review of the rate of

exclusion and violation after admission. Any country which

exceeds a 1 percent rate of violation would be removed from the

list-of qualifying countries.

The maximam period for which a visitor may be admitted under

the bill is 90 days. There is a provision to bar change of status

after entering the United States uader this program. Furthermore,

a visitor who violates conditions of admission may not again

obtain entry without a visa.

We support these amendments for sever7a1 reasons. First, the

legislation will enable the Department of State to better utilize

existing resources as a result of the elimination of one step of
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the present two-step
screening process for the countries

ultimately affected. Moreover, this simplification of the system
may act as an inducement

to tourism with the resulting increase to .
our balance of payments. Second, it presents

an opportunity to
extend a reciprocal

courtesy to four friends abroad, some of whom
have been according our citizens similar treatment for many years.
Finally, it represents proof of our country's commitment to
international travel, a commitment expressed in the Helsinki
accord. The Department of State will discuss the foreign policy
and practical implications of this bill..

Yod are probably
interested in what this means to rss

operations, Inspections, and Enforcement specifically. With
respect to Inspections, it should be pointed out that these

amendments provide for a waiver of a non-immigrant
visa, not a

waiver of the requirement
that each alien applying for admission

to the United States
be inspected to

determine'admissibilityt We
do not oelieve,

at this time, additional staffing
or resources for

the rNs will be required. Instead, the INS will work closely with
the carrier to elicit the necessary information from the alien
with respect to his or her admissibility.

It should be noted that
only aliens transported to the United States on carriers which
have entered into a contractual agreement with ENS will be
eligible for the waiver. /t is anticipated that among the
contract's provisions will be the requirement

that the carrier
ensure that the alien was informed of the conditions of his
admission. The carriers share our interest in the success of this
program, and we expect their full cooperation. We do not expect
there will be a need to devote any additional

Enforcement
resources to the control and

location of aliens who are admitted
with non-immigrant visa waivers inasmuch as aliens from the
countries to which this

special treatment would be extended should
not in all likelihood pose a problem.

With respect to the provisions for suspension of the waiver,
at this point we anticipate

either relying on present statistics

.0- 292immennummomm,msles
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concerning enforced departures to calculate the rate of violation,

or relying on an improved non-immigrant document control system.

If we rely on the non-immigrant document control system, it would

provide an additional incentive for carriers to cooperate in

verifying departure, since failure to verify could result in

suspension of the waiver.

Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much. That is very helpful.
I siink that it has been a concern of the subcommittee members,

and I think it was also of the Select Commission, the high percent-
age of visa abusers among the illegal immigrant population. And
with the ne Ar proposals for INS honimmigrant document control,
what might we expect in the way of a number of apprehensions
that might be made as a result of this new system?

What will be uncovered there? What will we find?
Ms. MEISSNER. I do not want to suggest that we will dramatically

increase our apprehensions as a result of an effective nonimmi-
grant information system. We view that system exactly as I stated
it. It is an information system and it ought to be timely. We ought
to be able to know within a few weeks of somebody!s coming into
the United States by accessing a computer data base that he is
here, what Category of visa he has, and so on.

Whenever we have that kind of a system all of our other activi-
tiesour area control work, any references we get from local police
agencies, et ceterawill be supported by the kind of backup infor-
mation which allows us to respond quickly and know what we are
doing when we come across aliens who may be in a nonimmigrant
status.

The new system is really a support mechanism, a support of en-
forcement efforts that are ongoing, and as such we should be able
to be much more effective within the context of deportation pro-
ceedings and other enforcement programs.

Senator SWIPSON. Might I ask just generally when you.think that
the system will be fully operative, and what is the most significant
kind of information that we will receive through the new system
that we do not receive at the present time?

Ms. MEMOIR& We project January 1983 for the new system to be
up but it will come,up in stages. By January 1983 we may not have
complete information on all categories of nonimznigrants, but the
system will bertainly be functioning for visa waiver applicants, as-
suming that that legislation-passes.

It will hai4e a system to access the foreign student population as
a first priority. Likewise, we intend to have codes for various secu-
rity interestt, so that the population that the security agencies are
interested ih can be accessed as one of the first priority groups that
we know schhiething about iin January 1983.

And the difference is that that information will be what is
texmed "oh line." In other words, we will be able to, as you do at
an airline terminal, plug in a name and up on the screen will come
the information on what visa category this person has, what coun-
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try he came from, when he entered the United States, where hesaid his destination in the United States was, and when he is sup-posed to be leaving the United States.
From there we can go to alien files and other sources of informa-tion to trace further. A.t the present time what we must do is use atelephone, call into a central location, get a name up on microfilm,and then search for a microfilm record. It is a very, very time-con-suming, labor-intensive undertaking, and that should not .be thecase in the future.
Senator SIMPSON. I would be interested. How many attemptedfraudulent entries are currently deterred as a result of airport in-spections, and how many come from say land border r sea port in-. spections?
MS. MEISSNER. Entries deterred? There is really no way to knowtint, and I do not suppose that there would be much of a way everof knowing that.
Senator SIMPSON. Attempted fraudulent entry?
MS. MEISSNER. In the case of airports, we have a tremendous ad-vantage in that we have participation from the air carriers. It is inthe interest of the carriers to bring only people who should becoming to the United States, and they participate heavily in check-ing people who get on the airplanes or on the ships.
By the same token, we have the assistance and cooperation ofthe State Department in issuing the visa in the first place. Ofcourse, that is not the case in every instance with land entries.Largely land entries are regulated in an entirely different way.But one has to assume that the checks by the airlines or the shippersonnel, and the checks that the State Department makes in is-suing the visas bring about some deterrence. I think we all have tobe honest in saying that we know that there is a great desire toviolate status among certain groups of people and particularly from

certain countries, and that we are unable to prevent that entirely.
Senator SIMPSON. For the record, would you share with us whatthe INS has in the way of current computer capacity to share in-formation with other agencies, such as Health and Human Servicesand IRS, to gather additional information on the whereabouts il-

legal benefits being conferred to nonimmigrants who have over-stayed their visas?
MS. MEISSNER. We have very little capacity to do that at thepresent-time, and that is because we are not up to date in putting

our records into eny kind of automated form. What we envision isnot storing information on the improper use of benefits, on the useof food stamps by nonimmigrants or whatever. But we will havetimely information on names and countries and the sorts of thingsthat the agencies that give benefits will find useful for tracingwithin their own records and doing within their own proceduresand systems the kind of work to control the distribution of thosebenefits.
Senator SIMPSON. I guess one of the problems there for me is ifwe do not have any way of keeping track of attempted fraudulententries at airports, how will we know if visa waiver is being abusedwhen it is adopted?
Ms. MEISSNER. Well, under a visa waiver system we would know.We have, as I said, been working closely with the State Depart-
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ment, and I think everybody has agreed thae the earliest a visa
waiver program would be implemented would be, did we not agree,
about 18 months from this past September?

Mr. ASENCIO. That is right.
Ms. MEISSNER. So that gives us a little bit of leeway on our Janu-

ary 1983 implementation date. Therefore, we will have the kind of
information on line that the State Department needs in order to do
its monitoring of visa waiver and that other assistance agencies
need in order to examine their own programs for fraudulent use of
benefits.

Mr. ASENCIO. There is another aspect, too, Mr. Chairman. That is
that the visa waiver countries are those countries where tradition-
ally we have not had either fraud or even refusal problems or visa
abuse problems. So we have selected countries, for instance, with
less than a 2 percent refusal rate and are talking about say a 1 per7,
cent abuse factor. That would provide a trigger for those countries
to fall off the entitlement list should they abuse the privilege con-
ceded to them.

So we do nbt consider that the countries that we are talking
about are part of the problem. We understand that with the per-
ception that immigration policy is out of control it is very difficult
to arrive at that judgment. But we think nevertheless that because
people are walking across the border is no reason why we have to
be examining the tonsils of Englishmen in London or Frenchmen
in Paris or Germans in Bonn.

We must compartmentalize and realize that by doing this we
would be releasing resources for use in those countries where there
is an incidence, a high incidence, of fraud. But in addition to that,
as Ms. Meissner says, we are in position to establish a veil simple
arrival and departure system that would be able to tell us in very
short order whether the privilege is being abused or not.

Senator SIMPSON. Well, of course it is exciting to hear about that
prospect, from the really, the long string of abuse that we see in
that area. And I am heartened about what you are both saying
about getting that on line.

But then we have our budget problems. The current budget re-
quest of some $400 million for INS during fiscal year 1982, how
much of that might likely be expended on nonimmigrant document
control? How much do you anticipate expending when that system
is fully under operation?

Ms. 1VIEISSNER. There is $1.7 million presently in our° budget for
the current nonimmigrant document control program. That will be
increased by about $800,000 if our budget amendment in 1982
passes. The $800,000 will go to research and development of the
new system.

Under the new system, the best costing that we have to go by
was done by Price Waterhouse, which did work for us on this issue.
The estimates we're working with are $5.9 million a year to be op-
erating a timely and accurate on-line nonimmigrant information
system. That, of course, needs to be built into the 1903 budget and
the budgets thereafter.

Senator SIMPSON. Now, Diego, back to your testimony and re-
marks, again I am trying to find out the timeliness. When will the
data be available on the effectiveness of the State Department's
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effort to improve the fraud detection among both applicants fornonimmigrant and immigrant visas as far as the timetable?
Mr. ASENCIO. I have been pondering that, Mr. Chairman, and atthis point I am not sure thatyou know, we can talk about themagnitude of the effort expended against visa fraud. That is veryeasy to measure. For instance, we estimate that in this past fiscalyear we devoted something like 56 man-years to visa fraud-relatedactivities.
But, to be able to come up with a sort of a running tally of whatwe prevented or what we found, I find it very difficult to conceiveof how we would do that at this point. We are still studying theissue, of course, because I think some sort of indicator is necessary.But it is such an amorphous field and it varies so radically fromcountry to country. In one place, for instance, it is the easy avail-ability of spurious public documents, in another it is counterfeiting,and in another it is something entirely different.

It is very difficult to come up with a system that would really bea faithfutoreflection of expended effort.
Senator SIMPSON. To what extent is the falsification, actual falsi-fication of documents, a problem among visa applicants?
Mr. ASENCIO. In some societies, Mr. Chairman, it is a consider-able problem. There are some societies where I would not trust anypublic document that was presented. :n others i+ would be just theopposite; I would trust almost any document that is presented. Itwould vary radically from country to country.
Senator SIMPSON. I think you define that as a slippage, or atleast there has been this phrase of a slippage rate which might beacceptable among those who would qualify for the visa waiver. Isthat a percentage slippage rate? That of course will differ from so-ciety to society, too, I assume?
Mr. ASENCIO. Well, I am not sure we are really talking about aslippage rate. What we are talking about is--
Senator SIMPSON. Those that would slip into illegal sfatus interms of real numbers.
Mr. ASENCIO. What we propose is that there should be a 1 per-ce..it abuse rate that would be a trigger, and that that should really1Y3 no more than say 1.5 in any 2 year avoid the possibility of astatistical aberration knocking the. couiitry off an entitlements listand forcing an early reallocation of our personnel resources unnec-essarily.
So what we're talking about is a 1 percent trigger with a 0.5 per-cent slippage factor to take into account statistical aberrations.Senator SIMPSON. Let's just take a quick look, then, at the stu-dent program. I would ask you both, how do you respond to thesuggestion to improve enforcement within the foreign student pro-gram that we modify the 1-20 form from the unnumbered form,valid perpetually, given free to institutions, to change that to anumbered form good for 1 year and provided perhaps that theschools tote up $10 each on that, as well as a suggestion to requirea nonrefundable round-trip airline ticket of all nonimmigrants ar-riving by air.

How about that?
Mr. ASENCIO. I would defer to Ms. Meissner on the first. I will behappy to address the second.
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MS. MEISSNER. The numbered I-20's. Our sense is that the misuse
of the 1-20 form has a lot more to do with specific schools and prob-
lems with certain recruiting practices which we sinuqy have not
monitored over a long period of time. Now, one coul& go t..) a series
of numbered forms, but having looked at it, our sense is h.hat that
might cause more administrative headache than anything else.

We do believe, however, that we have to do a much more aggres-
sive and stringent job in looking at schools and school recruiting
practices and really pay attention to the certification that we give
schools to enroll foreign students. After all, we have a very potent
lever over institutions of higher education, and that is that we give
them the certification that allows them to recruit foreign students.
We haven't used that lever effectively.

Over the last year as a result, of much more careful scrutiny on
the part of the public and Congress on what has been going on in
the foreign student business, the Justice Department through cer-
tain U.S. attorney's offices, initiated a series of mqjor investiga-
tions. We have uncovered some pretty scandalous practices and
some wide-ranging investigations are now in various stages in the
grand jury system.

We have some convictions, we have indictments coming up, we
have more evidence that is being presented to grand juries. That
has hach a very, very salutary effe-A throughout the higher educa-
tion community. After all, college presidents and foreign student
advisers are not your normal run of the mill criminal that is used
to being hounded by the Federal Government as far as prosecution
is concerned, and the deterrence that that is bringing out I think is
something that we scan count on as a more effective tool than a
numbered system such as this.

Senator SIMPSON. I think they have joined athletic directors now
in that search. [Laughter.]

How many institutions are given or granted that certification at
the present time?

MS. MEISSNER. I would have to check that number. I don't know.
But it is a large number. One of the proposals that we will make
with the new foreign student regulations is a recertification, a one-
time recertification of all schools in Which we review their creden-
tials from the bottom up and then keep up an ongoing monitoring
of the practices that the schools employ.

Senator SIMPSON. I think that is an excellent effort on that be-
cause I think that has just been overlooked in the process, then
student issue, and that that is quite a privilege to be so certified.
Indeed, as you say, that is an extraordinary financial advantage to
a university and that is one thing they are all interested in at the
present time, is how to make the most out of the educational dollar
and gather more of them.

Let me ask, then, to what extent, and this is addressed to both of
you as you wish to address it, to what extent, if any, you believe
that the current ability of a foreign student to adjust status to im-
migrant once in the United States may contribute to illegal over-
stay in hopes of getting a job or establishing family equities which
would then entitle them to immigrant status.

Ms. MEISSNER. I think that Ambassador Asencio would certainly
have some views on that as well. It is our sense that the adjust-
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ment of status privilege does feed the possibility of an illegal over-stay. Jf the opportunity were not there, it would clearly curtail
some of the overstays, but we know what happens once we say "noadjustment."

The fact of the matter is that that has been tried in the past andit simply results in a bulge in the system someplace else, generallyin Canada, for instance, if people are required to go back to an-other country for one reastm or another. Such a plethora of circum-stances come up which require exceptions that the exception thentends to drive the rule.
131n; I might defer to the State Department on that.
Mr. ASENCIO. I just want to ratify that we agree with everything

M.3. Meissner said. We were talking here about our best response tothat question, and she Stole our thunder.
Senator SIMPSON. Well, since y u were giving me those percent-

age figures on that abuse rate, car4you tell me what that would bein the figure of numbers, to go b OE to that question? When yousay a 1 percent or 11/2 percent, cyryou give me the actual numbersthere rather than percentages?
Mr. ASENCIO. We figure that we are issuing over 7 million non-immigrant visas a year. We are up to that rate. Now, if we take

into account the 28 countries that are eligible on the basis of thepercentages we have indicated now, we are probably at better than3 million Visas a year. Now, it goes without saying that there willalso be a continual increase in demand and since we anticipatethat this proposal would facilitate travel, the number would prob-ably increase.
Now, obviously not all countries are going to fall out of thesystem, but in the worst case, say everybody did better than 1 per-cent, of course, we would be talking about 30,000 that would abusethe privilege, and that would immediately eliminate the program.So I consider that really a minimal risk. I think that is the issuehere, the fact that we are talking about countries where the risk isso minimal. The only reason we have gone to the business of the

nonrefundable ticket and the arrival and departure system was toreassure those who consider that we in effect were relaxing con-trols at a point where the public perception was that immigration
was out of control. What we were trying to prove by doing that wasto indicate that regardless, with regard to these countries there
was a way of doing this that would still be fairly secure.

Senator SIMPSON. Certainly that 1 percent based upon the 3 mil-lion is a figure of 30,000, and that is one that can be handled. One
percent of the 7 million would be 70,000, and that is another aspectof it, is it not, when you say. '7 million?

Mr. ASENCIO. The 7 million, of course, are the visas we issue all
over the world in all societies.

Senator SIMPSON. There are 28 countries that are on your list
now as those we could enter into this?

Mr. ASENCIO. Those that have a less than 2 percent refusal rate,
yes, Mr. Chairman.

Senator SIMFSON. Well, just a couple of more, here, and wanting
to use up the time fully while you are here.

Does the INS anticipate any reaffirmation of its authority to ex-amine school records? This is very interesting to me, these issues
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about visa waiver and fraud detection and where we are with that,
and then the student program, where the INS would have a reaffir-
mation of authority to examine school records on students suspect-
ed of visa violation, and a requirement of schools to release student
addresses and telephone numbers upon the INS request. We have
understood that that is not always available or that the institutions
resist that. What steps might be taken to improve institutional co-
operation in that regard?

Ms. MEISSNER. I think there are many steps we can take to im-
prove cooperation in that regard, and we believe we are on that
path at the present time. The first important point, it seems to me,
that has to be made is that the vast majority of institutions in this
country do operate in good faith with regard to foreign student en-
rollments.

We have always in the past and will more in the future be using
the various professional organizations among colleges and universi-
ties as well as foreign student advisers and other such groups as a
means of creating an ongoing conversation with these institutions.
But we also believe, as I stated earlier, that we have to monitor
certification more effectively.

We are going to be asking, unless we change our minds dramati-
cally, all of the schools in the United States that have certification
to be recertified. In the process of doing that, we are going to
review the bona fides again and make absolutely certain in our
own minds that schools are willing to play the game according to
the ruies. We hope to do that by next fall so that the major enroll-
ments in September will occur under a new system whereby every-
body will be operating off of the same sheet of music. We have
every indication from the institutions of higher education whom we
have had conversations with so far, that they welcome that kind of
involvement on our part.

Senator SIMPSON. I would*think that you have their attention. If
those things are occurring, I guess that is the important issue.

Might I ask then, Diego, one other question. What is the prevail-
ing practice among other nations in extending employment oppor-
tunities to our U.S. students who are studying abroad?

Mr. ASENCIO. I would have to give you an impressionistic answer.
Senator SnvesoN. Please do.
Mr. ASENCIO. Certainly in most of the Latin American societies

that I have seen they are highly restrictive. I understand that in
Western Europe, they are also highly restrictive. However, in any
number of societies I have been there has been a sort of informal
tolerancs in certain circles, for instance, to the teaching of English
or something of that sort. So that it is always possible to make
some money as a student abroad, but to do it legally is devilishly
difficult.

Senator SIMPSON. One final one. What information which is cur-
rently not available to you in your work and in the consular offices
or to the consular officers, what information currently not availa-
ble would make the job of adjudicating a foreign student visa much
more effective in terms of detecting potential abuse? If you would
share that so we might consider that.

Mr. ASENCIO. Well, actually, I am not sure that there is any one
piece of information. However, to back up something that Ms.
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Meissner referred to earlier, what bothers us abroad particularly isthe sort of recruitment, or people who are in effect hawking per-fectly legal I-20's for schools that are, say, in financial difkulties.I would say that sort of information which I guess would comeunder the guise of intelligence on efforts to do that would be essen-tial and would be very helpful to our visa officers to make certainthat it is not just an academic exercise but that someone is actual-ly selling status. That is the part that I think that bedevils us morethan anything else.
Senator SmesonOne final one, I promise, just directed to bothof you, because it keeps popping up to the top. We hear proposalspresented to us in the form of new legislation that we should or atleast ought to look closely at charging fees in the area or increas-ing the fees that are presently charged to offset the cost of adminis-tering our immigration programs and our nonimmigrant visa pro-grams.
What are your views there? Where might we see it appropriateto charge these or increase fees? And you don't have to be specific,but what is your feeling about that concept? We know that thenonimmigrant visa is a very valued document, and a $5 charge orsomething of that nature. Where are you on that? It would be help-ful to have the views of both of you.
Mr. ASENCIO. We have a particulm philosophy in the ConsulateBureau. It makes us a sort of an anomalous group in the Depart-ment of State. We are the only people in the Department of Statewho make money, and we are rather proud of that. Our basic phi-losophy is that we see absolutely no reason why the things we doshouldn't be on a sort of cost basis. I mean we don't really expectto make a profit but we don't see in most instances why we wouldhave to subsidize, say, the issuance of an immigrant visa, or whywe shouldn't recoup our costs.
There is another facet of our activities, and that is that most ofthe things we do are mradated by statute, but we are fairly closenow to pretty well recouping our entire consulate costs, I wouldsuspect, oncefor instance, the great outstanding exception rightnow is the cost of the immigrant visa, the immigrant visa fee. Weexpect action cn that fairly soon. So once that is actually in place,

the Consular Bureau will not cost the Government a dime, and Ithink that is a fine objective to shoot for.
MS. MEISSNER. I cannot match that record.
Senator SIMPSON. You what?
Ms. MEISSNER. We cannot match that record for the Immigration

Service.
Senator SIMPSON. I think that is true, you cannot. [Laughter.]
Ms. MEISSNER. As you know, this administration is very interest-ed in user fees as a general concept, and we have been chargedwith a very comprehensive review of all of the services that we per-form and their relationship to fees. We are in the midst of thatreview right now, and certainly the wrvices that we perform for

nonimmigrants, such as extensions of stay or the right to work forforeign students, are ones that we will be offering proposals on as away of reviewing and adjusting user fees where appropriate.
Senator SIMPSON. Well, certainly to me the thought of doing thatis not repugnant. It is rather attractive, actually, and I don't think
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it would put a burden on the person, an undue burden, if we are
talking about something in the $5 or $10 range.

It is a fascinating thing to me that various things I come in con-
tact with ir. my various duties in this place, small fees such as a $5
fee or a $10 fee to the veteran population on outpatient and inpa-
tient activity amounts to millions, and yet the veterans themselves
tell us that that isn'ta material part of their health care.

This is another area like that where $5, $10, with these types of
numbers could indeed lead to a self-sustaining program in some
areas, and certainly a student, a foreign student, out of college, you
know, a little ticket item there is not going to force a fellow to drop
out of school and could easily defray that.

So I Ast am appreciative of your views and always appreciate
your good testimony and your remarks and your serious material
and also your levity from time to time, which is needed in this te-
dious process.

Mr. Asmclo. Could I just add one footnote to my previous re-
marks?

Senator SIMPSON. Please.
Mr. ASENCIO. In our nonimmigrant visa issuance we also on a re-

ciprocal basis charge no fee if there is no fee for Americans travel-
ing to a specific country. I don't consider that really an exception
because a benefit is being received. So while I would advocate obvi-
ously a fee that would be equal to the cost of the service, I would
like to see this flexibility retained.

Senator SnviPsoN.,I think that is a good discretionary approach.
MS. MEISSNER. Mr. Chairman, let me add one further footnote as

well. You asked earliet about deterring entries into the United
States. Perhaps what you are asking about had to do with the turn-
downs that we make at the ports of entry on people who come in.

r - Sehator SIMPSON. Yes.
Ms. MEISSNER. We do have some information on that.
Senator SIMPSON. Just what Donna told me to say, a male fide

idgntification, so please. [Laughter.]
Ms. MEISSNER. I can give you a few numbers.

..Senator SIrdi.sorq. I mean others are going to read this besides we
who have become so dazzling inat. [Laughter.]

Ms. MEISSNER. My answer pales in comparison to this exchange.
Last year apprehensions of people tbat were not allowed to entei

as,a result of having fraudalent documents were 11,000 at airports;
through seaports, 55,000; and through land border points, 585,000.

e.,
So, it is not inconceivable that people do actually arrive at our
shores, and in fact do not enter the United States because some-
' hing is not in order.

How much that would increase if other systems were in place, it
is difficult to speculate.

Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much. We appreciate your
being here.

We will take'about a 3-minuto break here.
[Recess.]
Senator SIMPSON. We will now proceed again with the foreign

student panel, and I hope you heard some of that information that
we just discussed. You did; I can tell. It is fascinating.
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So we have Bayard Catron of George Washington University. Itis nice to have you. And Heather Olson of the National Associationof Foreign Student Advisers, and David Northwe always appreci-ate your very informative testimonyMr. North of the New Trans-century Foundation.
So if you will please proceed under the time limitatinns, and wewill go into some questions.

STATEMENT OF DR. BAYARD L. CATRON, ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR
OF PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION, THE GEORGE WASHINGTON UNI-VERSITY

Mr. CATRON. Mr. Chairman, I am delighted to appear before the
subcommittee to discuss the policies and practices governing theadmission and stay of foreign students in the United States. Al-though I testify this afternoon as a private citizen, my testimony
grows out of a study of these issues I conducted last spring as amember of a study team of the President's management improve-ment coundil.

I have submitted a written statement and also a copy of the finalreport of that study for the record, so I will just summarize orally.
First, Mr. Chairman, I believe that the foreign student programcontinues to serve the national interszt. It serves U.S foreign policyobjectives by exposing citizens of other countries to the institutionsand culture of the United States, by helping to cement allianceswith other countries, and by transferring knowledge and skills toother countries, particularly those in the Third World.The foreign student program also .benefits .the American econo-my and particularly those academic and vocational schools whichdepehd increasingly on foreign student enrollments as a majorsource of tuition revenue as the domestic student populationshrinks.
Second, is the foreign student program under control? Are spe-cial enforcement efforts warranted? Adverse public attention wasfocused on the foreign student program during the Iranian crisis.When political demonstrations were conducted by Iranian studentsin this country, the inability of the Immigration Service to providetimely information on the numbers of Iranian students in theUnited States and the schools they were attending fostered the im-pression that the student program was out of control.
The results of the intensive effort to verify the status of Iranianstudents, however, suggest that the student program was not out ofcontrol. The results of that project are as follows. As of May 18,1981, 88 percent of Iranian students had been determined to be instatus, and only 4 percent had 'been ordered deported or received' final orders to depart. The remaining 8 percent includes those re-questing asylum and cases still in the hearing process at that time.Furthermore, there is little evidence that foreign students violatethe terms of their admission and stay in greater numbers or per-centages than most categories of nonimmigrants. The vast majorityabide by the law and return home after completing their studies.In 1.978, students comprised less than 8 percent of nonimmi-

grants apprehended and only six-tenths of 1 percent of all deport-able aliens located. On a proportionate basis visitors are less likely
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to be apprehended than other categories of nonimmigrants. But ex-
cluding visitors, the proportion of students apprehended is some-
what less than the proportion for all other visa categories com-
bined. The numbers game here gets a little bit tricky, and I can
elaborate on that in questioning if you desire. Therefore, because of
the relatively small numbers and the lack of evidence that they
pose a special enforcement problem, I believe that no special en-
forcement effort directed toward foreign students is warranted.

With or without employer sanctions, Mr. Chairmanand I think
this is a very important pointwith or without employer sanctions,
area control focused on places of employment is clearly a more
cost-effective interior enforcement strategy for all illegal aliens
than case-by-case investigations of individuals presumed to be out
of status.

Third, should INS continue to adjudicate requests for school
transfers, for extension of stay and for employment authorization?
Our study of this issue concluded that these three types of adjudi-
cations could be eliminated either because they were low payoff ac-
tivities or because they could be handled more efficiently or effec-
tively in other ways. If our recommendations are adopted there
will be considerable savings and the burgeoning adjudications case-
load will be reduced b,y a projected 9 percent.

I would be happy to answer questions about the specifics of these
suggestions. However, because the question of foreign student em-
ployment authorization is probably the single most controversial
here, perhaps I should indicate what our recommendation in this
area was.

The statute is silent on the issue of foreign student employment.
Current regulations prohibit off-campus employment unless it is
authorized by INS. We favor a different option which represents a
compromise between the extremes of blanket work authorization
on the one hand and strict prohibition on student employment on
the other, and which simultaneously eliminates INS adjudication of
employment authorization applications.

The recommended alternative is as follows: Prohibit off-campus
employment for students whose programs are less than one year in
duration, and prohibit off-campus employment in the first year for
all of those admitted for multi-year programs. Students in pro-
grams longer than one year should be authorized to work by appro-
priate school officials, thus eliminating adjudication by INS.

Fourth, Mr. Chairman, what are the responsibilities of the
schools admitting foreign students? What information on foreign
students should be maintained? Unlike the vast majority of nonim-
migrants, foreign students have what amounts to an institutional
sponsor to legitimize their entry and stay in this country, namely,
an approved school which has admitted them to a course of study.

There is a statutory provision for school approval and a require-
ment that schools report student attendance. Unfortunately, the
school approval process has not been utilized effectively. I think it
is very important that INS adopt the recommendations that we
made, the seven specific recommendations that are described in my
written statement in order to use the school approval process more
effectively.
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If,the responsibilities of the schools are not clarified, if meaning-_ful penalties, title IV penalties are not adopted or if the regulationsare not enforced, the information necessary to ensure that foreignstudents are maintaining status will not be available.
In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, I believe that the foreign studentprogram continues to serve the national interest and that there isno evidence that special enforcement efforts directed toward stu-dents are warranted at this time. I also believe that although nonew legislation is needed in this area, management improvementsare highly desirable to eliminate adjudications, to develop a reli-able foreign student information system and to implement effec-tively the statutory provision for school approval and reporting.Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would be happy to answer any ques-tions.
Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Catron f011owsl
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF DR. BAYARD L. CATRON

Hr. Chairman and members of the Subcommisttee, I am delighted

to appear before you to discuss the policies and practices

governing the admission and stay of foreign students in the

United States. Although I testify today as a private citizen,

my testimony grows out of a study of these issues I conducted last

spring as a member of a study team of the President's Management

Improvement Council. rwill summrize the findings of that

study and indicate some of our major recommendations briefly

under five headings.

Does the foreign student progran continue to serve U.S. interests?

Since the passage of the Immigration and Nationality Act of

1952, it has been national Policy to admit nonimmigrants to study

in the United States under conditions specified in law.and regula-

tion. As early as 1924, there was a statutory provision for

admission of students as "non-quota immigrants".

I believe that the foreign student program continues to

serve the national interest. It is advantageous to this country

as well as to the students themselves and their home countries.

The student program serves U.S. foreign policy objectives by

exposing ritizens of other, vauntries to the institutions and

eultare of the,United States, by helping to cement alliances

with other countries, and by transferring knowledge and.skills

to other countries, particularly those in the Third World. The

student program also benefits the American econoMy, and par-

ticularly those academic and vocational schools which depend on

foreign student enrollments as a major source of tuition revenue.

This source becomes increasingly important to those institutions

as the domestic student population shrinks.
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Is the foreign student_program
under control? Are specialenforcement efforts warranted?

Adverse public attention wa; focused on the foreign studeht

program in 1979-80, whet)
American.hostages were held by "students"

in Iran, and polftical
demonstrations were conducted by Iranian

students in this country. The inability of the Immigration and

Naturalization Service (INS) to provide information on the numbers'of rranian students in the U.S. and the szhools they were attending
fostered the impression that the studbnt program was not under
control.

A nati.lnwide status verification project was launched, and

Iranian students were required to report to INS. The rzsults of
this intensive effort provide an important source of information

al'out the extent to which students adhere to the conditions of

their stay in the U.S. As of Hay 18, 1981, 88% ca Iranian

students'had been determined to be in status, including 2,310
(3.6%) who had been reinstated. Only 2,628 (4.1%) had been

ordered deported or received final orders to depart. (The re-

mainder includes 3,105 asylum
requests, nearly all of which were

pending, and 1,864 cases still in the hearing process at that
time.)

The results of this investigation suggest that, despite

tbe adverse publicity and the inability of INS to provide infor-

mation on the numbers and location of Iranian students, the

student program was not "out of control".

Furthejmore, there is little evidence that foreign students

violate the terms of their admission and stay in greater numbers

or percentages than most other categories of nonimmigrants. The

vast majority abide by the law, and return home after completing

their studies. In 1978, students comprised less than 8% of non-

iMmigrants apprehended,.and only '6% of all deportable aliens

located. On a proportionate basis, visitors are less likely to

be apprehended than other categories of nonimmigrants. Excluding
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visitors, the.proportion of students apprehended is somewhat less

than the proportion.for all other visa categories combined.

Therefore, because of their relatively small numbers (2.31

of the total number of nonimmigrants admitted in 1978) and the

lack of evidence that they pose a spscial enforcement problep,

I believe that no special enforcement effort directed toward

foreign students is warranted. For visa violators in general,

as well as for those who enter without inspection, area control

focused on places of employment is clearly a more cost-effective

interior enforcement strategy than case-br-case investigation of

individuals presumed to be out of status.

Policies governing the admission and stay of foreign students

should not be based on some possible recurrence of a situation

similar to the Iranian crisis, nor on an illusory quest for

"control over" foreign stuAents. It is neither feasible nor

desirable in .a free country to track or monitor people on a

constant basis.

Policies adopted should be workable and effective inaelation

to the esseniial objective of the program. In this case, the

principal objective seems strai,htforward: To ensure that those

admitted to F-1 status are and remain bona fide full time students.

It follows from this that the Service must have access to timely

and reliable information about students, and the capacity to

identify them by name, n.ationality,and school attended. It

also follows that enforcement efforts should be focused on

those who are not bona fide students rather than on "technical"

status violators who are simply reinstated. (Students are

frequently reinstated for certain types of status violations,

such as simple overstay and transferring from one school to
4

another without prior approv.al. Such violationsare generally not

considered sufficiently serious to warrant expulsion. Some

701 of students apprehended in 1978 were reinstated.)
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Should INS continue to adjudicate requests for school transfers,
extension of stay and employment authorization?

The President's Management Improvement Council study of this

issue concluded that these adjudications cOuld be eliminated,

either because they were low payoff activities or because they

could be handled more efficiently or effectively in other ways.

Specifically, the study recommended ti.lt:

- INS should return to "duration of status", admitting
students to a course of study and authorizing therr stay for
as long as they remain bona fide students in an.approved
course of study. The "time certain" regulation which
went into effect in February 1981 will add about 4% to
an already unmanageable adjudications workload, and will
not result in significantly greater "control".

- INS should eliminate adjudication of school.transfer
requests, which is a low payoff activity. The Service
currently approves about 95% of the 50,000 applications
a year, generally denying only those who have not main-
tained their status as bona fide students. The jegitimate
interest in knowing what schools students are attending is
better served--and served fa: more cheaply--by an informa-
tion system than by adjudication.

INS should prohibit off-campus employment for studentsin programs of less than one year's duration and for
students in the first year of multi-year programs.
Students continuing beyond the first year should be
authorized to work by obtaining written certification
from an appropriate school official that the student is
bona fide, and that employment (not to exceed 20 hours
per week during the school year) will not adversely affect
the student's status.

If these recommendations are adopted, there will be consider-

able savings, and the burgeoning adjudication, caseload will be

reduced by a projected 9%.

Under what circumstances should foreign students be permitted to
work in the U.S.?

Because the question of foreign student employment authori-

zation is probably the single most controversial current issue,

a few comments about it are in order.

The statute is silent, on the issue of foreign student employ-

ment. Current regulations prohibit off-campus employment unless

it is authorized by INS. Conditions .for .obtaining INS approval

include certification by an authorized scfiool official: (1) that
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the student is in good standing and maintaining full time status;

(2) that employment will not adversely affect the maintenance of

full time status; and (3) that economic necessity due io an un-

foreseen change in circumstances has been demonstrated. The

student also agrees not to work more than 20 hours per week

while school is in session; if employmen: is authorized, the

student is automatically grantad permission to work full time

during periods when school is not in session.

The impacts of the present policy are far from clear. It

is not known how many students are working legally in the U.S.

today, much less how, many are working without authorization.

INS approved an annual average of around 30,000 of 35,000

completed employment authorization applications in the three
0

ybar period 1978-1980 (toughly an.85% approval rate). But it

is not known how many of those authorized to work actually

found jobs or how long they worked, nor how many ...lay still be

working versus those who have completed their studies and re-

turned to their home countries.

A reasonable estimate might be that .there are 40-50,000

foreign -stedents working with authorization, and that number

or more working without authorization. Put differently, probably

between Ohe quarter and one third of all foreign students are

employed.

The basic rationale for restricting foreign student employ-

ment is to protect American workers. Some foreign students are

no doubt filling jobs that American citizens could and would

rill if the Jolawere available. Moreover, since foreign students

are concentrated in temporary and part-time jobs, it is likely

that they are competing directly with American high school and

college students and other groups suffering relatively high

unemployment rates. On thC other hand, the total number of

foreign students is, so small in relation to the total labor

market (less than .4%) that an adverse national impact could

probably not be demonstrated even if blanket work authorization

were granted.
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Neither blanket work authorization
noa_.5A-rtct prohibition

of foreign student employment seems palatable. Blanket author-

'ization would provide no protectinn for American students and

others in the labor market, and it would open an avenue to employ-

ment in the United States that does not now exist. A stAct

prOhibition, on the other hand, would cause extreme hardship to

thousands of students who would have to give up their educational

programs and alter their career ambitions. In .ddition, it

would tend to undermine the
student program itself, since there

would be considerably fewer
applicants for student visas and

fewer would be financiAlly
able to complete their academic

programs.

At the Same time, the
current policy seems neither efficient

nor effective. There is another option which represents a compro-

mise between the two extremes and simultaneously eliminates the

troublesome "economic necessity" criterion and INS adjudication

ef employment authorization applicatiOns. The reco'mmended alter-

native is as follows:

Prohibit off-campus employment for students whose pro.gramsare less than one year in duration, and prohibit off-campus
in the first year for all those admitted for multi-yearprograms. Students in programs longer than one year
should be authorized to work when the following conditionsare satisfied: (1) the student has successfully completedone year of the educational

program; (2) the student
obtains written certification from an authorized school
official that he/she is in good standing, and that the
anticipated employment will not adversely affact the
student's ability to maintain bona fide studenC status;
and (3) the student affirms

that he/she plans to continue
as a bona fide student, and

will not work more than 20hours per week during
periods when school is in session.This written certification would be required at leastannually (schools may require it more frequently).

Students would be required to carry this document andpresent it to an immigration
officer upon request.

This recommendation has a number of advantages:

-It retains the conditions in the current policy whichrelate, to the principal
objective of ensuring that thoseadmitted as atudents maintain their status.

-It would eliminate
any ambiguity about the use of astudent visa as a means of entering the country toseek employment.
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- It would eliminate the "economic necessity" criterion .

which is subject to varying interpretations, and which
has not been demonatra.bIy effective as a means of
restricting student employment.

- It would permit schools to provide on-campus employment
during the first year to that small number of students
who become truly needy due to an unforeseen change in
circumstances, and if they so chose, to encourage employ-
ment related to career objectives in subsequent years.

-It would eliminate INS adjudications in this area_
(currently 2% of total adjudications), simultaneously
saving resources and reducing government intervention
in the economy and in ihe lives of individuals.

-It would not adversely affect the enforcement mission
of INS, since students working without certification
by schools would still be 'subject to apprehension
and required departure from the country.

While it is impossible to predict IsIte precise impact of this

proposed alternative, it seems likely 'that the recommended policy

would be about as restrictive as the currept policy. Recently,

a small, informal survey was conducte3 by the INS Central ffice

to correlate approvals and denials of work authorization with

the amount of time applicants had been in the country. The

survey,revealed that applications from those who had been in

student status for Jess than six months were virtually all denied,

while ipplications from those who had completed at 1Cast one var

of school were virtually all approved.

What arc the responsibilities of the schools admitting foreign
students? What information on foreign_ students should be
maintained?

Unlike the vast majority of nonimmigrants (visitors),

foreign students have what amounts to an institutional sponsor

to legitimize their entry and stay in this country--namely,

an approved school which has admitted them to a course of

study. There is a statutory pr,vision for school approval, and

a requirement that schools report student attendance.

Unfortunately, the school approval process has not been

utilized effectively. School approval forms (I-17) hal.fe simply

collected over the years in INS district offices, and there has

been no systematic attempt to review and update these approvals.
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There is no central file of approved schools and therefore

consulate officials and inspectors at ports of entry have no

ready means to verify chool approval.-

It is not known how many approved schools are actually

admitting foreign students, or the extent to which they are

complying with existing regulations. While there are app'roxi-

mately 26,000 approved schools on file. the actual number of

active schools is probably considerably slialler. When INS

attempted to use 1-17 information in 1979 to verify student

status in Los Angeles, it waS unable to contact over 300 schools
out of 1,009 on file.

INS should use the statutory provision for school approval
and school reporting more effectively. If the responsibilities

of the schools are not clarified, if meaningful penalties for

noncompliance are not adopted, or if the regulations are not

enforced, the luformation
necessary to support the princ!pal

objective of ensuring that foreign sstudents are mainta.ining

status will not be available.
The primary source of statms

information about foreign students is and will continue to be

the schools which they are attending. Therefore. the PNIC

study made seven specific
recommendations in this area:

-Clarify the procedure for issuing I-20s in the
regulations,

-Require schools to submit the names, titles, and
sample signatures of officials authorized to sign1-20s and to certify students

for employment aiithor-ization.

-Clarify recordkeeping and reporting requirements and- procedures in the regulations. Determine the
applicability of the Buckley amendment, and secure awaiver if necessary.

-Review current revocation procedures with a view
toward making them more effective. In addition, adopta set of administrative fines,

as recommended bythe Select Commission..to be levied against schools
wiA.ch persistently fail to keep records, to provide
periodic reports, or to comply with regulations
governing the issuance of I-20s.

-Conduct a one-time
recertification process in whichall schools seeking
continuing approval to admit

foreign students reapply. They should be required
to affirm their intent to adhere to the regulations

314,
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governing record keeping, reporting and 1-20 issuance, '

and to inform the Service of changes in designated
officials and other iertinent changes.

-Rely on the Department of Education data bases of
colleges and universities and of vocational schools .

to establish the educational legitimacy of schools
applying. Data base compatibility should be assured
so that updating of information can be accomplished
efficiently. (Private primary and secondary schools,
and other schools not listed by the Department of
Education swill have to be treated individually.)

.
.

-Cer.ralize the recertification process rather than
doing it through district offices. A directory.of
approved schools should be created and distributed
to consulates, district offices and ports of entry.

If it is determined to be cost-effective, the data
base of approved schoolJ should be automated. The
central file should have Lhe capacity to differentiate
schools by type and to list them by district. In
addition, a mechanlsm to identify schools which do not
submit periodic reports should be developed.

As became apparent during the Iranian cri;is, INS does not

now have the capability to ascertain the numbers of foreign stu-

dents in the country, much less the capacity to 'identify them

by name, nationality and school attended. At least this minimum

information is necessary to ensure that those in F-1 status are

and remain bona fide students. ..

It is recommended 6lat school's be required to report, withln

30 days after each registration period, all F-1 students who have

terminated (graduated, transferred , or:dropped out). and all new

students registered. This procedure would permit a systematic,

centralized updating of the student information system and, because

IP
it is keyed to the registration period of the schools, would minimize

the reporting burden.

INS must depend on the schools to maintain certain' information.

Much of this is already maintained on all students by most schools

for their owq internal purposes--such as student address and

telephone nunber, student status (full. time/part time), date of

matriculation, degree program and major, expected date of com-

pletion. Other information specific to fo'reign students which

should be maintained by the schools includes visa type, employment

authorization. and termination date and reason (if known). Visa

3 1 j
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type is'partieplarly important since there are foreign students

in many nonimmigrant categories. Finally, atUhority for INS

officetsto examine school records on individual/ students suspected

to be out of status should be reaffirmed, and schools should

be required to release student addresses and telephone numbers

upon request fopm Immigration offici.als.

In onclusion, Mr. Chairman, I believe that the foreign4

student program continues to serve the National interest. Further,

there is no evidence that special enforcement efforts directed

toward students arc warranted at this time. I also believe that,

although no new legislation is needed in this area, management .

changes are highly desirable to eliminate adjudication, to

develop a reliable foreign student information system, aod

to implement effectively the statutory provision for school

approval and reporting.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would be happy to answer any

questions.
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7ORSIGN STUDENTS IN THE UNITED STATES

Analysis and Recommendations

'Background.

c

Since the pmisitge of the Iselgrationsandiiationality Act of 1952, it has
been nationapolicy to admit nonimmierints to study in the United States
under.oznditions specified in law and regulation. As early as 1924, there
was a statutory provision fOr edsissice of students as "nen-guota immigraets".
The studemitprogree has been deemed to serve U.S. foreign policy objectives
by exposing.eitizens of other countrimOo the institutions and culture of
thi.thitiel States, by helping to cement alllences with other countries, and
by transferring knowledge and skills to othev,countries, particularly those
in the'Thirdyorld. The student program also benefits thedmerican-economy,
and those academic and vocational schools which depend on foreign student
enrollments as a,sajor source of tuition revenue. This source becomei in- 0
creasingly,hemoriant to those, institutions as the dcemstic sMelent popeletion
shrinks.

Adverse pablic attention was focused on that foreign student program in 1979-80.
when An/mica:1 hostages were held by "students" in Iran, aild political demon-
strations were conducted by a small number of Iranian students in this country.
The inability of thn Imigratice and Naturalization Service (INS) to provide
information on the numbirs of Iranian students in the U.S. and the schools
they were attending fostered the impressice that the student program was not
under control. A neticewide status verificatien projezt was launched, and
Iranian students were requieed io reyertto INS,

Prior to the hostage seizure, Iran was easily,the single largest source country
of neeiamigrant students, followed by Japan, Mexico, Venezuela, Canada and
Saudi Arabia. In 1978, thime six countries contributed 46% of the foreign
students adaitted to the U.S. (INS 1978 Statistical Yearbook, Table 17.)
In 1979-80, there were roughly 350,000 nonimmigrant (F-1) students attending
U.S. colleges and universities, vocational schools, primary and secondary
schOols, and Inglish language,echools. (See Appendix, Table 1.)

To pet tbe'student program into perspective, it is important"to note that
students carries a very small fractiee of nonismigrants admitted 6 tho
country each year. In 1,78, for example, students represented only 2.3%
of nonialigrants admitted -4- 187,000 out of more than 8.2 sillion. (See
Appendix. Table 2.) Historically, investigation of student status violations
has not been a high priority for the Service. This continues to be a reason-
able posture both because of their relatively small numbers and because.thore
is little evidonce'that students violate the conditices of their entry and
stay in a greater percentage'than other nonismigrants. In iddition, bonder
enforceMint and lbtorior area control activities fcxused on places of employ-
ment are indisputaily more cost-effective strategies than case-by-case in-
vestigations of individals presumed to be in violation of status.
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The vast salacity of' deportable aliens located are those who ehtered without
Student violators represented only .6V,of depbrtable aliens

1 ted-in-12.7112_2±25sover, Perhaps 70% of those apprehended were reinstated
rather thin, being reqUiredo depart. (See Appendix, Table 3.1 .Students are
fro:pm:M.1y reinstated for cirtain types of status violations, such as simple
overstay and transferring free one school to another without prior approval;
such violations ame generally not considered suffiCiently serious to warrant
expulsion.

Ita Iranian student investigation, the most intensive effort ever directed
toward a specific class of nonimmigrants in this country, provides an important
saurce of inforeation ibout tho extent to which students adhere to the condi-
tions of their stay in the U.S. As of May 18, 1981, 88% of Iranian students
has been determined to be in status, including 2,310 (3.6%) who had been re-
instated. Only 2,628 (4.1%) hid bean ordered deported or received final orders
to depart. The remainder includes 3,105 asylum requests, nearly all of which
are pending, and 1,864 cases still In the hearing process. (See Appendix,
Table 4.) The results of this investigation suggest that, despite the adverse
publicity and the inability of INS to provide information on the numbers and
location of Iranian students, the student program was not "out of control".

The structure ofthiS analysis is as follcws: The next two brief sections
identify the assumptions underlying the analysis and then the goals, strategies
and criteria employed.''Then there are.three sections dealing in turn with
length of stay, school transfer and employment authorization, which are the
three areas currently requirpg case-by-case adjudication by INS. Then issues
surromnding the-approval of schools to enroll foreign students are discussed,
including mxplizsmentS for record keeping and reporting student status informa-
tion to the Service. Finally, the features of a ncnimmigrant student informs-
tine system erardiscussed.

Assueptions underlying Analysis.

The foreign student program continues to serve the national interest: it
is advantageous to this country as well as to the students themselves and
their home countries. If this assumption is questioned, a more fundmontal
analysis is warranted to consider alternatives for amending the Immigration
and Nationality Act.

- Policies governing the admission and stay of foreign students should not
be based on sone possible recurrence of a situation similar to the Iranian
crisis, nor on the illusory quest for "control" over foreign students.

Rather, they should be workable and effective in relation to the essential
objectives of the program.

- INS, like other Federal agencies, will continue to operate in an environ-
ment of steady or declining resources. At the same time, its workload
will continue to grow, reepiring difficult decisions to abandon laver
priority activities.°

Goals, Strategies and Criteria.

The principal objective of INS with respect to foreign students seems straight-
forward, To ensure that those admitted to 1'-1 status are and remain bona fide
full time students. It is a direct corollary of this objective that tha Service
nurt have access to timely and reliable information about students, and the
capacity to identify them by name, nationality and school attended. It also
!alloys that enforcement efforts should be focused on those who are not bona
fide students rather thma on "technical" status violators.

Unlike the vast majority of nonimmigrants (visitors), foreign students have
what mounts to an institutional sponior to legitimize their entry and stay
in this country --namely,an approved school which has admitted them to a
course of study. There is a statutory provision for school approval, and a'
regArement that schools report student attendance. Ono basic strategy
employed in this analysis ii"to make more effective uso of this institutional
sponsorship.
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rinally, it is a goal and responsibility of every public agency to focus on
those activities which are essential and most crucial to the achievement of
its mission, and minimize or liminate those which have lower priority and
lower pay o f. Therefore, the criteria used in assessing current policies

and Tatillits include efficiency (how much "bang for the buck" a given

activity has) and effectiveness (whether the activity contributes to ful-
filling the mission and principal objectives of the agency). The impacts

of current and rncommended po.icies on bona fide students and on 3pproved
schools are alao considered, with a view toward adopting the least re-
strictive and least burdensome policies consistent with the goals and
responsibilities of INS. It is neither feasible nor desirable in a free
country to track or monitor people on a constant 13...sis, and go%ornment
regulations should impose as little burden as poselble, consistent with the

public interest, on other social institutions.

Length

The most recent regulation affecting foreign students, which became effective
on February 23, 1981, stipulates that students be given a "date certain" for
departure based on the length of prngram specified on the 1-20. Previously,

students were admitted to the country for "duration of status", which
authorized them to stay as long as they maintained full time student status

in an approved program. The rationale for the new regulation was that it
would give the INS needed control over foreigh students in order to minimize
the "perpetual student syndrome" and to permit the Service to evaluate the
legitimacy of courses of study beyond that for which thestudent was initially

admitted.

HoweUer, as a practical matter INS is not likely to deny continuation to other
approved programs, even in cases where students apply for a second (or third)

Nesters degree. Other,.more extreme cases are sometimes hypothesized and cited

as indicating a need for greater controls. But-Service employees are not in
a good position to assess the validity of educational objectives or the
adequacy of reasons for changing them. While the date certain provision
will bring more students into contact with the Service, the "control" it
prowides is more apparent than real.

The date certain provision will generate considerable additional workload
since many students will not complete prOgram in the time allotted.
cue foreign student advisor reported that it would be reasonable to estimate
that half of the foreign students in undergraduate programs require more than
four years to complete the'degree. There are many legitimato reasons for
taking longer than the standard time to complete a degree program: students

loae credits when they transfer from ono school to another or, frequently,
when they chango majors within the same school; many foreign students find
that they mod additional remedial training in Englirh; and Illness and other
unforeseen circumstances can delay completion. While it is impossible to
predict the workload impact vith precision, it seems likely that the date
certain provision will generate about 75,000 additional requests for extension
of stay per year, or 4.3% of total adjudications completed in 1980.

The vast majority of theso requests will be approved. There is already a
backlog of several months in adjudicating extensions of stay in most district
offices, and it appears that there is little to be gained in adding to the

current workload. Therefore, return to duration of status is recommended.
Another option was considered, in which students would be allowed to continue
for a semestor or year beyond the allotted time without INS adjudication upon
certification by tha school that the student was bona fide and the additional
time WAS sufficient to complete the program. This option was rejected bucause
of the wide variety of "programs" and thi ambiguity in tho term, and because
of operational difficultios it would cause.

It is also recommended that the regulations define "timelydepartnro" as 30
days after the date of completion of the program. Currently, the departure

date is identical with tho completion date. Schools have been inforrally
encouraged to leave "some latitude" in identifying the graduation date on
the I-20, which may create inconsistency in applying the regulations. A
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30-day'grace period, which also should be provided for some other nonienic-ant
visa categories, would allow the student to tidy up affairs and depart in an
orderly manner.

School Transfers.

Currently, PIS adjudicates about 50,000 applications a year for transfer from
one school to another. This represents approximately 3S of total adjudications
cempleted. Molt 94-91S of these applicationi aro approved. (See Appendix,
Table 5.1 Transfer requeats are denied in general only when the student did
not attend the sehool to which,he or she WS originally admitted or is not
able to establish that bona fide student status has been maintained. Students
who have violated theiistatus only by transferring without prior approval are

generally reinstated when they come in contact with the S47Vieci for example,
the vaat majority of Iranian students found to be attending the "wrong schoolwere reinstated. This practice seems appropriate: it serves the principal
INS objective of ensuring that F-1 students are in fact maintaining bona fide
student status.

GiVen the high Approval rate and the practice of treating violat1ons as minor
and "technical", the adjudication of transfer requests is a low lay off activity
which should be eliminated.

This would not onlY reduce the ad)ucieations work-
load by 3 percent, but would also alleviate the hardship now impowld on bona
fide students who currently may lose a semester while waiting for Service
approval to transfer. The principal,argument for continuing to adjudicate
transfer requests seems to be that the Service should be in a position to
prevent "frivoloustransfers by students who are principally interested in
extending their stay in this country. But the Service is not in a-good position
to question the legitimacy of changes in educational objectives, and in,any
event denial of transfer requests on this basis is quite unusual.

The Service does have a legitimate interest in knowing what school each student
is attending, but this can be accomplished through an information system far
more cheaply than through adjudication.

Students could be required to notify
the Service of transfers, but Wseems more efficient and effective to have
the schools maintain that information and provide it to the Service as part
of the ongoing reporting process described later. Therefore, it is recamended
that students be required to provide evidence of admission to another school
(an approved 1-20) to the school from which they aro transferring prior to
Eakin% the transfer. Students who do not enroll in the new school in the first
term for which they are eligible after leaving the

previous school would be
considered to be out of status.

Employeent Authorization.

The statute is silent on the issue of foreign student employment. Current
regulations prohibit off-campus employment unless it is authorized by /NS.
Conditions for obtaining INS approval include certification by an authorized
school official: 1) that the student is in good standing and maintaining full
time status; 2) that employment will not adversely arfect the maintenance of
full time status; and 3) that economic necessity due to an unforeseen change
in circumstances has been demonstrated.

The student also agrees not to work
more than 20 hours per week while school is in session: if employment is
authorized, the student is automatically granted permission to work full time
during periods when school is not in session.

The Service ordinarily accepts tho school official's certification of the
first.two conditions as having face validity. The third criterion is moro
susceptible to varying interpretations and inconsistent application. While
some changes in circumstances (such AS the death of a parent or dramatic changes
in the rite of monetary exchange) are relatively clear, others are not. There
is currently considerabfe variation in applying this criterion by school officials
and by INS district officel.

While the first two criteria
are clearly relate: to the Service's principal

objective of ensuring that students maintain full time status, the third is
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not. It is argued that, since applicants for student visas are required to
demonstrate that they have the means to support themselves during the period
of study (or at least for the first year), students shoula be required to
demonstrate a change in circumstances before employment is authorized.

The basic rationale for restricting foreign student employment is to protect
the American labor market. Some foisign students are no doubt filling jobs
that American citizens could and would fill if thelobs were available.
Moreover, since foreign students are concentrated in temporary and part-
time jobs, it is likely that they are competing directly with American high
school and college students and othor groups suffering relatively high un-
employment rates.

On the other hand, the nuuber ofzforeign students is so small in relation
to the total labor market that an adverse impact could probably not be
demonstrated even if blanket work authorization were granted. Conversations
with Department of Labor officials revealed no objection to foreign student
employment authorization. (However, roam concern was expressed about
"practical training", which is permitted by regulation under certain con-
ditions after students complete their program.)

It is sometimes argued that foreign student employment has significant adverse
eifectron local labor markets with high concentrations of students, such as
Boston. A survey conducted by the Boston District Office early in 1979 con-
cluded that there were approximately 11,000 P-1 students in colleges and

universities in the Boston area. This represents perhaps 6-8% of the total
student population and a very small percentage of the labor force. The
Be.ston office adjudicated 3,500 employment authorization requests during
the three year period 1978-80, and approved 75% Of them. (Boston's 25%
denial rate is higher than the national average, while ite 3-4% denial rate
for student transfers is about average. See Appendix, Table 5.)

It is not known how many students are working without authorization, of
course, but several sources have suggested that a reasonable stimate would
be at least as many as those authorized to work, and perhaps twice that
number. Nationwide, this would translate into a range of 75-100,000
foreign students working at any given time, or roughly 20-30% of tho total
foreign student population. This nurber would increase by some unknown
amount if blanket work authorization were granted. Students supported by
wealthy parents or sponsored by their home governments would not be likely
to enter the labor market, and of course not all those seeking employment
would find it.

Another argument sometimes offered by those who favor a reetrictive policy
toward foreign student employment is that blanket authorization would con-
stitute a "draw" factor, encouraging larger numbers of nonirmigrants to

enter the country on student visas with the hope of finding employment.
Those who favor a less restrictive policy respond that, if true, this
would be acceptable as long as those entering as students maintained
bona fide student status.

The current policy lies between tho logical extremes of blanket work
authorization and strict prohibition of foreign student employment. It
has the advantage in theory of raintaining a restrictive posture while
providing relief for truly needy students. No doubt some would make the
political or ideological judgement that the Percentage of applications
approved and the nuMbers of students given authorization are too high,
and others would argue that tho 'economic necessity criterion is too
strict. Such judgements aside, there is reason to question the efficiency
and effectiveness of tho current policy. Nhile scam unsuccessful appli-
cants and other foreign students are no doubt deterred from entering the
labor market because it would violate their status and jeopardize their
educational goals, many others are not deterred. It is far from clear
that the economic necessity criterion has beon effective in limiting
student employment. And given the high approval rate, the pay off may
not )ostify the considerable effort expended by both school officials
and INS in adjudicating these applications.
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Either blanket work authorization or a strict prohibition would eliminate
the costs of adjudicating applications. BUt tither of these would generate
considerable pc 4tical opposition. Blanket authorization would provide no

--protection for Amer:can students and others in the labor market: and it
Would open-An-avenue-to employment in the United States that does'not now
exist. (Those who enter wil-B7A-malid_visa but with the covert intention
of wor)ing illegally in this country are currently probably bort likely
to enter as visitors than as students.) A strict prohibitions on the
other hand, would cause extreme hardship to thousands of students who
would have to give up their educational programa and alter their career
ambitions. In addition: it would tend to underiine the student program
itself, since there would be considerably fewer applicants forstudent
visas.

"lerefore, neither of the extreme options seems palatable, and yet the
current policy seems inefficient and ineffective. There is another
option which represents a compromise between the two extremes and
simultaneously eliminates the troublesome "ecorteatic necessity" criterion
and INS adjudication of employment authorization applications. The recom-
mendod alternative is as follows:.

Prohibit off-campus employment for students whose programs are less
than one year in duration, and prohibit off-campus employment in the
first year for all those admitted for multi-year progress. Students
in programs longer than one year should be authorized to work when
the following conditions are saiisfied: 1) The student has success-
fully completed one year of the ducational program; 2) The student
obtains written certification from an authorized school official
that he/she is in good standing, and that the antjcipated employ-
ment will not adversely affect the student's ability to maintain
bona fide student status: and 1) The student affirms that he/she
plans to continue as a bona fide student, and will not work more
than 20 hours per week during periods when school is in session.

This written certification would be required at least annually (schools may
requiteat more frequently). Students would be required to carry this
document and to present it to an immigration officer :don request.

This recommendatiOn has a number of advantages:

It retains the conditions in the current policy which relate to the
principal objective of ensuring that those admitted as students main-
tain their status.

It would eliminate any ambiguity about the use of a student visa as
a means of entering the country to seek employment.

It would eliminate the "economic necessity" criterion which is subject
to varying interpretations, and which has not been demonstrably effective
as a means of restricting student employment.

It would permit schools to provide on-campus employment during the
first year to that small nunber of students whowbocome truly needy
duo to an unforeseen change in circumstances, and if they so chose,
to encourage employment related to career objectives in subsequent
years.

It would eliminate INS adjudications in this area (currently 2% of
total adjudications), simultaneously saving resources and reducing
government intervention in the economy and in the lives of individuals.

It would not adversely affect the enforcement mission of INS, since
students working without certification by the schools would still be
subject to deportation proceedings.

It is difficult to identify precisely the ffects of such a change in policy
on the number of foreign students working, since much basic information is
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unavailable. For example, there is no defiaitive information about how many
students are admitted to programs of less than one year's duration, or how

many students in each category now eek work authorization. Nonetheless,

the impacts of the recommended policy can be estimated. The vast majority

of vocationaLand English language students would be ineligible for employ-
ment: of course many primary/secondary students are already ineligible due
to age. Newly admitted undergraduate and gradis.te students would also be

ineligitae. Therefore, perhaps half of the foreign student population would

not be eligible to work at any given time. It is not known how many of the

remaining half would seek employment.

It seens likely that the recommended policy would be as restrictive as the

current policy. Recently, a small, informal survey was conducted by the INS

Central Office to correlate approvals and denials of work authorization with

the amount of time applicants had been in the country. The survey revealed
that applications from those who had been in student status for less than
six months were virtually all denied, while applications from those who had
completed at least one year of school were virtually all ipproved.

Approval of Schools to Admit Foreign Students.

There is a statutory provision which limits the right to admit and enroll
foreign students to "approved schools", and requires such schools to report

on foreign students attending. The schools are direct beneficiaries of the
foreign student program, and many rely increasingly on foreign students as

a source of tuitics, revenue. The school approval requirement establishes
institutional sp ...airship for, and an important potential source of informa-

tion about foreign students in the country. It also serves as a protection
for students by ensuring that the schools that they attend offer bone fide
educational programs.

Unfortunately, the school approval process has Rot been utilized effectively.
School approval forms (I-17) have simply been collected over the years in
INS district offices, and there has been no systematic attempt to revkew and

update these approvals. There is no central file of approved schools (al-
though the development of such a file was recommended in 1976) and therefore
consulate officials and inspectors at ports of entry have no ready means to

verify school approval. Currently, school approval is not verified until

after students are admitted to the country (if then).

It is not known how many approved schools are actually admitting foreign
students, or the extent to which they are complying with existing regulations.
While there are approximately 26,000 approved schools on file, the actual

numter of active schools is probably considerably smaller. When INS

attempted to use 1-17 information in 1979 to verify student status in Los
Angeles, it was unable to contact over 300 schools out of a total of 1,009.
In addition, the Department of Education directories list only 3,190 colleges
and universities in the U.S., and lees than 8,000 postsecondary vocational
schools. While there are many more primary and secondary schools than that,
they admit relatively few F-1 students.

Some schools have been lax la. contiolling issuance of the form admitting
students in their programs (I-20), which provides the basis for a prospective
student to apply for an F-1 visa, and there is evidence of fraudulent use in

some cases. Moreover, pore has been some confusion about reporting and
recordkeeping requirements on the part of the schools, and the requirements

have not been consistently enforced, part of this confusion has been due to
differing interpretations of the Buckley (privacy) amendment and the schools'
responsibility for protecting information about foreign students.

The primary source of status information about foreign students is and will
continue to be the schools which they are attending. This becomes even more

important if the earlier recommendations to eliminate the three typos of
adjudications are accepted. Therefore, the following recommendations are

madei
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Clarify the procedures for issuing I-205 in the regulations. These
procedures were outlined in the recent proposed rule (which has not
been put out for coament).

Esquire schools to submit the names, titles, and sample signatures
of officials authorized to sign I-205 and certify students for
employment authorization. (In general, the number of officials
should be no more tbam six.)

Clarify recordkeeping and reporting requirements and procedures in
the regulations. Cetormine the applicability of the Buckley amend-
ment, and secure a waiver if necessary.

Seview current revocation procedures with a view toward making them
more effective. In addition, adopt a set of administrative fines,
as recommended by the Select Commission, to be levied against schools
which persistently fail to keepTecords, provide periodic reports or
comply with regulations governing the issuance of 1-20s. A reason-
able fine sight be $1000 for the first offense and $2500 for the
second offense, with revocation procedures initiated thereafter.

Conduct a one-time recertification process in which all schools
seeking continuing or new approval to admit foreign students re-
apply for aPproval and affirm their intent to adhere to the regula-
tions'governing record keeping, reporting and 1-20 issuance, and to
inform the Service of changes in designated officials and other
pertinent charigis.

INS should not attempt to revalidate the educational legitimacy
of schools applying for approval, but should rely.on the Departrent
of Education data bases of colleges and universities and of vdcational
schools for this purpose. Compatibility should be assured so that
updating of information can be accomplished efficiently. (Private
primary and secondary schools, and other schools not listed by the
Department.of Education will have to be treated individually.)

The recertification process should be handled by a central source
rather than by district offices, and a directory of approved schools
should be created and distributed to consulates, district o(fices
and ports of entry. If it is determined to be cost-effective, the
data base of approved schools should be automated. The central file
should be designed to have the capacity

to differentiate schools by
type and to list then by district.

In addition, a mechanism'to
identify schools which do not submit periodic reports should bedeveloped.

If the responsibilities of the schools
are not clarified, if meaningful

penalties for noncompliance
are not adopted, or if the regulations aronot enforced, attempts to develop information

capable of supporting the
principal INS objective of ensuring

that foreign students are maintaining
status will be fruitrated. The following

section addresses some featuresof a student information system
and record keeping and reporting require-

ments for schools.

Nonimmigrant Student Information System.

As indicated earlier, it is a direct corollary of the principal objectiveof INS with respect to foreign
students that the Service must have timelyand reliable information about them. As became apparent during the Iranian

crisis, INS does not now have the
capability to ascertain the numbers of

foreign students in the country, much less tha capacity to identify them
by name, nationality and school attended. The Nonimmigrant Document Control
System (NIDC) and the Student Alphabetical

Piling System own proved to beinadequate in providing accurate and useful information.

A centralized, automated student
information system was proposed within theService in 1977, well before the Iranian

crisisi distract offices in Los
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Angeles and Houston have also recommended automated information systems for
students within the past two years. Most recently, in June 1981, a central
office .student task force sUbmitted a feasibility study for a Foreign Student

Accountability System. This study analyzed alternative systems (manual vs.

automated, centralized vs. decentralized) and recommended a centralized,
automated system as the most cost-effective means of providing timely in-
formation on foreign sts.ients.

The specific design of any,information system Lhould be determined by the

puxpobes it is to serve and the projected uses of the information. In the

cast of a Nonimmigrant Student Information System, it seems that the purposes

are-to provide statistical information on the numbers of students in the

country by nationality and school and to provide information about whether

individual6 are maintaining bona fide student status. As the feasibility

study of the student task force concluded, a centralized, automated system
seems best suited to these purposes.

The system should be kept as simple as possible to minimize costs and error,
and it should clearly be compatible with (and, indeed, a module of) the
overall NIDC system in whatever form it will be developed in the future. The

data elements should include student name, nationality, school (by nuMber

and/or District), and student date of birth or identifying number. It

might also be desirable to enter employment authorization, and date amd
reason for termination- The system should have the capability to flag

individuals presumed to be out of,status as an aid to investigators in
the field attempting to verify an individual's claim to student status.
Any additional data elements proposed should be scrutinized and justified
in relation to the purposes of the system.

As:indicated in the previous section, there is a statutoxy requirement
that schools report on students attending. Currently, they sire required ,

to report 5-1 students,who terminate by forwarding the I-200 to the

Service. The feasibility study proposed that lists of students be sent
to all schtiols periodically With a request that they be updated and re-
turned to 4 central location for updating the informatiOn system. Instead

of this proposal, it is recommended that schools be required to report,
within 30 days after each registration period, all F-1 students who have
terminated (graduated, transferred, or dropped out) and all now students

registered. The Service may wish to prescribe the form and format of this
report. Alternatively, flexibility could be maintained in format, per-
mitting schools to submit computer tapes or computer-generated or manual
lists. This procedure would permit a systematic, centralized updating of
the information system and, because it is keyed to the registration period
of the schools, would minimize the reporting burden. Conversations with

officials at OMB and at the National Association of Foreign Student Advisors
revealed no objection to this process.

As discussed earlier, INs must depend on the schools to maintain certain
inforsation. "Much of this is already maintained on all students by most
schools for their own internal purposes -- such as student address and
telephone number, student status,(full time/part time), date of matricula-
tion, degree program and major, expected date of completion. Other in-
formation speific to foreign students which should be maintained by the
schools includes visa typo, employment authorization, and torminaion date

and reason (if known). Visa type is particularly important since there
are foreign students in many nonimmigrant categories. According to the
"Open Doors" report published by the Institute of International Education,
in 1979.80 82% of foreign students in 2,950 U.S. colieges and universities
were F-1 students, 7.6% were Je, 6.4% were "other", and 4% wero refugees.
Authority for INS officers to examine school records on individual students
suspected to be out of status should be reaffirmed, and schools should be
required to release student addresses and telephone numbers upon request.
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Table 1. Estiaateol Number of Nonimmigrant (P-1) Students in the 11.S., 1979-80

Dv Tvne of School

College anti

University'

235,r (67t)

TOTAL ESTIMNTED (+/- 100:

350,000

Vocationa12

l2or,Primary/Secondary3

35,000 (10

000(171)

00,000 (6
glish Language

s

0

Sources: 1. "Cpen Doors" Report, institute of International Education, 1980.
2. INS Survey, 1980; estimated fraction of total post-secondary student population.
3. INS Surrey, 1980.
4. Special Study, Institute of International Education, 1979.
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TWole 2. Nonimmigrants Entering the U.S., 1978
By Classes Linder Iamigration Law

TOTAL: 8,290,000

Visitors for Business (13-1)
801,000 (9.71)

Students (F-1)

187,000 (2.31)

// All Other
659,000.(7.91)

323

Source: INS, 1978 Statistical Yearbook, Table 4.
Returning resident aliens (1,054,000) not included.



Table 3. reportable Aliens Located, By Status at Entry, 1978

(Source: riS, 1978 Statistical Yearbook, TaL4c 30)

TOTAL: 1,058,000

Visitors-- 52,300 (4.9%)

Students-- 6,800 (.61)
1

All other-- 27,500 (2.61)

1. In 1978, 259 nonimagrant students were deported and 1,604 were required to depart. (1978 Statistical

Yearbook, Table 29.)
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Table 4. Iranian Student Status Verification Project

Source: Sttrury Report, :kn. 18, 1981

In status (including
2310 reinstated):

k6,637 (88.1%) "

TnTAL: 64,344 F-1 Students .

--11C40;

Total Out of Status

7S97 (11.8%)

3105 (4,8%) asylum requests

2628 (4.1%) departure required/deporti

1864 (2.9%) Marie); process
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Table S. School Transfer and Naloyreit AuthuritationApplications
limber of Adluditations Coacdefid and Percentage Denuni:-1978-191.67

(Source: INS, G-23 Statistics)

1978 1979 1980

Completed (1 Denied) Conpleted (1 Denied) Completed (t Denied)

School Tramsfer
Applications+ 49,000 (3.I%) 49,000 (3.11)

Employannt Authori-,
cation Ppplicatione 33,000 (14.51) 39,000 (13.8%)

51,000 (6.7t) 3

34,000 (19.41)3

1. Transfers adjudicatekas a percent of total completions: 1978, 3% ; 1979, 24%; 1980, 2.9%.

2. Employment authorization adjuaications as percent of total: 1978, 2.1%; 1979, 2.21; 1980, 2.0%.

S. The increaed denial rate in both categories for 1980 may be die in part to the greater scrutiny
given to dus student program'as a result of the Iranian crisis.

(Note: Transfer ipplications include Exchange Visitors (Js) as well as F-1 Students.

Emplcrent Authorization Applications include recpests for "practicer training.")

328



324

Senator SIMPSON. Mr. Olson.

STATEMENT OF HEATHER OLSON, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF
FOREIGN STUDENT AFFAIRS

Ms. OLSON. On behalf of the National Association of Foreign Sttg
dent Affairs, I would like to thank the chairman for this opportuni-
ty to summarize the written testimony that Was previously submit-
ted for the record.

The sullied of foreign students in the United States is one which
is subject to much misinterpretation. Contrary to the beliefs of
some, the primary role of the foreign student in the United States
is not to bolstersagging enrollments in American institutions; it is
to provide students and faculty with the ofportunity to interact
with their foreign counterparts, whobe basic assumptions and
values often differ from their own. at also enables American stu-
dents to receive instruction from leading specialists from all parts
of the world and allows U.S. researchers to employ talents of quali-
fied people fromall nations.

The foreign .student program, however, is not without its prob-
lems, one of which concerns document control. Some aspects of this
problem are caused by the unnecessary adjudication of matters by
the Immigration and Naturalization Service, which could be han-
dled by reports from the institutibns.

As pointed out in Dr. Catron's testimony, such matters a S trans-
fer of schools and work authorization dould best be handled on
campuses, with notification to the Service. 'This wpuld necessitate
prompt action on the part of the Servica on reports received from
institutions, and would also require accurate recordkeeping on the
parts of institutions and the Service.

Over the past several yea the expreed goal of the Immigra-ss
tion and Naturalization Servi e has been to decreaze the amount of
paperwork facing district offi es involved in processum routine ap-
plications for F-1 students. Flexibility which is currently not avail-
able to the Service for delegating authority to campus officials for
work authorization and the report of school transfers must be
made available to them through legislation.

NAFSA shares with the Government a deep concern about the
balance between controls over foreign students and their freedom
to carry out their educational programs. Laws and regulations
about foreign students should be designed to promote the confirm-
ation and growth of foreign student programs. At the same time,
the national interest demands that participants in foreign student
programs be limited to those who are qualified to benefit from the
educational programs offered, who are motivated to devote their
principal activities to the pursuit of their educational goals, and
who are willing to abide by the minimal and reasonable controls
placed upon them in the furtherance of the national interest.

NAFSA believes that thi interests of students, educational insti-
tutions and the public are compatible and can best be served by a
system which allows maximum freedom to students and schools,
but which insures that students who fail to maintain a full course
of study as defined by their institutions are promptly identified to
Immigration by the school and that Immigration act promptly and

3 2
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uniformly against such students to cause their departure from the
country or a change in their immigration status.

Such a system would place the primary responsibility for mainte-
nance of status on the student, the responsibility, for reporting
within carefully defined guidelines on the schools, ana tlae respon-'
sibility for enforcement on Immigration. Each of the three parties
in such a system of controls must be required to fulfill its obliga-
tions thoroughly. Since Immigration is not staffed or organized to
act on the reports of schools, students who are so inclined are en-
couraged by lack of enforcement to ignore the rules and to disap-
pear into the larger society as undocumented aliens, and some
schools are encouraged to think that such reports are unimportant.

The key to preventing such abuse is prompt, uniform and fair en-
forcement by the Immigration and Naturalization Service Of mini-
mal controls on students and schools. Except for the requirement
that foreign students maintain a full program of study and for
some minimal and reasonable controls over employment of foreign
students to prevent negative impact on the labor market, foreign
students should be treated like other students and should be sub-
ject to the same laws, regulations and expectations as all other stu-
dents.

Schools would then be able to offer educational benefits to stu-
dents, with minimal interference from the Government in the edu-
cational process, foreign students can profit from their educational
experience here and can best serve the public interest through
their economic, political, educational and cultural contribution to
this country, and Immigration can fulfill its obligations to the
public by ensuring that foreign student programs are limited to
those participants who are qualified and motivated to profit from
their educational programs here.

Thank you.
Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much, Ms. Olson.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Olson followsd
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF.HEATHER F. OLSON

The National Association for Foreign Student Affairs (NAFSA) is a profes

sional association devoted to all aspects of international educational inter

change. Its nearly 4,000 members include a majority of U.S. colleges and

universities and their advisers of foreign students mid scholars, foreign

admissions personnel, teachers of English as a second language, advisers to

U.S. students on study abroad and representatives of national and community

organizations that offer programs and services to foreign visitors,

As the major U,S. professional organization active in international

educational interchange, and thus concerned with all aspects of foreign

student and scholar affairs in this country, NAFSA is involved in a variety

of activities related to,the Immigration and Nationality Act (INA), tilAFSA

is in a position to View the effects of the Act on the lives of individuals

studying and working in American institutions of higher learning as well as

on the institutions in which foreign students and scholars Are enrolled.

Host of the school officials in academic institutions who have responsibili

ties specified in the Act and its attendant regulations are NAFSA members,

NAFSA maintains close liaison with the Immigration and Naturalization

Service, the Demtment of State, and the Department of Labor, all ol which

arc responsible for administering various aspects of the Immigration and

Nationality Act. Because NAFSA members communicate regularly with these

agencies, they are uniquely able to assess the workings of the Act and of

the agencies responsible for its implementation, It is from this perspective

that this position is presented.

Although the media would lead the public to believe that the main

purpose of foreign students in the U.S. is to save some floundering institu,

tions from bankruptcy and to bolster the sagging enrollments of others, the

historical purpose of international educational interchange 1.0 still valid,

Educational institutions view the international exchange of persons as

beneficial because it provides students and faculty with opportunities to

interact with foreign counterparts whose basic assumptions and values are

often different from their own, It enables students to receive instruction

from leading specialists from all parts of the world and allows U.S. researchers

to employ the talents of qualified people of all national origins. Interactions

of this kind can produce the enlarged knowledge and enhanced understanding

that educational institution& are responsible for promoting,

From the viewpoint of the nation as a whole, international educational

exchange provides many mignificant benefits in addition to its contributions
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to the education of our citizens. These include the establishment of

relationships with leadership groups in countries throughout the world,

enhanced understanding of the UnitediVLates on the part of people in many

countries, familiarization of people in many countries with the American

political and economic systems, including commercial opportunities here,

and a contribution to the economic and social de-velopment of countries whose

general development the U,S, has determined to be in its own national interest,

Foreign students represent only.2,3 Z of all nonimmigrants admitted to the

U.S. and as shown by Dr, David North in his report entitled "Nonimmigrant

Workers in the U.S.: Current Trends and Future Implications" their employment

would have a minimal impact on the labor market, The probable minimal nega-

tive impact of easing controls on foreign students in colleges and univer.-

sities maY be best exemplified by a 1975 G.A.O. report entitled "Better

Controls Needed to Prevent Foreign Students from Violating the Conditions

of Their Entry and Stay While in the U,S." Of the population studied 86%

of the indil'Aduals in violation of their F-1 status were supposed to be in

types of institutions other than colleges, universities, or seminaries. That

foreign students in colleges, universities and seminaries constituted only

14% of the violations in the population studied lends support to many cf the

recommendations made to INS in "The President's Hanagemene Improvement

Council Reporton Foreign Students in the U,S,", prepared by Dr, Bayard Catron,

concerning less restrictive regulations on employment and transfer of foreign

students.

While considering possible changes in regulations concerning foreign

students it should be pointed out that at the present time all students who

come to the United States under Section 101 (a) (u) 01 of the Immigration

and Nationality Act, to study in any field at any level, are classified as

F4 students. The F-1 visa requirements for students in all educational

programs are the same, and the law is to be applied to them uniformly. There

is an assumption under the law of a uniformity in the services provided to

the students by the institutions they attend, of a uniformity in the defini-

tion of "academic term," and of a uniform ability on the part of the institu-

tions to monitor their students' enrollment as required by the Immigration

and Naturalization Service, llowever, this uniformity does' not exist in fact,

Institutions currently authorized to issue Form,I-20 to prospective students

vary in type from elementary and secondary schools to vocational and technical

schools to proprietary English language schools to colloges and universities,

The ages and academic background of the students also vary widely from one

type of program to another, as does the duration of the course of study. The

disparities are of such magnitude that'seribus questions have been raised about

the adequacy of the single visa category.
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Students who are enrolled in elementary or secondary schools rarely have

the level of maturity anticipated by the law which requires them to maintain

'a full course of study throughout the academic teims (fall through spring),

refrain from accepting part-time employment without previous authorization

from the Immigratidn Service, apply for permission to transfer schools and,

in certain circumstances, apply for extensions of their permission to stay

atn the U.S. In some cases students in English language programs may have the

maturity but lack the levels of comprehension in the English language necessary

for them to understand the regulations applicable to them, In instances when

institutions' feel that students are unable to meet these respon.mtlities due

to lack of maturity or knowledge, the institution may assign professional

personnel to monitor their compliance with the law. However, in many elemen-

tary, secondary, vocational, technical or proprietary English language schools,

there are no personnel with these professional responsibilities, This creates

problems for the students, the institutions and the Immigration Service, Since

there appears to be a problem with the law, as well as with the institutions

and students, a differentiation between the regulations affecting students in

programa in a variety of schools ment oned above, and in colleges and univer-

sities appears to be called for,

,a

It hould be noted that the purpose of the recommendation is to build a

framework in which these students can meet their visa requirements legally and

effectively and which will be understandable to the personnel in the institu-

tions which they attend. The purpose of this differentiation is not to remove

benefits from these students but to remove unworkable regulations'Of thich

apparently they have been running afoul,

The recommendations for returning to duration of status, for notification Of

transfer rather than adjudication, and approval of off-campus employment by

foreign student advisers appear reasonable when applied to the populations of

students in colleges and miversities who have proven their ability to accept

responsibility for their maintenance of status, It also appears reasonable

to introduce differentiation in visa and immigration classification for

students in colleges and universities and those in other types of programs

as has been done in the "efficiency package,"

One major reason for NAFSA's support of the cwicept o: elferent immigra,

tion classifications for students in colleges and universities and those in

other types of schools is to enable the Attorney Generli and the Immigration

and Naturalization Service to rework and simpligy the reporting structure for

those institutions othei than colleges and universities which accept foreign

students. The current reportihg structure would be reoined for colleges and

universities and with it the responsibility for monitoring the students'

course of study, attendance, etc, currently required by regulations, NAFSA

recommend's a greater degree of authority and autonomy be given to officials

'3 3
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of colleges and universities to nske determinations which are currently

rigidly defined within the regulations, NAFSA recognizes that such matters

must be detiiled in regulations rather than written into the law. However,'

the flexibility recommended is not currently available, as the Immigration

and Naturalization $ervice states that authority cannot be delegated by the

Attorney General without legislative authorization, The Association recommends

that designated officials in colleges and-universities be enpowered by regular

dons to do the following;

1, authorize offrcampus part-time employment during the school year and full,.

time during vacation periods in cases of economic necessity caused by an

unforseen change in the student*s financial circumstances as defined and

evaluated by, the campus official;

2, authorize practical training;

3, authorize study-related summer and vacation employment without the necessity

to show financial need or unforseen change in financial circumstances and

without deducting the tine from a subsequent period of practical training,

(Study,related employment undertaken full-time in lieu of an academic--
proofs during a regular school term such as is provided in cooperative

work/study programs or internships would continue to be considered prat,

tical training, and the time spent in such employment would be deducted

from the maximum permissible period of practical training,);

4. authorize 4 student attending a school on 4 quarter or trimester calendar

to follow a flexible academic calendar by allowing him to take his

"vacation" in any of the four quarters or trimesters of a year rather

than limiting him to summer vacations.

Over the past several years the expressed goal of the Immigration and

Naturalization Service has been to decrease the amount of paperwork facing.

district offices involved in processing routine applications for Frl students,

Recent alternatives tried by the Service have proved unsuccessful. Lack of

substantiating documents acccompanying applications to the Innigration

Service often require the return of the paper to the student and consequent

resubmission, NAFSA is aware of the burden this represents for the Immigra-

tion Service, much of which could he alleviated by granting certain authority

to campus officials,

Campus officials in colleges and universities arc responsible professional

persons who are able to deal fairly with the kinds of matters suggested above.

They are the ones who arc closest to the students and who arc most concerned

with their interests, They also have access to more complete records and

information concerning students and, therefore may bp in a better position

to make valid judgments on such matters than arc INS officers. Granting

3 3 )4t
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campus officials this kind of authority would.relieve the Immigration Service

of an,immense amount of paperwork and adjudications, thus freeing those offi

ciala to de;.rote their attention to other pressing matters. The flexibility

offered by, these suggested changes would generate an enormous amount of

good will on the part of students, many of whom will be future leaders in

their home countries, The additional privileges and responsibilities would

encourage in students a respect and concern for laws and regulations which axe

rational and not unduly rigid and will allow students to contribute toward the

support of their educational progrims, It would enable students to obtain

without excessive restrictions the practical pork experience they need to

augment their theoretical academic studies,

NAPSA shares with the government a deep concern about the balance between

controls over foreign students and their freedom to carry out their educational

programs unfettered by restrictions which are irrelevant to the educational

process. We begin with the assumption that the continuation and growth of

foreign student programa in the 11,S, is in the national interist because of

economic, political, educational and cultural benefits which foreign 4tudents

fixing to this country, Therefore, laws and regulations about foreign students

atiould be designed tMpromote the continuation and growth of foreign student

programs. At the same time, the national interest demands that participants

in foreign student programs be limited to those who are qualified to benefit

from the educational programs offered: who are motivated to devote their

principle acti/ities to the pursuit of their educational goals and who willing,-

ly abide by the minimal and reasonable controls placed upon them in the fur.-

Werance of the national interest,

We believe that those minimal and reasonable controls should be directed

toward insuring thati

1. Persons admitted to the U.S. aa students maintain status as bonified

students pursuing full..tima programs of study towards an identified

educational goal, and that those who fail to maintain such status are

promptly and regularly identified through 1Np for correctiVe action;

2, INS maintains records on students to know who they are, where they are

stddying, and when they terminate their studies or otherwise fail to

maintain*fulltime student status,

3, INS acts promptly, uniformly, and fairly against students who fail to

maintain fulltime status and against schools which fail to submit the

minimal reports required;

4, The public is assured that any minimal negative impact on the labor muicet

are more than offset by the economic, political, education and cultural

benefits which foreign students bring to the U,S,;
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5, The controls can be administered uniformally and regularly with a

;Iinimum amount of effort and expenditure on INS,

We further believe that laws should place less emphasis on controls and

more emphasis on promoting the benefits of international educational inter..

change, To'do so, the laws and regulations should be directea toward insuring

that:

1. Students are treated with dignity and r'espect by all persons involved in

administering the laws-and regulations;

2. Educational institutions arc minimally burdened with record keeping and

reporting by INS consistent with the need of INS to know where students

are and when they terminate or fail to pursue a full course of study;

3. Reporting to INS by institutions on individual students be limited to

those matters which relate directly to a student's pursuing a full course

of study, which are carefully and specifically defined in the regulations,

and which do not violate the principles of confidentiality of information

which are central to the educational relationship between the students

and their schools; and

4. Educational judgements and decisions are made by schools and students,

enforcement of controls is performed by INS, and all parties recognize

and respect their separate and distinct ways in encouraging and promoting

'international interchange.

NAFSA believes that the interest of students, educational institutions,

and the public are compatible and can best be served by a system which allows

maximum freedom to students and schools, but which ensures that students who

fail to maintain a full course of studies as defined by their schools are

promptly identified to Ills by the school and that INS act promptly and uni

formly against such students to cause their departure from the country or a

change in their immigration status, Such a system would place the primary

responsibility for maintenance of status on the student, the responsibility

for reporting within carefully defined guidelines on the schools, and the

responsibility for enforcement on in,

Each of the three parties in such a system of controls must be required

to fulfill its obligations thoroughly, While it is true that some students

and some schools have not taken those responsibilities as seriously as they

should, the principle problem in the presen't system is the inability of INS

to enforce the system, Since INS is not staffed or organized to act on the

reports of schools, students who are so inclined are encouravd by lack of

enforcement to ignore the rules and to disappear into the larger society as

undocumented aliens, and some schools are encouraged to think that such

reports are'unimportant, The key to preventing such abuses is prompt, uniform

and fair enforcement by INS of minimal controls on students and schools,
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Except for the requirement that students must maintain a full program of

studies and for some minimal and reasonable controls over employment of

foreign students to prevent negative impact on the labor market, foreign

studeuts should be treated like other students and should be subject to the

game laws, regulations and expectiations ea all other students. Schools will

then be able to offer education benefits to students with *minimal interference

from the government in the educational process; foreign students can profit

most from their educational experience here and can best serve the public

interest through their economic, political, educational and cultural contri-

butions to this country; and INS can fulfill its obligatirns to the public

by insuring that foreign student programs are limited to those participants

*who are qualified and motivated to profit from their educational programs here.
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Senator SIMPSON. David.North, please.

STATEMENT OF DAVID NORTH, DIRECTOR, CENTER FOR LABOR
AND MIGRATION STUDIES, NEW TRANSCENTURY FOUNDATION
Mr. NORTH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Today I would like to discuss one segment of the nonimmigrant

program conducted by the U.S. Government, that involving foreignstudents. There are a number of nonimmigrant programs, as youknow, Mr. Chairman, and I must say that the movements of somenonimmigrant classes are monitored much more closely thanothers.
Nothing in the foreign student program matches the intense

scrutiny applied to II-2 canecutters who work in the program dis-
cussed earlier today. These men are poor, black, and rural. They do
some of the most frightful work in the United States, and their em-ployers watch them like hawks.

Most of them are forced to live in barracks miles from civiliza-
tion. If they fail to work at the piece work wages offered a coupleof mornings in a row, they are fired, deportedwith the coopera-tion of the Immigration Serviceand blacklisted so that they nevercan work in the United States as an II-2 again, at least as a ruralII-2.

In contrast, we have the foreign student program, which is ad-ministered in a much different manner. We have in fact two for-eign student programs: the larger one involving F-1 students
which is run exclusively by the Immigration Service, and thesmaller one involving J-1 exchange visitors, managed by both INSand the International Communications Agency, formerly an arm ofthe State Department. The larger program causes more concernthan the smaller one, but I think that both should be described,and I do so in my written testimony because there are some lessonsto be learned from the J-1 program.

I would like to suggest that I agree with the two previous speak-
ers that at least the academic part of the foreign student program/is obviously an advantage to the United States and one with which-
we should be very careful. With the emphasis in mind that the aca-demic program is clearly valuable, I would like to suggest one' fur-ther change needed in the program, and that is the separation by
INS of the academic from the vocational educational institutions,
or perhaps the nonprofit organizations from the for-profit organiza-tions.

There is a large overlap between the vocational schools and thoseteaching English in the for-profit category. Former INS Deputy
Commissioner James Greene has suggested that the vocational in-stitutions be monitored differently, presumably more vigorouslythan the academic institutions.

In their report, the GAO makes the same point.' They found,
GAO did, that the vocational and language instruction institutions
appear to generate a higher ratio of dropouts from legal F-1 status .than the academic institutions did.

I General Accounting Office, "Better Controls Needed 2. Prevent Foreign Students From Vio-lating the Conditions of Their Entry and Stay While in the United States," report to the Con-gress by the Comptroller General of the United States, Report GGD-15-9, February 4, 1975.

91-370 0 - 02 - 22
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Given that differential sort of problem, I suggest the use of some
strategic thinking and some strategic focusing of resources to pay
more attention to the ones that are more likely to cause problems.

I Am also suggesting here a wholesale as opposed to a retail ap-
proach. In other words let us approach this from a systems tech-
nique. Let us look at the institutions that are more likely to cause
problems, rather than focusing our attention on the individual for-
eign students. I think some of the things that Commissioner
Mejssner was saying along those lines were very heartening.

If there were to be a separation of these kinds of institutions, it
would then be possible for INS to conduct more focused license
review of the for-profit institutions. I am delighted to hear that all
of the institutions will be reviewed, but I would rather have the
focus on those who are, for instance, not members of the major aca-
demic organizations or colleges. I do not know that there will be
that kind of differential approach, although INS is going to be
doing a review of some'kind.

Such institutionsand these are the vocational and language
teaching programswishing to receive tuition payments from alien
students could be required to certify that they provide training op-
portunities not available in the students' homeland, and to verify
their standing as training institutions.

I would have them submitand these are the nonacadernic insti-
tutionsannual reports regarding the number of I-20's issued
during the year, the number of alien students accepted as a result,
the disposition of those students by category, the fees paid, if any,
to overseas recruiters, a point mentioned earlier, and moneys ex-
pended on advertising the institution nation by nation, and copies
af those advertisements.

In the review process, INS would have the option of denying li-
censes to institutions teaching frivolous subjectsmodeling or
karate and the likesubjects which are generally available over-
seas, such as English language instruction, and subjects which
cannot be used in the alien's homeland. Jf there are no television
sets in Burundi, for instance, Burundians should not be admitted to
study TV set repair in the United States.

Similarly, in the licensing process INS could share information
with other Government organizations licensing similar educational
institutions.

My time is up, but in my written testimony, I do propose some
nuts and bolts recommendations regarding the use of the I-20 as
an enforcement tool. I found out from Ms. Olsor a little earlier this
afternoon that I am incorrect. They are not valid perpetually any
more, and I am glad to find that that is not true. Also they are not
free any more, they cost a dime.

That ends my testimony.
Senator SIMPSON. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of David S. North follows:1
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PREPARED STATEMENT Oc DAVID S. NORTH

Today I would like to discuss one segment of the nonimmigrant program

conducted by the U.S. government, that involving foreign students. There are

a aumber of.nonimmigrant programs, as you know, Mr. Chairman, and I must say

that the movements of some nonimmigrant classes are monitored much tore closely

than others.

Nothing in the foreign student program matches the intense scrutiny

applied to the 11-2 cane cutters, who work in the program discussed earlier to-

day. Those sen are poor, they are black, they are rural, they do sone of the

most frightful work in America, and their employers watch them like hawks.

(Host ate forced to live in bar.acks miles from civilization.) If they fail to

work at the piece-work wages offered them a couple of comings in a row they ere:

0 fired

0 deported (with the cooperation of INS) and
o blacklisted (so that they can never vork in the U.S. as an 11-2 again).

In contrast, we have the foreign student program, which is administered

in a much different manner. We have, in fact, two foreign*Student programs, the

larger one involving 1-1 students run exclusively by the Immigration Service,

and the smaller one involving 3-1 exchange visitors managed by both INS and the

International Communications Agency (ICA), formerly an arm of the State Depart-

vent. The larger program causes more concern than the smaller, but I think they

both should be described, because there aro some lessons we can learn frOn the

J-1 program.

/ would like to cover five aspects of these two programs in the next

few minutes. First I will discuss the size of the populations involved, then

the underlying dynamics of these programs, how the government manages them, some

problems associated with the two programs, and then some suggestions for changes

in them.

4 The populations. The numbers of foreign students artiving in the country

has been increasing steadily in the F visa prcgram, but has remained virtually

stable in the J (or exchange visitor) program. In FY 1969, for example, there

vtere 98,770 admissions in the F visa program (mostly for students, but about

8,300 for their spouses and children). Ey FY 1978 the comparable number had

risen to 206,697.
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In contrast, the J program recorded 62,476 admissions in FY 1969, a

total that rose only to 75,097 in FY 1978.

Whereas INS maintains reasonably satisfactory data on the flows of non-

immigrants, it does not have equally good data on the stock of nonimmigrants--

as the scramble to determine the number of Iranian students in late 1979, demon-

strated. This is the case betause the INS system for matching departure records

to arrival records is not yet effective. In 1979, at the time of the Iranian

m.
student Controversy, INS estimated that there were about 50,000 Iranian students

out of a total of about 250,000 foreign students. (These estimates covered both

. the more numerous F-1 students as well as the J-1 students among the exchange

'visitors.)

In addition to the INS system for recording admissions of various classes

of nonimmigrants, there is another estimating system produced by the Institute

for International Education (IIE). Every year that New York-based organization

polls the universities and tvo- and four-year colleges of the country regarding

the nunber of foreign students enrolled. The most recent of these surveys (for

1980-1981) produced a total of 311,800 students, some 82.91 of whom were estimated

to be F-Is and the balance divided among other nonimmigrant (primarily 3-1),

immigrant, and refugee categories.

Our sense is that both the IIE and the INS estimates understate the

total number of F-1 and 3-1 students in the country. There would be no disagree-

ment from IIE on this point; that organization is well aware that a substantial

number of institutions do4not respond to their polls, and further that many F-1

students are attending educational facilities not coverea by the IIE survey. The

New York organization does not, for example, check on the foreign students enrolled

in public or private primary or secondary schools, entities which are assumed to

provide education to at leaat thousands of nonimmigrant students. Further, and

more importantly, the technical and vocational schools, teaching everything from

English as a second language to hairstyling, are excluded from the IIE survey.

The dynamics of the programs. Foreign students have become more numerous

in the U.S. for the same set of reasons that their numbers have incr,..ised in

France, Canada, the United Kingdom and other democratic, industrialized nations.

The number of indigenous college and university students in those nations in-

creased rapidly in the quarter century after World War II, and as the postponed
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education of se icemen was provided and, later, as the baby boon children

passed into insti utions of higher educatiOn. After the.baby boom came a decrease

in births, and hen e, years later, a decrease in college enrollments; thus_many

colleges and univer ities in the d6eloped world found themselves with excess

capacityat the sam time that many Third World and oil-exporting nations found

that they wanted to edrate more people than their homeland institutions could

handle--hence increasing foreign student enro'llments.

Problems associated with the programs.' The
foreign student programs

provide both benefits problemsto the U.S: It is clear3y in our national

interest to have a generation 0 foreign
political leaders, many of them in the

0

Third World, educated in \our country; it is also, as 1 suggested earlier, help-
\

ful to U.S. institutions tothave
an additional supply of tuition-paying

students.

The problems come when thOtudelits
drop out of legal status, end become, if

yeu will, relatively elite members of the
undocumented orqillegal alien population,

One of the many pieces of information
which we lack regarding the illegal

immigrant population is the extent to which they arrived with student visas;

we know that a substantial portion of the
illegal alien population falls into the

class of visa abusers,'per)laps 40
to 501. of that population can be so classified.

But how many are ex-students, and how many are ex-tourists?

I ran a little analysis on this point for the Select Commission last

year, and compared the total admissions of
tourists to the numbers apprehended,

and examined comparable figures for foreign atudents. As / had expected there

were far more ex-tourists arrested than
ex-atudents, 64,100 (in FY 1970 as com-

pared to 9,457. But what was more interesting were the comparisons between

admissions and apprehensions for each class. For every 89 tourists admitted

in FY 1978, there waa one apprehension
(of an ex-tourist), but for every 21

students there was also one apprehension. Thus the foreign student population

is much more likely--on a percentage
basia--to contribute illegal immi.,..Ants to

the country than the larger tourist
population, or the much more tightly controlled

4 11-2 population (which produces a low percentage of violators).*

*A partial explanation for the differential
rates of apprehension for

students and tourists is that students
may initiate more contact with INS, andthus may be more susceptible to apprehension,

than the tourists. Apprehensionsoften occur when aliens walk into INS
offices to inquire about an immigration

matter. If the adjudicator finds the alien to be in technical violation of thelaw, an arrest record (the 1-213) will
be completed on that person and added tothe reporting system.
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One of the reasons for this situation is the nature of the institutions

empowered by INS to, in effect, cause the admission of foreign students. As a

group, they range from the Harvard* ani Notre Dames of the nation to the fly-

by-night, for-profit organizations that tesch hairstyling and TV set repair in

lofts above corner drug stoies. INS treats them equally. Predictably, some of

these institutions have taken advantage of the situation. At one level, it is

a public or non-profit institution filling empty class room spaces with alien

students (sometimes recruited for that purpose by agents of the institution).

At another level, for-profit vocational institutions advertise their school

overseas, emphasising the visa as mucn as the curriculum. Worse, some of these

schools, in effect, sell a nonimmigrant visa in return for a term's tuition.'

INS investigators can be assigned for days on end to "break" a single fraudulent

marriage case, tut similar time is rarely invested in revoking INS approval of

visa-mill schools.

While I feel sure of the accuracy of these statements, the abuses of

the F-1 program have not been explored systematically to our knowledge, except

by a slim but useful study of the General Accounting Office, carrying a typical,

lengthy GAO title:

"Better Controls Needed to Prevent Foreign Students from
Violating the Ccndittons of Their Entry and Stay While in

the United States."*

Regarding the movem6nt of some F-1 visa holders into illegal status, the

GAO report smrmary stated:

"School reports on file in the (Immigration) Service's New York and
Los Angeles district offices and other records showed that many foreign
students do not enroll in school, complete their studies or depart from

the United States. The Service rarely investigates the school reports
because of manpower limitations and the low priority it gives the prob-

lem of student violators. Even with low-key investigation efforts, the

Service locaterover 5,000 atudent violators annually."

Educationsl institutions have an obligation to report to INS when,one

of their F visa students drops out of legal status by either:

o failing to register;
O terminating attendance;
o carrying less than a full course of atudy; and/or

O failing to Teet attendance standards.

*Report'to the Congress by the Comptroller General of the United States,
Report fG0D-75-9, February 4, 1975.
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At the time of the GAO study, there were backlogs of 20,000 iuch reports

awaiting investigation (which generally do not take place) in the New York district

office, and 2,000 in the LO4 Angeles office. GAO did not make a comparison

between 22,000 pendin cases in these two district offices and the number of F-1'

students which:had been admitted to study in the two cities, but the percentage

must be a substantial one given the fact that there were 107,495 F-1 admissions

nationwide in 1975, the year of the GAO report.

GAO conducted a su:vey of a samp7e of the reports and found that "eighty

siX percent of the 933 students who never registered or who terminated attend-

ance before completing their studies were attending, or wore to enroll in voca-

tional, English language or public rfresumably primary and econdariT schools."

This GAO finding underlines the wide-spread Lelief within the Immigration

Service that F-1 students wlio come to this country to attend four-year colleges

or graduate schools are less likely to drop out of ntatus--and certLinly less

likely to quickly become illegal--than the students admitted to vocational and

English language programs, particularly those admitted to attend the privute-

for-profit institutions.

Possible Changes. The major enforcement reform needed in the foreign

student program relates to the institutions, particularly the private-for-profit

ones, that seek the admission of F-1 students. What is needed is a wholesale

approach to the ifroblem, dealing with the U.S. educational institutions, 6ther

than a labor-intensive, retail scrutiny of individual students.

. There is evidence from current program statistics that INS has begun

to focus more attention on screening new institutions seeking the power to

issue the 1-20, but not yet on revoking that power from institutions that abuse

it. This trend can be inferred from INS data on school applications adjudicated.

The mini-table below shows the number of school applicaiions filed, the number

approved, and the number denied'in the three recent fiscal years:

Fiscal No. of Applications Number Number %
Year Filed Approved

1977 767 711 36 4.7

1978 1,149 1,023 126 11.0
1979 1,262 1,001 261 20.7

Source: INS form G-23.5
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No data are available on the composition of these institutions over the years,

but all else being equal, INS is apparently being more careful in granting the

1-20 issuing power to educational institutions. (In its response to an inquiry

of the Select Commission, INS pointed out that it is devoting, on average, one

officer hour to each new application for the right to issue the 1-20)

Other evidence of INS paying more attention to regulating the institu-

tions running fcreign student programs lies in the change in INS operating

instructions on this point. Formerly, the district offices were instructed to

conduct "periodic reviews" of the Approved educational insti;utions involved,

but the word "periodic" caused scone confusion, so INS amended the operating

instructions to indicate that the reviews were to be conducted for each institution

every two years.*

Statistics are not available on INS revocations of the power to issue

the I-20,** but the sense of INS Central Office staff is that the District

Offices rarely take this course of action.

One fundamental change needed in this field is the separation by INS

of the academic from the vocational educational institutions, or the nonprofit

from the for-profit inse.itutions. Former INS Deputy Commissioner James Greene

has suglested that the vocational institutions be monitored differently (presum-

ably more vigorously) than the academic institutions.*** The previously cited

GAO report on this subject*x** found that vocational (and language instruction)

invjutamo_appear to_generate a higher ratio of dropouts from legal F-1 status

than academic institutions.

*Secured in telephone conversation with Robert Coglin, INS Adjudications,

June 11, 1980.

**The INS G-23 series of workload reports is,a sheaf of pages, each with

many entries. Revoking the power to issue the 1-20 is not noted in this other-

wise exhaustive reporting system.

***Mr. Greene spoke at a Select Commission consultation in Washington on

May 22, 1980

****Utter Controls Needed to Prevent Foreign Students
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If a separation of these kinds of educational institutions were made,

it then would be possible for INS to conduct a more focused license review of

the for-profit institutions. Such institutions wishing to receive tuition pay-

ments from alien students could be required to certify that they provide training

opportunities not available in the students' homeland, and to verify their stand-

ing as a training institution. They would be required to submit annual reports

regard/11g:

o the number of I-20$ issued during the year;

o the number of alien students accepted as a result;

o the disposition of those students, by category: those still enrolled,
those graduated, and those who dropped out of status (institutions
with high dropout rates would be subject to special scrutiny);

o the fees paid, if any, to overseas recruiters;

o monies expended on advertising the
institution, nation-by-nation, and

copies of those advertisements.

In the review process, INS would have the option to denying licenses to

institutions teaching frivolous subjects (modeling, karate), eubjects which are

generally available overseas (English language
instruction), and subjects which

cannot be used in the alien's homeland (if there
are no television sets in

Burundi, for example, Burundians should not be admitted to study TV set repair

in the U.S.). Similarly, in the licensing process, INS could share information

with other government organizations licensing
similar educational inseitutions.

The 1-20 could be changed from an unnumbered form, valid perpetually,

given free to institutions, to a numbered form, good for one year, and provided

to the schools for a $10 reimbursement each.
This single change would cause the

educational institutions to handle their part of the nonimmigrant admissions

process with more care--and at the same time generate reimbursements on the

order of $2,000,000 a year, which would
support the slbstantial amount of licens-

ing and investigative activities needed in this field.

Institutions that fail to file their annual reports, or otherwise fail

to sect /NS standards, would be denied the right to buy (and issue) I-20s in

the following year.

Both nonprofit and for-profit educational institutions can be expected

to protest tighter regulations, and the reimbursement, but these institutions
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are receiving a major boon from the government--the right to swell their enroll-

ments with nonimmigrants--and these institutions (unlike most of the other

beneficiaries of government decisions regarding migration) are paying nothing

for these benefits.

Although r4e Exchange Visitor (3 visa) program is structured like the

F visa program, in the decentralization of decision-making regarding individual

applicants, there appears to be n. need for reform in this field. The number

of admissions has been flat for years (and is currently running at a quarter of

the level of the F visas), the number of institutions is much more limited than

in the foreign student program, and, most importantly, there is no significant

evidence of abuse of this program by either the institutions or large numbers

of the individual exchange visitors.*

In closing, I would like to call to the Committee's attention a technique

for eliminating one of tht public costs caused by air-borne illegal immigrants--

the expense of sending them hone after they have been apprehended.

My suggestion--spelled out in an appendix to this testimony--is a simple

one, namely that all nonimmigrants (other than diplomats arriving by air) be

required to have with them, on arrival, a non-refundable round-trip airline

ticket. If subsequently apprehended, they would have the ticket, and this would

save INS the cost of sending them home--which now runs some 86,000,000 a year.

This provision, while saving INS considerable funds, would harm no legitimate

nonimmigrant, as they would need the return trip ticket anyvay--the only people

who would suifer financially would be the visa abusers. The suggestion, I

might add, would be a bonanza for the airlines, as they would receive tens of

millions of dollars in non-interest-bearing loans, in effect. These return

tckets would be refundable under only two sets of circumstances, adjustment by

the nonimmigrant to immigrant status, and death.

Unfortunately the previous Administration could not, or would not,

focus on this notion--perhaps the Committee could ask the current leadership

of the Justice Department to comment on this proposal.

*For more on this program, see David S. North, Nonimmigrant Workers in
the U.S.: Current Trends and Future Implications (Washington: New TransCentury
Foundation, May 1980), pages 93-126.
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APPENDIX

The Nonrefundable Return Airline Ticket for Airborne Nonimmigrants:

A Proposal

A substantial percentage of illegal migrants to the U.S. arevisa abusers (vAs); that is, persons who come through ports of
entry bearing genuine passports and U.S. visas, who subsequently
stay beyond their alloted time, or violate the terms of their visas
(usually by accepting unauthorized employment). It is generally
accepted within INS that roughly 25% to 40% of the illegal alien
population falls into this category. It is thus a smaller populationthan those who enter without documents.

Many, probably most of these visa abusers, arrive by air.
Vining's work suggests that about 200,000 illegal migrants arriveby air each year. Returning apprehended airborne visa abusersto their homeland is an expensive process, since only a small mi-
nority of those expelled by air pay their own way. In recent
years INS has spent approximately $6,000,000 a year to expell illegal
aliens by air, and, in many cases, otherwise deportable aliens
are not, in fact, deported late in the fiscal year because INS hasexhausted its alien travel funds.*

It should be noted that some visa abusers appear to enter the
country p1T21;142 to stay (contrary to what they told the U.S.consular o icial when applying for the visa), and others driftinto illegal status without planning to do so. We have no data onthe sizes of these two subgroups. We do sense, however, from re-views of INS apprehension statistics,

from the North-Houstoun report,
and other sources that visa abusers, in comparison to EWIs are:

o better paid workers,
o more likely to live in cities,
o better educated,
o more likely to use tax-supporLed programs,
o likely to be in the nation longer

before apprehension, and areo much less likely to be apprehended.

It is also more likely that the visa abusers will appear in family
groups and spring from the middle classes of the sending nations.

That visa abusers, as a class, appear to have a different demo-
graphic profile from EWIs is logical. They have surmounted a dif-ferent series of hurdles from the EWIs on their way to illegal statusin the United States. The visa abusers have, by definition:

o secured a passport from their own nation;
o purchased an airline ticket;
o secured a nonimmigrant visa from an official of the U.S.

government (the most common visa is the 15-2 (tourist)
and the next Is the F-1 (student)); and

o been admitted to the nation at a Port of entry.

*Daniel Vining, "Net Migration by Air: A Lover Bound on Total Net Migration
to the United States," (Philadelphia:

University ot Pennsylvania, Working Papers
in Regional Science and Transportation (No. 15a), March 1980). In that paper,
he estimated annual net migration by air at approximately 300,000. Since approxi-,
mately three-quarters of the 400,000 legal immigrants to the U.S. arrived by air
in the period 1969-1978 (derived by subtraction from INS Annual Report, Table 5),
this suggests net illegal migration by air to be in the neighborhood of 200,000
a year.
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There are, in other works, four control points that must be
passed by each potential visa abuser. The first, that of passport
issuance, is the function of the VA's own government, and beyond
the control of the U.S. government. The other three control points
offer some options for additional intervention by this government.

Strengthening the visa issuance and the inspection functions
are both possible and desirable, if difficult to achieve. We have
addressed these issues elsewhere, but it should be noted that both
of these courses of action would have substantial costs, in terms

of tax dollars and in inconveniencing legitimate tourists.

Is there a way of using the ticket issuance function -- which

the U.S. can control -- to discourage visa abuse? We think so.
As a matter of fact, we think there is a system that would:

o discourage planned, visa abuse

o encourage some potential visa abusers to return home;

o reduce costs to the Treasury (by providing deportable-alien-funded
air travel home rather than funding that travel with tax dollars);

o create a useful, continuing data system on the sources of. and trends

in, visa abuse at no cost to the taxpayers;

o provide financial assistanct o all international airlines serving

the United States;

o not, in any way, discourage legitimate tourism; and

o not cost taxpayers a dime.

The proposal is a simple one: all nonimmigrants wishing to
enter the U.S. by plane would be required to buy a roundtrip plane
ticket, but the return portion of the ticket would not be refundable.

One could use the return portion only to fly home.* Since non-
immigrants are, by definition, persons planning to return 610 their
homeland, no nonimmigrant could protest this arrangement. Some
classes of nonimmigrants, such as diplomats and foreign journalists
could be excluded from this requirement.**

As background, it should be noted that many intending visa
abusers present the roundtrip ticket to the consular official to
indicate their intentions of returning home, and then cash it in
either upon their arrival in the U.S. or at some future date. In

many cases, --tbat refund 5541-§tanitI-Majux puitiull-t-f-tteremources--
that potential VAs bring to th s country. This is particularly
true for those coming from long distances.

*Those wishing to fly through the United States to anothe- nation could do so,
provided that the other nation was .t least as distant from the United States as

their homeland. Thus a London-New lork-Dakar ticket would be acceptable, if the
traveler had a valid Senegalese visa, but a London-New York-Ottawa ticket would

not suffice. In the latter case, the passenger would need a London-New York-
Ottawa-London ticket, with the New Yon,-Ottawa-London leg nonrefundable. to be
admitted to the United States. One of tho few disadvantages of this scheme is
that it might discourage visits to the Uni.od States of intending itmigrants to
Canada and Mexico, who want to tour the Unitei States on their way to their new
homeland; one suspects, however, that the numbers of such persons is limited.

**Additionally, since there are few nonimmigrants in the K and L classes,
(fiances and Multi-natiunal employees), and since all Ks and many Ls are
intending immigrants, they too could be excluded from this provision.
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The principal objectives of the proposal are:

o to save the Treasury the travel costs associated with deporting
airborne VAs, and

o to discourage visa abuse by making it more exPensive.

The proposal could also supply data that we expect to be better
than that generated by government systems on the subject (at no
expense to the government) and to provide enough financial incentives
to the airlines so that they will be willing to operate their part
of the system.

The enforcement mechanisms are simple. After the system goes
into effect, no nonimmigrants would be admitted at any U.S. air-
port unless they carry nonrefundable return tickets. Airlines
wishing to carry nonimmigrants to the United States would be caused
to issue such tickets (and to honor these arrangements) or they
would risk the wholesale nonadmission of their nonimmigrant
passengers.* Since /NS is simply acting within its discretion as
to what documentation must be provided to secure admission, ne
statutory changes are needed. And since U.S. funds are not involved,
there is no need to seek appropriations.

How would the no-refund system bring about the advantages men-
tioned earlier? The most obvious element of the scheme is that it
would doubla the travel cost for an intending VA. This would be amajor detriment to an alien from a distant place, but a minor one
for a potential VA from a nearby nation. Table 1 shows the lowest
roundtrip airfares to the U.S. from a series of locations as of May 1,1980. The additional cost to the VA would be half the fares noted.

The second principal advantage of the no-refund system would be
the use of VA-purchased tickets to save tax funds which could be
recycled to enhance INS enforcement efforts. Because non-immigrants
would not be allowed to refund their tickets (and because they would
be subject to penalties for not retaiaing the tickets), the non-
immigrants would presumably tend to keep their tickets. /f and whenthey fell into VA status, and were apprehended by INS, they would
then have the airline ticket that would take them back to their own
land.** Currently, more than 784 of the $7,700,000 a year spent
by INS on travel for returning aliens (both deportees and voluntary
departees) is devoted to air travel. Thus the system once in full
operation could save millions of dollars a year now being spent on
the expulsion of VAs.***

What would the airlines be asked to do? Airlines wishing to
-carry nonimmigrant passengers to the United Stata% would be required
to demand that such passengers hold roundtrip or appropriate onward
airline tickets, and that the return or ovward portion of the ticketsbe nonrefundable. They would be expected to make no exceptions****
in this regard, which would pose no hardship to the airlines.

The carriers would be required to maintain a uniform data system,
reporting the number of roundtrip or onward tickets issued, the number

*One of the unintended consequences of this system may be that persons,
unable to illegally migrate by air, may shift their business to the passenger
liners, so a similar nonrefundable ticket

arrangement would need to be worked
out with them.

"Further, by causing the VAs to retain their tickets, they might be more
likely to fly home voluntarily than if they bad to purchase the tickets.

***A proposed recycling of alien travel fonds is dis:.ussed in the addendum
to this paper.

****Save for those authorized by an INS district director; refunds would be
made only in instances of death or adjustment to permanent resident alien status.
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Table 1

Lowest Available Roundtrip Airiare to the U.S. From Selected

Forei n Cities on Scheduled Airlines, May 15, 1980

Cities Carrier Fare (in U.S.S$)

Kingston - Miami BWI 138.00

Port-of-Spain - New York Pan,m 504.00

Linm - Miami Braniff 594.00

London - New York TWA 688.00*

Athens - New York TWA 825.00

Hong Kong - San Francisco PanAm 1298.00

Calcutta - New York TWA 1333.00

Note: All fares subject to fluctuating local currency values.
All fares are based on origination in foreign cities.

* Laker Airways offers a much lower fare, but efforts to
contact them were unsuccessful.

Source: Telephone conversations with Pan Am, TWA, Braniff,
British West Indies, and Eastern Airlines.

used, and the number not used. Ideally, these data would be required
for each segment of the line's service to the U.S. (thus separate
data would be generated for flights frem Mexico City to San Antonio,
Mexic6-City to New Orleans, Tampico to San Antonio, Tampico to New
Orleans, etc.). The final dimension of the reporting system would
be time, so in each case the number of three-month old unused tickets
would be reported, the number six months old, nine months old, etc.
The data would be recorded in a standard format on computer tapes,
and then forwarded to INS for merging into a worldwide report.

The latter report would tell, at a glance, the relative and
absolute incidence of unused return tickets for every airport in
the world. It would be possible to monitor changes over time in
the incidence of visa abuse, and to make appropriate adjustments
in visa issuance and inspection procedures.

In our initial conversations with the representative of a major
airline, we found that the airline was not enthusiastic about the
prospect, essentially because it would mean that it would have to
adjust its current business practices. The point was made that the
remarkable computer systems which the airlines possess deal with
reservations, rather than with ticket sales, and that their computers
would have to be reprogrammed if this proposal were to be implemented.
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The airlines of the world, however, would be richly rewardedby the propcoed system. If there are approximately 200,000 newairborne VAs each year, and if each on average had to purchase a
$250 non-refundable return ticket (which would take one from NewYork to Trinidad, for example) that would amount to a $44,000,000
interest-free loan to the airlines ($50,000,000 minus $6,000,000
worth of such tickets used for those expelled by INS). /f theaverage return fare would be a little more, say the $344 currently
quoted from New York to London, the airlines would have more than$62400,000 a year in interest-free loans ($68,800,000 minus 6,000,000).

Assuming a very modest interest rate (101), the proposalwould pay the airlines $4.4 to 6.8 million a year the first yearof operation, for adjusting their practices and their computers.If the volume remained as high the second year, the airlines wouldnet between $8.8 and 13.6 million, and so on. An if interest rateswere calculated above 10%, the returns to the airlines would in-crease accordingly.*

Addendum: INS Expulsion Patterns

INS has three basic patterns for the expulsion
of apprehended aliens:

1. Mexican (and Canadian) nationals captured at or near the borderS,
are returned through the nearest port of entry, usually in INS
vehicles, and usually without purchasing any transportation ser-
vices. That accounted for aboLt: two thirds of those expelled
(650,000 or so) in FY '79.

2. Mexican nationals captured in the interior have their choice of
being returned to the border or being put on a plane to Mexico
City. Currently INS records, but does not tabulate, the numbers
an each of these two subclasses.

1. Non-Mexican nationals are placed in planes heading for their
homelands.

Unfortunately data are not available for the second and third patterns,

as such, but we do know that $6,000,000 of the $7,700,000
spent on alien travel

in FY '79 was spent on airborne departures.
Presumably most of the travel

funds-ere-epen, tw incpel-Mnal nurBers of persons caught in the interior,

and relatively little is spont ou removing
the large numbers caught at the

border. In a sense, then, the allocation of alien travel funds is the exact

reverse of the allocation of enforcement funds. The latter ate heavily con-

centrated on the border, but the former are heavily concentrated ln the

Interior.

*After this paper was written, I became aware of the visa waiver bill
(H.R. 7125), which proposes to waive the visitor visa requirement for nationals
of a number of nations that are unlikely to produce visa abusers (e.g., Western
Europe and Japan). That program, which is aimed at decreasing the consular
workload and increasing the tourist trade rather than enhancing enforcement,
would cake use of a couple of elements suggested here -- the nonrefundable return
ticket, and the INS inspection authority as a device to cause the airlines to
cooperate with the program. Far from enhancing law enforcement,
though, the visa waiver program would eliminate

the screening of potential visitors at the U.S. consulates, and, further,
despite the elimination of some positions in the embassies, the proposal
makes no provision for additional immigration inspectors. The visa waiver
proposal suggests that a roundtrip, nonrefundable ticket be used in lieu
of a visa in nations which do not (apparently) produce rany visa abusers.
What we are suggesting is that the roundtrip, nonrefundable airline ticket
be required in addition to a vi a in all nations. A combined approach, which
I do not recommend, is obviously a possibility.
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Freeing even a million dollars in alhm travel funds, because of the pro-

posed nonrefundable return ticket would allow INS to experiment with two

strategics along the southern border:

1. Voluntary interior repatriation. With the exception of those who

secure airline tickets to Maxie° City, all Mexican nationals are

simply turned loose at the bord6r. Many seek to return to the

U.S. the next day. The only buslift to the interior now operating

runs from El Centro to Los,Mochis (about 500 miles south of the

Mexican border, on the Sea of Corte:). This operation, however, is

only for those who are willing and able to buy their own tickets

(only $15). Some 386 such bus tickets were purchased in March, 1980.

One would suspect that were the bus tickets made available free
and the offer made* for travel to several other interior locations,
that some of the discouraged illegal migrants would take advantage
of the offer, thus relieving for a while some of the pressure on

the border. A plan like this, is currently under consideration by INS.

2. Lateral border repatriation. For those Mexican nationals from the
interior, who are caught at Chula Vista, for example, and who do not
opt for the bus ride back to the interior, another technique could

be used. They could be transported laterhlly along the border to
a remote spot, such as Lukeville (Arizona) and repatriated at that

point. This would be a discouraging prospect, and would cause some
of the Mexican Nationals to accept the interior busride. Thoso who

seek to return to the United States at Lukeville would do so under
conditions which were less attractive, to the alien, than those at
Chula Vista: their absence from the Tijuana area would also tend to
to relieve some of the pressures at that point.

Obviously either of these strategies could be used witnout the intro-
duction of the nonrefundable return ticket program (either through additional
appropriations, or the transfer of funds now used for high unit cost ox-

pulslor.! by air) but the ticket proposal would. after a few months of oper-

ation, make such experiments possible without securing additional funds. 1

3 5.3
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Senate SIMPSON. Again I have a roll call votdI woad ruiZ---
ther inquire of my questions personally. So we will have a 10-
minute recess and then come back, and then there will be a few
minutes of questions. And I will join you in just a few moments.

[Recess.]
Senator SIMPSON. We just retrofitted a battleship with that vote,

I think is what we just did.
So I do apologize, but that goes with the territory.
Some questions. I listened with great interest to all three of you

because it is an area of significant great interest, and even though
it is not a large number that we speak of, in my time on the Select
Commission and as chairman of the subcommittee, it is one that
gets the juices going, it really does, and especially I think the Iran-
ian student issue.

A lot of mail has come to us with regard to that, and we weigh
that knowing the intensity of that kind of feeling. But it does
become a focal point. There are certain things that do in this
highly emotionally charged arena, and that is one.

But certainly what you are in effect saying is that it is so impor-
tant to remember that these universities an i institutions that
accept foreign students certainly serve an extraordinary role as an
agent of cross-culture understanding of domestic and foreign stu-
dents, of cross-pollination process. That is very important to me
personally. I have seen it work.

So David North's suggestions for increased observation withregard to the foreign student program is, as usual, highly creative
and interesting. I would be most interested in the views of the
other two members of the panel as to your responses to the feasibil-
ity of such suggestions as modifying the 1-20 form from an unnum-
bered form, which I understand nowI heard that intezchange
there. You might bring us up to date on the subcommittee.

Perhaps there is no longer any valid numbered form, but it is
now costing one dollar.

Mf3. OLSON. It is $10 a hundred.
Senator SIMPSON. One dime. In other words, changing that or the

possibility of altering that to a numbered form good for one year
and-provimng-thatthe schools pay a sum for that, as well as the-

suggestion there for acquiring a nonrefundable round trip airline
ticket for all nonimmigrants arriving by air.

What are your views? I would be particularly interested in Mr.
Catron's and Ms. Olson's on that.

MS. OLSON- The 1-20 form was revised in the past year. It is
dated February 14, 1981. They are now serially numbered and they.,
are logged out to institutions when they are purchased from the
Government Printing Office. The forms 1-20 are valid for the date
indicated on them. A student is eligible to enter the country on or
before the date stated, and the 1-20 is not valid after that date.

The old 1-20 were valid for 1 calendar year from the date on
which they were signed. But this was changed when they were re-
vised.

I think that Mr. North's suggestion of the $10 processing fee to
pay to a visa office or to pay to Immigration has merit and some
real potential. But I think that charging institutions $10 per 1-20
would be counterproductive in that many institutions issue I-20's
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to sfudinti fôr a variety of PurposeS other than initial entry, exam-
ple, they are frequently issued to students for returning home tem-
pararily. Some students get as many as foui or five I-20's in 1 year.
If they go to school in Florida and live in Jamaica, they may get a
new 1-20 every time they go home for a weekend. And charging
$10 each time one of those is issued, when it is only used as a re-
entry permit, I think would be counterproductive.

However, I think it would not be prohibitive for students to pay
some kind of a service fee on the processing.

Mr. CATRON. I certainly favor the idea of user charges in general,
where it is feasible and appropriate. I think there are many areas
within INS where they are appropriate. The fee for adjudicating
the naturalization examination for example, could well be raised to
$50 or $75, given the nature of that benefit.

I tend not to favor pricing forms, although that certainly bears
looking at. I think perhaps an alternative would be to charge some
fee to the schools who wish approval to admit foreign students. I do
not know what an appropriate fee would be, but if they are in fact
reaping the benefits of the program in the sense that their tuitions
are being augmented by foreign" students coming in, it would be
possible, as part of the certification process to have them pay some
fee.

On the issue of the nonrefundable return air ticket, I think that
is an excellent idea. I think that can and should be done.

Ms. Olsox. I would agree with that, too, as a private citizen
rather than as a spokesman for NAFSA.

Senator SIMPSON. That is a very important distinction. But that
has intrigued me since it was first presented. It is such a basic
thing, but that is sometimes what we lose track of in this laby-
rinth. But that does seem like the basic sort of thing that could be
accomplished, is the person who is saying they are just temporary
and they are going for business or whatever purposesthat does
not seem to be an intrusion to me.

A couple of other questions of Mr. North. Do you feel that other
institutions or individuals, such as employers or tourists them-
selves, should be subject to some kind of a fee to cover INS process-
ing? Lwouid -be interesffd in yotirViews.

Mr. NORTH. I had not thought about it in connection with tour-
ists. I have noticed that as one leaves Mexico City, for instance, one
pays a fee simply to get out of that airport, and that is true in a
number of other instances, too. So I must say that in terms of a fee
for a tourist visa, that is something I had not thought about.

I do think that there are some fees levied by INS on employer
petitions, and if they are not it is an exception. There are a
number of such situations where fees are levied, and I see no
reason why we should not have some kind of a fee, and presumably
relating to not just the pieces of paper but to the number of nonim-
migrants involved.

Senator SIMPSON. Let me ask you, do you have any data regard-
ing displacement of U.S. students by foreign students who are au-
thorized to work?

Mr. NORTH. I did some research on that, as you may know, Sena-
tor, a couple of years ago for the Labor Department. That was in
tt:e good old days when the Labor Department was still funding im-
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migration policy research, which has come to a close. I examined a
series of nonimmigrant classes, looking at the J-1'5, F-1's, H-l'a,
H-2's, and L-1's.

I found rather thunderous labor market impacts of the H-2 pro-
gram, particularly the agricultural H-2 program, and I think de-pressing ones. I, as you know, have a dim view of much of that pro-
gram.

I did not find an awful lot of negative impact of the foreign stu-
dents on U.S. labor markets, largely because they are not bonded.
They can work anywhere they want. The restrictions on them are
not such that they make them more attractive workers, whereas
the restrictions on the H-2's do make them more attractive work-
ers.

So the introduction of foreign student workers into a labor
marketthey are primarily involved in urban ones and obviously
in places where there are large numbers of foreign studentsis
very much like the introduction of an equal number of American
college students. I found that not particularly impressive nor par-
ticularly worrisome.

Senator SIMPSON. Do you have any comment on the proposals
which have been made to broaden the authority of the schools to
define and evaluate a foreign student's authorization to work?

Mr. NORTH. I think that is something that should be looked at
carefully. I am really more concerned aboutI do not want to
resist your line of questioning, but I would like to say that I am
more concerned about the use of the 1-20 by some fly-by-night
schools and by particularly proprietary schools as a technique for
allowing someone to come intd this country and stay illegally.

I think that is a much more significant problem than the passing
impact on the labor market of foreign students in status, who hope-
fully will go home when they complete their degree. I am much
more concerned about the use of some parts of this program as an
entry vehicle for undocumenteds.

Senator SIMPSON. A final question. What is your response to the
suggestion that the INS should return to a duration of status ad-
rnisaiona offoreiga students, which would authorize their stay for-
as long as they remain bona fide students in an approved course of
study?

Mr. NORTH. I would like to look at that only in the context of the
academic institutions, and I would be perfectly happy to see that as
a tradeoff for a more vigorous scrutiny of the nonacademic institu-
tions.

Senator SIMPSON. Dr. Catron, in your testimony you state that
the legitimate interest in knowing what schools students are at-
tending is better served and served far more cheaply by an infor-
mation system than by adjudication. Could you elaborate for the
record what you mean by an information system and how that
system would operate, briefly, please?

Mr. CATRON. Yes. I said that in relation specifically to student
transfers, but I think it applies more generally. INS must have cer-
tain minimum information about F-1 students, at least their name,
nationality, and the school they attend. I think that an information
system that provided that would be adrquate, and the emphasis
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therefore could be decreased on laying hands on students, having
them come into the INS offices.

So the information system would be centralized, it would be auto-
mated, it would be a subcomponent of the nonimmigrant document
control system, and it would have a limited number of features. It
wouldn't be an enforcement system. It would be an information
system.

In addition, .of course, I can't overemphasize the importance of
holding the schools responsible for maintaining certain sorts of in-
formation. Schools are the institutional sponsors and I think that
this is extrem61y important.

An attempt to develop a student information system without the
recertification process; without the commitment to enforcing the
regulations on noncomplying recalcitrant schools, will not be suc-
cessful. But given that commitment, I think that this sort of infor-
mation system would suffice.

Senator SIMPSON. Do you have a response to that, Ms. Olson?
Ms. QISON. Yes. Actually, I agree with him. I think that the

Service's proposal of recertification on the forms 1-17 for institu-
tions authorized to accept foreign students is a very good one, and
with some modifications to his proposals to Immigration, I think
that institutions would be willing and able to provide the informa-
tion that is being requested by the Service.

The basic infOrmation that is currently on the form 1-20 would
constitute a valid data base for the Service, and that information
should be available from colleges and universities.

I would point out to you that, going back to what Mr. North was
shying previously about the differentiation in schools, what can be
expected from colleges and universities certainly would differ from
what could be expected from vocational or proprietary or even ele-
mentary and secondary schools in the data keeping services con-
cerning foreign students.

Senator SIMPSON. And what is the position of your organization,
Ms. Olson, in the reaffirmation of the authority to examine school
records on individual students suspected of visa violations and the
requirement of schools to release student addresses and telephone
numbers upon an INS request?

What steps might be taken to improve cooperation in that
regard? And I would be interested in your views.

Ms. OLSON. Currently our concern is the statement, the reaffir-
mation of the Immigration's right to this information, because in
the regulation there is nothing written that authorizes Immigra-
tion to have access to anything other than the information con-
cerning a student's name, country of birth, country of citizenship,
date of birth, whether he's taking a full course of study, where he's
enrolled in schoolthe information contained on the form I-20B.

r think Immigration has a valid right to information concerning
foreign students, but it needs to be car.fully detailed and published
so that there are not abuses from district to district. At the present
time there is very little uniformity in the enforcement of things
from one district of Immigration to another, and what is being re-
quested in Buffalo may be quite different from what is being re-
quested in Atlanta.
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Senator SIMPSON. Finally, is there concern among members ofyour organization that in view of the recent budget cuts in Federalassistance to U.S. students, student loan programs, both in terms ofloans and grants, as well as in job programs and work projects,that there may be increased competition for jobs between foreign
and U.S. students, who I think naturally are going to be concen-trated in the same labor market?

MS. OLSON. I have not found any great concern in this area, fortwo reasons. One is that foreign students do not qualify for manyof the types of work-study and financial aid available to American
students. They simply, by definition, are not eligible for work-studyprograms.

And second, under the current regulations a foreign student,even with ,a work permit, is not eligible for employment whichwould displace a U.S. citizen. Any time an American student is incompetition with a foreign student for a job, and they*are equally
qualified, the American student will get the job. I haven't seencompetition of this sort.

At the present time it seems to be working quite equitably.
Senator SIMPSON. I would be intereged, as you perceive it in theface of these recent things, whether you see a distinction or a dif-ference that would be helpful, if you should perceive that. It reallywouldat least I would be interested personally.
MS. OLSON. I co e from an institution where 87 percent of stu-dents are employ full or part time and this is the American stu-dents, not the fo ign students. So that of the percentage of stu-dents that are foreign students, they may be in competition forsome jobs, but it certainly appears that the American students arefinding the work that they need.
Senator SIMPSON. One further question of Dr. Catron. What isyour reaction to a change in current practice, which is the onewhich enables the foreign student and other nonimmigrants to .adjust their status to immigrant once they are in the UnitedStates? In other, words, the thought of discontinuing that practiceand requiring such persons to first return to their homeland before

making that request.
Mr. CATRON. This was an issue that came up in my study, but I

did not pursue it in the depth that I did some other areas. There isa provision, as you indicate, for adjustment of status from nonim-migrant to immigrant status.
As best I could tell, the information is very sketchy on this. Asbest I could tell, something like 10 percent of the foreign ctudents

may avail themselves of that adjustment in status. They do so, of
. course, primarily because they marry an American citizen. Theydon't usually do it on the basis of work.

I do not have a firm position on changing the adjustment of
status practice. If 10 percent of the students adjusting status isdeemed to be too great, then certainly you ought to consider requir-
ing them to return to their home countries for a period of time, asthe J's now are required to do. But if consideration is given toeliminating adjustment of status, it should be considered for all"nonimmigrants not just students.

Senator SIMPSON. I thank you very much. You have been veryhelpful and your testimony is greatly appreciated. Thank you.

356
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The final witness today is Norman Phi lion of the Air Transport
Association, with regard to the visa waiver issue. And if you would,
please feel free to proceed. I think you have a slide presentation to
make, and we certainly will appreciate your going forward.

STATEMENT OF NORMAN J. PHILION, EXECUTIVE VICE
PRESIDENT, AIR TRANSPORT ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA

Mr. PHILION. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It's a pleasure to be
with you.

For the record, my name is Norman Phi lion. I am the executiVe
vice president of the Air Transport Association of America, which
represents the scheduled airlines of the United States. I have a pre-
pared statement for the record which I would like tr submit, with
your indulgence.

Senator SIMPSON. Without objection, it will be entered.
Mr. PHILION. Mr. Chairm,an, I appear on behalf of the airlines of

the United States in suRort of the administration's proposal to
waive visas for visitors from selected countries abroad. In the inter-
est of your time and because I think the presentation we are about
to share with you depicts the delay, the incorivenience and the
frustration that are faced by visitors and potential visitors to this
country at most of the major international travel markets abroad
this particular presentation was developed in late spring of this
year, prior to the beginning of the peak travel season to the United
States.

And what you are going to see transpired at consular offices at
the U.S. Embassy in London. So with your permission, we will pro-
ceed with the slide presentation. It is very brief.

[A slide show was presented.]
Mr. Pitrum. That concludes our brief presentation, Mr. Chair-

man. Again, the airlines, joined by all other elements of the U.S.
travel and tourism industry, strongly urge favorable consideration
of this legislation. We have been urging it for many years, and we
think the time has come for its consideration.

Thank you. -

Senator SIMPSON. Well, I certainly appreciate that, and the time
indeed has come. And one of the significant parts of your little
presentation there was the latter statement, that it certainly would
do nothing to accomplish that on one end and not on both ends,
when we are dealing with it. And that is what we are trying to re-
solve and will resolve, and this corrective effort will be encom-
passed in the draft of the legislation of the INS.

You did suggest that the penalty which has been proposed of
$1,000 for each infractim be eliminated. How might we be assured
that the airlines will comply with the regulations without that per.
alty?

Mr. PHILION. We think the strongest incentive would be to make
clear in the legislation that any carrier, any airline that repeatedly
neglects its responsibilities, which we are prepared to accept under
this legislation, then the surest way to control that is to terminate
the contract. No airline will be able to participate in this arrange-
ment, the visa waiver program, as the legislation is drafted without
being a party to a contract with the Federal Government. And we
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think the best incentive is to have a clear authority to terminate
that contract immediately.

Our concern with the $1,000 penalty is because, based upon past
experience with the Immigration Service, we think it will get into
the bureaucratic clerk process, where $1,000 fines will be levied
across the board for any number of very minor paperwork transac-tion problems.

Senator SIMPSON. With respect to the visa waiver legislation, do
you think there is a danger to the national security at all because
of the lack of clearance in,a foreign country?

Mr. PHILION. I think, Mr. Chairman, that One of the things that
comes out strongest in our slide presentation and from our person-al observations at consular offices abroad is that a person who
sends his passport into a U.S. consular office from 400 or 500 miles
away is getting very little screening. I think you could see exam-
ples of that from the mail that is stacked up and the sheer effort to
issue visitor visas as quickly as possible.

Now, so long as the U.S. Government dan permit visitors to come
here after applying through the mail, it indicates that they are get-ting a very careful screening when they arrive in the United
States, and that is in fact the case. Under the law, as you know,
there is a joint responsibility on the Attorney General and the Sec-
retary of State on the admission of nonimrpigrants..,And the issu-
ance of, a visitor visa guarantees no enay into the United States.

The recipient of that visa has to be inspected and cleared by the
Immigration Service at the port ofentry. We think they are doing
a reasonably good job at the airport and I think soms of the num-
bers that were given to you by an earlier witness today, only 17,000
rejects at our airports of entry, in this day and age of massive in-
ternational air travel, compared to half a million or more at the
border points, is indicative of the kind of an inspection process that
goes on today.

Senator SIMPSON. Do you think the absence of clearance in the
foreign country will mean longer lines and longer time for clear-

- ance at our airport?
Mr. PHILION. It need not and we hope it would not. We have

talked, after some hearings by the House subcommittee in New
York last year, to a number of the immigration inspectors in the
firing line at Kennedy Airport, and they said at the time they saw
no need for any additional work as a result of visa waivers.

They still felt on 4 personal basis, a one on one basis, that they
could handle that traffic without any delay.

Senator SIMPSON. Do other countries that are involved with ap-
propriate, at least to them, clearance and waiver provisions, do
they impose substantial penalties upon carriers for violations?

Mr. PHILION. Very few countries today have as restrictive re-
quirements under law in terms of penalties imposed upon airlines.
We could provide for the recordI do nk have it herethose coun-
tries which do and those countries which do not.

.[The material referred to follows:]
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Air Transport Association

NORMAN J. PHILION
Executive Vico Pruidant

Honorable Alan K. Simpson
Chairman, Immigration Subcommittee
Committee on the Judiciary
United States Senate
Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

ata OF AMERICA

1709 New York Avenue, N.W.

Washington, 0. C. 20008
Phone (202) 8724000

December 14, 1981

I greatly appreciated the opportunity to appear before the Subcommittee
on November 30 to support the Administration's proposal to waive visas on a
reciprocal basis for visitors coming to the United States from selected

countries.

During the course of my testimeny I was asked about the extent to which
other countries impose substantial penalties on carriers in connection with
the entry of non-immigrant and visitor travelers (page 244 of the transcript).
I undertook to provide an answer for the record.

To the best of our knowledge from information available to us, no foreign
country imposes a penalty similar to that contained in the Administration's
visitor visa waiver legislative proposal for document controls relating to

visa waivers. As a ulster of fact, only Canada and the United States impose
non-discretionary fines in the case of visitors arriving without a visa where

a visa is requiree.

We would be pleased to provide any additional information within our
means in this regard that the Subcommittee may need.

NJP:hw

36,

Sincerely,

Norman J. Philion
Executive Vice President
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Senator SIMPSON. I think I would be interested in that, if youwould provide that.
Well, I thank you very much, Mr. Phi lion and your group. Andyours is a very valid statement and it is going to be corrgcted.
Mr. PHILION. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. If I could ddd just onecomment to some of your prior questions on user charges, we be-lieve there is a need for user charges, particularly in domestic com-merce in this country. And we 'pay, we think, our fair share.
When you think of international charges of the kind that youmight be considering with respect to immigration or customs forthat matter, bear in mind, please, that we operate to 70 foreigncountries. The airline system, the international airline system andits customers would be seriously affected if the United States im-posed a whole new series of user charges on international travel-ers, for whatever reason, and it was copied, as jt would be, by mostof the other nations of the world.
One of the prior witnesses earlier mentioned the fac that inleaving certain countries you now pay a departure tax. We have'

that same tax or had it until recently as a part of our airport andairways program, where every departing passenger pays $3. Thatstatute, as you know, expired. But the administration has proposedits reinstitution and we expect it will be before too long.
Thank you.
Senator SIMPSON, Well, thank you for that comment. And again,

we appreciate your being here.
This will conclude the hearing. The next one is on December11th, as we continue and will conclude this month the hearings onImmigration and refugee policy reform. Thank you so much.
[Whereupon, at 5:20 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned, to re-convene on December 11, 19811
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF NORMAN J, PHILION

My name is Norman J. Philiou. I am Executive Vice

President of the Air Transport Association of America,

which represents U.S. scheduled airlines. I appreciate

this opportunity to appear before the subcommittee to

discuss the Administration's proposed legislation to

waive the visitor visa reqUirement for business and

pleasure travelers from selected countries.

Among our members are 19 U.S. flag airlines that
__-

provide scheduled air service between the United States

and some 70 other nations. These airlines, together with

other elements of the U.S. travel and tourism Industry,

have long advocated procedures to simplify and facilitate

the entry of travelers visiting the United States. The

airlines have urged enactment of visitor visa waiver

legislation because they believe that the visa require-

ment is unnecessary in many cases, that its elimination

would spur travel to this country, and that it would

provide a means of competing more effectively in the

international travel market.

The proposed legislation wou,c1 permit the Secretary

of State and the Attorney General, acting jointly, to

waive the nonimmigrant visa requirement for tourists and

business visitors from qualifying countries who do not

plan to remain in the United States loner than 90 days.

Enactment of the visa waiver proposal would be consistent

with several of our national and international policy

objectives and commitments, including the Facilitation

Annex to the Chicago Convention on International Civil

Aviation, the Helsinki Final Act of the Conference on

Security and Cooperation in Europe, and the Final Report
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of the Select Commission on Immigration and Refugee

Policy issued last March.

Because current U.S. visrtor visa requiiements are

unnecessarily complex and burdensome, they are a negative

factor in the selection of the United States as a travel

destination in today's highly competitive international

travel market. The waiver of Visas for business and

pleasure visitors from selected countries will do much

to overcome that negative factor and will result in an

increase in the numbers of
international travelers to the

United States.

There have been various reservations in the past

about easing visitor visa requirements. These reservations

have ranged, in different periods of our history, from

national security concerns to more recent concerns

about a potential increase in illegal alien problems.

The pending visa waiver proposal has safeguards which

addiass current concerns. For example, recipierlts of

visa waivers would be required to possess roundtrip,

non-refundable tickets. They would also be required to

execute affidavits confirming their eligibility for

temporary admission under applicable provisions of the

Immigration and Nationalty Act, and to pledge not to

seek employment while in the United States. The affidavit
would then serve as a two-part immigration entry and

departure control document -- the first copy being

collected upon the visitor's arrival in the United States,
with the second being collected oy an airline upon the

visitor's departure. The forms would then be quickly

matched by the Immigration
Service through a newly

developed computerized system.

3 ,,



360

Under this proposal, the airlines would be required

to enter into a contract with the Attorney General in

order to bring visitors without visas to the United

States. The airlines would be responsible for issuing

the roundtrip, non-refundable tickets, for insuring

transportation to the traveler back to the point of

origin of the ticket, and for collecting the departure

control documents and returning them to the Immigration

Service. Additionally, the airlines will be responsible

for assuriag that international travelers are aware of

the limitations governing entry into the United States

under the visa waiver. Moreover, the airlines will be

responsible for returning visitors found ineligible at

the port of entry.

In addition to those substantial financial and

kirocedural responsibilities, the pending proposal also

contains burdensome penalty provisions applicable to the

airlines% They would impose a $1,000 penalty on the

airlines for each and every contractual infraction,

however minor, even those relating to simple paperwork

infractions. The airlines believe the proposed penalty

provisions are excessive on the one hand, because they

could be imposed in cases involving thousands of

individual paperwork transactions each day, and are

unnecessar on the other, because there is a better way

to achieve contractual compliance. That is, terminate

the contract of any carrier that regularly fails to

adhere to the rules. The airlines would suggest,

therefore, that the need for such penalty provisions be

reexamined, and that, at the very least, a provision be

included which would allow mitigation of penalties under

appropriate circumstances. Attached to our statement is

,3 6
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a copy of the Administration's visa waiver legislittive

proposal together with our,draft language to amend it for

for this purpose.

Despite the recognized benefits of international

tourism to the economy of the United States, current U.S.

visitor visa requirements deter travel to this country,

are unnecessary in many cases, and are at odds with the

practices of nearly all other countries competing for

international travel. The pending visa waiver proposal

would help address such problems in a positive way, and

is fully consistent with the principles set forth in the

recently enacted National Tourism Policy Act.

Moreover, the proposal would save the Department of

State 121 positions overseas at an estimated $913,000

during the current fiscal year, with savings during fiscal

year 1983 at an estimated $3,778,000. Visitor travel to

the United States is projected to continue to increase

in future years and government savings will increase

accordingly. We believe, as does the Department of

State, that it is wasteful to devote the staff and time

simply to stamp visitor visas in the passports of citizens

of selected countries which present few, if any, problems

when entering the United States. We certainly concur with

the comments of the Secretary of State on March 24, 1981,

before a House subcommittee when he said, "...these changes

are essential if we are to meet our statutory consular...

requirements within the resources requested."

As noted, visitor travel benefits the United States

economy. Last year, for example, visitors traveling to

the United States on the scheduled airlines, increased

by 13 percent and these travelers, plus those arriving

by other transportation modes, spent an estimated

3 G
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$12 billion while in the United States, producing over

$1 billion in federal,
state and local tax revenues.

Present visitor-visa law is at odds with the practices

of nearly all other countries genuinely interested in

promoting tourism. For example, twenty European countries

waivevisas for United States visitors, and the citizens

of these countries find it difficult to understand why the

United States does not reciprocate. They resent our

visitor visa requirements.

Conclusion

The basic objective of facilitation is to secure, to

the maximum degree consistent with the public interest,

unimpeded passage of international travel. The current

U.S. visitor visa requirement is inconsistent with this

objective. It is also inconsistent with congressionally

mandated public policies designed to promote travel to this

country by visitors from abroad, and to stimulate airline

competition in the international marketplace.

Elimination of unnecessary and cumbersome barriers

to the entry of visitors to the United States is long

overdue. Favorable consideration of the visa waiver

amendment is needed to assure that a major barrier to visitor

travel to the United States is minimized.

The Administration's proposed legislation has been

carefully constructed to provide safeguards against abuse

and, with the exception of the proposed penalty provisions,

represents a realistic and viable visa waiver plan. We

strongly urge favorable consideration by the subcommittee

of this visitor visa waiver legislation.

Attachments
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Administration's Proposed Visa
Waiver Legislation Attachment 1

A BILL

To amend the Immigration and Nationality Act, and for other

Purposes.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives

of the United States of America in Congress assembled, That

(a) section 212(d) of the Immigration and Nationality Act

(8 U.S.C. 1182(d)) is amended by adding at the end thereof

the following new paragraph:

"(11)(A) The requirement of paragraph 26(B) of sub-

section (a) may be waived by the Attorney General and the

Secretary of State,iacting jointly, in the case of an alien

who --

"(i) is applying for admission as a nonimmigrant

visitor for business or pleasure for a period not

exceeding ninety days;

"(ii) is a national of a country which extends,

or is preparld to extend, reciprocal privileges to

citizens and nationals of the United States;

"(iii) before such admission completes such

immigration forms as the Attorney General shall by regu-

lation prescribe;

"(iv) has a round-trip, nonrefundable, non-

transferable, transportation ticket issued by a ptrson

who has entered into an agreement with the Attorney

General guaranteeing transport of the alien out of

the United States at the end of the alien's visit;

and
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"(v) has been determined not to represent a

threat to the welfare, safety, or security of the

United States.

"(B)(i) For the period beginning on the effective date

of this paragraph and ending on the last day of the first

fiscal year which begins after the effective date of this

paragraph, a country shall be considered to be within the

purview of subparagraph (A)(ii) of this paragraph only if, in

the last two full fiscal years preceding the effective date

of this paragraph, such country had an average nonimmigrant

visa refusal rate, as determined by the Secretary of State,

of less than 2 per centum (and no higher than 2.5 per centum

in any one of those two years). For the purposes of this

subparagraph, the term "average nonimmigrant visa refusal

rate" means the number of nonimmigrant visas refused under

section 212(a) and 214(b) for applicants of the nationality

of such country at consular offices in said country as a

percentage of the total number of such visa applications actually

filed.

"(ii) For each fiscal year following the period specified

in subparagraph (B)(1), a country considered to be within the

purview of subparagraph (A)(ii) during such period shall not

be considered to remain within the purview of subparagraph

(A)(ii) unless, in the two fiscal years immediately preceding

such fiscal year, it had either an average rate of exclusion

and withdrawal of application for admission or an average

rate of violation of nonimmigrant status, as determined in

either case by the Attorney General which exceeded 1 per

centum of the persons admitted to the United States in

waiver of visa cases under this paragraph (or which exceeded

1.5 per centum of such persons in any one of those two
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years): Provided, That in determining the rate of violation

of nonimmigrant status the Attorney General shall exclude

from consideration thoSe persons who remained for more than

ninety days in the United States for reasons beyond their

control or for trivial overstays (less than fifteen days),

if there was no intention to remain permanently in the

United States. Determinations required by this subparagraph

shall be made as soon as practicable after the end of each

fiscal year.

"(iii) If, at the end of any fiscal year following the

period specified in subparagraph (8)(i), a country not

previously considered within the purview of subparagraph (A)(ii)

shall have a nonimmigrant visa refusal rate, as determined

in the manner_pried for in subparagraph (B)(i), of less

than 2 per centum, such country shall be considered to be

within the purview of subparagraph (A) (ii) for the next

following fiscal year and shall thereafter be treated in the

manner specified in subparagraph (8)(ii).

"(iv) If, at the end of any fiscsa year following

the period specified in (8)(i), a country previously considered

within the purview of subparagraph (A) (ii) but which lost that

status under the provisions of subparagraph (B)(ii) but

which again shall have nonimmigrant visa refusal rate, as

determined in the manner provided for in subparagraph (8) (i),

of less than 2 per centum, such country shall be considered

to be within the purview of subparagraph (A) (ii) for the

next following fiscal year and shall thereafter be treated

in the manner specified in subparagraph (8)(ii).

n(C) Notwithstanding the provisions of subparagraphs

(A) and (B) of this paragraph, no alien shall be admitted

without a visa pursuant to this paragraph if he has previously

been so admitted and failed to comply with the conditions

of his previous admission.

98-378 0 - 62 - 24
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"(D) Notwithstanding any of the other provisions of

this paragraph the Attorney General and the Secretary of

State, acting jointly, may, for whatever reason, including

the national security, refrain from waiving the visa require-

ment in respect of nationals of any country.'which may qualify

therefor under this paragraph or may, at any time, rescind

any waiver previously granted under this paragraph.".

(b) Section 214(a) of the Immigration and Nationality

Act (8 U.S.C. 1184(a)) is amended by,changing the period at

the end thereof to a colon and by adding thereto the following:

"Provided, That no alien admitted to the United States with-

out a visa pursuant to section 212(d) (11) shall be authorized

to remain in the United States as a nonimmigrant alien for

a period exceeding ninety days from the date of this admission.".

(c) Section 245(c) of the Innagration and Nationality

Act (8 U.S.C. 1255(c)) is amended to read as follows:

"(c) The provisions of this section shall not be

applicable to (1) an alien crewman; (2) an alien (other

than an immediate relative as defined in section 2140(b))

who hereafter continued in or accepts unauthorized employ-

ment prior to filing an application for adjustment of

status; (3) an alien admitted in transit without visa under

section 212(d)(4)(C); or (4) an alien admitted as a temporary

visitor for buainess or pleasure without a visa under

section 212(d)(11).".

(d) Section 248 of the'Immigration and Nationality

Act (8 U.S.C. 1258) is amended by inserting after the word

"except" the following: "an alien admitted as a temporary

visitor for business or pleasure under section 212(d) (11),".

(e) There sha111 be added immediately following the

heading "CHAPTER 8 1- GENERAL PENALTY PROVISIONS" a new'

section above which will be set forth a heading reading:

3 71
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"FAILURE TO COMPLY WITH CONTRACT GUARANTEES", and which shall

read as follows:

"SEC. 270. (al Every person transporting nonina ',grant

aliens pursuant to section 212(d) (11) shall enter into a

contract with the Attorney General guaranteeing that (1)

such person shall issue aliens covered by that section round-

trip, nonrefundable, nontransferable, transportation tickets;

(2) such person shall not refund the cost of the return

wit of the tuCket; (3) such person shall not cancel the return

part of the ticket; (4) such person shall be responsible for in-

suring transportation of such alien back to the country to which

the return trip ticket was issued; and (5) such person shall col-

lect from each such alien, at the time of departure, the required

copy of the form or fonns prescribed by the Attorney General in

subparagraph (iii) of section 212(d) (11) (A) and return it to the

Innagnation and Naturalization Service in such minner and withni

such Lbw dS the Attorney General shall by regulation prescribe.

"(b) If it appears to the satisfaction of the attorley

General that such person has defaulted on any of the guarantees

in paragraph (a) such person shall pay to the collector of

custams foe the customs district in which the port of arrival is

located the sum of $1,000 for each and every default.

"(c) As used in this section the term 'person' includes,

hut is not limited to, the owner, masier, agent, cannanding

officer, charterer, or consignee of any vessel or aircraft.".

(f) lbe provisions of this Act shall be eVective on the

date of their enactment into law.
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The Air Transport Association
of America Suggested Amendment
to Subsection (e) of the
Administration's Visa Waiver
Proposal

AttacIment 2

"(b) Such a person defaulting on any of the guarantees in

paragraph (a) may be reqpired to pay to the Custcms District

Director Lor the appropriate customs district the sum of $1,000

for each default. The Attorney General, after examining all

the circumstances surrounding the default, including appropliate

mitigating circumstances, shall determine whether such payment

is warranbad.

Or

"(b) The Attorney General raPtermtinate the contract of such

person for repeated failure to perform the requirements of sUb-

section (a).

Or

both under (b)

i\
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APPENDIX

2114.."4\

._

GENERAL COUNSEL OF THE
UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
Waslungton. 0 C 20230

DEC 4 1981

Honorable Strom Thurmond
Chairman, Committee on the Judiciary
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman: '

This DePartment wishes to provide the following views for
inclusion in the record on two bills currently pending,before,
your Committee, H.R. 4514, an Administration bill,

"To amend the Immigration and Nationality Act to allow the
waiver of certain nonimmigrant visa 'oquirements,"

and H.,11. 1872, a bill,

"To waive the visa requirement for aliens visiting Guam for
not more than 15 days."

The Department stzongly recommends ehactment of H.R. 4514, but
would have no ob)ectiort to enactment of H.R. 1872.

Under present law, all foreign nationals (except Canadians,
'Bahamians and British citizens resident in Bermuda, the Cayman
Islands and the Turks and Caicoj Islands) must obtain a visa in
order to enter the DnitedeStates. H.R. 4514 would authorize
the Secretary of Stace and the Attorney General to waive the
visa requirement for any alien (1) seeking admission to the
United States for a period of not more than 90 days as a
nonimmigrant visitor, and (2) who is a national of a foreign
country which has a refusal rate of less than two percent for
applicants seeking such admission and which extends, or is
prepared to extend, reciprocal privileges to nationals of the
United States.

H.R. 1872 ;mould exempt any alien'weeking to enter Guam as a
bemporary visitor ;ior business or pleasure for 15 days or lets
from existing U.S. revirements that he be in possession of (1)
a valid passport; and (2) a validsnonimmigrant visa or
bordercrossing card. However, such an alien would have to be
a national of a foreign country designated by the Secr0raiy of
State on the basisIof reciprocity or on the basis of his
determination that such designabion would promote the foreign
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policy of the United States. Furthermore, the stay of such an
alien in Guam could not be extendea, nor could his status be
changed, under other provisions of the Immigration ana
Nationality Act.

The International Travel Act of 1961, dS amended, directs the
Secretary of Commerce to, "encourage the simplificthon, ,

reduction or elimination of barriers to travel, and the
facilitation of international travel generally," and to
"develop, plan and carry out a comprehensive,program. . .to
stimulate and encourage travel to the United States by
residents of foreign countries. . . ." The National Tourism
Policy Ack,of 1981 establishes a national tourism policy, one
of whose objectives is to, "encourage the free and welcoae
entry of individuals traveling to the United States in order to
enhance international understanding and goodwill consistent
with immigration laws. . . ." Both proposed bills are
consistent with tne intenz of these Acts, and would increase
the effectiveness of the Department's program to encourage
tourism to the United States from abroad.

Research performed by and for the Department's former United
States Travel Service indicates that the anticipation of
"difficult entry procedures and/or difficulty in obtaining a
visa" inhibits some foreign nationals from visiting this
country as bourists. Studies conductea in 1977 in five of the
countries which would be affected by H.R. 4514 showed that an
average of 13.6% of potential tourists to the United States
anticipated difficult entry procedures or difficulty in
obtaining a U.S. visa. The number of visitors reporting such
difficulty ranged from a high of 25% for French visitors to a
low of 4% for visitors from the Netherlands.

Each potential Visitor deterred by existing visa requirements
from tqNeling bo,the United States represents a loss of more
than $650 in U.S. foreign exchange earnings (transportation
fares excluded).

Most Western European countries eliminated the visa requirement
for American and other tourists in the post World War II era.
Furt!..amore, the overwhelming majority of applicants for
almission to the United States from Western Europe qualify for
entry. Despite these facts, the United States has not
reciprocated.

In d number of countries, the volume of visa applications is so
large that significant backlogs build up, and there are long
delays in processing applications. This creates inconvenience,
and, in some cases, undue hardship to the applicant. Tno
often, the result has been negative publicity for tne United
States and frustration and ill will on the part of the
potential visitor. Ill will is especially unfortunate inasmuch
as a large number of applicants for U.S. visitor visas are our
relatives, our friends and our business associates.

Both H.R. 4514 and H.R. 1872 would simplify entry procedures
for nationals of mort of those countries which have eliminated
the nonimmigrant visa requirement for citizens of the United
States. They would probably also encourage certain countries
which still require visas for U.S. citizens to accord our
nationals reciprocal trea,ment. In November of 1978, the
Japan-Hawaii Economic Council adopted a resolution calling for
"Elimination of Visa Requirements for Japan-U.S. Visitors, Both
Ways, and Short-Term Tourists." Japan currmtly requires
arriving American tourists to be in the possession of a valid
visitor visa.
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Both H.R. 4514 and H.R. 1872 are compatible with the tourism
provisions of the Helsinki Accords, Annex 9 of the Convention
on International Civil Aviation, and the recommendations of theWorld Tourism Organization on tourism facilitation. The
Helsinki Accords pledge the parties, among other things, to"gradually simplify and flexibly administer procedures for exitand entry," to "ease

regulations concerning movement of
citizens from other participating states," and to "endeavor
gradually to lower, where

necassar yf fees for visas and
official travel documents." Annex 9 recommends that
"Contracting States (of which the U.S. is one) extend to themaximum number of countries tilt: practice of abolishing, throughbilateral arrangements, or unilateral action, entrance visas
for temporary visitors." The World Tourism Organization
recommends that, "Member States. . .examine the possibility ofabolishing, on a reciprocal basis, or unilaterally, entry visasfor temporary visitors seeking admission for periods of short
_eMration," and that, "visas,

where eliminated, should not bereplaced by other procedutes which would complicate the entryof tourists."

The Department of Commerce strongly prefers H.R. 4514, becauseit would benefit the tourism sector of the entire country, notjust that of Guam, and because it would apply to a greaternumber of potential U.S. visitors than would H.R. 1872.
Nevertheless, we recognize that enactment of H.R. 1872 would
facilitate tourist travel to Guam and create jobs for
Guamanians cvithJut aggravating the illegal alien problem;
therefore, we have no objection to its becoming law.

Opportunities fct employment on Guarti are not sufficientlyabundant to attract large numbers of illegal aliens.
Furthermore, because the Territority is located far from theU.S. mainland and other possessions,

any aliens who do enterGuam cannot automatically gain access to Hawaii, Alaska, otherterritories or possessions or trusts, or the mainland. In1980, more than 256,940 foreign
visitors arrived in Guam byair. More than 86% of these arrivals were from Japan, a nationwith a high standard of living and reasonably secure patternsof employment. Only 1% of Japanese visitors to Guam in 1976(the latest year for which data are available) traveled on tothe mainland and only 3% traveled on to Hawaii.

We have been advised by the Office of Manac(ement and"Budget
that there is no objection to the submission of this letter tothe Congress from the standpoint of the Administration's
program.

Sincerely,

I Sherman E. Unget
General Counsel
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GENERAL COUNSEL OF THE
UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
Washington 0 C 20230

Honorable Strom Thurmond
Chairman, Committee on the Judiciary
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

This Department wishes to provide the following views for
inclusion in the record on legislation currently pending
before your committee, H.R. 4514, an Administration bill,

"To amend the Immigration and Nationality Act to
allow the waiver of certain nonimmigrant visa
requirements."

The Department strongly recommends prompt enactment of
H.R. 4514. Under present law, all foreign nationals
(except Canadians, Bahamians and British citizens resident
in Bermuda, the Cayman Islands and the Turks and Caicos
Islands) must obtain a visa in order to enter the United
States. H.R. 4514 would authorize the Secretary of State
and the Attorney General to waive the visa requirement
for any alien (1) seeking admission to the United States
for a period of not more than 90 days as a nonimmigrant
visitor, and (2) who is a national of a foreign country
which has a refusal rate of less than two percent for
applicants seeking such admission and which extends, or
is prepa:ed to extend, reciprocal privileges to nationals
of the United States.

The International Travel Act of 1961, as amended, directs the
Secretary of Commerce to, "encourage the simplification,
reduction or elimination of barriers to travel, and the
facilitation of international travel generally," and to
"del/I-op, plan and carry out a comprehensive program. . . to

stimuxate and encourage travel to the United States Ly
residents of foreign countries. . . ." The National Tourism
Policy Act of 19P1 establishes a national tourism policy, one
of whose objectivez is to, "encourage the free and welcome
entr- of individuals ,traveling to the United States in order to
enhance international understanding and goodwill consistent
with immigration laws. . . ." The proposed bill is consistent
with the intent of these Acts, and would increase the
effectiveness of the Department's program to encourage
tourism to the United States from abroad.

Research performed by and for the Department's former United
States Travel Service indicates that the anticipation of
"difficult entry procedures and/or difficulty in obtaining a
visa" inhibits some foreign nationals from visiting this
country as tourists. Studies conducted ih 1977 in five of the
countries which would be affected by H.R. 4514 showed that an
average of 13.6% of potential tourists to the United States
anticipated difficult entry procedures or difficulty in
obtaining a U.S. visa The number of visitors reporting such
difficulty ranged from a high of 25% for French visitors to a
low of 4% for visitors fro the Netherlands.
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Each potential visitor deterred by existing visa requirements
from traveling to the United States represents a loss of more
than $650 in U.S. foreign exchange earnings (transportation
fares excluded).

most Western European countries eliminated the visa requirement
for American and other tourists in the post World War /I era.
Furthermore, the overwhelming majority of applicants for
admission to the United States from Westerh Europe qualify forentry. Despite these facts, the United States has not
reciprocated.

In a number of countries, the volume of visa applications is solarge that significant backlogs build up, and there are long
delays in processing applications. This creates inconvenience,
and, in some cases, undue hardship to the applicant. Too
often, the result has been negative publicity for the United
States and frustration and ill will on the part of the
potential visitor. Ill will is especially unfortunate inasmuchas a large number of applicants for U.S. visitor visas are our
relatives, our friends and our business associates.

H.R. 4514 would simplify entry procedures for nationals of
most of those couutries which have eliminated the nonimmigrant
visa requirement for citizens of the United states. It would
probably also encourage certain countries which still require
visas for U.S. citizens to accord our nationals reciprocal
treatment. In November of 1978, the Japan-Hawaii Economic
Council adopted a resolution calling for "Elimination of
Visa Requirements for Japan-U.S. Visitors, Both Ways, and
Short-Term Tourists." Japan currently requires arriving
American tourists to be in the possession of a valid visitor
visa.

H.R. 4514 is compatible with the tourism provisions of the
Helsinki Accords, Annex 9 of the Convention on International
Civil Aviation, and the recommendations of the World Tourism
Organization on tourism facilitation. The Helsinki Accords
pledge the parties, among other things, to "gradually simplify
and flexibly administer procedures for exit and entry," to
"ease regulations concerning movement of citizens from
other participating states," and to "endeavor gradually to
lower, where necessary, fees for visas and official travel
documents." Annex 9 recommends that "Contracting States(of which the U.S. is one) extend to the maximum number
of countries the practice of abolishing, through bilateralarrangements, or unilateral action, entrance visas fortemporary visitors." The World Tourism Organization
recommends that, "Member States. . .examine the possibility
of abolishing, on a reciprocal basis, or unilaterally,
entry visas for temporary visitors

seeking admission forperods of short duration," and that, "visas, where eliminated,should not be replaced by other procedures which would
complicate the entry of tourists."

The Department of Commerce believes that H.R. 4514 is in
the national tourism interest, and 'ages prom2t and favorable
action by your committee.

We have been advised by the Office of Management and Budget
that there is no objection to the submission of this letter tothe Congress from the standpoint of the Administration's
progiam.

Sincerely,

4kSherman E. er
General Counsel
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